# Quantum cluster algebra structures on quantum nilpotent algebras

K. R. Goodearl

M. T. Yakimov

### Author address:

Department of Mathematics, University of California, Santa Barbara, CA 93106, U.S.A.

 $E ext{-}mail\ address: goodearl@math.ucsb.edu}$ 

Department of Mathematics, Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, LA 70803, U.S.A.

 $E ext{-}mail\ address: yakimov@math.lsu.edu}$ 



# Contents

Chapter	1. Introduction	1
1.1.	Quantum cluster algebras and a general formulation of the main	
	theorem	1
1.2.	Definition of quantum nilpotent algebras	3
1.3.	Constructing an initial quantum seed and a precise statement of the	
	main result	5
1.4.	Additional clusters	8
1.5.	Strategy of the proof	9
1.6.	Organization of the paper and reading suggestions	11
1.7.	Notation	12
Chapter	2. Quantum cluster algebras	15
2.1.	General quantum tori	15
2.2.	Based quantum tori	16
2.3.	Compatible pairs	17
2.4.	Mutation of compatible pairs	18
2.5.	Quantum seeds and mutations	20
2.6.	Quantum cluster algebras and the Laurent phenomenon	23
Chapter	: 3. Iterated skew polynomial algebras and noncommutative UFDs	29
3.1.	Equivariant noncommutative unique factorization domains	29
3.2.	CGL extensions	29
3.3.	Symmetric CGL extensions	34
3.4.	Further CGL details	36
Chapter	4. One-step mutations in CGL extensions	39
		39
4.2.	A base change and normalization of the elements $y_i$	
	from Theorem 3.6	43
4.3.	Almost cluster mutations between CGL extension presentations	44
4.4.	Scalars associated to mutation of prime elements	46
Chapter	5. Homogeneous prime elements for subalgebras of symmetric CGL extensions	49
5.1.	The elements $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$	49
5.2.	The elements of $\Xi_N$	50
5.3.	A subset of $\Xi_N$	52
5.4.	Sequences of homogeneous prime elements	53
5.5.	An identity for normal elements	55
Chapter	6. Chains of mutations in symmetric CGL extensions	59

vi CONTENTS

6.1.	The leading coefficients of $u_{[i,s^m(i)]}$	59
6.2.	Rescaling of the generators of a symmetric CGL extension	63
6.3.	Toric frames and mutations in symmetric CGL extensions	64
Chapter	7. Division properties of mutations between CGL extension	
- 1	presentations	69
7.1.	Main result	69
	Proof of the main result	71
Chapter	8. Symmetric CGL extensions and quantum cluster algebras	75
8.1.	General setting	75
8.2.	Statement of the main result	77
8.3.	Cluster variables	79
8.4.	Auxiliary results	81
8.5.	An overview of the proof of Theorem 8.2	84
8.6.	Recursive construction of quantum seeds for $\tau \in \Gamma_N$	85
8.7.	Proofs of parts (a), (b) and (c) of Theorem 8.2	88
8.8.	Intersections of localizations	90
8.9.	Completion of the proof of Theorem 8.2	93
8.10.	Some vectors $f_{[i,s(i)]}$	94
Chapter	9. Quantum groups and quantum Schubert cell algebras	97
9.1.	Quantized universal enveloping algebras	97
9.2.	Quantum Schubert cell algebras	98
9.3.	Quantum function algebras and homomorphisms	100
9.4.	Quantum minors and sequences of prime elements	102
Chapter	•	
	algebras	105
10.1.	Statement of the main result	105
10.2.	Compatibility of the toric frame $M^w$ and the matrix $B^w$	109
10.3.	Proof of Theorem 10.1	111
Bibliogr	aphy	115
Index		117

### Abstract

All algebras in a very large, axiomatically defined class of quantum nilpotent algebras are proved to possess quantum cluster algebra structures under mild conditions. Furthermore, it is shown that these quantum cluster algebras always equal the corresponding upper quantum cluster algebras. Previous approaches to these problems for the construction of (quantum) cluster algebra structures on (quantized) coordinate rings arising in Lie theory were done on a case by case basis relying on the combinatorics of each concrete family. The results of the paper have a broad range of applications to these problems, including the construction of quantum cluster algebra structures on quantum unipotent groups and quantum double Bruhat cells (the Berenstein–Zelevinsky conjecture), and treat these problems from a unified perspective. All such applications also establish equality between the constructed quantum cluster algebras and their upper counterparts. The proofs rely on Chatters' notion of noncommutative unique factorization domains. Toric frames are constructed by considering sequences of homogeneous prime elements of chains of noncommutative UFDs (a generalization of the construction of Gelfand-Tsetlin subalgebras) and mutations are obtained by altering chains of noncommutative UFDs. Along the way, an intricate (and unified) combinatorial model for the homogeneous prime elements in chains of noncommutative UFDs and their alterations is developed. When applied to special families, this recovers the combinatorics of Weyl groups and double Weyl groups previously used in the construction and categorification of cluster algebras. It is expected that this combinatorial model of sequences of homogeneous prime elements will have applications to the unified categorification of quantum nilpotent algebras.

Received by the editor 23 December 2013.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 16T20; Secondary 13F60, 17B37, 14M15. Key words and phrases. Quantum cluster algebras, quantum nilpotent algebras, iterated Ore extensions, noncommutative unique factorization domains.

The research of K.R.G. was partially supported by NSF grant DMS-0800948.

The research of M.T.Y. was partially supported by NSF grants DMS-1001632 and DMS-1303038.

#### CHAPTER 1

# Introduction

# 1.1. Quantum cluster algebras and a general formulation of the main theorem

Cluster algebras were invented by Fomin and Zelevinsky in [11] based on a novel construction of producing infinite generating sets via a process of mutation. The initial goal was to set up a combinatorial framework for studying canonical bases and total positivity [10]. Remarkably, for the past twelve years cluster algebras and the procedure of mutation have played an important role in a large number of diverse areas of mathematics, including representation theory of finite dimensional algebras, combinatorial and geometric Lie theory, Poisson geometry, integrable systems, topology, commutative and noncommutative algebraic geometry, and mathematical physics. The quantum counterparts of cluster algebras were introduced by Berenstein and Zelevinsky in [3]. We refer the reader to the recent surveys [16, 31, 36, 38] and the book [18] for more information on some of the abovementioned aspects of this theory.

A major direction in the theory of cluster algebras is to prove that important (quantized) coordinate rings of algebraic varieties arising from Lie theory admit (quantum) cluster algebra structures or upper (quantum) cluster algebra structures. For example, the Berenstein–Zelevinsky conjecture [3] states that the quantized coordinate rings of double Bruhat cells in all finite dimensional simple Lie groups admit explicit quantum cluster algebra structures. The motivation for this type of problem is that once (quantum) cluster algebra structures are constructed on families of (quantized) coordinate rings, they can then be used in the study of canonical bases of those rings. In the classical case, a cluster algebra structure on the coordinate ring of a variety can be used to investigate its totally positive part.

Going back to the general problem, a second part asks if the constructed upper (quantum) cluster algebra equals the corresponding (quantum) cluster algebra. For example, ten years ago Berenstein, Fomin and Zelevinsky proved [1] that the coordinate rings of double Bruhat cells in all simple algebraic groups admit upper cluster algebra structures. Yet it was unknown if these upper cluster algebras equal the corresponding cluster algebras, i.e., if the coordinate rings of double Bruhat cells are actually cluster algebras.

Previous approaches to the above problems relied on a construction of an initial seed and some adjacent seeds in terms of (quantum) minors and related regular functions [1, 3, 14, 15]. After that point, two different approaches were followed. The first one, due to Berenstein, Fomin and Zelevinsky [1], used the methods of unique factorization domains to prove that the coordinate rings under consideration are upper cluster algebras. It was first applied to coordinate rings of double Bruhat cells [1]. This approach was developed further in [18, 19] and [17]. The second

1

approach was via the construction of a categorification based on concrete combinatorial data from Weyl groups and then to prove that the corresponding (quantum) cluster algebra equals the (quantized) coordinate ring under consideration. This approach is due to Geiß–Leclerc–Schröer [14, 15], who applied it to the coordinate rings of the unipotent groups  $U_+ \cap w(U_-)$  and the quantum Schubert cell algebras  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{n}_+ \cap w(\mathfrak{n}_-))$  (also called quantum unipotent groups) for symmetric Kac–Moody groups G, where w is a Weyl group element.

In both of the above approaches, one relied on specific data in terms of Weyl group combinatorics for the concrete family of coordinate rings. Moreover, the initial (quantum) seeds were built via a direct construction by considering (quantum) minors.

The goal of this paper is to present a new algebraic approach to quantum cluster algebras based on noncommutative ring theory. We produce a general construction of quantum cluster algebra structures on a broad class of algebras and construct initial clusters and mutations in a uniform and intrinsic way, without ad hoc constructions with quantum minors. We first state the main theorem of the paper in a general form. The following sections contain a precise formulation of it.

MAIN THEOREM I: GENERAL FORM. Each algebra in a very large, axiomatically defined class of quantum nilpotent algebras admits a quantum cluster algebra structure. Furthermore, for all such algebras, the latter equals the corresponding upper quantum cluster algebra.

The theorem has a broad range of applications because many important families of algebras fall within this axiomatic class. In particular, the previously mentioned families are special subfamilies of this class of algebras. Furthermore, the required axioms are easy to verify for additional families of algebras. The proof of the theorem is constructive, so one obtains an explicit quantum cluster algebra structure in each case. Initial clusters are constructed intrinsically as finite sequences of (homogeneous) elements in chains of noncommutative unique factorization domains. Another key feature of the result is that it holds for arbitrary base fields: there are no restrictions on their characteristic and they do not need to be algebraically closed. The proof of the theorem is based on purely ring theoretic arguments which are independent of the characteristic of the field and do not use specialization. Finally, when the methods are applied to algebras arising from quantum groups, the deformation parameter q only needs to be a non-root of unity while the previous methods needed q to be transcendental over  $\mathbb{Q}$ .

In this paper, we apply the theorem to construct explicit quantum cluster algebra structures on the quantum Schubert cell algebras  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{n}_+ \cap w(\mathfrak{n}_-))$  for all finite dimensional simple Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$ . (The technique works for all Kac–Moody Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$ , but the general case requires technicalities which would only increase the size of the paper and obstruct the main idea. Because of this, the minor additional details for infinite dimensional Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$  will appear elsewhere.) If  $\mathfrak{g}$  is symmetric, this result is due to Geiß, Leclerc and Schröer [15]. In this case we obtain the same quantum cluster algebra structure, but under milder assumptions on the base field and the deformation parameter.

In a forthcoming publication [25], we will give a proof of the Berenstein–Zelevinsky conjecture [3] using the above theorem. We will show that the quantized coordinate rings of all double Bruhat cells are localizations of quantum nilpotent algebras and that applying the above theorem produces precisely the conjectured

explicit (upper) quantum cluster algebra structure of Berenstein and Zelevinsky [3]. In fact, the final result is stronger than the conjecture in that we prove that in each case the upper quantum cluster algebra coincides with the quantum cluster algebra.

The main theorem of the paper has an analog for a certain (very large, axiomatically defined) class of Poisson structures on polynomial algebras which can be considered as the semiclassical limits of quantum nilpotent algebras. A direct application of that theorem produces explicit cluster algebra structures on unipotent groups of the form  $U_+ \cap w(U_-)$  (for any Kac–Moody group G) and on all double Bruhat cells. The latter result also proves that the upper cluster algebras of Berenstein, Fomin and Zelevinsky [1] for double Bruhat cells are equal to the corresponding cluster algebras, thus solving one of the abovementioned problems. This will also appear in a forthcoming publication.

#### 1.2. Definition of quantum nilpotent algebras

Next, we proceed with the definition of quantum nilpotent algebras.

Throughout,  $\mathbb{K}$  will denote a base field. Its characteristic can be arbitrary, and it need not be algebraically closed. All automorphisms and skew-derivations of  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebras will be  $\mathbb{K}$ -linear. For two integers j and k we will denote  $[j,k]:=\{j,j+1,\ldots,k\}$  if  $j\leq k$  and  $[j,k]:=\varnothing$  otherwise.

Consider an iterated Ore extension (or iterated skew polynomial algebra)

$$(1.1) R := \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N],$$

and denote the intermediate algebras  $R_k := \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_k; \sigma_k, \delta_k]$  for  $k \in [0, N]$ . (Thus,  $R_0 = \mathbb{K}$  and  $R_N = R$ .) Our conventions for Ore extensions are detailed in Convention 3.2.

DEFINITION A. An iterated Ore extension R as in (1.1) is called a Cauchon-Goodearl-Letzter (CGL) extension [33] if it is equipped with a rational action of a  $\mathbb{K}$ -torus  $\mathcal{H}$  by  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra automorphisms satisfying the following conditions:

- (i) The elements  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  are  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvectors.
- (ii) For every  $k \in [2, N]$ ,  $\delta_k$  is a locally nilpotent  $\sigma_k$ -derivation of  $R_{k-1}$ .
- (iii) For every  $k \in [1, N]$ , there exists  $h_k \in \mathcal{H}$  such that  $\sigma_k = (h_k \cdot)$  and the  $h_k$ -eigenvalue of  $x_k$ , to be denoted by  $\lambda_k$ , is not a root of unity.

The quantum Schubert cell algebras  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{n}_+ \cap w(\mathfrak{n}_-))$  mentioned earlier, for non-roots of unity  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , are examples of CGL extensions. We refer the reader to Chapter 9 for details. Particular cases include generic quantized coordinate rings of affine spaces, matrix varieties, symplectic and euclidean spaces, and generic quantized Weyl algebras.

Every nilpotent Lie algebra of dimension m contains a chain of ideals

$$\mathfrak{n} = \mathfrak{n}_m \rhd \mathfrak{n}_{m-1} \rhd \ldots \rhd \mathfrak{n}_1 \rhd \mathfrak{n}_0 = \{0\}$$

with the properties that  $\dim(\mathfrak{n}_k/\mathfrak{n}_{k-1}) = 1$  and  $[\mathfrak{n},\mathfrak{n}_k] \subseteq \mathfrak{n}_{k-1}$ , for all  $1 \leq k \leq m$ . For  $k \in [1,m]$ , let  $x_k \in \mathfrak{n}_k \setminus \mathfrak{n}_{k-1}$ . This set of elements gives rise to the following iterated Ore extension presentation of  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{n})$ :

$$\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{n}) = \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \mathrm{id}, \delta_2] \dots [x_m; \mathrm{id}, \delta_m].$$

The derivations  $\delta_k = \mathrm{ad}_{x_k}$  are locally nilpotent. Thus, all universal enveloping algebras of finite dimensional nilpotent Lie algebras can be presented as iterated

Ore extensions (1.1) with all  $\sigma_k = \text{id}$  and  $\delta_k$  locally nilpotent. One can consider  $\mathcal{H} = \{1\}$  acting trivially on them and then all conditions in Definition A will be satisfied except for the second part of (iii) – in this case all eigenvalues  $\lambda_k$  will be equal to 1.

We consider the class of CGL extensions to be the best current definition of quantum nilpotent algebras from a ring theoretic perspective. On the level of presentations, the local nilpotency of  $\delta_k$  from the classical situation is kept in the definition. The torus  $\mathcal{H}$  is used to get hold of the eigenvalues  $\lambda_k$ . The condition that they are non-roots of unity is the main feature of the quantum case. On the level of deeper ring theoretic properties, these algebras exhibit the common property of having only finitely many  $\mathcal{H}$ - invariant prime ideals [5, 22]. This property, first derived from the pioneering works [26, 27, 29] on the spectra of quantum groups, has played a key role in the study of spectra of "quantum algebras". From another ring theoretic perspective, all CGL extensions are conjectured to be catenary just as Gabber's theorem for universal enveloping algebras of solvable Lie algebras (though this is currently established only for quantized Weyl algebras [21] and quantum Schubert cell algebras [39]).

The class of CGL extensions appears to be very large. We do not know any classification results except for very low dimensions [37]. As mentioned in Section 1.1, in addition to the quantum Schubert cell algebras, in [25] we prove that all quantized coordinate rings of double Bruhat cells are localizations of CGL extensions. When the main theorem is applied to them, these are precisely the localizations with respect to all frozen variables.

The quantum Schubert cell algebras are special members in the class of CGL extensions. The former have the property that their gradings by the character lattices of the torus  $\mathcal{H}$  can be specialized to  $\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ -gradings that are connected. We provide an example of a CGL extension that does not have this property in Example 3.5. This example can be easily generalized to families of higher dimensional examples.

CGL extensions are very rarely Hopf algebras. Since Drinfeld's definition of quantized universal enveloping algebras [9] imposes the condition that they are topological Hopf algebras, we use the term quantum nilpotent algebras as opposed to quantized universal enveloping algebras of nilpotent Lie algebras. Along these lines one should also note that it is currently unknown whether every CGL extension is a deformation of the universal enveloping algebra of a nilpotent Lie algebra.

All important CGL extensions that we are aware of are symmetric in the sense that they are also CGL extensions when the generators  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  are adjoined in the reverse order

$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_N][x_{N-1}; \sigma_{N-1}^*, \delta_{N-1}^*] \dots [x_1; \sigma_1^*, \delta_1^*].$$

(This symmetry condition may only hold for certain orderings of the initial generators.) We refer the reader to Section 3.3 for a detailed discussion of this condition. Here we note that symmetricity of a CGL extension is equivalent to imposing a very mild condition on the action of  $\mathcal{H}$  and the following abstract Levendorskii–Soibelman type straightening law:

For all j < k, the element  $x_k x_j - \lambda_{kj} x_j x_k$  belongs to the unital subalgebra of R generated by  $x_{j+1}, \ldots, x_{k-1}$  for some scalar  $\lambda_{kj} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ .

One easily shows that in the setting of Definition A the scalar  $\lambda_{kj}$  equals the  $h_k$ -eigenvalue of  $x_j$ , i.e.,  $h_k \cdot x_j = \lambda_{kj} x_j$ .

The class of algebras covered by the main theorem is the class of symmetric CGL extensions satisfying two very mild conditions on the scalars involved.

# 1.3. Constructing an initial quantum seed and a precise statement of the main result

The main technique that we use to generate quantum clusters in CGL extensions is that of noncommutative unique factorization domains (UFDs), as defined by Chatters [6]. We briefly recall some background. A nonzero element p of an integral domain R is called prime if it is normal (meaning that Rp = pR) and the factor R/pR is a domain. A noetherian domain R is called a UFD if every nonzero prime ideal of R contains a prime element. It is well known that, in the commutative noetherian situation, this definition is equivalent to the more common one. If R is equipped with a rational action of a  $\mathbb{K}$ -torus  $\mathcal{H}$  by algebra automorphisms, then R has a canonical grading by the rational character lattice  $X(\mathcal{H})$  of  $\mathcal{H}$ . Such an algebra R is called an  $\mathcal{H}$ -UFD if every nonzero  $\mathcal{H}$ -prime ideal of R contains a homogeneous prime element. As in the commutative situation, two prime elements  $p_1, p_2 \in R$  are associates if and only if there exists a unit  $a \in R$  such that  $p_2 = ap_1$ .

Chatters proved [6] that the universal enveloping algebra of every solvable Lie algebra over the field of complex numbers is a UFD. Launois, Lenagan and Rigal proved [33] that every CGL extension is an  $\mathcal{H}$ -UFD. (One can view these results as another reason for thinking of CGL extensions as quantum nilpotent algebras.) As noted in Section 1.2, CGL extensions have only finitely many  $\mathcal{H}$ -prime ideals [5, 22], so they have only finitely many homogeneous prime elements up to associates.

Our key method for generating quantum clusters, and the first step towards proving the main theorem, is as follows:

STEP 1. For an 
$$\mathcal{H}$$
-UFD  $R$  and a chain of  $\mathcal{H}$ -UFDs

$$C: \{0\} \subset R_1 \subsetneq \ldots \subsetneq R_N = R,$$

define the subset

$$P(\mathcal{C}) := \bigcup_{k=1}^{N} \{ homogeneous \ prime \ elements \ of \ R_k \ up \ to \ associates \}$$

of R and prove that (under some general assumptions) P(C) is a quantum cluster in R.

From general properties of prime elements, one gets that under mild assumptions the elements of  $P(\mathcal{C})$  quasi-commute, i.e., for every  $y, y' \in P(\mathcal{C})$ ,  $yy' = \xi y'y$  for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . So one of the major points in realizing Step 1 in a particular situation is to ensure that  $P(\mathcal{C})$  has the right size, i.e., that for each k,  $R_k$  has precisely one homogeneous prime element (up to taking associates) that is not a prime element of some  $R_i$  for i < k. Furthermore, in order for this to work out the chain  $\mathcal{C}$  should be sufficiently fine, e.g., GK dim  $R_k = k$  for all k. This condition is obviously satisfied for the canonical chain of subalgebras associated to the CGL extension (1.1).

For arbitrary CGL extensions, Step 1 was carried out in [24] in full generality. In the statement of this result, for a function  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$ , we will use the canonical predecessor and successor functions  $p:=p_{\eta}:[1,N]\to[1,N]\sqcup\{-\infty\}$  and  $s:=s_{\eta}:[1,N]\to[1,N]\sqcup\{+\infty\}$  for the level sets of  $\eta$  (see (3.4)–(3.5)).

THEOREM A. [24, Theorem 4.3] Let R be an arbitrary CGL extension of length N. Then there exist a function  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$  and elements

$$c_k \in R_{k-1}$$
 for all  $k \in [2, N]$  with  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ 

such that the elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N \in R$ , recursively defined by

(1.2) 
$$y_k := \begin{cases} y_{p(k)} x_k - c_k, & \text{if } p(k) \neq -\infty \\ x_k, & \text{if } p(k) = -\infty, \end{cases}$$

are homogeneous and have the property that for every  $k \in [1, N]$ ,

$$\{y_j \mid j \in [1, k], s(j) > k\}$$

is a list of the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_k$  up to scalar multiples. The elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N \in R$  with these properties are unique. The function  $\eta$  with these properties is not unique but its level sets are. Furthermore, the function  $\eta$  has the property that  $p(k) = -\infty$  if and only if  $\delta_k = 0$ .

In different words the theorem states that, if  $C_k$  denotes the truncated chain  $\{0\} \subset R_1 \subset \ldots \subset R_k$ , then in the setting of the theorem

$$P(\mathcal{C}_k) = P(\mathcal{C}_{k-1}) \sqcup \{y_k\}$$

and the prime element  $y_k$  of  $R_k$  is determined by the linear expression (1.2) with leading term equal to 1 or to a prime element of the previous algebra  $R_{k-1}$ . The function  $\eta$  (or more precisely its level sets) keeps track of the leading terms of this recursive formula.

To construct exchange matrices that go with the quantum clusters from Step 1 (Theorem A), we need to introduce some more notation. The quantum clusters of an algebra generate quantum tori. Recall that a matrix  $\mathbf{q}=(q_{kj})\in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is called *multiplicatively skew-symmetric* if  $q_{kk}=1$  for all k and  $q_{kj}q_{jk}=1$  for all  $k\neq j$ . Such a matrix gives rise to the quantum torus

(1.3) 
$$\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}} := \frac{\mathbb{K}\langle Y_1^{\pm 1}, \dots, Y_N^{\pm 1} \rangle}{(Y_k Y_i - q_{kj} Y_j Y_k, \ \forall k \neq j)}.$$

Given a CGL extension R of length N, we consider the unique multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\lambda \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  whose entries  $\lambda_{kj}$  for  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$  are the  $h_k$ -eigenvalues of  $x_j$  in the notation of Definition A. Define the (multiplicatively skew-symmetric) bicharacter

$$\Omega_{\lambda}: \mathbb{Z}^N \times \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathbb{K}^* \quad \text{by} \quad \Omega_{\lambda}(e_k, e_j) := \lambda_{kj}, \ \forall k, j \in [1, N],$$

where  $\{e_1, \ldots, e_N\}$  is the standard basis of  $\mathbb{Z}^N$ . In the setting of Theorem A, define

$$\overline{e}_k := \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}, \ p^n(k) \neq -\infty} e_{p^n(k)} \in \mathbb{Z}^N, \ \forall k \in [1, N].$$

The set  $\{\overline{e}_1, \dots, \overline{e}_N\}$  is another basis of  $\mathbb{Z}^N$ . We consider the (multiplicatively skew-symmetric) bicharacter

$$\Omega: \mathbb{Z}^N \times \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathbb{K}^*$$
 such that  $\Omega(e_k, e_j) := \Omega_{\lambda}(\overline{e}_k, \overline{e}_j), \ \forall k, j \in [1, N].$ 

The sequence of prime elements in Theorem A produces a quantum cluster of the CGL extension R in the following sense:

For any CGL extension R, the elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N \in R$  from Theorem A and their inverses generate a copy of the quantum torus  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$  inside  $\operatorname{Fract}(R)$ , where

$$q_{kj} = \Omega(e_k, e_j) = \Omega_{\lambda}(\overline{e}_k, \overline{e}_j), \ \forall k, j \in [1, N]$$

and

$$R \subseteq \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}} \subset \operatorname{Fract}(R)$$
.

Consider the subset

$$\mathbf{ex} := \{ k \in [1, N] \mid s(k) \neq +\infty \}$$

of [1, N]. The columns of all  $N \times |\mathbf{ex}|$  matrices will be indexed by  $\mathbf{ex}$ . The set of such matrices with integral entries will be denoted by  $M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}}(\mathbb{Z})$ .

MAIN THEOREM II: SPECIFIC FORM. For every symmetric CGL extension R, the following hold under very mild assumptions on the base field  $\mathbb{K}$  and the scalars  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_N \in \mathbb{K}^*$ :

(a) For each  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ , there exists a unique vector  $b^k = \sum_{l=1}^N b_{lk} e_l \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  such that

$$\Omega(b^k, e_j)^2 = \lambda_{s(k)}^{-\delta_{kj}}, \ \forall j \in [1, N]$$

and  $y_1^{b_{1k}} \dots y_N^{b_{Nk}}$  is fixed under the  $\mathcal{H}$ -action. Denote by  $\widetilde{B} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}}(\mathbb{Z})$  the matrix with columns  $b^k \in \mathbb{Z}_{\sim}^N$ ,  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ .

- (b) The matrix B is compatible with the quantum cluster  $(y_1, \ldots, y_N)$  of R in the sense that they define a quantum seed, call it  $\Sigma$ , see [3] and §2.3 for definitions. Let  $A(\Sigma)$  and  $U(\Sigma)$  be the quantum cluster algebra and upper quantum cluster algebra associated to this quantum seed for the set of exchangeable indices ex where none of the frozen cluster variables are inverted.
  - (c) After an explicit rescaling of  $y_1, \ldots, y_N$ , we have the equality

$$R = \mathcal{A}(\Sigma) = \mathcal{U}(\Sigma).$$

Furthermore, the quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{A}(\Sigma)$  is generated by finitely many cluster variables.

We refer the reader to Theorem 8.2 for a full statement of the main theorem. The homogeneity condition in part (a) of the theorem can be written in an explicit form taking into account that for each  $k \in [1, N]$ ,  $y_k$  is an  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvector with eigenvalue equal to the product of the  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvalues of  $x_{p^n(k)}$  for those  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $p^n(k) \neq -\infty$  (see Theorem 8.2 (a)).

The quantum cluster algebras in question are built from general (multiparameter) quantum tori by an extension of the Berenstein–Zelevinsky construction [3]. The general setting for such quantum cluster algebras is developed in Chapter 2.

We finish this section with the statements of the two mild conditions which are imposed in the Main Theorem. In Proposition 5.8, we prove that

$$\lambda_k = \lambda_l$$
 for all  $k, l \in [1, N]$  such that  $\eta(k) = \eta(l)$  and  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ ,  $p(l) \neq -\infty$ .

Recall also that  $\lambda_{kl}$  denotes the  $h_k$ -eigenvalue of  $x_l$  for  $1 \leq l < k \leq N$ . In this setting, the two conditions imposed in the main theorem are:

Condition (A). The base field  $\mathbb{K}$  contains square roots  $\sqrt{\lambda_{kl}}$  of the scalars  $\lambda_{kl}$  for  $1 \leq l < k \leq N$  such that the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by all of them contains no elements of order 2.

Condition (B). There exist positive integers  $d_n$ ,  $n \in \text{range}(\eta)$ , such that

$$\lambda_k^{d_{\eta(l)}} = \lambda_l^{d_{\eta(k)}}$$

for all  $k, l \in [1, N], p(k) \neq -\infty, p(l) \neq -\infty$ .

All symmetric CGL extensions that we are aware of (with the exception of certain very specific two-cocycle twists) satisfy these conditions after a field extension of the base field  $\mathbb{K}$ . We give a detailed account of this in Remarks 8.5 and 8.6. The first condition is needed when dealing with toric frames as opposed to individual cluster variables. The second condition is needed to ensure that the principal parts of certain exchange matrices that are constructed are skewsymmetrizable. Both issues are minor and the main constructions of quantum clusters and mutations work without imposing those conditions.

#### 1.4. Additional clusters

From now on, R will denote a symmetric CGL extension as in (1.1).

Consider the subset  $\Xi_N$  of the symmetric group  $S_N$  consisting of all permutations  $\tau \in S_N$  such that

$$\tau(k) = \max \tau([1, k-1]) + 1 \text{ or } \tau(k) = \min \tau([1, k-1]) - 1, \ \forall k \in [2, N].$$

It is easy to see that  $\Xi_N$  can also be defined as the set of all  $\tau \in S_N$  such that  $\tau([1,k])$  is an interval for all  $k \in [2,N]$ . Each symmetric CGL extension has a different CGL extension presentation associated to every element  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , of the form

(1.4) 
$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_{\tau(1)}][x_{\tau(2)}; \sigma''_{\tau(2)}, \delta''_{\tau(2)}] \dots [x_{\tau(N)}; \sigma''_{\tau(N)}, \delta''_{\tau(N)}].$$

The proof of this fact and a description of the automorphisms  $\sigma''_{\tau(k)}$  and the skew-derivations  $\delta''_{\tau(k)}$  are given in Proposition 3.14. This presentation gives rise to a chain of subalgebras of R,

$$C_{\tau}: \{0\} \subset R_{\tau,1} \subset \ldots \subset R_{\tau,N} = R,$$

where  $R_{\tau,k}$  is the unital subalgebra generated by  $x_{\tau(1)}, \ldots, x_{\tau(k)}$ . Theorem A associates a quantum cluster

$$(y_{\tau,1},\ldots,y_{\tau,N}):=P(\mathcal{C}_{\tau})$$

to R for each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . Clearly, id  $\in \Xi_N$  and

$$(y_{id,1}, \dots, y_{id,N}) = P(C_{id}) = P(C) = (y_1, \dots, y_N).$$

MAIN THEOREM III: ADDITIONAL CLUSTERS. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension satisfying the conditions (A) and (B). For each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , the quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{A}(\Sigma)$  from Main Theorem II has a quantum seed with a set of cluster variables obtained from  $(y_{\tau,1},\ldots,y_{\tau,N})$  by a precise rescaling and permutation (see Theorem 8.2 (a)–(b)). The exchange matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  for this seed is the unique solution of the equations in part (a) of Main Theorem II for the bicharacter associated to the CGL extension presentation (1.4).

In particular, an appropriate scalar multiple of each generator  $x_k$  of R is a cluster variable.

The last part of the theorem follows from the first because for each  $k \in [1, N]$  there exists an element  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  such that  $\tau(1) = k$ .

#### 1.5. Strategy of the proof

The second step of the proof of the main theorem is to connect the quantum clusters indexed by the elements of  $\Xi_N$  by a chain of mutations:

- STEP 2. Let  $\tau \neq \tau'$  in  $\Xi_N$  be such that for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$ ,  $\tau(j) = \tau'(j)$  for all  $j \neq k, k+1$  (i.e., the subalgebras in the chains  $C_{\tau}$  and  $C_{\tau'}$  only differ in position k). We prove that in this setting the following hold for every symmetric CGL extension R:
- (a) If  $\tau(k)$  and  $\tau(k+1)$  have different images under the  $\eta$ -function for the presentation (1.4), then the quantum clusters  $P(C_{\tau})$  and  $P(C_{\tau'})$  are equal. More precisely,

$$y_{\tau',j} = y_{\tau,j}$$
 for  $j \neq k, k+1$  and  $y_{\tau',k} = y_{\tau,k+1}, y_{\tau',k+1} = y_{\tau,k}$ .

(b) If  $\tau(k)$  and  $\tau(k+1)$  have the same images under the  $\eta$ -function for the presentation (1.4), then the quantum cluster  $P(C_{\tau'})$  of R is a one-step mutation of the quantum cluster  $P(C_{\tau})$ . More precisely,

(1.5) 
$$y_{\tau',k} = y_{\tau,k}^{-1} \left( \xi_1 \prod_{j \in [1,N], c_j > 0} y_{\tau,j}^{c_j} + \xi_2 \prod_{j \in [1,N], c_j < 0} y_{\tau,j}^{-c_j} \right)$$

for some  $\xi_1, \xi_2 \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and an integral vector  $(c_1, \ldots, c_N)$  such that  $c_k = 0$ , and

$$y_{\tau',j}$$
 is a scalar multiple of  $y_{\tau,j}$  for all  $j \neq k$ .

This result has a simple proof given in Theorems 4.2, 4.3. It is derived from the uniqueness part of Theorem A and the uniqueness of the decomposition of a normal element of a noncommutative UFD as a product of prime elements. Thus, in a nutshell, cluster mutation is forced by the uniqueness in Theorem A and the unique decomposition in noncommutative UFDs.

The simultaneous normalization (rescaling) of all cluster variables  $y_{\tau,k}$ ,  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ ,  $k \in [1, N]$  for which all scalars  $\xi_1$  and  $\xi_2$  in (1.5) become equal to 1, turns out to be a rather delicate issue. It is carried out in Chapters 5 and 6 in an explicit form.

The next step is to extend the clusters  $P(\mathcal{C}_{\tau})$  to quantum seeds, which amounts to the construction of exchange matrices that are compatible with these quantum clusters. We also need to connect those seeds with cluster mutations. Two elements  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  will be called adjacent if they satisfy the condition in Step 2, in other words, if there exists  $k \in [1, N-1]$  such that

$$\tau' = \tau(k, k+1).$$

STEP 3. Construct exchange matrices  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  for quantum seeds going with the quantum clusters  $P(\mathcal{C}_{\tau})$ ,  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ .

Show that the seeds corresponding to adjacent pairs  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  are obtained by one-step mutations from each other.

Let  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . Step 2 constructs one column of the desired matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  for each element  $\tau' \in \Xi_N$  which is adjacent to  $\tau$ . More precisely, this is the k-th column of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  where  $k \in [1, N-1]$  is the index from (1.6). Step 3 involves constructing the rest of the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  and then showing that the exchange matrices for adjacent elements of  $\Xi_N$  are related by mutation. One should note that there are not enough adjacent elements to construct the full matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  directly from Step 2.

The realization of Step 3 and the proof of the remaining parts of the main theorem are based on using a chain of successively adjacent elements of  $\Xi_N$  of the form

(1.7) 
$$\tau_0 = \mathrm{id} \to \tau_1 \to \dots \to \tau_{M-1} \to \tau_M = w_{\circ},$$

where  $w_{\circ}$  is the longest element of  $S_N$  and M = N(N-1)/2 is the length of  $w_{\circ}$ . The arrows are drawn for the convenience of the description of the procedure.

We first construct  $B = B_{id}$ . Each chain (1.7) has the property that

(1.8) 
$$\forall k \in [1, N-1], \exists i \in [1, M-1] \text{ such that } \tau_{i+1} = \tau_i(k, k+1).$$

This implies that every exchangeable index in  $\mathbf{ex} = \{k \in [1, N] \mid s(k) \neq +\infty\}$  gets mutated when Step 2 is applied to the arrows in the chain.

Let  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Leaving aside certain technical details concerning a reenumeration of cluster variables, to define the k-th column of  $\widetilde{B}$  we choose an index  $i \in [1, M-1]$  satisfying (1.8). Step 2 defines the k-th columns of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_i}$  and  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_{i+1}}$ . We construct the k-th column of  $\widetilde{B}$  by inverse mutation from the k-th column of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_i}$  along the chain (1.7). At this point, one has to prove that this is independent of the choice of i. There two problems here. The first is that the integers  $c_j$  in (1.5) are not determined from easily accessible ring theoretic data. They are powers in the decomposition of some normal elements as products of primes, but the setting is very general to get hold of them. Secondly, the inverse mutation from such data gets combinatorially overwhelming and one cannot keep track of it in general ring theoretic terms.

We present a very general (ring theoretic) solution to this problem. Firstly, we establish that there is at most one matrix  $\widetilde{B}$  that satisfies the conditions in Theorem II (a), using a strong rationality result for the  $\mathcal{H}$ -primes of CGL extensions [4, Theorem II.6.4], a special case of which is that

$$Z(\operatorname{Fract}(R))^{\mathcal{H}} = \mathbb{K},$$

where Z(.) stands for the center of an algebra. We obtain the uniqueness statement in Theorem II (a) by phrasing the conditions for the columns of  $\widetilde{B}$  in terms of commutation relations and using the above result. We then use the idea for inverse mutation along the chain (1.7) to prove that a matrix  $\widetilde{B}$  with the properties in Theorem II (a) exists.

All other exchange matrices  $B_{\tau}$  for  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  are constructed by mutating B along a chain which is entirely within  $\Xi_N$ , starts with id, ends at  $\tau$ , and for which each two consecutive elements are adjacent. It is not difficult to see that such a chain exists for every  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . Typically, there are many chains with these properties and the independence of  $B_{\tau}$  from the choice of a chain is proved using one more time the strong rationality result. The last part of Step 3, that the exchange matrices for adjacent elements of  $\Xi_N$  are related by mutation, follows from their construction.

At this point, we have a construction of quantum seeds  $\Sigma_{\tau}$  indexed by the elements of  $\Xi_N$  and mutations between them. What is left is to establish part (c) of Main Theorem II. This is the last step of the proof of the theorem:

Step 4. Show that

$$R = \mathcal{A}(\Sigma) = \mathcal{U}(\Sigma)$$

for  $\Sigma := \Sigma_{id}$ , i.e., that R coincides with the quantum cluster algebra and the upper quantum cluster algebra for the quantum seed  $\Sigma$ .

In the remaining part of this section we sketch how this step is carried out. As previously mentioned, for every  $k \in [1, N]$  there is an element  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  with  $\tau(1) = k$ . Since all quantum seeds  $\Sigma_{\tau}$  are mutation equivalent to each other, a scalar multiple of each generator  $x_k$  is a cluster variable of  $\mathcal{A}(\Sigma)$ . Therefore,

$$R \subseteq \mathcal{A}(\Sigma)$$
.

By the quantum Laurent phenomenon,

$$\mathcal{A}(\Sigma) \subseteq \mathcal{U}(\Sigma)$$
.

For  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , denote by  $E_{\tau}$  the multiplicative subset of R generated by all exchangeable cluster variables in  $\Sigma_{\tau}$ . We first prove that  $E_{\tau}$  is an Ore set in R. Consider a chain of elements of  $\Xi_N$  as in (1.7). We have

$$\mathcal{U}(\Sigma) \subseteq \bigcap_{i=0}^M R[E_{\tau_i}^{-1}].$$

Combining all of the above embeddings, we obtain

(1.9) 
$$R \subseteq \mathcal{A}(\Sigma) \subseteq \mathcal{U}(\Sigma) \subseteq \bigcap_{i=0}^{M} R[E_{\tau_i}^{-1}].$$

At this point, we use techniques from noncommutative UFDs and iterated Ore extensions to describe the intersection of  $R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$  and  $R[E_{\tau'}^{-1}]$  for two adjacent elements of  $\tau$  and  $\tau'$  of  $\Xi_N$ . Based on it we prove that

(1.10) 
$$\bigcap_{i=0}^{M} R[E_{\tau_i}^{-1}] = R.$$

This forces all inclusions in (1.9) to be equalities.

#### 1.6. Organization of the paper and reading suggestions

The paper is organized as follows:

I. Chapter 2 provides the general framework for quantum cluster algebras generalizing the Berenstein–Zelevinsky construction [3] to mutations between multiparameter quantum tori (i.e., quantum tori (1.3) for which the scalars  $q_{kl}$  are not necessarily integral powers of a single element  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$ ). This chapter is self contained and can be read independently of [3]. Readers who are familiar with [3] might look only at the main definitions since the treatment is similar to [3]. Chapter 3 reviews the theory of noncommutative UFDs and the material from [24] that goes with Theorem A.

II. Chapter 4 carries out Step 2. For readers who are interested in understanding the intrinsic reason for the appearance of cluster mutations in the general framework of quantum nilpotent algebras, we suggest reading the proofs of Theorems 4.2, 4.3.

Chapters 5 and 6 carry out in an explicit form the simultaneous normalization of all cluster variables  $y_{\tau,k}$  so that all scalars  $\xi_1$ ,  $\xi_2$  in part (b) of Step 2 are equal to 1. These chapters are technical and we suggest that readers restrict to the definitions of  $y_{[.,.]}$ ,  $u_{[.,.]}$  and  $\pi_{[.,.]}$  in Theorem 5.1 (c), Corollary 5.11 and Eq. (6.1), as well as the statement of Proposition 6.3 and the condition (6.13). This information will be sufficient for understanding the statement of the main result.

Chapter 7 proves Eq. (1.10) which essentially carries out Step 4. Readers who are only interested in understanding the main result could skip it.

III. The main result appears in Theorem 8.2. Chapter 8 also carries out Step 3 and the general part of Step 4.

IV. Chapter 10 illustrates how Theorem 8.2 is applied. It proves that the quantum Schubert cell algebras  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{n}_\pm \cap w(\mathfrak{n}_\mp))$ , for all simple Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$  and Weyl group elements w, are quantum cluster algebras which in addition coincide with the corresponding upper quantum cluster algebras (Theorem 10.1). Chapter 9 contains the needed details on quantum groups and their relations to quantum nilpotent algebras.

We suggest the following route for readers who are interested in understanding the final result (Theorem 8.2) without the details of its proof:

- 1. Basics of CGL extensions Sections 3.2–3.3 and the base change in Section 4.2 to include  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}}$  in  $\mathbb{K}$ .
- 2. The setting of Section 8.1 and the statement of Theorem 8.2. We impose conditions (A) and (B), but the unique rescaling is a feature of the algebra. One can read the statement of the theorem knowing only that such a rescaling exists. If one needs to know its precise form, one can return to the definitions of  $y_{[...]}$ ,  $u_{[...]}$  and  $\pi_{[...]}$  and the condition (6.13) as indicated in II above.

Readers could also consult [23] for an abridged version of Theorem 8.2, and its setting and applications.

#### 1.7. Notation

We finish the introduction with some notation to be used throughout the paper. For  $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  and a commutative ring D, we will denote by  $M_{m,n}(D)$  the set of matrices of size  $m \times n$  with entries from D. We will use a multiplicative (exponential) version of the standard matrix multiplication: For  $A = (a_{ij}) \in M_{m,n}(\mathbb{Z})$ ,  $B = (b_{jk}) \in M_{n,p}(D)$ , and  $C = (c_{kl}) \in M_{p,s}(\mathbb{Z})$ , denote the matrix

$${}^{A}B^{C} := \left(\prod_{j,k} b_{jk}^{a_{ij}c_{kl}}\right) \in M_{m,s}(D).$$

The two obvious special cases of this operation are given by

$${}^{A}B = \left(\prod_{j} b_{jk}^{a_{ij}}\right) \in M_{m,p}(D), \quad B^{C} = \left(\prod_{k} b_{jk}^{c_{kl}}\right) \in M_{n,s}(D).$$

Clearly,

(1.11) 
$$A_1(^AB^C) = ^{A_1A}B^C \text{ and } (^AB^C)^{C_1} = ^AB^{CC_1}$$

for all matrices  $A_1$  and  $C_1$  with integer entries, having the appropriate sizes for which the operations are defined. The transpose map on matrices will be denoted by  $A \mapsto A^T$ .

Elements of  $\mathbb{Z}^N$  will be thought of as column vectors, and the standard basis of  $\mathbb{Z}^N$  will be denoted by  $\{e_k \mid k \in [1, N]\}$ . For  $g = \sum_k m_k e_k \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ , denote

(1.12) 
$$[g]_{+} := \sum_{k} \max(m_{k}, 0)e_{k}, \quad [g]_{-} := \sum_{k} \min(m_{k}, 0)e_{k}.$$

Acknowledgements. We would like to thank A. Berenstein, Ph. Di Francesco, S. Fomin, R. Kedem, B. Keller, A. Knutson, B. Leclerc, N. Reshetikhin, D. Rupel and A. Zelevinsky for valuable discussions and comments. We are also thankful to MSRI for its hospitality during the programs in "Cluster Algebras" (2012) and

"Noncommutative Algebraic Geometry and Representation Theory" (2013) when parts of this project were completed.

#### CHAPTER 2

# Quantum cluster algebras

In this chapter we give a definition of quantum cluster algebras and upper quantum cluster algebras (over arbitrary commutative rings) that extends the one of Berenstein and Zelevinsky [3]. The construction in [3] used uniparameter quantum tori (quantum tori for which the commutation scalars are integral powers of a single element  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$ ). We extend the construction of [3] to mutation of cluster variables coming from general quantum tori. Furthermore, the construction allows for arbitrary frozen variables to be inverted or not. Following the argument of Fomin–Zelevinsky a quantum Laurent phenomenon is established in this generality.

# 2.1. General quantum tori

Recall that a matrix  $\mathbf{q}=(q_{kj})\in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is called multiplicatively skew-symmetric if  $q_{kk}=1$  and  $q_{jk}=q_{kj}^{-1}$  for all  $j\neq k$ . Such a matrix gives rise to the skew-symmetric bicharacter

(2.1) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{q}}: \mathbb{Z}^N \times \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathbb{K}^*$$
 given by  $\Omega_{\mathbf{q}}(e_k, e_j) := q_{kj}, \ \forall k, j \in [1, N],$  i.e.,

(2.2) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{q}}(f,g) = {}^{f}\mathbf{q}^{g}, \quad \forall f, g \in \mathbb{Z}^{N}.$$

(Recall that  $e_1, \ldots, e_N$  denote the standard basis vectors of  $\mathbb{Z}$  and that all elements of  $\mathbb{Z}^N$  are thought of as column vectors.)

A multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{q} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  gives rise to the quantum torus

(2.3) 
$$\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}} := \frac{\mathbb{K}\langle Y_1^{\pm 1}, \dots, Y_N^{\pm 1} \rangle}{(Y_k Y_j - q_{kj} Y_j Y_k, \ \forall k \neq j)}.$$

The subalgebra of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$ 

(2.4) 
$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{q}} := \mathbb{K}\langle Y_1, \dots, Y_N \rangle \subset \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$$

is called a quantum affine space algebra. The quantum torus  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$  has the K-basis

$$\{Y^f := Y_1^{m_1} \cdots Y_N^{m_N} \mid f = (m_1, \dots, m_N)^T \in \mathbb{Z}^N\}.$$

Given any subring D of  $\mathbb{K}$  that contains the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by all entries of  $\mathbf{q}$ , one defines versions of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{q}}$  over D. One can either use (2.3) and (2.4) with free algebras over D instead of  $\mathbb{K}$ , or consider the D-subalgebras of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$  and  $\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{q}}$  generated by  $Y_k^{\pm 1}$ , respectively  $Y_k$   $(k \in [1, N])$ .

#### 2.2. Based quantum tori

For a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{r} := (r_{ki}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  denote

$$\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2} := (r_{k,i}^2) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*).$$

The quantum torus  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$  has a K-basis which is obtained by a type of symmetrization of the monomials in (2.5). This basis consists of the elements

$$(2.6) Y^{(f)} := S_{\mathbf{r}}(f)Y^f = S_{\mathbf{r}}(f)Y_1^{m_1} \dots Y_N^{m_N} for f = (m_1, \dots, m_N)^T \in \mathbb{Z}^N,$$

where the symmetrization scalar  $\mathcal{S}_{\mathbf{r}}(f) \in \mathbb{K}^*$  is given by

(2.7) 
$$\delta_{\mathbf{r}}(f) := \prod_{j < k} r_{jk}^{-m_j m_k}.$$

We have  $Y^{(e_k)} = Y_k, \forall k \in [1, N]$ . Furthermore, one easily verifies that

(2.8) 
$$Y^{(f)}Y^{(g)} = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(f,g)Y^{(f+g)}, \quad \forall f, g \in \mathbb{Z}^N,$$

recall (2.1). We will call the torus  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$  with the  $\mathbb{K}$ -basis  $\{Y^{(f)} \mid f \in \mathbb{Z}^N\}$  the based quantum torus associated to the matrix  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  (or to the corresponding bicharacter  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}} : \mathbb{Z}^N \times \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathbb{K}^*$ ).

Each  $\sigma \in GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$  gives rise to another generating set of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$ , consisting of the elements

$$Y_{\sigma,k} := Y^{(\sigma(e_k))}, \ k \in [1, N].$$

Define the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix

$$\mathbf{r}_{\sigma} := {}^{\sigma^T} \mathbf{r}^{\sigma} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*).$$

It follows from (2.8) that there is a K-algebra isomorphism

(2.9) 
$$\psi_{\sigma}: \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{-2}} \to \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{-2}}, \text{ given by } \psi_{\sigma}(Y_k) = Y_{\sigma,k}, \ k \in [1, N].$$

The elements

$$Y_{\sigma}^{(f)} := \psi_{\sigma}(Y^{(f)}) = \left(\prod_{j < k} (\mathbf{r}_{\sigma})_{jk}^{-m_{j}m_{k}}\right) Y_{\sigma,1}^{m_{1}} \dots Y_{\sigma,N}^{m_{N}} \text{ for } f = (m_{1}, \dots, m_{N})^{T} \in \mathbb{Z}^{N}$$

also form a basis of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$ . The next proposition shows that this basis coincides with the original basis (2.6) of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$ . In other words, the based quantum torus associated with  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is invariant under the canonical action of  $GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$ .

PROPOSITION 2.1. For all  $\sigma \in GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$  and all multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrices  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$ , we have

(2.10) 
$$Y^{(f)} = Y_{\sigma}^{(\sigma^{-1}(f))}, \ \forall f \in \mathbb{Z}^{N}.$$

PROOF. For all  $f, g \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ ,

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(\sigma(f),\sigma(g)) = {^{(\sigma f)}}^{\mathsf{T}} \mathbf{r}^{\sigma g} = {^{f}}^{\mathsf{T}} ({^{\sigma}}^{\mathsf{T}} \mathbf{r}^{\sigma})^g = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\sigma}}(f,g).$$

Because of (2.8), to show

$$Y^{(\sigma(f))} = Y_{\sigma}^{(f)}, \ \forall f \in \mathbb{Z}^N,$$

it is sufficient to verify the identity for  $f = e_k, k \in [1, N]$ . This is straightforward:

$$Y^{(\sigma(e_k))} = Y_{\sigma,k} = Y_{\sigma}^{(e_k)}.$$

DEFINITION 2.2. Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a division algebra over  $\mathbb{K}$ . We say that a map

$$M:\mathbb{Z}^N\to\mathcal{F}$$

is a toric frame if there exists a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  such that the following conditions are satisfied:

- (i) There is an algebra embedding  $\varphi : \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}$  given by  $\varphi(Y_i) = M(e_i)$ ,  $\forall i \in [1, N] \text{ and } \mathcal{F} = \text{Fract}(\varphi(\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}))$ .
- (ii) For all  $f \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ ,  $M(f) = \varphi(Y^{(f)})$ .

In other words, a toric frame is an embedding of a based quantum torus into a division algebra  $\mathcal{F}$  such that  $\mathcal{F}$  equals the classical quotient ring of the image.

For a toric frame  $M: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}$ , there exists a unique matrix  $\mathbf{r} = (r_{kj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  with the properties of the definition, and it is determined by M by

$$r_{kj} = M(e_k)M(e_j)M(e_k + e_j)^{-1}, \quad \forall 1 \le k < j \le N.$$

It will be called the matrix of the toric frame and will be denoted by  $\mathbf{r}(M) := \mathbf{r}$ .

Suppose that  $M: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}$  is a toric frame, with matrix  $\mathbf{r}$  and algebra embedding  $\varphi: \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}$ . Let  $\sigma \in GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$ , and let  $\psi_{\sigma}: \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}} \to \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$  be the isomorphism (2.9). Then  $\varphi\psi_{\sigma}: \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}} \to \mathcal{F}$  is an algebra embedding such that  $\varphi\psi_{\sigma}(Y_i) = M\sigma(e_i)$  for all  $i \in [1, N]$ . Moreover, using (2.10) we see that  $\varphi\psi_{\sigma}(Y^{(f)}) = M\sigma(f)$  for all  $f \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ . Thus,

(2.11) 
$$M\sigma: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}$$
 is a toric frame with matrix  $\mathbf{r}_{\sigma} = {}^{\sigma^T}\mathbf{r}^{\sigma}$ .

#### 2.3. Compatible pairs

We fix in addition a positive integer n such that  $n \leq N$  and a subset  $\mathbf{ex} \subseteq [1, N]$  of cardinality n. The indices in  $\mathbf{ex}$  will be called exchangeable, and those in  $[1, N] \setminus \mathbf{ex}$  frozen.

The entries of all  $N \times n$ ,  $n \times N$ , and  $n \times n$  matrices will be indexed by the sets  $N \times \mathbf{ex}$ ,  $\mathbf{ex} \times N$ , and  $\mathbf{ex} \times \mathbf{ex}$ , respectively. For a matrix  $\widetilde{B} = (b_{kj}) \in M_{N \times n}(\mathbb{Z})$ , its  $\mathbf{ex} \times \mathbf{ex}$  submatrix will be denoted by B and will be called the *principal part* of  $\widetilde{B}$ . The columns of  $\widetilde{B}$  will be denoted by  $b^j \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ ,  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Recall that B is said to be skew-symmetrizable provided there exist positive integers  $d_k$ ,  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  such that  $d_k b_{kj} = -d_j b_{jk}$  for all  $k, j \in \mathbf{ex}$ .

Let  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  be a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix and  $\widetilde{B} = (b_{kj}) \in M_{N \times n}(\mathbb{Z})$ . Define the matrix  $\widetilde{\mathbf{t}} := \widetilde{B}^T \mathbf{r} \in M_{n \times N}(\mathbb{K}^*)$ . Its entries are given by

$$(2.12) t_{kj} := \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(b^k, e_j) = (\tilde{B}^T \mathbf{r})_{kj} = (b^k)^T \mathbf{r}^{e_j} = \prod_{l=1}^N r_{lj}^{b_{lk}}, \ \forall k \in \mathbf{ex}, \ j \in [1, N].$$

The pair  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  is *compatible* if the following two conditions are satisfied:

(2.13) 
$$t_{kj} = 1, \ \forall k \in \mathbf{ex}, \ j \in [1, N], \ k \neq j \text{ and}$$

(2.14) 
$$t_{kk}$$
 are not roots of unity,  $\forall k \in \mathbf{ex}$ .

Denote the  $\mathbf{ex} \times \mathbf{ex}$  submatrix of  $\tilde{\mathbf{t}}$  by  $\mathbf{t}$ . The condition (2.13) implies that

$$\mathbf{t}^B = \widetilde{\mathbf{t}}^{\widetilde{B}}.$$

Proposition 2.3. If the pair  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  is compatible, then  $\widetilde{B}$  has full rank and the matrix

$$\mathbf{t}^B = (t_{kk}^{b_{kj}})_{k,j \in \mathbf{ex}} \in M_{n \times n}(\mathbb{K}^*)$$

is multiplicatively skew-symmetric.

PROOF. First we show that  $\widetilde{B}$  has full rank. If this is not the case, then  $\operatorname{Ker}(\widetilde{B}) \cap \mathbb{Z}^n \neq 0$ . Let  $\sum_{j \in \mathbf{ex}} a_j e_j \in \operatorname{Ker}(\widetilde{B}) \cap \mathbb{Z}^n$  be a nonzero vector. Applying (2.13), we obtain

$$t_{jj}^{a_j} = \prod_k t_{kj}^{a_k} = \prod_{k,l} r_{lj}^{b_{lk}a_k} = 1, \ \forall j \in \mathbf{ex}.$$

The condition (2.14) implies  $a_j = 0$  for all  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ , which is a contradiction.

Since  $\mathbf{t}^B = \tilde{\mathbf{t}}^{\tilde{B}} = \tilde{\mathbf{b}}^T \mathbf{r}^{\tilde{B}}$ , cf. (2.15), the second statement follows at once from the fact that  $\mathbf{r}$  is multiplicatively skew-symmetric.

Unlike the uniparameter case [3, Proposition 3.3], compatibility of  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  does not in general imply that B is skew-symmetrizable. The next lemma describes an instance when this condition appears naturally.

LEMMA 2.4. Assume that  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  is a compatible pair. If there exist positive integers  $d_k$ ,  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  such that

$$(2.16) t_{kk}^{d_j} = t_{jj}^{d_k}, \ \forall j, k \in \mathbf{ex},$$

then the principal part of  $\widetilde{B}$  is skew-symmetrizable via these  $d_k$ , i.e.,  $d_k b_{kj} = -d_j b_{jk}$  for all  $k, j \in \mathbf{ex}$ .

PROOF. By Proposition 2.3,  $t_{kk}^{b_{kj}}=t_{jj}^{-b_{jk}}$  for all  $j,k\in\mathbf{ex}$ . Combining this with (2.16) leads to

$$t_{jj}^{d_k b_{kj}} = t_{kk}^{b_{kj} d_j} = t_{jj}^{-d_j b_{jk}}.$$

Thus  $d_k b_{kj} = -d_j b_{jk}$  because of (2.14).

REMARK 2.5. The condition (2.16) is satisfied if there exists a non-root of unity  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$  such that each  $t_{kk} = q^{m_k}$  for some  $m_k \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . Then one can set  $d_k = m_k$ .

### 2.4. Mutation of compatible pairs

We proceed with the definition of mutation of a compatible pair  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  in direction  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ . The entries  $(b'_{ij})$  of the mutation  $\mu_k(\widetilde{B})$  of the second matrix are given by the Fomin–Zelevinsky formula [11]:

(2.17) 
$$b'_{ij} := \begin{cases} -b_{ij}, & \text{if } i = k \text{ or } j = k \\ b_{ij} + \frac{|b_{ik}|b_{kj} + b_{ik}|b_{kj}|}{2}, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

By [1, Eq. (3.2)], the matrix  $\mu_k(\widetilde{B})$  is also given by

$$\mu_k(\widetilde{B}) = E_{\epsilon}\widetilde{B}F_{\epsilon}$$

for both choices of signs  $\epsilon = \pm$ , where  $E_{\epsilon} = E_{\epsilon}^{\widetilde{B}}$  and  $F_{\epsilon} = F_{\epsilon}^{\widetilde{B}}$  are the  $N \times N$  and  $n \times n$  matrices with entries given by

(2.18) 
$$(E_{\epsilon})_{ij} = \begin{cases} \delta_{ij}, & \text{if } j \neq k \\ -1, & \text{if } i = j = k \\ \max(0, -\epsilon b_{ik}), & \text{if } i \neq j = k \end{cases}$$
$$(F_{\epsilon})_{ij} = \begin{cases} \delta_{ij}, & \text{if } i \neq k \\ -1, & \text{if } i = j = k \\ \max(0, \epsilon b_{kj}), & \text{if } i = k \neq j. \end{cases}$$

We refer the reader to [11, 3] for a detailed discussion of the properties of the mutation of the matrix  $\widetilde{B}$ . Finally, we define the mutation in direction k of the first matrix of the compatible pair  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  by

(2.19) 
$$\mu_k(\mathbf{r}) := {}^{E_{\epsilon}^T} \mathbf{r}^{E_{\epsilon}}.$$

This is a multiplicative version of [3, Eq. (3.4)].

PROPOSITION 2.6. Let  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  be a compatible pair.

- (a) The matrix  $\mu_k(\mathbf{r})$ , defined in (2.19), does not depend on the choice of sign  $\epsilon = \pm$ .
- (b) Assume also that the principal part of  $\widetilde{B}$  is skew-symmetrizable. Then the pair  $(\mu_k(\mathbf{r}), \mu_k(\widetilde{B}))$  is compatible, the principal part of  $\mu_k(\widetilde{B})$  is skew-symmetrizable, and the  $\widetilde{\mathbf{t}}$ -matrix of this pair coincides with the one of the pair  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$ .

We define the mutation in direction  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  of the compatible pair  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  to be the compatible pair  $(\mu_k(\mathbf{r}), \mu_k(\widetilde{B}))$ .

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 2.6. We follow the argument of the proof of [3, Proposition 3.4] phrased in terms of multiplicative expressions.

(a) As in [3, Eqs. (3.5) and (3.7)],  $E_{\epsilon}^2 = I_N$ ,  $F_{\epsilon}^2 = I_n$  and (a correction)  $E_+E_-$  equals the  $N \times N$  matrix G with columns

$$g_i = e_i + \delta_{ik}b^k, \quad j \in [1, N].$$

Because of (1.11), part (a) is equivalent to saying that  ${}^{G^T}\mathbf{r}^G = \mathbf{r}$ , which is verified as follows (using (2.13)–(2.14)):

$$\begin{split} \left(^{G^T}\mathbf{r}^G\right)_{ij} &= {^{e_i^T + \delta_{ik}(b^k)^T}}\mathbf{r}^{e_j + \delta_{jk}b^k} = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_i + \delta_{ik}b^k, e_j + \delta_{jk}b^k) \\ &= \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_i, e_j)t_{kk}^{\delta_{ik}\delta_{jk}}t_{kk}^{-\delta_{ik}\delta_{jk}} = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_i, e_j) = r_{ij}, \ \forall i, j \in [1, N]. \end{split}$$

(b) We have

$$\mu_k(\tilde{B})^T(\mu_k(\mathbf{r})) = F_{\epsilon}^T \tilde{B}^T E_{\epsilon}^T E_{\epsilon}^T E_{\epsilon}^T \mathbf{r}^{E_{\epsilon}} = F_{\epsilon}^T \tilde{B}^T \mathbf{r}^{E_{\epsilon}} = F_{\epsilon}^T \tilde{\mathbf{t}}^{E_{\epsilon}}.$$

The second statement in Proposition 2.3 and the fact that for all  $i, j \in \mathbf{ex}$ ,  $b_{ij}$  and  $-b_{ji}$  have the same signs (which follows from the skew-symmetrizability assumption) imply

$$\widetilde{\mathbf{t}}^{E_{\epsilon}} = F_{\epsilon}^{T} \widetilde{\mathbf{t}}$$

Therefore

$$\mu_k(\widetilde{B})^T(\mu_k(\mathbf{r})) = F_{\epsilon}^T \widetilde{\mathbf{t}}^{E_{\epsilon}} = \widetilde{\mathbf{t}}$$

and the pair  $(\mu_k(\mathbf{r}), \mu_k(\widetilde{B}))$  satisfies the conditions (2.13)–(2.14). Furthermore, the  $\widetilde{\mathbf{t}}$ -matrices of the compatible pairs  $(\mathbf{r}, \widetilde{B})$  and  $(\mu_k(\mathbf{r}), \mu_k(\widetilde{B}))$  are equal. The principal part of  $\mu_k(\widetilde{B})$ , namely  $\mu_k(B)$ , is skew-symmetrizable (for the same choice of positive integers  $d_j$ ,  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$  as for B), by the observations in [11, Proposition 4.5].

#### 2.5. Quantum seeds and mutations

DEFINITION 2.7. A quantum seed of a division algebra  $\mathcal{F}$  is a pair  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  consisting of a toric frame  $M : \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}$  and an integer matrix  $\widetilde{B} \in M_{N \times n}(\mathbb{Z})$  satisfying the following two conditions:

- (i) The pair  $(\mathbf{r}(M), \widetilde{B})$  is compatible, where  $\mathbf{r}(M)$  is the matrix of M.
- (ii) The principal part of  $\widetilde{B}$  is skew-symmetrizable.

The elements  $M(e_1), \ldots, M(e_N) \in \mathcal{F}$  will be called *cluster variables* of the seed  $(M, \widetilde{B})$ . The cluster variables  $M(e_k)$ ,  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  will be called *exchangeable* and the  $M(e_k)$  for  $k \in [1, N] \setminus \mathbf{ex}$  frozen.

The following lemma is an analog of [3, Proposition 4.2]. It will be used in defining mutations of quantum seeds.

LEMMA 2.8. Assume that  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix, and that  $k \in [1, N]$  and  $g \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  are such that  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g, e_j) = 1$  for  $j \neq k$  and  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g, e_k)$  is not a root of unity. For each  $\epsilon = \pm$ , there exists a unique automorphism  $\rho_{g,\epsilon} = \rho_{g,\epsilon}^{\mathbf{r}}$  of Fract $(\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{-2}})$  such that

(2.20) 
$$\rho_{g,\epsilon}(Y^{(e_j)}) = \begin{cases} Y^{(e_k)} + Y^{(e_k + \epsilon g)}, & \text{if } j = k \\ Y^{(e_j)}, & \text{if } j \neq k. \end{cases}$$

PROOF. Since  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_k + \epsilon g, e_j) = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_k, e_j)$  for  $j \neq k$ , we have

$$(Y^{(e_k)} + Y^{(e_k + \epsilon g)}) Y^{(e_j)} = r_{kj}^2 Y^{(e_j)} (Y^{(e_k)} + Y^{(e_k + \epsilon g)}), \ \forall j \neq k.$$

Hence, there exists a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra homomorphism  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}: \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}} \to \operatorname{Fract}(\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}})$  satisfying (2.20). Denote  $g = \sum_j n_j e_j$ . We have  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g,e_k)^{n_k} = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g,g) = 1$ . Thus  $n_k = 0$  because  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g,e_k)$  is assumed to be a non-root of unity. This implies that  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}(Y^{(g)}) = Y^{(g)}$ . Consequently,  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}$  is the identity on the set  $G := \mathbb{K}[Y^{(g)}] \setminus \{0\}$ . Now G is an Ore set in  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}$  (observe that  $Y^{(f)}G = GY^{(f)}$  for all  $f \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ ), and so  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}$  extends to a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra endomorphism of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}G^{-1}$ .

Similarly, there exists a  $\mathbb{K}\text{-algebra}$  endomorphism  $\rho'$  of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}G^{-1}$  such that

$$\rho'(Y^{(e_j)}) = \begin{cases} \left(1 + \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g, e_k)^{-\epsilon} Y^{(\epsilon g)}\right)^{-1} Y^{(e_k)}, & \text{if } j = k\\ Y^{(e_j)}, & \text{if } j \neq k. \end{cases}$$

Now  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}\rho'(Y^{(e_j)}) = \rho'\rho_{g,\epsilon}(Y^{(e_j)}) = Y^{(e_j)}$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$ . Therefore  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}$  and  $\rho'$  are inverse automorphisms of  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}}G^{-1}$ , so they extend to inverse automorphisms of  $\operatorname{Fract}(\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}})$ . The uniqueness of  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}$  is clear, because the elements  $Y^{(e_j)}$ ,  $j \in [1, N]$  generate  $\operatorname{Fract}(\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2}})$  as a division algebra.

Straightforward calculations yield that

(2.21) 
$$\rho_{g,\epsilon}^{\mathbf{r}}(Y^{(f)}) = \begin{cases} P_{g,\epsilon,+}^{\mathbf{r},m_k} Y^{(f)}, & \text{if } m_k \ge 0\\ \left(P_{g,\epsilon,-}^{\mathbf{r},-m_k}\right)^{-1} Y^{(f)}, & \text{if } m_k < 0 \end{cases}$$

for  $f = (m_1, \ldots, m_N)^T \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ , where

$$P_{g,\epsilon,\pm}^{\mathbf{r},m} := \prod_{i=1}^{m} (1 + \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g, e_k)^{\mp \epsilon(2i-1)} Y^{(\epsilon g)}), \quad \forall m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}.$$

Unlike the uniparameter case [3, Eq. (4.9)], here  $\rho_{-g,-\epsilon}$  equals  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}$  rather than  $\rho_{g,\epsilon}^{-1}$ . This stems from the fact that in the general situation, there is no analog of the minimal positive values d(-) used in [3, Subsec. 4.2].

For the rest of this section, we assume that  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  is a quantum seed of  $\mathcal{F}$  and denote  $\mathbf{r} := \mathbf{r}(M)$ . We also fix  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Since  $E_{\epsilon} \in GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$ , (2.11) shows that

(2.22) 
$$ME_{\epsilon}: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}$$
 is a toric frame with matrix  $\mu_k(\mathbf{r}) = E_{\epsilon}^T \mathbf{r}^{E_{\epsilon}}$ .

By abuse of notation, we will identify  $\mathcal{F}$  with  $\operatorname{Fract}(\mathcal{T}_{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})^{\cdot 2}})$  via the embedding  $\mathcal{T}_{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})^{\cdot 2}} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{F}$  associated to this toric frame. From (2.13) and the fact that  $E_{\epsilon}b^k = b^k$ , it follows that

$$\Omega_{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})}(b^k, e_j) = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(b^k, E_{\epsilon}e_j) = t_{ij}^{-\delta_{jk}}, \ \forall j \in [1, N].$$

Applying the condition (2.14) and Lemma 2.8, we obtain the automorphisms  $\rho_{b^k,\epsilon} = \rho_{b^k,\epsilon}^{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})} \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{F})$ . When applying these automorphisms, any term  $Y^{(f)} = M(f)$  in an expression such as (2.20) or (2.21) must be replaced by  $ME_{\epsilon}(f)$ .

PROPOSITION 2.9. Assume that  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  is a quantum seed and  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ .

- (a) The map  $\rho_{b^k,\epsilon}ME_{\epsilon}:\mathbb{Z}^N\to\mathcal{F}$  is a toric frame of  $\mathcal{F}$  and is independent of the choice of sign  $\epsilon=\pm$ . The matrix of this toric frame equals  $\mu_k(\mathbf{r}(M))$ .
  - (b) The pair  $(\rho_{b^k,\epsilon}ME_{\epsilon}, \mu_k(B))$  is a quantum seed of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

PROOF. (a) The fact that  $\rho_{b^k,\epsilon}ME_{\epsilon}: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}$  is a toric frame of  $\mathcal{F}$  is immediate because  $E_{\epsilon} \in GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$  and  $\rho_{b^k,\epsilon} \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{F})$ . The last fact and (2.22) imply that its matrix is  $\mu_k(\mathbf{r})$ . By (2.20),

$$\rho_{bk} {}_{\epsilon} ME_{\epsilon}(e_i) = ME_{\epsilon}(e_i) = M(e_i), \ \forall j \neq k$$

and

$$\rho_{b^k,\epsilon} M E_{\epsilon}(e_k) = M E_{\epsilon}(e_k) + M E_{\epsilon}(e_k + \epsilon b^k) = M(E_{\epsilon}e_k) + M(E_{\epsilon}e_k + \epsilon b_k)$$

$$= M(-e_k + [-\epsilon b^k]_+) + M(-e_k + [-\epsilon b^k]_+ + b^k)$$

$$= M(-e_k + [b^k]_+) + M(-e_k - [b^k]_-),$$

cf. (1.12). Hence, the toric frame  $\rho_{b^k,\epsilon}ME_{\epsilon}$  is independent of the choice of sign  $\epsilon = \pm$ .

(b) By Proposition 2.6 (b), the pair  $(\mathbf{r}(\rho_{b^k,\epsilon}ME_{\epsilon}), \mu_k(\widetilde{B})) = (\mu_k(\mathbf{r}), \mu_k(\widetilde{B}))$  is compatible, and the principal part of  $\mu_k(\widetilde{B})$  is skew-symmetrizable.

DEFINITION 2.10. Define the mutation in direction  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  of the quantum seed  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  of a division algebra  $\mathcal{F}$  to be the quantum seed  $(\mu_k(M), \mu_k(\widetilde{B}))$ , where  $\mu_k(M) := \rho_{b^k, \epsilon} M E_{\epsilon} = \rho_{b^k, \epsilon}^{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})} M E_{\epsilon}^{\widetilde{B}}$ .

COROLLARY 2.11. For all quantum seeds  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  of  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ , the following hold:

(a) The matrix of the toric frame  $\mu_k(M)$  equals  $\mu_k(\mathbf{r}(M))$ . This toric frame satisfies

(2.25) 
$$\mu_k(M)(e_j) = M(e_j), \ \forall j \neq k, \mu_k(M)(e_k) = M(-e_k + [b^k]_+) + M(-e_k - [b^k]_-),$$

cf. (1.12).

(b) Mutation is involutive:

$$\mu_k^2(M, \widetilde{B}) = (M, \widetilde{B}).$$

PROOF. Part (a) follows from Proposition 2.9 (a) and (2.23)–(2.24). Turning to part (b), we use the independence of signs (Proposition 2.9(a)) to write

$$\mu_k^2(M) = \rho_{\mu_k(\widetilde{B})^k, -\epsilon}^{\mu_k^2(\mathbf{r})} \big( \rho_{b^k, \epsilon}^{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})} M E_{\epsilon}^{\widetilde{B}} \big) E_{-\epsilon}^{\mu_k(\widetilde{B})} = \rho_{-b^k, -\epsilon}^{\mathbf{r}} \rho_{b^k, \epsilon}^{\mu_k(\mathbf{r})} M E_{\epsilon}^{\widetilde{B}} E_{\epsilon}^{\widetilde{B}},$$

and we apply (2.21) to see that  $\mu_k^2(M) = M$  (it suffices to check this on the  $Y^{(e_j)}$ ,  $j \in [1, N]$ ). Finally, we recall the well known fact [11, p. 510] that  $\mu_k^2(\widetilde{B}) = \widetilde{B}$ .  $\square$ 

Two quantum seeds  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  and  $(M', \widetilde{B}')$  of a division algebra  $\mathcal{F}$  will be called *mutation-equivalent* if they can be obtained from each other by a sequence of mutations. Definition 2.10 implies at once:

COROLLARY 2.12. If  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  and  $(M', \widetilde{B}')$  are mutation-equivalent quantum seeds of  $\mathcal{F}$ , then there exists  $\sigma \in GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$  and  $\psi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{F})$  such that

$$M' = \psi M \sigma : \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathcal{F}.$$

In particular, the following subgroups of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  are equal:

$$\langle \Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M)}(f,g) \mid f,g \in \mathbb{Z}^N \rangle = \langle \Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M')}(f,g) \mid f,g \in \mathbb{Z}^N \rangle.$$

The first part of Corollary 2.12 is one of the conditions in the Berenstein–Zelevinsky definition [3] of toric frame in the case of uniparameter quantum tori.

The following well known equivariance of mutation of pairs will be needed in Chapter 8. For a group G we denote by X(G) its character lattice. For a G-eigenvector u,  $\chi_u$  will denote its G-eigenvalue.

LEMMA 2.13. Let  $\mathcal{F}$  be a division algebra and G a group acting on  $\mathcal{F}$  by algebra automorphisms. Assume that  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  is a quantum seed for  $\mathcal{F}$  such that M(f) is a G-eigenvector for  $f \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  (or, which is the same, for  $f = e_1, \ldots, e_N$ ) and  $\chi_{M(b^j)} = 1$  for all columns  $b^j$  of  $\widetilde{B}$ . Then all mutations  $(\mu_k(M), \mu_k(\widetilde{B})), k \in \mathbf{ex}$  have the same properties.

PROOF. Fix  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  and denote for brevity  $M' := \mu_k(M)$  and  $\widetilde{B}' := \mu_k(\widetilde{B})$ . The entries and columns of  $\widetilde{B}'$  will be accordingly denoted by  $b'_{lj}$  and  $(b')^j$ . Since  $\chi_{M(b^k)} = 1$ , we have  $\chi_{M(-e_k + [b^k]_+)} = \chi_{M(-e_k - [b^k]_-)}$ . Hence,  $M'(e_k)$  is a G-eigenvector and

$$\chi_{M'(e_k)} = \chi_{M(-e_k + [b^k]_+)} = \chi_{M(-e_k - [b^k]_-)}.$$

Of course,  $M'(e_j) = M(e_j)$  is a G-eigenvector for all  $j \neq k$ .

For the second condition, we have  $\chi_{M'((b')^k)} = \chi_{M(-b^k)} = 1$  since  $b'_{kk} = 0$ . Now, let  $j \neq k$ . If  $b_{kj} = 0$ , then  $\chi_{M'((b')^j)} = \chi_{M(b^j)} = 1$ . If  $b_{kj} \neq 0$ , denote  $\epsilon = \operatorname{sign}(b_{kj})$ . By (2.17),  $(b')^j = b^j + \epsilon b_{kj}[b^k]_{\epsilon} - 2b_{kj}e_k$ , and using (2.26) we obtain

$$\begin{split} \chi_{M'((b')^j)} &= \chi_{M(b^j + \epsilon b_{kj}[b^k]_{\epsilon} - b_{kj}e_k)} \chi_{M'(-b_{kj}e_k)} \\ &= \chi_{M(b^j + \epsilon b_{kj}[b^k]_{\epsilon} - b_{kj}e_k)} \chi_{M(b_{kj}e_k - \epsilon b_{kj}[b^k]_{\epsilon})} = \chi_{M(b^j)} = 1. \end{split}$$

#### 2.6. Quantum cluster algebras and the Laurent phenomenon

Let  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  be a quantum seed of a division algebra  $\mathcal{F}$  over  $\mathbb{K}$ . Fix a subset  $\mathbf{inv} \subseteq [1, N] \setminus \mathbf{ex}$ . This set will be used to determine which frozen variables (indexed by  $[1, N] \setminus \mathbf{ex}$ ) will be inverted in the definition of quantum cluster algebras. Let D be a unital subring of  $\mathbb{K}$  containing the subgroup

(2.27) 
$$\langle \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(f,g) \mid f,g \in \mathbb{Z}^N \rangle$$

of  $\mathbb{K}^*$ , where  $\mathbf{r} = \mathbf{r}(M)$ . The ring D will be used as a base ring.

DEFINITION 2.14. Define the quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_D$  associated to the above data to be the unital D-subalgebra of  $\mathcal{F}$  generated by all cluster variables  $M'(e_k)$ ,  $k \in [1, N]$  and the inverses  $M'(e_l)^{-1}$ ,  $l \in \mathbf{inv}$  for all quantum seeds  $(M', \widetilde{B}')$  of  $\mathcal{F}$  which are mutation-equivalent to  $(M, \widetilde{B})$ .

Define the upper quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_D$  to be the intersection of all D-subalgebras of  $\mathcal{F}$  of the form

$$(2.28) \ \mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_{(M',\widetilde{B}'),D} := D\langle M'(e_l)^{\pm 1}, M'(e_k) \mid l \in \mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv}, k \in [1,N] \setminus (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv}) \rangle$$

taken over all quantum seeds  $(M', \widetilde{B}')$  for  $\mathcal{F}$  mutation-equivalent to  $(M, \widetilde{B})$ .

Since  $M'(e_l)$  is a frozen variable for  $l \in [1, N] \backslash \mathbf{ex}$ , we have that  $M'(e_l) = M(e_l)$  for all  $l \in [1, N] \backslash \mathbf{ex}$  and quantum seeds  $(M', \widetilde{B}')$  that are mutation equivalent to  $(M, \widetilde{B})$ . Because of this, in the definition of quantum cluster algebras it is sufficient to consider the generators  $M'(e_j)$ ,  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ ,  $M(e_l)^{\pm 1}$ ,  $l \in \mathbf{inv}$  and  $M(e_l)$ ,  $l \in [1, N] \backslash (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv})$ .

The subalgebra  $\mathcal{TA}_{(M',\tilde{B}'),D}$  is a mixed quantum torus–quantum affine space D-subalgebra of  $\mathcal{F}$ . The D-subalgebra of  $\mathcal{F}$  generated by  $M'(e_j), j \in [1,N]$  is isomorphic to a quantum affine space algebra. The algebra  $\mathcal{TA}_{(M',\tilde{B}'),D}$  is equal to the localization of it by the multiplicative subset generated by  $M'(e_l), l \in \mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv}$ . If one localizes instead by all  $M'(e_l), l \in [1,N]$ , then the resulting algebra will be the corresponding quantum torus. The mixed nature of  $\mathcal{TA}_{(M',\tilde{B}'),D}$  has to do with this partial localization.

The proof of the Laurent phenomenon of Fomin and Zelevinsky [11, 12] carries over to the quantum case. We state this result and provide all needed details for the quantum case in the rest of this section. In the uniparameter case and when all frozen variables are inverted, a quantum Laurent phenomenon was established by Berenstein and Zelevinsky [3] following their previous work with Fomin [1] using upper bounds.

THEOREM 2.15. For all quantum seeds  $(M, \widetilde{B})$  of a division algebra  $\mathcal{F}$  over a field  $\mathbb{K}$ , subrings D of  $\mathbb{K}$  containing the subgroup (2.27) of  $\mathbb{K}^*$ , and subsets  $\mathbf{inv} \subseteq [1, N] \setminus \mathbf{ex}$ , we have the inclusion

$$\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_D \subseteq \mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_D.$$

We will need the following lemma.

LEMMA 2.16. Let  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  be a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix and D a subring of  $\mathbb{K}$  which contains the subgroup (2.27) of  $\mathbb{K}^*$ . Consider elements

$$V := \prod_{i=1}^{m} (Y^{(f)} + \xi_i)$$
 and  $V' := \prod_{i=1}^{m'} (Y^{(f')} + \xi_i')$ 

in the D-quantum torus  $D\langle Y_1^{\pm 1}, \dots, Y_N^{\pm 1} \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{r}^{-2}}$ , where  $f, f' \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  are such that

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(f, e_k)^2 = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(f', e_k)^2 = 1, \ \forall k \in [1, N]$$

and  $\xi_1, ..., \xi_m, \xi'_1, ..., \xi'_{m'} \in D$ .

If f and f' are  $\mathbb{Z}$ -linearly independent, then V and V' are relatively prime in the center of  $D\langle Y_1^{\pm 1}, \ldots, Y_N^{\pm 1} \rangle$ .

PROOF. We may assume that  $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m, \xi'_1, \ldots, \xi'_{m'}$  are nonzero elements of D, since the factors with vanishing  $\xi$ 's are central units. Similarly, we may assume that f and f' are nonzero.

The center of  $D(Y_1^{\pm 1}, \dots, Y_N^{\pm 1})$  is given by

$$(2.29) Z = \sum_{g \in L} DY^{(g)}$$

for the sublattice  $L \subseteq \mathbb{Z}^N$  defined by

$$L = \{ g \in \mathbb{Z}^N \mid \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(g, e_k)^2 = 1, \ \forall k \in [1, N] \}.$$

After reducing to the center of  $D\langle Y_1^{\pm 1},\ldots,Y_N^{\pm 1}\rangle$ , replacing D by the algebraic closure of its quotient field, and changing notation appropriately, we may assume that D is an algebraically closed field and  $D\langle Y_1^{\pm 1},\ldots,Y_N^{\pm 1}\rangle$  is a commutative Laurent polynomial ring (hence, a UFD).

Write f = ng and f' = n'g' where  $n, n' \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  and the gcd of the entries of g, resp. of g', is 1. By hypothesis,  $g \neq \pm g'$ . Now the irreducible factors of V, up to associates, are  $Y^{(g)} - \zeta$  for n th roots  $\zeta$  of  $-\xi_i$ , and similarly for V'. No  $Y^{(g)} - \zeta$  is an associate of any  $Y^{(g')} - \zeta'$ , so V and V' have no irreducible common factors. Thus, they are relatively prime.

The proof of Theorem 2.15 is analogous to the proof of the Caterpillar Lemma of Fomin and Zelevinsky [12, Theorem 2.1]. We will indicate the needed ingredients for the inductive step of the proof in the noncommutative situation.

From now on we will assume that

$$(M_s, \widetilde{B}_s), \ s \in [0,3]$$
 are four quantum seeds of  $\mathcal{F}$ 

and

$$(M_1, \widetilde{B}_1) = \mu_i(M_0, \widetilde{B}_0), \ (M_2, \widetilde{B}_2) = \mu_j(M_1, \widetilde{B}_1), \ (M_3, \widetilde{B}_3) = \mu_i(M_2, \widetilde{B}_2)$$

for some  $i \neq j$  in **ex**. Denote

$$x := M_0(e_i),$$

$$y := M_0(e_j) = M_1(e_j),$$

$$z := M_1(e_i) = M_2(e_i),$$

$$u := M_2(e_j) = M_3(e_j),$$

$$v := M_3(e_i).$$

Set for brevity  $\mathcal{T}A_s := \mathcal{T}A_{(M_s, \tilde{B}_s), D}$ . There exist unique elements  $P \in \mathcal{T}A_0$ ,  $Q \in \mathcal{T}A_1$  and  $R \in \mathcal{T}A_2$  such that

(2.30) 
$$z = x^{-1}P, u = y^{-1}Q \text{ and } v = z^{-1}R.$$

Each of P, Q, R is a sum of two nonzero monomials in the cluster variables for the seeds  $(M_s, \widetilde{B}_s)$ ,  $c \in [0, 2]$ . We will denote by P(y), Q(z), R(u) the elements P, Q, R written as polynomials in y, u, z with left hand coefficients that are polynomials in the other cluster variables in the seeds  $(M_0, \widetilde{B}_0)$ ,  $(M_1, \widetilde{B}_1)$ ,  $(M_2, \widetilde{B}_2)$ , respectively. (This uniquely defines P(y), Q(z), R(u).) In this setting one can substitute any element of  $\mathcal{F}$  for y, z, or u and the result will be an element of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

Clearly,

(2.31) 
$$z = x^{-1}P, \ u = y^{-1}Q = y^{-1}Q(x^{-1}P(y)) \in \mathcal{T}A_0$$
 and

(2.32) 
$$v = z^{-1}R = z^{-1}R(y^{-1}Q(z)) \in \mathcal{T}A_1.$$

Recall that an element p of a (noncommutative) domain A is called prime if it is normal (i.e., Ap = pA) and Ap is a completely prime ideal (i.e., A/Ap is a domain). We refer the reader to Section 3.1 for details on this notion. For  $c \in A$ , we write  $p \mid c$  if  $c \in Rp$ . For  $b, c \in A$ , we write  $b \mid_l c$  if  $c \in A$ .

Denote by  $\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}$  the *D*-subalgebra of  $\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0$  generated by the list of cluster variables and their inverses which appear in (2.28) except for  $x^{\pm 1} = M_0(e_i)^{\pm 1}$ , i.e.,

$$\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^{\vee} := D\langle M_0(e_l)^{\pm 1}, \, M_0(e_k) \mid l \in (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv}) \setminus \{i\}, \, k \in [1, N] \setminus (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv}) \rangle.$$

This is another mixed quantum torus–quantum affine space algebra, but this time of GK dimension N-1. Clearly,

$$\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0 = \mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}[x^{\pm 1}; \sigma],$$

where  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^{\vee})$  is given by

$$\sigma(M_0(e_l)) = \mathbf{r}(M_0)_{il}^2 M_0(e_l), \quad \forall l \in [1, N] \setminus \{i\}.$$

We will say that  $b \in \mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0 \setminus \{0\}$  has leading term  $cx^m$  where  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $c \in \mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}$  if

$$b - cx^m \in \bigoplus_{m' < m} \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee} x^{m'}.$$

The localizations

$$\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee} := \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee} [M_0(e_k)^{-1} \mid k \in [1, N] \setminus (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv})]$$
$$\mathcal{T}_0 := \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0 [M_0(e_k)^{-1} \mid k \in [1, N] \setminus (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv})]$$

are quantum tori and

$$\mathcal{T}_0 \cong \mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}[x^{\pm 1}; \sigma],$$

where by abuse of notation we denote by the same letter the canonical extension of  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^{\vee})$  to an automorphism of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$ .

Lemma 2.17. The following hold in the above setting:

(a) The element

$$L := z^{-1}R(y^{-1}Q(0))zP^{-1}$$

is a monomial in the elements  $M_0(e_k)$ ,  $k \in [1, N] \setminus \{i, j\}$  and  $y^{-1} = M_0(e_j)^{-1}$ . In particular, it belongs to  $\mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}$ .

(b) The cluster variables u and v belong to  $\mathcal{T}A_0$  and their leading terms are equal to  $y^{-1}Q(0)$  and Lx, respectively.

$$z^m F = G u^{m_1} v^{m_2}$$

for some  $F, G \in \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0 \setminus \{0\}$  and  $m, m_1, m_2 \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ , then  $z^m \mid_l G$  as elements of  $\mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0$ .

PROOF. We will denote by  $b_{s,kl}$  the kl-th entry of the exchange matrix  $\widetilde{B}_s$  and by  $b_s^l$  the l-th column of  $\widetilde{B}_s$ .

(a) Set  $\epsilon := \text{sign}(b_{1,ij})$ . By a direct computation one obtains that

$$L = \xi M_2(E_{\epsilon}[b_2^i]_{\epsilon} - [b_1^i]_{\epsilon}),$$

where  $\xi$  is an element of the subgroup (2.27) of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  and  $E_{\epsilon}$  denotes the first matrix in (2.18) for the mutation  $(M_2, \widetilde{B}_2) = \mu_j(M_1, \widetilde{B}_1)$ . The *i*-th coordinate of the vector in the right hand side equals 0, so

$$L = \xi M_1(E_{\epsilon}[b_2^i]_{\epsilon} - [b_1^i]_{\epsilon}).$$

Part (a) now follows by computing the signs of the coordinates of the vector in the right hand side of the last formula.

(b) The statement for u follows from (2.31). By part (a),  $z^{-1}R(y^{-1}Q(0)) = LPz^{-1} = Lx$ . Analogously to [12], write

$$v = z^{-1} \left( R(y^{-1}Q(z)) - R(y^{-1}Q(0)) \right) + z^{-1}R(y^{-1}Q(0))$$
  
=  $z^{-1} \left( R(y^{-1}Q(z)) - R(y^{-1}Q(0)) \right) + Lx.$ 

Since

$$R(y^{-1}Q(z)) - R(y^{-1}Q(0)) \in \bigoplus_{m'>0} \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee} z^{m'},$$

we have

$$z^{-1}\left(R(y^{-1}Q(z))-R(y^{-1}Q(0))\right)\in\bigoplus_{m'\geq 0}\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^\vee z^{m'}\subseteq\bigoplus_{m'\geq 0}\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_0^\vee x^{-m'}.$$

This proves both statements for the cluster variable v.

(c) It is straightforward to see that  $M_0(e_k)$ ,  $k \in [1, N] \setminus (\mathbf{ex} \sqcup \mathbf{inv})$  are prime elements of  $\mathcal{TA}_0$  and that  $M_0(e_k) \nmid z$ . Since a prime element p has the property that  $p \mid ab \Rightarrow p \mid a$  or  $p \mid b$ , it is sufficient to prove that

$$z^m \mid_l G$$
 in  $\mathcal{T}_0$ .

By part (a), L is a unit of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$  (in particular, a  $\sigma$ -eigenvector). Noting that  $P \in \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}$ , using

$$z^m = (\sigma^{-1}(P) \dots \sigma^{-m}(P))x^{-m},$$

and taking into account part (b) leads to

(2.34) 
$$(\sigma^{-1}(P) \dots \sigma^{-m}(P))F' = G((y^{-1}Q(0))^{m_1}x^{m_2} + \text{lower order terms})$$

for some  $F' \in \mathcal{T}_0$ .

Denote  $G = \sum_{m' \in \mathbb{Z}} g_{m'} x^{m'}$ , where  $g_{m'} \in \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}$ . We claim that

$$(\sigma^{-1}(P)\dots\sigma^{-m}(P))\mid_{l} g_{m'} \text{ in } \mathcal{T}_{0}^{\vee}, \ \forall m' \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

This will imply that  $z^m \mid_l G$  in  $\mathcal{T}_0$  and will complete the proof of part (c). Assume that this is not the case. Let  $\overline{m}$  be the largest integer such that

$$(2.35) (\sigma^{-1}(P) \dots \sigma^{-m}(P)) \nmid_{l} q_{\overline{m}} \text{ in } \mathcal{T}_{0}^{\vee}.$$

Comparing the components in  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee} x^{\overline{m}+m_2}$  in (2.34) (with respect to the decomposition  $\mathcal{T}_0 = \bigoplus_{m' \in \mathbb{Z}} \mathcal{T}_0^{\vee} x^{m'}$ ) we obtain that

$$(2.36) (\sigma^{-1}(P) \dots \sigma^{-m}(P)) \mid_{l} g_{\overline{m}} \sigma^{\overline{m}}((y^{-1}Q(0))^{m_{1}}) \text{ in } \mathcal{T}_{0}^{\vee}.$$

If  $b_{1,ij} \neq 0$ , then  $y^{-1}Q(0)$  is a unit of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$  (in particular a  $\sigma$ -eigenvector) and (2.36) implies that  $(\sigma^{-1}(P) \dots \sigma^{-m}(P)) \mid_l g_{\overline{m}}$  in  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$  which contradicts (2.35).

Now consider the case  $b_{1,ij} = 0$ . Then Q(0) = Q and

$$(2.37) b_1^j, b_1^i \in \sum_{k \neq i,j} \mathbb{Z}e_k,$$

where the second property follows from the fact that the principal part of  $\widetilde{B}_1$  is skew-symmetrizable. Thus,

$$\sigma^{\overline{m}}((y^{-1}Q(0))^{m_1}) = (M_1(b_1^j) + \xi_1') \dots (M_1(b_1^j) + \xi_{m_1}')\theta'$$
$$= (M_0(b_1^j) + \xi_1) \dots (M_0(b_1^j) + \xi_{m_1})\theta'$$

for some  $\xi'_1, \ldots, \xi'_{m_1}, \xi_1, \ldots, \xi_{m_1} \in D$  and  $\theta' \in \mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$  such that  $\theta'$  is a Laurent monomial in the generators of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$  and its coefficients and  $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_{m_1}$  belong to the subgroup (2.27) of the units of D. We also have

$$\sigma^{-1}(P) \dots \sigma^{-m}(P) = \theta(M_0(b_0^i) + \xi_1) \dots (M_0(b_0^i) + \xi_m)$$
$$= \theta(M_0(-b_1^i) + \xi_1) \dots (M_0(-b_1^i) + \xi_m),$$

where  $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m \in D$  and  $\theta \in \mathcal{T} \mathcal{A}_0^{\vee}$  have the same properties. In particular,  $\theta$  and  $\theta'$  are units of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$ . Denote the polynomials

$$h(t) := (t + \xi_1) \dots (t + \xi_m), \ h'(t) := (t + \xi_1) \dots (t + \xi_{m_1}) \in D[t].$$

Substituting the above two expressions in (2.36) and clearing the units gives

(2.38) 
$$h(M_0(-b_1^i))|_{l} g_{\overline{m}} h'(M_0(b_1^j))$$
 in  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}$ .

To get to the setting of Lemma 2.16, consider the subtorus

$$\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee} := D\langle M_0(e_k)^{\pm 1}, k \neq i, j \rangle \subset \mathcal{T}_0^{\vee}.$$

It satisfies  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee} = \mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}[y^{\pm 1}; \varphi]$ , where  $\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee})$  is given by  $\varphi(M_0(e_k)) = \mathbf{r}(M_0)_{jk}^2 M_0(e_k)$ ,  $k \neq i, j$ . By (2.12)–(2.13) and (2.37),  $M_0(-b_1^i)$  and  $M_0(b_1^j)$  belong to the center of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}$ . Denote  $q := \varphi(M_0(b_1^j))$  and write

$$g_{\overline{m}} = \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}} g_{\overline{m},l} y^l, \quad g_{\overline{m},l} \in \mathcal{T}_0^{\vee \vee}.$$

Eq. (2.38) is equivalent to

$$h(M_0(-b_1^i)) \mid_l g_{\overline{m},l} h'(q^l M_0(b_1^j))$$
 in  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}, \forall l \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

Since  $\widetilde{B}_1$  has full rank, the vectors  $-b_1^i, b_1^j \in \sum_{k \neq i,j} \mathbb{Z} e_k$  are  $\mathbb{Z}$ -linearly independent. Lemma 2.16 implies that  $h(M_0(-b_1^i))$  and  $h'(q^l M_0(b_1^j))$  are relatively prime in the center of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}, \ \forall l \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

It follows from (2.29) that  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}$  is a free module over its center. Applying this and the relative primeness of  $h(M_0(-b_1^i))$  and  $h'(q^lM_0(b_1^j))$  in the center of  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}$ , for all  $l \in \mathbb{Z}$  gives

$$h(M_0(-b_1^i)) \mid_l g_{\overline{m},l}$$
 in  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}$ ,  $\forall l \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

Hence,  $h(M_0(-b_1^i))\mid_l g_{\overline{m}}$  and thus  $(\sigma^{-1}(P)\dots\sigma^{-m}(P))\mid_l g_{\overline{m}}$  in  $\mathcal{T}_0^{\vee\vee}$  which again contradicts (2.35). This completes the proof of part (c).

Theorem 2.15 follows from Lemma 2.17 (a), (c) by induction using the argument of Fomin and Zelevinsky in the first paragraph of p. 127 in [12].

### CHAPTER 3

# Iterated skew polynomial algebras and noncommutative UFDs

In this chapter, we gather some facts concerning iterated skew polynomial rings (Ore extensions) and noncommutative unique factorization domains which will be used in the paper.

### 3.1. Equivariant noncommutative unique factorization domains

Recall that a prime element of a domain R is any nonzero normal element  $p \in R$  (normality meaning that Rp = pR) such that Rp is a completely prime ideal, i.e., R/Rp is a domain. Assume that in addition R is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra and  $\mathcal{H}$  a group acting on R by  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra automorphisms. An  $\mathcal{H}$ -prime ideal of R is any proper  $\mathcal{H}$ -stable ideal P of R such that  $(IJ \subseteq P \implies I \subseteq P \text{ or } J \subseteq P)$  for all  $\mathcal{H}$ -stable ideals I and J of R. One says that R is an  $\mathcal{H}$ -UFD if each nonzero  $\mathcal{H}$ -prime ideal of R contains a prime  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvector. This is an equivariant version of Chatters' notion [6] of noncommutative unique factorization domain given in [33, Definition 2.7].

The following fact is an equivariant version of results of Chatters and Jordan [6, Proposition 2.1], [7, p. 24], see [24, Proposition 2.2] and [41, Proposition 6.18 (ii)].

PROPOSITION 3.1. Let R be a noetherian  $\mathcal{H}$ -UFD. Every normal  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvector in R is either a unit or a product of prime  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvectors. The factors are unique up to reordering and taking associates.

#### 3.2. CGL extensions

Convention 3.2. We use the standard notation  $S[x;\sigma,\delta]$  for a skew polynomial ring, or Ore extension; it denotes a ring generated by a unital subring S and an element x satisfying  $xs = \sigma(s)x + \delta(s)$  for all  $s \in S$ , where  $\sigma$  is a ring endomorphism of S and  $\delta$  is a (left)  $\sigma$ -derivation of S. The ring  $S[x;\sigma,\delta]$  is a free left S-module, with the nonnegative powers of x forming a basis.

For every Ore extension  $S[x; \sigma, \delta]$  appearing in this paper, S is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra,  $\sigma$  is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -linear automorphism of S, and  $\delta$  is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -linear  $\sigma$ -derivation. As a result,  $S[x; \sigma, \delta]$  is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra.

For convenient reference, we reiterate Definition A:

Definition 3.3. An iterated skew polynomial extension

$$(3.1) R := \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N]$$

is called a CGL extension [33, Definition 3.1] if it is equipped with a rational action of a  $\mathbb{K}$ -torus  $\mathcal{H}$  by  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra automorphisms satisfying the following conditions:

(i) The elements  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  are  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvectors.

- (ii) For every  $k \in [2, N]$ ,  $\delta_k$  is a locally nilpotent  $\sigma_k$ -derivation of the algebra  $R_{k-1} = \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_{k-1}; \sigma_{k-1}, \delta_{k-1}].$
- (iii) For every  $k \in [1, N]$ , there exists  $h_k \in \mathcal{H}$  such that  $\sigma_k = (h_k \cdot)|_{R_{k-1}}$  and the  $h_k$ -eigenvalue of  $x_k$ , to be denoted by  $\lambda_k$ , is not a root of unity.

Conditions (i) and (iii) imply that

$$\sigma_k(x_j) = \lambda_{kj} x_j$$
 for some  $\lambda_{kj} \in \mathbb{K}^*, \ \forall 1 \leq j < k \leq N$ .

We then set  $\lambda_{kk} := 1$  and  $\lambda_{jk} := \lambda_{kj}^{-1}$  for j < k. This gives rise to a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\lambda := (\lambda_{kj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  and a corresponding skew-symmetric bicharacter  $\Omega_{\lambda}$ , recall (2.1), (2.2).

The CGL extension R is called *torsionfree* if the subgroup  $\langle \lambda_{kj} \mid k, j \in [1, N] \rangle$  of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  is torsionfree. Define the *length* of R to be N and the *rank* of R by

(3.2) 
$$\operatorname{rk}(R) := \{ k \in [1, N] \mid \delta_k = 0 \} \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$$

(cf. [24, Eq. (4.3)]). Denote the character group of the torus  $\mathcal{H}$  by  $X(\mathcal{H})$ . Up through Chapter 8, we view  $X(\mathcal{H})$  as a multiplicative group, with identity 1. The action of  $\mathcal{H}$  on R gives rise to an  $X(\mathcal{H})$ -grading of R. The  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvectors are precisely the nonzero homogeneous elements with respect to this grading. The  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvalue of a nonzero homogeneous element  $u \in R$  will be denoted by  $\chi_u$ . In other words,  $\chi_u = X(\mathcal{H})$ -deg(u) in terms of the  $X(\mathcal{H})$ -grading.

EXAMPLE 3.4. For positive integers m and n and a non-root of unity  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , let  $\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  be the standard single parameter quantized coordinate ring of the matrix variety  $M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K})$ . This is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra with generators  $t_{ij}$  for  $i \in [1, m]$  and  $j \in [1, n]$ , and relations

$$t_{ij}t_{kj} = qt_{kj}t_{ij}, for i < k,$$

$$t_{ij}t_{il} = qt_{il}t_{ij}, for j < l,$$

$$t_{ij}t_{kl} = t_{kl}t_{ij}, for i < k, j > l,$$

$$t_{ij}t_{kl} - t_{kl}t_{ij} = (q - q^{-1})t_{il}t_{kj}, for i < k, j < l.$$

It is well known that  $\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  is an iterated skew polynomial extension

$$\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K})) = \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N].$$

where N=mn and  $x_{(r-1)n+c}=t_{rc}$  for  $r\in[1,m]$  and  $c\in[1,n]$ . It is easy to determine the elements  $\sigma_k(x_j)$  and  $\delta_k(x_j)$  for  $N\geq k>j\geq 1$  and then to see that the skew derivations  $\delta_k$  are locally nilpotent. For later reference, we note that the scalars  $\lambda_{kj}$  are given by the following powers of q:

(3.3) 
$$\lambda_{(r-1)n+c,(r'-1)n+c'} = \begin{cases} q^{\operatorname{sign}(r'-r)}, & \text{if } c = c', \\ q^{\operatorname{sign}(c'-c)}, & \text{if } r = r', \\ 1, & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases} \forall r, r' \in [1, m],$$

There is a rational action of the torus  $\mathcal{H} := (\mathbb{K}^*)^{m+n}$  on  $\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  by  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra automorphisms such that

$$(\xi_1, \dots, \xi_{m+n}) \cdot t_{rc} = \xi_r \xi_{m+c}^{-1} t_{rc}$$
 for all  $(\xi_1, \dots, \xi_{m+n}) \in \mathcal{H}, r \in [1, m], c \in [1, n]$ . Define 
$$h_{rc} := (1, \dots, 1, q^{-1}, 1, \dots, 1, q, 1, \dots, 1) \in \mathcal{H},$$

where the entries  $q^{-1}$  and q reside in positions r and m+c, respectively. Then  $\sigma_{(r-1)n+c} = (h_{rc})$  and  $h_{rc} \cdot t_{rc} = q^{-2}t_{rc}$ . Thus,  $\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  is a torsionfree CGL extension of length N. (This is well known; see, e.g., [33, Corollary 3.8].)

The algebra  $\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  and the accompanying  $\mathcal{H}$ -action are, of course, defined for any nonzero scalar q. The resulting algebra is an iterated skew polynomial ring which satisfies all but one of the conditions for a CGL extension. However, if  $m, n \geq 2$  and q is a root of unity, there is no element  $h \in \mathcal{H}$  such that  $\sigma_{n+2} = (h \cdot)$ and  $h \cdot x_{n+2} = \lambda x_{n+2}$  with  $\lambda$  not a root of unity.

The algebras of quantum matrices are special cases of the family of quantum Schubert cell algebras. The latter algebras are treated in detail in Chapters 9 and 10. On the other hand, the quantum Schubert cell algebras are special members in the class of CGL extensions. They have the property that their gradings by the character lattices of the torus  $\mathcal{H}$  can be specialized to  $\mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ -gradings that are connected, meaning that the degree 0 component of the algebra is just  $\mathbb{K} \cdot 1$ . For example, in the case of quantum matrices we can define a connected  $\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ -grading with deg  $t_{ij} = 1$  for all i, j. The next example contains a CGL extension that does not have this property.

EXAMPLE 3.5. Equip the quantized Weyl algebra

$$R = A_1^q(\mathbb{K}) := \frac{\mathbb{K}\langle x_1, x_2 \rangle}{\langle x_2 x_1 - q x_1 x_2 - 1 \rangle}$$

with the action of  $\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{K}^*$  by  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra automorphisms such that  $a \cdot x_1 = ax_1$ and  $a \cdot x_2 = a^{-1}x_2$  for  $a \in \mathcal{H}$ . It is straightforward to verify (and well known) that as long as q is not a root of unity, R is a CGL extension  $\mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2;\sigma_2,\delta_2]$  with  $h_1 = h_2 := q.$ 

The grading of R by  $X(\mathcal{H})$  cannot be specialized to any nontrivial  $\mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ -grading. Indeed, if deg  $x_1 = n$ , then deg  $x_2 = -n$ , hence, n = 0.

By [33, Proposition 3.2, Theorem 3.7], every CGL extension is an  $\mathcal{H}$ -UFD. A recursive description of the sets of homogeneous prime elements of the intermediate algebras  $R_k$  of a CGL extension R was obtained in [24]. It is expressed using the following functions.

For a function  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$ , we denote the predecessor and successor functions for its level sets by

$$p=p_{\eta}:[1,N]\rightarrow [1,N]\sqcup \{-\infty\}, \qquad s=s_{\eta}:[1,N]\rightarrow [1,N]\sqcup \{+\infty\}.$$

They are given by

$$(3.4) p(k) = \begin{cases} \max\{j < k \mid \eta(j) = \eta(k)\}, & \text{if } \exists j < k \text{ such that } \eta(j) = \eta(k), \\ -\infty, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and

(3.5) 
$$s(k) = \begin{cases} \min\{j > k \mid \eta(j) = \eta(k)\}, & \text{if } \exists j > k \text{ such that } \eta(j) = \eta(k), \\ +\infty, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

THEOREM 3.6. [24, Theorem 4.3] Let R be a CGL extension of length N and  $rank \operatorname{rk}(R)$  as in (3.1). There exist a function  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$  whose range has cardinality rk(R) and elements

$$c_k \in R_{k-1}$$
 for all  $k \in [2, N]$  with  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ 

such that the elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N \in R$ , recursively defined by

(3.6) 
$$y_k := \begin{cases} y_{p(k)} x_k - c_k, & \text{if } p(k) \neq -\infty \\ x_k, & \text{if } p(k) = -\infty, \end{cases}$$

are homogeneous and have the property that for every  $k \in [1, N]$ ,

$$\{y_j \mid j \in [1, k], \, s(j) > k\}$$

is a list of the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_k$  up to scalar multiples.

The elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N \in R$  with these properties are unique. The function  $\eta$  satisfying the above conditions is not unique, but the partition of [1, N] into a disjoint union of the level sets of  $\eta$  is uniquely determined by R, as are the predecessor and successor functions p and s. The function p has the property that  $p(k) = -\infty$  if and only if  $\delta_k = 0$ .

The uniqueness of the level sets of  $\eta$  was not stated in [24, Theorem 4.3], but it follows at once from [24, Theorem 4.2]. This uniqueness immediately implies the uniqueness of p and s. Although one can state the theorem using a partition of [1,N] into  $\operatorname{rk}(R)$  subsets, the use of a function will be better suited for combinatorial purposes. In the setting of the theorem, the rank of R is also given by

(3.8) 
$$rk(R) = |\{j \in [1, N] \mid s(j) > N\}|$$

[24, Eq. (4.3)].

EXAMPLE 3.7. Let  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  be the CGL extension in Example 3.4. For any subsets  $I \subseteq [1,m]$  and  $J \subseteq [1,n]$  of the same cardinality d, let  $\Delta_{I,J}$  denote the  $d \times d$  quantum minor with row index set I and column index set J. Namely, if  $I = \{i_1 < \dots < i_d\}$  and  $J = \{j_1 < \dots < j_d\}$ , then

$$\Delta_{I,J} := \sum_{\tau \in S} (-q)^{\ell(\tau)} t_{i_1,j_{\tau(1)}} t_{i_2,j_{\tau(2)}} \cdots t_{i_d,j_{\tau(d)}},$$

where  $\ell(\tau)$  is the length of  $\tau$  as a minimal length product of simple transpositions. The homogeneous prime elements  $y_k$  from Theorem 3.6 are "solid" quantum minors of the following form:

$$y_{(r-1)n+c} = \Delta_{[r-\min(r,c)+1,r],[c-\min(r,c)+1,c]}, \forall r \in [1,m], c \in [1,n].$$

The function  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$  can be chosen as

$$\eta((r-1)n+c) := c-r, \ \forall r \in [1,m], \ c \in [1,n].$$

It is easily checked that for the CGL extension presentation of R in Example 3.4, we have  $\delta_k = 0$  if and only if  $k \in [1, n]$  or k = (r - 1)n + 1 for some  $r \in [2, m]$ . Hence,  $\operatorname{rk}(R) = m + n - 1$ .

There is a universal maximal choice for the torus  $\mathcal{H}$  in Definition 3.3 given by the following theorem. Consider the rational action of the torus  $(\mathbb{K}^*)^N$  on R by invertible linear transformations given by

$$(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_N) \cdot (x_1^{m_1} \cdots x_N^{m_N}) = \gamma_1^{m_1} \cdots \gamma_N^{m_N} x_1^{m_1} \cdots x_N^{m_N}.$$

Denote by  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$  the closed subgroup of  $(\mathbb{K}^*)^N$  consisting of those  $\psi \in (\mathbb{K}^*)^N$  whose actions give  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra automorphisms of R.

THEOREM 3.8. [24, Theorems 5.3, 5.5] For every CGL extension R,  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$  is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -torus of rank  $\operatorname{rk}(R)$ , and the pair  $(R, \mathcal{H}_{\max}(R))$  is a CGL extension for the Ore extension presentation (3.1).

Theorem 3.8 implies that the torus  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$  is universal (and maximal) in the sense that, if  $\mathcal{H}$  is any torus acting rationally on R by algebra automorphisms such that  $(R,\mathcal{H})$  is a CGL extension for the presentation (3.1), then the action of  $\mathcal{H}$  on R factors through an algebraic group morphism  $\mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$ . The torus  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$  is explicitly described in [24, Theorem 5.5] on the basis of the sequence  $y_1, \ldots, y_N$  from Theorem 3.6.

EXAMPLE 3.9. In the case of  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  (Example 3.4),  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$  can be computed from [24, Theorem 5.5]. It can be expressed as follows:

$$\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R) = \{ \psi \in (\mathbb{K}^*)^{mn} \mid \psi_{(r-1)n+c} = \psi_1^{-1} \psi_c \psi_{(r-1)n+1} \ \forall r \in [2, m], \ c \in [2, n] \}.$$

This torus is related to the torus  $\mathcal{H} = (\mathbb{K}^*)^{m+n}$  of Example 3.4 via a surjective morphism of algebraic groups  $\pi : \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{H}_{\text{max}}(R)$ , given by

$$\pi(\xi)_{(r-1)n+c} = \xi_r \xi_{m+c}^{-1}, \ \forall r \in [1, m], \ c \in [1, n],$$

and  $\pi$  transports the  $\mathcal{H}$ -action on R to the  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R)$ -action.

The next result provides a constructive method for finding the sequence of prime elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N$  for a given CGL extension R. Note that the elements  $y'_k$  are not a priori assumed to be prime, only normal.

PROPOSITION 3.10. Let R be a CGL extension of length N. Assume that  $y'_1, \ldots, y'_N$  and  $c'_1, \ldots, c'_N$  are two sequences of elements of R such that

- (i)  $y'_1, \ldots, y'_N$  are homogeneous normal elements of  $R_1, \ldots, R_N$ , respectively.
- (ii)  $c'_k \in R_{k-1}, \forall k \in [1, N].$
- (iii) For every  $k \in [1, N]$ , either  $y'_k = x_k c'_k$  or there exists  $j \in [1, k-1]$  such that  $y'_k = y'_j x_k c'_k$ .
- (iv) If  $p(k) = -\infty$ , then the first equality in (iii) holds.

Then  $y'_1, \ldots, y'_N$  is precisely the sequence of homogeneous prime elements from Theorem 3.6, and the function p satisfies p(k) := j if the second equality in (iii) holds and  $p(k) := -\infty$  otherwise.

PROOF. The given assumptions imply that  $c_1' \in \mathbb{K}$  and  $y_1' = x_1 - c_1'$ . Since  $y_1'$  is homogeneous, we must have  $y_1' = x_1 = y_1$ .

Now let  $k \in [2, N]$ . We will prove that, if  $y'_i = y_i$ ,  $\forall i \in [1, k-1]$ , then  $y'_k = y_k$ . This implies the first statement of the proposition by induction. By Proposition 3.1 and Theorem 3.6,

$$y'_k = \xi \prod \{ y_i^{m_i} \mid i \in [1, k], \ s(i) > k \}$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $m_i \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ , where the factors  $y_i^{m_i}$  are taken in ascending order with respect to i. Comparing the coefficients of  $x_k$  and using the form of  $y_k$  from Theorem 3.6, we obtain that  $m_k = 1$ . One of the following two situations holds:

- (a)  $m_i = 0, \forall i \in [1, k-1] \text{ with } s(i) > k.$
- (b)  $m_{i_0} > 0$  for some  $i_0 \in [1, k-1]$  with  $s(i_0) > k$ .

First we rule out (b). The  $x_k$ -coefficient of  $y'_k$  is either 1 or  $y'_j$ , hence either a unit or a prime element, by induction. If (b) holds, then  $y_k = x_k$  and

$$y_k' = \xi y_{i_0} x_k,$$

34

which contradicts the condition (iv) because  $y_k = x_k$  only occurs when  $p(k) = -\infty$ . In the situation (a), we have  $y'_k = \xi y_k$ . So, either

$$x_k - c'_k = \xi x_k$$
, or  $y'_j x_k - c'_k = \xi(y_{p(k)} x_k - c_k)$ .

In the first case, we have  $\xi=1, \, c_k'=0$  and  $y_k'=y_k$ . In the second case, using the fact that  $y_i'=y_i, \, \forall i\in [1,k-1]$ , we obtain  $\xi=1,\, j=p(k),\, c_k'=c_k$  and  $y_k'=y_k$ . This argument also proves the second statement of the proposition.

Although this will not be used later, we also note that the conclusion of the proposition implies

$$c'_k = \begin{cases} c_k, & \text{if } p(k) \neq -\infty \\ 0, & \text{if } p(k) = -\infty. \end{cases}$$

The following fact from [24] will be extensively used in the paper to construct quantum clusters.

PROPOSITION 3.11. [24, Eq. (4.17) and Theorem 4.6] For each CGL extension R, the elements  $y_k$  of Theorem 3.6 quasi-commute: there are scalars  $q_{kj} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , given in (3.23) below, such that

$$(3.9) y_k y_j = q_{kj} y_j y_k, \quad \forall j, k \in [1, N].$$

The quantum torus  $\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}}$  embeds in  $\operatorname{Fract}(R)$  via the  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra homomorphism  $\varphi: \mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}} \hookrightarrow \operatorname{Fract}(R)$  given by  $\varphi(Y_i) = y_i, \ \forall i \in [1, N],$  and this embedding gives rise to inclusions

$$\varphi(\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{G}}) \subseteq R \subset \varphi(\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{G}}) \subset \operatorname{Fract}(R),$$

recall (2.4).

### 3.3. Symmetric CGL extensions

The CGL extensions for which we will establish quantum cluster algebra structures are those with suitably many different CGL extension presentations, in which the variables  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  are permuted in various ways. A symmetry condition, which we introduce now, is sufficient to guarantee this.

Given an iterated Ore extension R as in (3.1), for  $j, k \in [1, N]$  denote by  $R_{[j,k]}$  the unital subalgebra of R generated by  $\{x_i \mid j \leq i \leq k\}$ . So,  $R_{[j,k]} = \mathbb{K}$  if  $j \nleq k$ .

DEFINITION 3.12. We call a CGL extension R of length N as in Definition 3.3 symmetric if the following two conditions hold:

(i) For all  $1 \le j < k \le N$ ,

$$\delta_k(x_j) \in R_{[j+1,k-1]}.$$

(ii) For all  $j \in [1, N]$ , there exists  $h_i^* \in \mathcal{H}$  such that

$$h_j^* \cdot x_k = \lambda_{kj}^{-1} x_k = \lambda_{jk} x_k, \ \forall k \in [j+1, N]$$

and  $h_i^* \cdot x_i = \lambda_i^* x_i$  for some  $\lambda_i^* \in \mathbb{K}^*$  which is not a root of unity.

For such an algebra R, set

$$\sigma_i^* := (h_i^*) \in \operatorname{Aut}(R), \ \forall j \in [1, N-1].$$

Then for all  $j \in [1, N-1]$ , the inner  $\sigma_j^*$ -derivation on R given by  $a \mapsto x_j a - \sigma_j^*(a) x_j$  restricts to a  $\sigma_j^*$ -derivation  $\delta_j^*$  of  $R_{[j+1,N]}$ . It is given by

$$\delta_j^*(x_k) := x_j x_k - \lambda_{jk} x_k x_j = -\lambda_{jk} \delta_k(x_j), \ \forall k \in [j+1, N].$$

For all  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$ ,  $\sigma_k$  and  $\delta_k$  preserve  $R_{[j,k-1]}$  and  $\sigma_j^*$  and  $\delta_j^*$  preserve  $R_{[j+1,k]}$ . This gives rise to the skew polynomial extensions

(3.10) 
$$R_{[j,k]} = R_{[j,k-1]}[x_k; \sigma_k, \delta_k] \text{ and } R_{[j,k]} = R_{[j+1,k]}[x_j; \sigma_j^*, \delta_j^*].$$

In particular, it follows that R has a skew polynomial presentation with the variables  $x_k$  in descending order:

$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_N][x_{N-1}; \sigma_{N-1}^*, \delta_{N-1}^*] \cdots [x_1; \sigma_1^*, \delta_1^*].$$

This is the reason for the name "symmetric".

EXAMPLE 3.13. For example, the CGL extension  $\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  of Example 3.4 is symmetric. It is clear that condition (i) of Definition 3.12 holds in this example. Condition (ii) can be verified for the elements

$$h_{(r-1)n+c}^* := (1, \dots, 1, q, 1, \dots, 1, q^{-1}, 1, \dots, 1) \in \mathcal{H},$$

where the entries q and  $q^{-1}$  reside in positions r and m+c, respectively. Then  $h_i^* \cdot x_j = q^2 x_j$  for all j, and so all  $\lambda_i^* = q^2$  here.

Denote the following subset of the symmetric group  $S_N$ :

(3.11) 
$$\Xi_N := \{ \tau \in S_N \mid \tau(k) = \max \tau([1, k - 1]) + 1 \text{ or } \tau(k) = \min \tau([1, k - 1]) - 1, \ \forall k \in [2, N] \}.$$

In other words,  $\Xi_N$  consists of those  $\tau \in S_N$  such that  $\tau([1, k])$  is an interval for all  $k \in [2, N]$ . For each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , we have the iterated Ore extension presentation

(3.12) 
$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_{\tau(1)}][x_{\tau(2)}; \sigma''_{\tau(2)}, \delta''_{\tau(2)}] \cdots [x_{\tau(N)}; \sigma''_{\tau(N)}, \delta''_{\tau(N)}],$$

where 
$$\sigma''_{\tau(k)} := \sigma_{\tau(k)}$$
 and  $\delta''_{\tau(k)} := \delta_{\tau(k)}$  if  $\tau(k) = \max \tau([1, k - 1]) + 1$ , while  $\sigma''_{\tau(k)} := \sigma^*_{\tau(k)}$  and  $\delta''_{\tau(k)} := \delta^*_{\tau(k)}$  if  $\tau(k) = \min \tau([1, k - 1]) - 1$ .

PROPOSITION 3.14. [24, Remark 6.5] For every symmetric CGL extension R and  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , the iterated Ore extension presentation (3.12) of R is a CGL extension presentation for the same choice of  $\mathbb{K}$ -torus  $\mathcal{H}$ , and the associated elements  $h''_{\tau(1)}, \ldots, h''_{\tau(N)} \in \mathcal{H}$  required by Definition 3.3(iv) are given by  $h''_{\tau(k)} = h_{\tau(k)}$  if  $\tau(k) = \max \tau([1, k-1]) + 1$  and  $h''_{\tau(k)} = h^*_{\tau(k)}$  if  $\tau(k) = \min \tau([1, k-1]) - 1$ .

Theorem 3.8 implies that the rank of a symmetric CGL extension does not depend on the choice of CGL extension presentation (3.12).

When describing permutations  $\tau \in S_N$  as functions, we will use the one-line notation,

(3.13) 
$$\tau = [\tau(1), \tau(2), \dots, \tau(N)] := \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 & \cdots & N \\ \tau(1) & \tau(2) & \cdots & \tau(N) \end{bmatrix}.$$

A special role is played by the longest element of  $S_N$ .

$$(3.14) w_{\circ} := [N, N-1, \dots, 1].$$

The corresponding CGL extension presentation from Proposition 3.14 is symmetric, while the ones for the other elements of  $\Xi_N$  do not possess this property in general.

### 3.4. Further CGL details

In order to work closely with CGL extensions, we need some further notation and relations, which we give in this section. Throughout, R is a CGL extension as in (3.1); the elements  $y_k$ ,  $k \in [1, N]$  and the functions p and s are as in Theorem 3.6.

As is easily checked (e.g., see the proof of [33, Lemma 2.6]),

$$(3.15) (h \cdot) \delta_k = \chi_{x_k}(h) \delta_k(h \cdot), \ \forall h \in \mathcal{H}, \ k \in [2, N].$$

We will use the following convention:

(3.16) All products 
$$\prod_{j \in P} y_j^{m_j}$$
 with  $P \subseteq [1, N]$  and  $m_j \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  are taken

with the terms in increasing order with respect to j.

Set also

$$(3.17) y_{-\infty} := 1.$$

Define the order functions  $O_{\pm}: [1, N] \to \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  by

(3.18) 
$$O_{+}(k) := \max\{m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid s^{m}(k) \neq +\infty\}$$
$$O_{-}(k) := \max\{m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid p^{m}(k) \neq -\infty\}.$$

where as usual  $p^0 = s^0 = \text{id}$ . For  $k \in [1, N]$ , define

(3.19) 
$$\overline{e}_k := \sum_{m=0}^{O_-(k)} e_{p^m(k)} \in \mathbb{Z}^N.$$

The algebra R has the  $\mathbb{K}$ -basis

$$\{x^f := x_1^{m_1} \cdots x_N^{m_N} \mid f = (m_1, \dots, m_N)^T \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N\}.$$

Denote by  $\prec$  the reverse lexicographic order on  $\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N$ :

$$(m'_1, \dots, m'_N)^T \prec (m_1, \dots, m_N)^T$$
 iff  $\exists j \in [1, N]$  such that  $m'_i < m_i$  and  $m'_k = m_k$ ,  $\forall k \in [j+1, N]$ .

We say that  $b \in R \setminus \{0\}$  has leading term  $\xi x^f$  where  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $f \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N$  if

$$b = \xi x^f + \sum_{g \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^N, \ g \prec f} \xi_g x^g$$

for some  $\xi_g \in \mathbb{K}$ . Set  $lt(b) := \xi x^f$ . Then

(3.20) 
$$\operatorname{lt}(x^{f}x^{f'}) = \left(\prod_{k>j} \lambda_{kj}^{m_{k}m'_{j}}\right) x^{f+f'},$$

$$\forall f = (m_{1}, \dots, m_{N})^{T}, \ f' = (m'_{1}, \dots, m'_{N})^{T} \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^{N}.$$

We have [24, Eq. (4.13)]

(3.21) 
$$lt(y_k) = x^{\overline{e}_k}, \ \forall k \in [1, N],$$
 cf. (3.19).

For  $k, j \in [1, N]$ , set

(3.22) 
$$\alpha_{kj} := \Omega_{\lambda}(e_k, \overline{e}_j) = \prod_{m=0}^{O_{-}(j)} \lambda_{k, p^m(j)} \in \mathbb{K}^*$$

(3.22) 
$$\alpha_{kj} := \Omega_{\lambda}(e_k, \overline{e}_j) = \prod_{m=0}^{O_{-}(j)} \lambda_{k,p^m(j)} \in \mathbb{K}^*$$
(3.23) 
$$q_{kj} := \Omega_{\lambda}(\overline{e}_k, \overline{e}_j) = \prod_{m=0}^{O_{-}(k)} \prod_{l=0}^{O_{-}(j)} \lambda_{p^m(k),p^l(j)} = \prod_{m=0}^{O_{-}(k)} \alpha_{p^m(k),j} \in \mathbb{K}^*,$$

recall (2.1) and (3.19). Since  $\lambda = (\lambda_{kj})$  is a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix, so is  $\mathbf{q} := (q_{kj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$ . In addition to (3.9), we have [24, Corollary 4.8; p. 21; Proposition 4.7(b)]

(3.24) 
$$y_j x_k = \alpha_{kj}^{-1} x_k y_j, \quad \forall j, k \in [1, N] \text{ such that } s(j) > k$$

(3.25) 
$$\sigma_k(y_j) = \alpha_{kj} y_j, \text{ for } 1 \le j < k \le N$$

$$(3.26) \qquad \delta_k(y_{p(k)}) = \alpha_{kp(k)}(\lambda_k - 1)c_k \neq 0, \ \, \forall k \in [2,N] \ \, \text{such that} \ \, p(k) \neq -\infty.$$

Set also, for  $k \in [1, N]$ ,

$$(3.27) \alpha_{k,-\infty} = q_{k,-\infty} := 1.$$

For  $k \in [0, N]$ , denote

$$(3.28) P(k) := \{ j \in [1, k] \mid s(j) > k \}.$$

Then  $\{y_j \mid j \in P(k)\}$  is a list of the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_k$  up to scalar multiples, and  $|P(N)| = \operatorname{rk}(R)$  (3.8).

### CHAPTER 4

### One-step mutations in CGL extensions

In this chapter we obtain a very general way of constructing mutations of toric frames in CGL extensions. The key idea is that, if an algebra R has two different CGL extension presentations obtained by reversing the order in which two adjacent variables  $x_k$  and  $x_{k+1}$  are adjoined, then the corresponding sequences of prime elements from Theorem 3.6 are obtained by a type of mutation formula. This is realized in Section 4.1. In Section 4.2–4.4 we construct toric frames from Theorem 3.6 and treat their mutations. One problem arises along the way: In the analog of the mutation formula (2.25) for the current situation, the last term has a nonzero coefficient which does not equal one in general. For a one-step mutation such a coefficient can be always made 1 after rescaling, but for the purposes of constructing quantum cluster algebras one needs to be able to synchronize those rescalings to obtain a chain of mutations. This delicate issue is resolved in the next two chapters.

We investigate a CGL extension

(4.1) 
$$R := \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_k; \sigma_k, \delta_k][x_{k+1}; \sigma_{k+1}, \delta_{k+1}] \cdots [x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N]$$
 of length  $N$  as in Definition 3.3 such that, for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$ ,  $R$  has a second CGL extension presentation of the form

$$(4.2) \quad R := \mathbb{K}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [x_{k-1}; \sigma_{k-1}, \delta_{k-1}][x_{k+1}; \sigma'_k, \delta'_k][x_k; \sigma'_{k+1}, \delta'_{k+1}]$$

$$[x_{k+2}; \sigma_{k+2}, \delta_{k+2}] \cdots [x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N].$$

### 4.1. A general mutation formula

LEMMA 4.1. Assume that R is a CGL extension as in (4.1), and that R has a second CGL extension presentation of the form (4.2). Then  $\delta_{k+1}$  and  $\delta'_{k+1}$  map  $R_{k-1}$  to itself, and

(4.3) 
$$\sigma'_{k} = \sigma_{k+1}|_{R_{k-1}} \qquad \delta'_{k} = \delta_{k+1}|_{R_{k-1}}$$
 
$$\sigma'_{k+1}|_{R_{k-1}} = \sigma_{k} \qquad \delta'_{k+1}|_{R_{k-1}} = \delta_{k}.$$

Moreover,  $\delta_{k+1}(x_k) \in \mathbb{K}$  and

(4.4) 
$$\sigma'_{k+1}(x_{k+1}) = \lambda_{k,k+1} x_{k+1} \qquad \delta'_{k+1}(x_{k+1}) = -\lambda_{k,k+1} \delta_{k+1}(x_k).$$

PROOF. Note first that  $R_{k-1}$  is stable under  $\sigma_{k+1}$  and  $\sigma'_{k+1}$ . For  $a \in R_{k-1}$ , we have  $x_{k+1}a = \sigma'_k(a)x_{k+1} + \delta'_k(a)$  with  $\sigma'_k(a), \delta'_k(a) \in R_{k-1}$ . Comparing this relation with  $x_{k+1}a = \sigma_{k+1}(a)x_{k+1} + \delta_{k+1}(a)$ , and using the fact that  $1, x_{k+1}$  are left linearly independent over  $R_k$ , we conclude that  $\sigma'_k(a) = \sigma_{k+1}(a)$  and  $\delta'_k(a) = \delta_{k+1}(a)$ . Thus,  $R_{k-1}$  is stable under  $\delta_{k+1}$ , and the first line of (4.3) holds. By symmetry (since we may view (4.2) as the initial CGL extension presentation of R and (4.1) as the second one),  $R_{k-1}$  is stable under  $\delta'_{k+1}$ , and the second line of (4.3) holds.

Now  $x_k x_{k+1} = \lambda'_{k+1} x_{k+1} x_k + \delta'_{k+1} (x_{k+1})$ , and so we have

$$\lambda'_{k,k+1}x_kx_{k+1} - \lambda'_{k,k+1}\delta'_{k+1}(x_{k+1}) = x_{k+1}x_k = \lambda_{k+1,k}x_kx_{k+1} + \delta_{k+1}(x_k),$$

with  $\delta'_{k+1}(x_{k+1}) \in R'_k = \bigoplus_{l=0}^{\infty} R_{k-1} x_{k+1}^l$  and  $\delta_{k+1}(x_k) \in R_k = \bigoplus_{l=0}^{\infty} R_{k-1} x_k^l$ . Moreover,

 $(4.5) R_{k+1} is a free left R_{k-1}-module with basis \{x_k^{l_k} x_{k+1}^{l_{k+1}} \mid l_k, l_{k+1} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\}.$ 

Hence, we conclude that  $\lambda'_{k,k+1} = \lambda_{k+1,k}$  and

$$-\lambda'_{k,k+1}\delta'_{k+1}(x_{k+1}) = \delta_{k+1}(x_k) \in \mathbb{K},$$

from which (4.4) follows.

THEOREM 4.2. Assume that R is a CGL extension of length N and rank  $\operatorname{rk}(R)$  as in (4.1), and  $k \in [1, N-1]$ . Denote by  $y_1, \ldots, y_N$  and  $\eta : [1, N] \to \mathbb{Z}$  the sequence and function from Theorem 3.6. Assume that R has a second CGL extension presentation of the form (4.2), and let  $y'_1, \ldots, y'_N$  be the corresponding sequence from Theorem 3.6.

- (a) If  $\eta(k) \neq \eta(k+1)$ , then  $y'_j = y_j$  for  $j \neq k, k+1$  and  $y'_k = y_{k+1}, y'_{k+1} = y_k$ .
- (b) If  $\eta(k) = \eta(k+1)$ , then

$$y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$$

is a homogeneous normal element of  $R_{k-1}$ , recall (3.17), (3.22), (3.27). It normalizes the elements of  $R_{k-1}$  in exactly the same way as  $y_{p(k)}y_{k+1}$ . Furthermore,

$$(4.6) y'_{j} = \begin{cases} \lambda_{k+1,k} y_{j}, & \text{if } j = s^{l}(k+1) \text{ for some } l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \\ y_{j}, & \text{if } j < k, \text{ or } j > k+1 \text{ and } j \neq s^{l}(k+1) \ \forall l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}. \end{cases}$$

In both cases (a) and (b), the function  $\eta':[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$  from Theorem 3.6 associated to the second presentation can be chosen to be  $\eta'=\eta(k,k+1)$ , where the last term denotes a transposition in  $S_N$ . In particular, the ranges of  $\eta$  and  $\eta'$  coincide and the rank of R is the same for both CGL extension presentations.

PROOF. Let  $R'_j$  be the j-th algebra in the chain (4.2) for  $j \in [0, N]$ . Obviously  $R'_j = R_j$  for  $j \neq k, k+1$  and  $y'_j = y_j$  for  $j \leq k-1$ , and we may choose  $\eta'(j) = \eta(j)$  for  $j \leq k-1$ . Since  $R_{k+1}$  is a free left  $R_{k-1}$ -module with basis (4.5), and  $R_k$  and  $R'_k$  equal the  $R_{k-1}$ -submodules with bases  $\{x_k^{l_k} \mid l_k \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\}$  and  $\{x_{k+1}^{l_{k+1}} \mid l_{k+1} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\}$  respectively, we have

$$(4.7) R_k \cap R_k' = R_{k-1}.$$

In particular,  $y'_k \notin R_k$ .

Denote by  $\tilde{L}$  the number of homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{k+1}$  up to taking associates that do not belong to  $R_{k-1}$ .

(a) The condition  $\eta(k) \neq \eta(k+1)$  implies L=2 and thus  $\eta'(k) \neq \eta'(k+1)$ . Moreover,  $y_k'$  and  $y_{k+1}'$  should be scalar multiples of either  $y_k$  and  $y_{k+1}$  or  $y_{k+1}$  and  $y_k$ . Since  $y_k' \notin R_k$ , we must have  $y_k' = \xi_{k+1}y_{k+1}$  and  $y_{k+1}' = \xi_k y_k$  for some  $\xi_k, \xi_{k+1} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Invoking Theorem 3.6 and looking at leading terms gives  $\xi_k = \xi_{k+1} = 1$  and allows us to choose  $\eta'(k) = \eta(k+1)$  and  $\eta'(k+1) = \eta(k)$ . It follows from  $R_j' = R_j$  for j > k+1 that  $y_j' = y_j$  for such j, and that we can choose  $\eta'(j) = \eta(j)$  for all j > k+1. With these choices,  $\eta' = \eta(k, k+1)$ .

(b) In this case, L=1 and  $y'_{k+1}$  should be a scalar multiple of  $y_{k+1}$ . Furthermore,  $\eta'(k)$  and  $\eta'(k+1)$  must agree, and they need to equal  $\eta'(p(k))$  if  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ , so we can choose  $\eta'(k) = \eta'(k+1) = \eta(k) = \eta(k+1)$ . By Theorem 3.6,

$$(4.8) y_k = \begin{cases} y_{p(k)}x_k - c_k, & \text{if } p(k) \neq -\infty \\ x_k, & \text{if } p(k) = -\infty \end{cases} y_{k+1} = y_k x_{k+1} - c_{k+1}$$

$$y'_k = \begin{cases} y_{p(k)}x_{k+1} - c'_k, & \text{if } p(k) \neq -\infty \\ x_{k+1}, & \text{if } p(k) = -\infty \end{cases} y'_{k+1} = y'_k x_k - c'_{k+1}$$

for some  $c_k, c'_k \in R_{k-1}, c_{k+1} \in R_k$ , and  $c'_{k+1} \in R'_k$ . Write the above elements in terms of the basis (4.5). The coefficients of  $x_k x_{k+1}$  in  $y_{k+1}$  and  $y'_{k+1}$  are  $y_{p(k)}$  and  $\lambda_{k+1,k} y_{p(k)}$ , recall (3.17). Since  $y'_{k+1}$  is a scalar multiple of  $y_{k+1}$ , we thus see that

$$(4.9) y'_{k+1} = \lambda_{k+1,k} y_{k+1}.$$

Eq. (4.6) and the fact that we may choose  $\eta'(j) = \eta(j)$  for j > k+1 now follow easily from Theorem 3.6. In particular,  $\eta' = \eta = \eta(k, k+1)$ .

Next, we verify that

$$(4.10) y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} \in R_{k-1}.$$

By (3.26),  $c_{k+1}$  is a nonzero scalar multiple of  $\delta_{k+1}(y_k)$ . If  $p(k) = -\infty$ , then  $y_k = x_k$ , and so  $c_{k+1} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  by Lemma 4.1. From (4.8) and (3.17), (3.27), we then obtain

$$(4.11) y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} = x_k x_{k+1} - (x_k x_{k+1} - c_{k+1}) = c_{k+1} \in \mathbb{K}^*.$$

This verifies (4.10) (and also shows that  $y_k y'_k - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$  is a homogeneous normal element of  $R_{k-1}$ ) in the present case.

Now assume that  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ . Invoking (3.9) and the observation that  $q_{kp(k)} = \alpha_{kp(k)}$ , we have  $y_k y_{p(k)} = \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_k$ . First, we obtain

$$(4.12) \quad y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} = y_k (y_{p(k)} x_{k+1} - c_k') - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} (y_k x_{k+1} - c_{k+1})$$

$$= -y_k c_k' + \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} c_{k+1} \in R_k.$$

Using (4.9) together with the fact that  $\sigma'_{k+1}(y'_k) = \alpha'_{k+1,k}y'_k$  (3.25) and the observation that  $\alpha'_{k+1,k} = \lambda_{k+1,k}^{-1}\alpha_{kp(k)}$ , we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} &= y_{p(k)} (\alpha_{k+1,k}' y_k' x_k + \delta_{k+1}' (y_k')) - c_k y_k' \\ &\quad - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} \lambda_{k+1,k}^{-1} (y_k' x_k - c_{k+1}') \\ &= y_{p(k)} \delta_{k+1}' (y_k') - c_k y_k' + \alpha_{kp(k)} \lambda_{k+1,k}^{-1} y_{p(k)} c_{k+1}' \in R_k'. \end{aligned}$$

This equation, combined with (4.12) and (4.7), yields (4.10).

We now use (4.12) to verify that  $y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$  is homogeneous. Note first that  $y_k c_k'$  and  $y_{p(k)} c_{k+1}$  are homogeneous. By (3.26),  $c_k'$  and  $c_{k+1}$  are scalar multiples of  $\delta_k'(y_{p(k)}) = \delta_{k+1}(y_{p(k)})$  and  $\delta_{k+1}(y_k)$ , respectively. Hence, it follows from (3.15) that

$$X(\mathcal{H})$$
-deg $(y_k c'_k) = \chi_{y_k} + \chi_{x_{k+1}} + \chi_{y_{n(k)}} = X(\mathcal{H})$ -deg $(y_{p(k)} c_{k+1})$ .

Thus,  $-y_k c'_k + \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} c_{k+1}$  is homogeneous, as desired.

Finally, whether  $p(k) = -\infty$  or not, it follows from (3.24) that

$$(y_k y_k') x_j = \beta_j x_j (y_k y_k')$$
 and  $(y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}) x_j = \gamma_j x_j (y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}), \quad \forall j \in [1, k-1],$ 

where

$$\beta_j = (\alpha'_{jk})^{-1} \alpha_{jk}^{-1} = \left(\lambda_{j,k+1} \prod_{l=1}^{O_-(k)} \lambda_{j,p^l(k)} \prod_{m=0}^{O_-(k)} \lambda_{j,p^m(k)}\right)^{-1}$$
$$= \left(\alpha_{j,p(k)} \alpha_{j,k+1}\right)^{-1} = \gamma_j,$$

and so  $(y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}) x_j = \gamma_j x_j (y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1})$ . This shows that  $y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$  is a normal element of  $R_{k-1}$  which normalizes the elements of  $R_{k-1}$  in exactly the same way as  $y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$ , and completes the proof of the theorem.

Our next result turns the conclusion of Theorem 4.2 (b) into a cluster mutation statement.

THEOREM 4.3. In the setting of Theorem 4.2 (b), there exist a collection of nonnegative integers  $\{m_i \mid i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)\}$  and  $\kappa \in \mathbb{K}^*$  such that

(4.13) 
$$y'_{k} = y_{k}^{-1} \left( \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} + \kappa \prod_{i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)} y_{i}^{m_{i}} \right),$$

in the conventions from (3.16) and (3.17), recall also (3.22). If  $p(k) = -\infty$ , then all  $m_i = 0$ .

PROOF. By Theorem 4.2 (b),  $y_k y'_k - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$  is a homogeneous normal element of  $R_{k-1}$ . Applying Proposition 3.1 and Theorem 3.6 we obtain

$$y_k y'_k - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} = \kappa \prod_{i \in P(k-1)} y_i^{m_i}$$

for some  $\kappa \in \mathbb{K}$  and a collection of nonnegative integers  $\{m_i \mid i \in P(k-1)\}$ . Recall from (4.11) that if  $p(k) = -\infty$ , then  $y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1}$  is a nonzero scalar. Hence,  $m_i = 0$  for all  $i \in P(k-1)$  in this case. We need to prove that  $\kappa \neq 0$ , and that  $m_{p(k)} = 0$  if  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ .

Suppose that  $\kappa = 0$ . Then

$$y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} = 0$$

which is a contradiction since  $y_{k+1}$  is a prime element of  $R_{k+1}$  which does not divide either  $y_k$  or  $y'_k$ .

Now suppose that  $p(k) \neq -\infty$  and  $m_{p(k)} \neq 0$ . Then  $y_{p(k)}$  is a prime element of  $R_{k-1}$  and

$$y_k y_k' - \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1} \in y_{p(k)} R_{k-1}.$$

Hence,

$$y_k y_k' \in y_{p(k)} R_{k+1}.$$

Furthermore, by Theorem 3.6,  $y_k = y_{p(k)}x_k - c_k$  and  $y'_k = y_{p(k)}x_{k+1} - c'_k$  for some  $c_k, c'_k \in R_{k-1}$  such that  $y_{p(k)}$  does not divide  $c_k$  or  $c'_k$ . Taking into account the normality of  $y_{p(k)}$  in  $R_{k-1}$  gives

$$c_k c_k' = y_k y_k' - y_{p(k)} x_k y_k' + c_k y_{p(k)} x_{k+1} \in y_{p(k)} R_{k+1} \cap R_{k-1} = y_{p(k)} R_{k-1}.$$

This contradicts the fact that  $y_{p(k)}$  is a prime element of  $R_{k-1}$  which does not divide  $c_k$  or  $c'_k$ .

# 4.2. A base change and normalization of the elements $y_j$ from Theorem 3.6

If R is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra with a rational action of a torus  $(\mathbb{K}^*)^r$  by algebra automorphisms and  $\mathbb{F}/\mathbb{K}$  is a field extension, then there is a canonical rational action of  $(\mathbb{F}^*)^r$  on  $R \otimes_{\mathbb{K}} \mathbb{F}$  by  $\mathbb{F}$ -algebra automorphisms. This easily implies the validity of the following lemma.

LEMMA 4.4. Assume that R is a CGL extension as in (4.1) with an action of the torus  $\mathcal{H} = (\mathbb{K}^*)^r$ , and  $\mathbb{F}/\mathbb{K}$  is a field extension. Then, as  $\mathbb{F}$ -algebras,

$$R \otimes_{\mathbb{K}} \mathbb{F} \cong \mathbb{F}[x_1][x_2; \sigma_2^{\circ}, \delta_2^{\circ}] \dots [x_N; \sigma_N^{\circ}, \delta_N^{\circ}]$$

where  $\sigma_k^{\circ}$  and  $\delta_k^{\circ}$  are the automorphisms and skew derivations obtained from the ones in (3.1) by base change. Furthermore,  $R \otimes_{\mathbb{K}} \mathbb{F}$  is a CGL extension with the canonical induced rational action of  $(\mathbb{F}^*)^r$  and the same choice of elements  $h_k$ .

Remark 4.5. After a field extension, every (symmetric) CGL extension R as in Definitions 3.3 and 3.12 can be brought to one that satisfies  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  for all  $l,j \in [1,N]$  by applying Lemma 4.4 with

$$\mathbb{F} := \mathbb{K}[\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \mid 1 \le j < l \le N].$$

Let R be a CGL extension as in (4.1) that satisfies  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  for all  $l, j \in [1, N]$ . Fix

(4.14) 
$$\nu_{lj} \in \mathbb{K} \text{ for } 1 \leq j < l \leq N \text{ such that } \nu_{lj}^2 = \lambda_{lj}.$$

Set

(4.15) 
$$\nu_{ll} := 1 \text{ for } l \in [1, N] \text{ and } \nu_{jl} := \nu_{lj}^{-1} \text{ for } 1 \le j < l \le N.$$

Then  $\nu := (\nu_{lj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix and  $\nu^{\cdot 2} = \lambda$ .

Analogously to (3.23), for  $l, j \in [1, N]$  set

(4.16) 
$$r_{lj} := \Omega_{\nu}(\overline{e}_l, \overline{e}_j) = \prod_{m=0}^{O_{-}(l)} \prod_{n=0}^{O_{-}(j)} \nu_{p^m(l), p^n(j)} \in \mathbb{K}^*,$$

recall (3.19). The matrix  $\mathbf{r} = (r_{lj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is multiplicatively skew-symmetric,  $\mathbf{r}^{\cdot 2} = \mathbf{q}$ , and

(4.17) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_l, e_j) := \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\bar{e}_l, \bar{e}_j), \quad \forall l, j \in [1, N].$$

We normalize the elements  $y_j$  from Theorem 3.6 by

$$\overline{y}_j = \Big(\prod_{0 \le n < m \le O_-(j)} \nu_{p^m(j), p^n(j)}^{-1} \Big) y_j, \ \forall j \in [1, N].$$

The meaning of this normalization is as follows. The generators  $x_j$  of R skew commute up to lower terms of R in the partial order from Section 3.4:

$$x_l x_j - \lambda_{lj} x_j x_l \in \operatorname{Span}\{x^g \mid g \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N, \ g \prec e_l + e_j\}.$$

Ignoring these lower order terms, the above normalization is precisely the normalization from (2.6) applied to the leading term  $x^{\overline{e}_j}$  of  $y_j$  (cf. (3.21)), thought of as an element of the abstract based quantum torus for the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\nu$  (recall Section 2.2); that is

$$(4.18) \overline{y}_i = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(\overline{e}_i)y_i, \ \forall j \in [1, N].$$

Proposition 3.11 immediately implies:

PROPOSITION 4.6. Consider a CGL extension presentation of an algebra R as in (3.1) for which  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  for all  $l,j \in [1,N]$ , and define the matrices  $\boldsymbol{\nu}, \mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  by (4.14), (4.15), and (4.16). There exists a unique toric frame  $M: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \operatorname{Fract}(R)$  having matrix  $\mathbf{r}$  and such that  $M(e_j) = \overline{y}_j, \forall j \in [1,N]$ .

EXAMPLE 4.7. In the case of  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$ , the scalars  $\lambda_{lj}$  for l > j are either 1 or  $q^{-1}$ , so the only square root needed in  $\mathbb{K}$  is  $\sqrt{q}$ . (We fix a choice of this scalar.) However,  $\sqrt{q}$  does not appear in the normalizations  $\overline{y}_j$ . In fact,  $\nu_{p^s(j),p^t(j)}=1$  for  $0 \le t < s \le O_-(j)$  (recall the choice of  $\eta$  from Example 3.7 and the description of the  $\lambda_{kl}$  in (3.3)), and so in this example,  $\overline{y}_j = y_j$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$ .

### 4.3. Almost cluster mutations between CGL extension presentations

Let R be a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra with a CGL extension presentation as in (4.1). We will assume that the torus  $\mathcal{H}$  acting on R is the universal maximal torus from Theorem 3.8. It is easy to see that in this setting, the assumption that (4.2) is a second CGL extension presentation of R is equivalent to the following condition:

(i)  $\delta_{k+1}(x_j) \in R_{k-1}, \forall j \in [1,k] \text{ and } \exists h'_{k+1} \in \mathcal{H} \text{ such that } h'_{k+1} \cdot x_k = \lambda'_{k+1} x_k$  for some  $\lambda'_{k+1} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  which is not a root of unity, and  $h'_{k+1} \cdot x_j = \lambda_{kj} x_j$ ,  $\forall j \in [1,k-1] \cup \{k+1\}$ .

The rest of the data for the second CGL extension presentation of R ( $\mathbb{K}$ -torus  $\mathcal{H}'$ , scalars  $\lambda'_{kj} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , and elements  $h'_k \in \mathcal{H}'$ ) is given by Lemma 4.1 and the following:

- (ii) The torus  $\mathcal{H}'$  acting on the second CGL extension presentation can be taken as the original universal maximal torus  $\mathcal{H}$  from Theorem 3.8. The corresponding elements  $h'_j \in \mathcal{H}$  are given by (i) for j = k + 1 and  $h'_j = h_j$  for  $j \neq k + 1$ .
- (iii)  $\sigma'_{k+1}=(h'_{k+1}\cdot)|_{R'_k}$ , where  $R'_k$  is the unital K-subalgebra of R generated by  $x_1,\ldots,x_{k-1}$ , and  $x_{k+1}$ .
- (iv)  $\lambda'_{lj} = \lambda_{(k,k+1)(l),(k,k+1)(j)}$  for  $l, j \in [1, N]$ .

Here and below, (k, k+1) denotes a transposition in the symmetric group  $S_N$ , and  $S_N$  is embedded in  $GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$  via permutation matrices.

Assume that the condition (i) is satisfied and the base field  $\mathbb{K}$  contains all square roots  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}}$  for  $j,l \in [1,N]$ , recall Remark 4.5. Fix  $\nu_{lj} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  for  $1 \leq j < l \leq N$  such that  $\nu_{lj}^2 = \lambda_{lj}$  and define a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\boldsymbol{\nu} := (\nu_{lj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  by (4.15). Let  $\boldsymbol{\nu}' := (\nu'_{lj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  be the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix

(4.19) 
$$\nu' := (k, k+1)\nu(k, k+1) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*).$$

By property (iv),  $(\nu'_{lj})^2 = \lambda'_{lj}$ ,  $\forall l, j \in [1, N]$ . Denote by  $\mathbf{r}' := (r'_{lj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  the matrix obtained from  $\boldsymbol{\nu}'$  by (4.16), where p is replaced by the predecessor function for  $\eta' = \eta(k, k+1)$ .

Proposition 4.6 implies that  $((\overline{y}_1, \ldots, \overline{y}_N), \mathbf{r})$  and  $((\overline{y}'_1, \ldots, \overline{y}'_N), \mathbf{r}')$  define two toric frames  $M, M' : \mathbb{Z}^N \to \operatorname{Fract}(R)$ . Their matrices equal  $\mathbf{r}$  and  $\mathbf{r}'$ , respectively, and  $M(e_j) = \overline{y}_j$ ,  $M'(e_j) = \overline{y}'_j$ ,  $\forall j \in [1, N]$ . The next theorem describes the relationship between these two toric frames on the basis of Theorem 4.3. Let

 $E_+^{\circ} \in M_N(\mathbb{Z})$  be the matrix with entries

$$(E_{+}^{\circ})_{lj} = \begin{cases} \delta_{lj}, & \text{if } j \neq k \\ -1, & \text{if } l = j = k \\ 1, & \text{if } j = k, \text{ and } l = p(k) \text{ or } k + 1, \\ 0, & \text{if } j = k, \text{ and } l \neq p(k), k, \text{ or } k + 1, \end{cases}$$

cf. (2.18).

For the following theorems, we adopt the convention that

$$(4.20) e_{-\infty} = \overline{e}_{-\infty} := 0.$$

THEOREM 4.8. Assume the setting of Theorem 4.2 and that  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  for all  $j, l \in [1, N]$ .

(a) If  $\eta(k) \neq \eta(k+1)$ , then  $\mathbf{r}' = (k, k+1)\mathbf{r}(k, k+1)$  and  $\overline{y}'_j = \overline{y}_{(k, k+1)j}$ , for all  $j \in [1, N]$ , i.e., M' = M(k, k+1).

(b) If 
$$\eta(k) = \eta(k+1)$$
, then  $M'(e_j) = \overline{y}_j' = \overline{y}_j = M(e_j)$ ,  $\forall j \neq k$  and

$$(4.21) \ M'(e_k) = \overline{y}'_k = M(-e_k + e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1}) + \zeta M\left(-e_k + \sum_{i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)} m_i e_i\right)$$

for the collection of nonnegative integers  $\{m_i \mid i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)\}$  from Theorem 4.3 and some  $\zeta \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Furthermore,

$$\mathbf{r}' = E_+^{\circ T} \mathbf{r}^{E_+^{\circ}}.$$

PROOF. Part (a) of the theorem and the equality  $\overline{y}_j' = \overline{y}_j$ ,  $\forall j \neq k$  in (b) follow from Theorem 4.2, once one verifies that

$$S_{\boldsymbol{\nu}'}(\overline{e}_j) = \begin{cases} \lambda_{k,k+1} S_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_j), & \text{if } j = s^l(k+1) \text{ for some } l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \\ S_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_j), & \text{if } j < k, \text{ or } j > k+1 \text{ and } j \neq s^l(k+1) \ \forall l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}. \end{cases}$$

Next we verify (4.21). From (3.9) and the observation that  $q_{kp(k)} = \alpha_{kp(k)}$ , we have

$$\alpha_{kp(k)}y_k^{-1}y_{p(k)}y_{k+1} = y_{p(k)}y_k^{-1}y_{k+1}.$$

In view of (4.18), (2.6), and (2.7), Theorem 4.3 implies that (4.21) is equivalent to the identity

$$\begin{split} r_{p(k),k} r_{k,k+1} r_{p(k),k+1}^{-1} \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(\overline{e}_{p(k)}) \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(\overline{e}_{k})^{-1} \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(\overline{e}_{k+1}) &= \mathbb{S}_{\nu'}(\overline{e}_{k}) = \\ \prod \{ \nu_{ij}^{-1} \mid i,j = p^{O_{-}(k)}(k), \dots, p(k), k+1; \ i < j \}, \end{split}$$

where  $r_{-\infty,j} := 1$  and  $\overline{e}_{-\infty} := 0$ . This identity follows from (4.16).

To show (4.22), first note that Eq. (4.17) (applied to the presentation (4.2)) implies  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}'}(e_l, e_j) = \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}((k, k+1)\overline{e}_l, (k, k+1)\overline{e}_j)$  for all  $l, j \in [1, N]$  (recall (4.19)), whence

$$\begin{split} &\Omega_{\mathbf{r}'}(e_l,e_j) = \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_l,\overline{e}_j), \quad \forall l,j \neq k, \\ &\Omega_{\mathbf{r}'}(e_k,e_j) = \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_{p(k)} + e_{k+1},\overline{e}_j), \quad \forall j \neq k. \end{split}$$

Since  $\overline{e}_{p(k)} + \overline{e}_{k+1} - \overline{e}_k = \overline{e}_{p(k)} + e_{k+1}$ , taking into account (4.17) applied to the presentation (4.1), we obtain

$$\begin{split} &\Omega_{\mathbf{r}'}(e_l, e_j) = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_l, e_j), \quad \forall l, j \neq k, \\ &\Omega_{\mathbf{r}'}(e_k, e_j) = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - e_k, e_j), \quad \forall j \neq k. \end{split}$$

These two equalities are equivalent to (4.22).

### 4.4. Scalars associated to mutation of prime elements

Next, we derive formulas for certain scalars which play the role of the entries of the matrix  $\tilde{\mathbf{t}}$  from Section 2.3 for the quantum seeds which we construct in Chapter 8. Assume that there exist square roots  $\nu_{lj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  for  $1 \leq j < l \leq N$ .

In the next theorem and Chapters 6 and 8, we will consider the following mild condition:

(4.23) The subgroup of 
$$\mathbb{K}^*$$
 generated by  $\{\nu_{lj} \mid 1 \leq j < l \leq N\}$  contains no elements of order 2.

(This condition automatically holds if char  $\mathbb{K}=2$ ; otherwise, it just means that the given subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  does not contain -1.) For all torsionfree CGL extensions R, cf. Section 3.2, one can always choose the  $\nu_{lj}$  in such a way that (4.23) is satisfied; in fact, it suffices to assume that there are no elements of order 2 in the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by  $\{\lambda_{lj} \mid 1 \leq j < l \leq N\}$ . Condition (4.23) implies that the bicharacter  $\Omega_{\nu}: \mathbb{Z}^N \times \mathbb{Z}^N \to \mathbb{K}^*$  associated to the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\nu$  does not take the value -1 if char  $\mathbb{K} \neq 2$ .

Recall from Section 3.2 that for an  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvector  $u \in R$ ,  $\chi_u \in X(\mathcal{H})$  denotes its eigenvalue.

THEOREM 4.9. Assume the setting of Theorem 4.3 and that there exists  $\nu_{lj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  for  $1 \leq j < l \leq N$ . Then

(4.24) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}} \left( e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - \sum_{i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)} m_i e_i, e_j \right)^2 = 1, \quad \forall j \neq k$$

and

(4.25) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}} \Big( e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - \sum_{i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)} m_i e_i, e_k \Big)^2 = \chi_{x_{k+1}} (h_{k+1})^{-1}$$
$$= \chi_{x_k} (h'_{k+1})$$

for the collection of nonnegative integers  $\{m_i \mid i \in P(k-1), i \neq p(k)\}$  from Theorems 4.3 and 4.8 (b). (Recall also condition (i) in Section 4.3.)

If in addition (4.23) is satisfied, then

$$(4.26) \qquad \Omega_{\mathbf{r}} \Big( e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - \sum_{i \in P(k-1), \, i \neq p(k)} m_i e_i, \, e_j \Big) = 1, \quad \forall j \neq k.$$

PROOF. Denote for brevity the elements

$$g := \sum_{i \in P(k-1), \, i \neq p(k)} m_i e_i \quad \text{and} \quad \overline{g} := \sum_{i \in P(k-1), \, i \neq p(k)} m_i \overline{e}_i$$

in  $\mathbb{Z}^N$ . Using the fact that  $\overline{y}_j$ ,  $j \neq k$  belongs to the images of both toric frames M and M', we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \xi_{kj} \overline{y}_{j} \overline{y}_{k}' &= \overline{y}_{k}' \overline{y}_{j} = \left( M(-e_{k} + e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1}) + \zeta M(-e_{k} + g) \right) \overline{y}_{j} \\ &= \overline{y}_{j} \left( \Omega_{\mathbf{r}} (-e_{k} + e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1}, e_{j})^{2} M(-e_{k} + e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1}) \right. \\ &+ \zeta \Omega_{\mathbf{r}} (-e_{k} + g, e_{j})^{2} M(-e_{k} + g) \right), \end{aligned}$$

for some  $\xi_{kj} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Hence,

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(-e_k + e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1}, e_j)^2 = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(-e_k + g, e_j)^2, \quad \forall j \neq k,$$

which implies (4.24) and (4.26). Applying (4.24) for j = k + 1 and (4.17) leads to

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g, e_k)^2 &= \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g, e_k)^2 \Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g, e_{k+1})^{-2} \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_{p(k)} + \overline{e}_{k+1} - \overline{g}, \overline{e}_k)^2 \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_{p(k)} + \overline{e}_{k+1} - \overline{g}, \overline{e}_{k+1})^{-2} \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_{p(k)} + \overline{e}_{k+1} - \overline{g}, e_{k+1})^{-2} \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(\overline{e}_{p(k)} + \overline{e}_k - \overline{g}, e_{k+1})^{-2}. \end{split}$$

Since  $\overline{y}_k'$  is an  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvector, it follows from (4.21) that  $\chi_{M(e_{p(k)}+e_{k+1}-g)}=1$ . Using that  $\chi_{M(e_{p(k)}+e_{k+1}-g)}=\chi_{M(e_{p(k)}+e_k-g)}+\chi_{x_{k+1}}$ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{\nu}(\overline{e}_{p(k)} + \overline{e}_k - \overline{g}, e_{k+1})^{-2} &= \chi_{M(e_{p(k)} + e_k - g)}(h_{k+1}) \\ &= \chi_{M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)}(h_{k+1}) \chi_{x_{k+1}}(h_{k+1})^{-1} \\ &= \chi_{x_{k+1}}(h_{k+1})^{-1}, \end{split}$$

which proves the first equality in (4.25).

It follows from (4.24) that  $M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)$  commutes with M(g), and hence also with  $M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1})$ . By Theorem 4.8 (b),  $\overline{y}_k \overline{y}_k'$  is a linear combination of  $M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1})$  and M(g), so  $M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)$  also commutes with  $\overline{y}_k \overline{y}_k'$ . By the first equality in (4.25),

$$M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)\overline{y}_k = \chi_{x_{k+1}}(h_{k+1})^{-1}\overline{y}_k M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g).$$

Interchanging the roles of  $x_k$  and  $x_{k+1}$  and using the symmetric nature of the assumption of Theorem 4.2 (b) shows that

$$M'(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)\overline{y}'_k = \chi_{x_k}(h'_{k+1})^{-1}\overline{y}'_kM'(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g).$$

In view of Theorem 4.8 (b), the element  $M'(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)$  is a scalar multiple of  $M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)$ , so we conclude that

$$M(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g)\overline{y}'_k = \chi_{x_k}(h'_{k+1})^{-1}\overline{y}'_kM(e_{p(k)} + e_{k+1} - g).$$

Therefore,  $\chi_{x_{k+1}}(h_{k+1})\chi_{x_k}(h'_{k+1}) = 1$ , which proves the second equality in (4.24).

Г

### CHAPTER 5

# Homogeneous prime elements for subalgebras of symmetric CGL extensions

Each symmetric CGL extension R of length N has many different CGL extension presentations given by (3.12). They are parametrized by the elements of the subset  $\Xi_N$  of  $S_N$ , cf. (3.11). In order to phrase Theorem 4.8 into a mutation statement between toric frames for  $\operatorname{Fract}(R)$  associated to the elements of  $\Xi_N$  and to make the scalars  $\zeta$  from Theorem 4.8 equal to one, we need a good picture of the sequences of homogeneous prime elements  $y_1, \ldots, y_N$  from Theorem 3.6 associated to each presentation (3.12). This is obtained in Theorem 5.3. Theorem 5.1 contains a description of the homogeneous prime elements that enter into this result. Those prime elements (up to rescaling) comprise the cluster variables that will be used in Chapter 8 to construct quantum cluster algebra structures on symmetric CGL extensions. Along the way, we explicitly describe the elements of  $\Xi_N$  and prove an invariance property of the scalars  $\lambda_l$  and  $\lambda_l^*$  from Definitions 3.3 and 3.12. Theorem 5.13, which appears at the end of the chapter, contains a key result used in the next chapter to normalize the generators  $x_j$  of symmetric CGL extensions so that all scalars  $\zeta$  in Theorem 4.8 become equal to one.

Throughout the chapter,  $\eta$  will denote a function  $[1, N] \to \mathbb{Z}$  satisfying the conditions of Theorem 3.6, with respect to the original CGL extension presentation (3.1) of R, and p and s will denote the corresponding predecessor and successor functions. We will repeatedly use the one-line notation (3.13) for permutations.

### 5.1. The elements $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$

Recall from Section 3.3 that for a symmetric CGL extension R of rank N and  $1 \le j \le k \le N$ ,  $R_{[j,k]}$  denotes the unital subalgebra of R generated by  $x_j, \ldots, x_k$ . It is an Ore extension of both  $R_{[j,k-1]}$  and  $R_{[j+1,k]}$ . All such subalgebras are (symmetric) CGL extensions and Theorem 3.6 applies to them.

For  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $0 \le m \le O_+(i)$ , recall (3.18) (i.e.,  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ ), set

(5.1) 
$$e_{[i,s^m(i)]} = e_i + e_{s(i)} + \dots + e_{s^m(i)} \in \mathbb{Z}^N.$$

The vectors (3.19) are special cases of those:

$$\overline{e}_k = e_{[p^{O_-(k)}(k),k]}, \quad \forall k \in [1,N].$$

We also set  $e_{\emptyset} = 0$ . The next theorem treats the prime elements that will appear as cluster variables for symmetric CGL extensions. It will be proved in Section 5.4.

THEOREM 5.1. Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N, and  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  are such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ , i.e.,  $s^m(i) \neq +\infty$ . Then the following hold:

- (a) All homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  that do not lie in  $R_{[i,s^m(i)-1]}$  are associates of each other.
- (b) All homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  that do not lie in  $R_{[i+1,s^m(i)]}$  are associates of each other. In addition, the set of these homogeneous prime elements coincides with the set of homogeneous prime elements in part (a).
- (c) The homogeneous prime elements in (a) and (b) have leading terms of the form

$$\xi x^{e_{[i,s^m(i)]}} = \xi x_i x_{s(i)} \dots x_{s^m(i)}$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , see §3.4. For each  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , there is a unique homogeneous prime element of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  with such a leading term. Denote by  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  the prime element with leading term  $x_i x_{s(i)} \dots x_{s^m(i)}$ . Let  $y_{\varnothing} := 1$ .

(d) We have

$$y_{[i,s^m(i)]} = y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]} x_{s^m(i)} - c_{[i,s^m(i)-1]} = x_i y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} - c'_{[i+1,s^m(i)]}$$

for some  $c_{[i,s^m(i)-1]} \in R_{[i,s^m(i)-1]}$  and  $c'_{[i+1,s^m(i)]} \in R_{[i+1,s^m(i)]}$ .

(e) For all  $k \in [1, N]$  such that  $p(i) < k < s^{m+1}(i)$ , we have

$$y_{[i,s^m(i)]}x_k = \Omega_{\lambda}(e_{[i,s^m(i)]},e_k)x_ky_{[i,s^m(i)]}.$$

The case m=0 of this theorem is easy to verify. In that case  $y_{[i,i]}=x_i,$   $\forall i\in[1,N].$ 

EXAMPLE 5.2. In the case of  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$ , the elements  $y_{[i,s^l(i)]}$  of Theorem 5.1 are solid quantum minors, just as in Example 3.7. More precisely, if  $i \in [1,N]$  and  $l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  with  $s^l(i) \neq +\infty$ , then i = (r-1)n+c with  $r,r+l \in [1,m]$  and  $c,c+l \in [1,n]$ , and  $y_{[i,s^l(i)]} = \Delta_{[r,r+l],[c,c+l]}$ .

The following theorem describes the y-sequences from Theorem 3.6 associated to the CGL extension presentations (3.12) in terms of the prime elements from Theorem 5.1. It will be proved in Section 5.4. Recall that for every  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  and  $k \in [1, N]$ ,  $\tau([1, k])$  is an interval.

THEOREM 5.3. Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $\tau$  an element of the subset  $\Xi_N$  of  $S_N$ , cf. (3.11). Let  $y_{\tau,1}, \ldots, y_{\tau,N}$  be the sequence in R from Theorem 3.6 applied to the CGL extension presentation (3.12) of R corresponding to  $\tau$ . Let  $k \in [1, N]$ .

If  $\tau(k) \geq \tau(1)$ , then  $y_{\tau,k}$  is a scalar multiple of  $y_{[p^m(\tau(k)),\tau(k)]}$ , where

(5.2) 
$$m = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid p^n(\tau(k)) \in \tau([1, k])\}.$$

If  $\tau(k) \leq \tau(1)$ , then  $y_{\tau,k}$  is a scalar multiple of  $y_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}$ , where

(5.3) 
$$m = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} \mid s^n(\tau(k)) \in \tau([1,k])\}.$$

In both cases, the predecessor and successor functions are with respect to the original CGL extension presentation (3.1) of R.

### **5.2.** The elements of $\Xi_N$

In this and the next section, we investigate the elements of the subset  $\Xi_N$  of  $S_N$  defined in (3.11). It follows from (3.11) that every element  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  has the property that either  $\tau(N) = 1$  or  $\tau(N) = N$ . This implies the following recursive description of  $\Xi_N$ .

LEMMA 5.4. For each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , there exists  $\tau' \in \Xi_{N-1}$  such that either

$$\tau(i) = \tau'(i), \ \forall i \in [1, N-1] \ and \ \tau(N) = N$$

or

$$\tau(i) = \tau'(i) + 1, \ \forall i \in [1, N - 1] \ and \ \tau(N) = 1.$$

For all  $\tau' \in \Xi_{N-1}$ , the above define elements of  $\Xi_N$ .

Given  $k \in [1, N]$  and a sequence  $k \le j_k \le \cdots \le j_1 \le N$ , define

(5.4) 
$$\tau_{(j_k,\ldots,j_1)} := (k(k+1)\ldots j_k)\ldots (23\ldots j_2)(12\ldots j_1) \in S_N,$$

where in the right hand side we use the standard notation for cycles in  $S_N$ . Lemma 5.4 implies by induction the following characterization of the elements of  $\Xi_N$ . We leave its proof to the reader.

LEMMA 5.5. The subset  $\Xi_N \subset S_N$  consists of the elements of the form  $\tau_{(j_k,...,j_1)}$ , where  $k \in [1,N]$  and  $k \leq j_k \leq \cdots \leq j_1 \leq N$ .

The representation of an element of  $\Xi_N$  in the form (5.4) is not unique. One way to visualize  $\tau_{(j_k,\ldots,j_1)}$  is that the sequence  $\tau(1),\ldots,\tau(N)$  is obtained from the sequence  $1,\ldots,N$  by the following procedure:

(\*) The number 1 is pulled to the right to position  $j_1$  (preserving the order of the other numbers), then the number 2 is pulled to the right to position  $j_2 - 1$ , ..., at the end the number k is pulled to the right to position  $j_k - k + 1$ .

For example, for k=2 the following illustrates how  $\tau_{(j_2,j_1)}$  is obtained from the identity permutation:

$$[ ①, ②, 3, 4, \dots, j_2, j_2 + 1, \dots, j_1, j_1 + 1, \dots, N ] \mapsto [ ②, 3, 4, \dots, j_2, j_2 + 1, \dots, j_1, ①, j_1 + 1, \dots, N ] \mapsto [ 3, 4, \dots, j_2, ②, j_2 + 1, \dots, j_1, ①, j_1 + 1, \dots, N ],$$

where the numbers that are pulled (1 and 2) are circled.

If we perform the above procedure one step at a time, so in each step we only interchange the positions of two adjacent numbers, then the elements of  $S_N$  from all intermediate steps will belong to  $\Xi_N$ . For example, this requires factoring the cycle  $(1,2,\ldots,j_1)$  as  $(1,j_1)(1,j_1-1)\cdots(1,2)$  rather than as  $(1,2)(2,3)\cdots(j_1-1,j_1)$ . This implies at once the first part of the next corollary.

COROLLARY 5.6. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . (a) There exists a sequence  $\tau_0 = \mathrm{id}, \tau_1, \ldots, \tau_n = \tau$  in  $\Xi_N$  such that for all  $l \in [1, n]$ ,

$$\tau_l = (\tau_{l-1}(k_l), \tau_{l-1}(k_l+1))\tau_{l-1} = \tau_{l-1}(k_l, k_l+1)$$

for some  $k_l \in [1, N-1]$  such that  $\tau_{l-1}(k_l) < \tau_{l-1}(k_l+1)$ .

(b) If  $\eta:[1,N] \to \mathbb{Z}$  is a function satisfying the conditions of Theorem 3.6 for the original CGL presentation of R, then

(5.5) 
$$\eta_{\tau} := \eta \tau : [1, N] \to \mathbb{Z}$$

satisfies the conditions of Theorem 3.6 for the  $\eta$ -function of the CGL extension presentation (3.12) of R corresponding to  $\tau$ .

The above described sequence for the first part of the corollary for the element  $\tau_{(j_k,...,j_1)} \in \Xi_N$  has length  $j_1 + \cdots + j_k - k(k+1)/2$ . The second part of the corollary follows by recursively applying Theorem 4.2 to the CGL extension presentations (3.12) for the elements  $\tau_{l-1}$  and  $\tau_l$ . Corollary 5.6 (b) gives a second proof of the fact that the rank of a symmetric CGL extension does not depend on the choice of CGL extension presentation of the form (3.12), see Section 3.3.

COROLLARY 5.7. Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$  is a function satisfying the conditions of Theorem 3.6. Then for all  $1\leq j\leq k\leq N$ , the function  $\eta_{[j,k]}\colon [1,k-j+1]\to\mathbb{Z}$  given by

$$\eta_{[j,k]}(l) = \eta(j+l-1), \ \forall l \in [1, k-j+1]$$

satisfies the conditions of Theorem 3.6 for the symmetric CGL extension  $R_{[i,k]}$ .

The meaning of Corollary 5.7 is that the  $\eta$ -function for "interval subalgebras" of symmetric CGL extensions can be chosen to be the restriction of the original  $\eta$ -function up to a shift. This fact makes it possible to run induction on the rank of R in various situations. Corollary 5.7 follows by applying Corollary 5.6 (b) to

$$\tau = [j, \dots, k, j - 1, \dots, 1, k + 1, \dots, N] \in \Xi_N$$

and considering the (k-j+1)-st subalgebra of the corresponding Ore extension, which equals  $R_{[j,k]}$ .

### 5.3. A subset of $\Xi_N$

We investigate a subset of  $\Xi_N$  which will play an important role in Chapter 8. Write elements  $\tau$  of the symmetric group  $S_N$  in the form  $[\tau(1), \tau(2), \ldots, \tau(N)]$ . Recall (3.14) that  $w_{\circ} = [N, N-1, \ldots, 1]$  denotes the longest element of  $S_N$ . For  $1 \leq i \leq j \leq N$ , define the following elements of  $\Xi_N$ :

$$\tau_{i,j} := [i+1, \dots, j, i, j+1, \dots, N, i-1, i-2, \dots, 1] \in \Xi_N.$$

They satisfy

$$\tau_{1,1} = id$$
,  $\tau_{i,N} = \tau_{i+1,i+1}$ ,  $\forall i \in [1, N-1]$ ,  $\tau_{N,N} = w_{\circ}$ .

Denote by  $\Gamma_N$  the subset of  $\Xi_N$  consisting of all  $\tau_{i,j}$ 's and consider the following linear ordering on it

(5.7) 
$$\Gamma_N := \{ id = \tau_{1,1} \prec \ldots \prec \tau_{1,N} = \tau_{2,2} \prec \ldots \prec \tau_{2,N} = \tau_{3,3} \prec \ldots \prec \tau_{3,N} = \tau_{4,4} \prec \ldots \prec \tau_{N-2,N} = \tau_{N-1,N-1} \prec \tau_{N-1,N} = \tau_{N,N} = w_{\circ} \}.$$

In the notation of (5.4), the elements of  $\Gamma_N$  are given by

$$\tau_{i,j} := \tau_{(j,N,\ldots,N)}$$
, where N is repeated  $i-1$  times,  $\forall 1 \leq i \leq N$ .

The sequence of elements (5.7) is nothing but the sequence of the intermediate steps of the procedure (\*) from Section 5.2 applied to the longest element  $w_o \in S_N$  (in which case k = N - 1 and  $j_1 = j_2 = \cdots = j_{N-1} = N$ ).

Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension. To each element of  $\Gamma_N$ , Proposition 3.14 associates a CGL extension presentation of R. Each two consecutive

presentations are associated to a pair  $\tau_{i,j}, \tau_{i,j+1} \in \Xi_N$  for some  $1 \leq i \leq j < N$ . They have the forms

(5.8) 
$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_{i+1}] \dots [x_j; \sigma_j, \delta_j][x_i; \sigma_i^*, \delta_i^*][x_{j+1}; \sigma_{j+1}, \delta_{j+1}] \dots [x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N][x_{i-1}; \sigma_{i-1}^*, \delta_{i-1}^*] \dots [x_1; \sigma_1^*, \delta_1^*]$$

and

(5.9) 
$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_{i+1}] \dots [x_j; \sigma_j, \delta_j][x_{j+1}; \sigma_{j+1}, \delta_{j+1}][x_i; \sigma_i^*, \delta_i^*][x_{j+2}; \sigma_{j+2}, \delta_{j+2}] \dots$$
$$[x_N; \sigma_N, \delta_N][x_{i-1}; \sigma_{i-1}^*, \delta_{i-1}^*] \dots [x_1; \sigma_1^*, \delta_1^*],$$

respectively. These two presentations satisfy the assumptions of Theorem 4.2. Recall from Definitions 3.3 and 3.12 that  $\sigma_l = (h_l \cdot)$ ,  $\sigma_l^* = (h_l^* \cdot)$  and  $h_l \cdot x_l = \lambda_l x_l$ ,  $h_l^* \cdot x_l = \lambda_l^* x_l$  with  $h_l, h_l^* \in \mathcal{H}$ ,  $\lambda_l, \lambda_l^* \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . By Corollary 5.6(b), the  $\eta$ -function for the CGL extension presentation (5.8) can be taken to be  $\eta \tau_{i,j}$ . In particular, the values of this function on j+1-i and j+2-i are  $\eta(i)$  and  $\eta(j+1)$ , respectively. If  $\eta(i) = \eta(j+1)$ , then Eq. (4.25) of Theorem 4.9 applied to the presentations (5.8) and (5.9) implies

(5.10) 
$$\lambda_i^* \lambda_{i+1} = \chi_{x_i}(h_i^*) \chi_{x_{i+1}}(h_{i+1}) = 1.$$

PROPOSITION 5.8. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $a \in \mathbb{Z}$  be such that  $|\eta^{-1}(a)| > 1$ . Denote

$$\eta^{-1}(a) = \{l, s(l), \dots, s^m(l)\}$$

where  $l \in [1, N]$  and  $m = O_+(l) \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . Then

(5.11) 
$$\lambda_l^* = \lambda_{s(l)}^* = \dots = \lambda_{s^{m-1}(l)}^* = \lambda_{s(l)}^{-1} = \lambda_{s^2(l)}^{-1} = \dots = \lambda_{s^m(l)}^{-1}.$$

PROOF. It follows from (5.10) that

$$\lambda_{s^{m_1}(l)}^* = \lambda_{s^{m_2}(l)}^{-1}, \quad \forall 0 \le m_1 < m_2 \le m_1$$

which is equivalent to the statement of the proposition.

### 5.4. Sequences of homogeneous prime elements

We proceed with the proofs of the two theorems formulated in Section 5.1.

PROOF OF THEOREM 5.1. As already noted, the case m=0 is easily verified. Assume now that m>0.

(a) Consider the CGL extension presentation of R associated to

(5.12) 
$$\tau_{(s^m(i)-1,s^m(i),\dots,s^m(i))} = [i+1,\dots,s^m(i)-1,i,s^m(i),i-1,\dots,1,s^m(i)+1,\dots,N] \in \Xi_N,$$

where  $s^m(i)$  is repeated i-1 times. The  $(s^m(i)-i)$ -th and  $(s^m(i)-i+1)$ -st algebras in the chain are precisely  $R_{[i,s^m(i)-1]}$  and  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ . Theorem 3.6 implies that the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  that do not belong to  $R_{[i,s^m(i)-1]}$  are associates of each other. Denote by  $z_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  one such element. Set  $z_{\varnothing} = 1$ . (One can prove part (a) using the simpler presentation of R associated to the permutation

$$[i, i+1, \ldots, s^m(i), i-1, \ldots, 1, s^m(i)+1, \ldots, N] \in \Xi_N$$

but the first presentation will also play a role in the proof of part (b).) The equivariance property of the  $\eta$ -function from Corollary 5.6 (b) and Theorem 3.6 imply that

$$(5.13) z_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \xi_{i:m} (z_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]} x_{s^m(i)} - c_{[i,s^m(i)-1]})$$

for some  $c_{[i,s^m(i)-1]} \in R_{[i,s^m(i)-1]}$  and  $\xi_{i;m} \in \mathbb{K}^*.$ 

(b) Now consider the CGL extension presentation of R associated to

(5.14) 
$$\tau_{(s^m(i),\ldots,s^m(i))} = [i+1,\ldots,s^m(i),i,\ldots,1,s^m(i)+1,\ldots,N] \in \Xi_N,$$

where  $s^m(i)$  is repeated i times. The  $(s^m(i)-i)$ -th and  $(s^m(i)-i+1)$ -st algebras in the chain are  $R_{[i+1,s^m(i)]}$  and  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ . Theorem 3.6 implies that the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  that do not belong to  $R_{[i+1,s^m(i)]}$  are associates of each other. They are associates of  $z_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ . This follows from Theorem 4.2 (b) applied to the CGL extension presentations of R associated to the elements (5.12) and (5.14). The fact that these two CGL extension presentations satisfy the assumptions of Theorem 4.2 (b) follows from the equivariance of the  $\eta$ -function from Corollary 5.6 (b). This equivariance and Theorem 3.6 applied to the presentation for (5.14) also imply that

(5.15) 
$$z_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \xi'_{i;m}(x_i z_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} - c'_{[i+1,s^m(i)]})$$

for some  $c'_{[i+1,s^m(i)]} \in R_{[i+1,s^m(i)]}$  and  $\xi'_{i;m} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ .

The rest of part (b) and parts (c)–(d) follow at once by comparing the leading terms in Eqs. (5.13) and (5.15), and the fact that the group of units of an Ore extension is reduced to scalars.

For part (e), we apply (3.24) in 
$$R_{[\min\{k,i\},\max\{k,s^m(i)\}]}$$
 with  $j = s^m(i)$ .

PROOF OF THEOREM 5.3. For  $k \in [0, N]$ , denote by  $R_{\tau,k}$  the k-th algebra in the chain (3.12). We consider the case when  $\tau(k) \geq \tau(1)$ , leaving the analogous case  $\tau(k) \leq \tau(1)$  to the reader. Since  $\tau([1, j])$  is an interval for all  $j \leq k$ ,

$$\tau([1, k]) = [\tau(i), \tau(k)]$$
 for some  $i \in [1, k]$ .

Therefore  $R_{\tau,k} = R_{[\tau(i),\tau(k)]}$  and  $R_{\tau,k-1} = R_{[\tau(i),\tau(k)-1]}$ . For  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  given by (5.2) we have

$$\tau(i) \le p^m(\tau(k)) \le \tau(k).$$

Theorem 3.6 implies that  $y_{[p^m(\tau(k)),\tau(k)]}$  is a homogeneous prime element of the algebra  $R_{[\tau(i),\tau(k)]} = R_{\tau,k}$ . It does not belong to  $R_{\tau,k-1} = R_{[\tau(i),\tau(k)-1]}$  because of Theorem 5.1 (c). It follows from Theorem 3.6 that the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{\tau,k}$  that do not belong to  $R_{\tau,k-1}$  are associates of  $y_{\tau,k}$ . Hence,  $y_{\tau,k}$  is a scalar multiple of  $y_{[p^m(\tau(k)),\tau(k)]}$ .

Corollary 5.9. If R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $i, j \in [1, N], m, n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  are such that

$$i \le j \le s^n(j) \le s^m(i) \le N$$
,

then

$$y_{[i,s^m(i)]}y_{[j,s^n(j)]} = \Omega_{\lambda}(e_{[i,s^m(i)]},e_{[j,s^n(j)]})y_{[j,s^n(j)]}y_{[i,s^m(i)]},$$

recall (2.1).

The corollary follows by applying Theorem 5.3 to the CGL extension presentation of R associated to

$$\tau' := [j, \dots, s^m(i), j-1, \dots, 1, s^m(i) + 1, \dots, N] \in \Xi_N$$

and then using (3.9), (3.23). For this permutation, Theorem 5.3 implies that  $y_{\tau',s^n(j)-j+1}$  and  $y_{\tau',s^m(i)-i+1}$  are scalar multiples of  $y_{[j,s^n(j)]}$  and  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , respectively.

### 5.5. An identity for normal elements

For  $1 \le j \le l \le N$ , set

(5.16) 
$$O_{-}^{j}(l) = \max\{m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid p^{m}(l) \geq j\}.$$

The following fact follows directly from Theorems 3.6 and 5.3.

Corollary 5.10. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $1 \le j \le k \le N$ . Then

$$\left\{ y_{[p^{O^{j}_{-}(i)}(i),i]} \; \middle| \; i \in [j,k], \; s(i) > k \right\}$$

is a list of the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{[i,k]}$  up to scalar multiples.

Applying Theorems 4.2, 4.3 to the CGL extension presentations (3.12) of a symmetric CGL extension of length N associated to the elements

$$\tau_{i,s^m(i)-1} = [i+1,\ldots,s^m(i)-1,i,s^m(i),\ldots,N,i-1,\ldots,1] \in \Xi_N$$

and

$$\tau_{i,s^m(i)} = [i+1,\ldots,s^m(i)-1,s^m(i),i,s^m(i)+1,\ldots,N,i-1,\ldots,1] \in \Xi_N$$

for  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$  and using Theorem 5.3 yields the following result.

COROLLARY 5.11. Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N, and  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  are such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ . Then

$$(5.17) u_{[i,s^m(i)]} := y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} -$$

$$\Omega_{\lambda}(e_i, e_{[s(i), s^{m-1}(i)]}) y_{[s(i), s^{m-1}(i)]} y_{[i, s^m(i)]}$$

$$(5.18) = y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} -$$

$$\Omega_{\lambda}(e_{s^m(i)}, e_{[s(i), s^{m-1}(i)]})^{-1} y_{[i, s^m(i)]} y_{[s(i), s^{m-1}(i)]}$$

is a nonzero homogeneous normal element of  $R_{[i+1,s^m(i)-1]}$  which is not a multiple of  $y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}$  if  $m \geq 2$ , recall (2.1). It normalizes the elements of  $R_{[i+1,s^m(i)-1]}$  in exactly the same way as  $y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  does. Moreover,

(5.19) 
$$u_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \psi \prod_{k \in P} y_{[p^{O^{i+1}(k)}(k),k]}^{m_k}$$

where  $\psi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ .

$$(5.20) P = P_{[i,s^m(i)]} := \{k \in [i,s^m(i)] \setminus \{i,s(i),\ldots,s^m(i)\} \mid s(k) > s^m(i)\},$$

and the integers  $m_k$  are those from Theorems 4.3, 4.8. Consequently, the leading term of  $u_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  has the form

$$\xi x^{n_{i+1}e_{i+1}+\cdots+n_s m_{(i)-1}e_s m_{(i)-1}}$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $n_{i+1}, \ldots, n_{s^m(i)-1} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $n_{s(i)} = \ldots = n_{s^{m-1}(i)} = 0$  and  $n_j = n_l$  for all  $i + 1 \leq j \leq l \leq s^m(i) - 1$  with  $\eta(j) = \eta(l)$ .

The equality (5.18) follows from Corollary 5.9. The scalar in the right hand side of Eq. (5.17) is the one that cancels out the leading terms of the two products, cf. Theorem 5.1 (c). The last statement of Corollary 5.11 follows from Eqs. (5.19) and (3.20).

Since  $y_{\varnothing} = 1$  and  $y_{[i,i]} = x_i$ , the m = 1 case of the corollary states that

$$(5.21) u_{[i,s(i)]} := x_i x_{s(i)} - y_{[i,s(i)]} = c_{[i,s(i)-1]} = c'_{[i+1,s(i)]}$$

is a nonzero normal element of  $R_{[i+1,s(i)-1]}$ , cf. Theorem 5.1 (d). We set

$$u_{[i,i]} := 1.$$

Example 5.12. In the case of  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$ , Example 3.7 shows how to express each  $u_{[i,s^l(i)]}$  as a difference of products of solid quantum minors. In particular, if i = (r-1)n + c with  $s(i) \neq +\infty$ , then r < m, c < n, and

(5.22) 
$$u_{[i,s(i)]} := x_i x_{s(i)} - y_{[i,s(i)]} = t_{rc} t_{r+1,c+1} - \Delta_{[r,r+1],[c,c+1]}$$
$$= q t_{r,c+1} t_{r+1,c} = q x_{i+1} x_{i+n}.$$

More generally, if i = (r-1)n + c,  $l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ , and  $s^l(i) \neq +\infty$ , then

$$u_{[i,s^l(i)]} = q\Delta_{[r,r+l-1],[c+1,c+l]}\Delta_{[r+1,r+l],[c,c+l-1]} = qy_{[i+1,s^{l-1}(i+1)]}y_{[i+n,s^{l-1}(i+n)]}.$$

This follows from an identity for quantum minors:

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{[r,r+l-1],[c,c+l-1]} \Delta_{[r+1,r+l],[c+1,c+l]} - q \Delta_{[r,r+l-1],[c+1,c+l]} \Delta_{[r+1,r+l],[c,c+l-1]} \\ &= \Delta_{[r,r+l],[c,c+l]} \Delta_{[r+1,r+l-1],[c+1,c+l-1]}, \end{split}$$

for all  $r \in [1, m - l]$ ,  $c \in [1, n - l]$ ,  $l \in [2, \min(m, n)]$ . This identity can be obtained from the equation

$$t_{rc}t_{r+l,c+l} - qt_{r,c+l}t_{r+l,c} = \Delta_{\{r,r+l\},\{c,c+l\}}$$

by applying the antipode in a copy of  $\mathcal{O}_q(GL_{l+1}(\mathbb{K}))$ . (See [32, Lemma 4.1] for how the antipode applies to quantum minors.)

The next result, which is the main result in this section, describes the relationship between the normal elements in Corollary 5.11. It will play a key role in normalizing the scalars  $\zeta$  in Theorem 4.8.

THEOREM 5.13. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N. For all  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^{m+1}(i) \in [1, N]$ ,

(5.23) 
$$\operatorname{lt}(u_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}u_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}) = \theta_m \operatorname{lt}(u_{[i,s^m(i)]}u_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]})$$

where  $\theta_m = (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_{[s^2(i),s^m(i)]}, 2e_i + 2e_{s(i)}) \Omega_{\lambda}(e_{s^m(i)}, e_i)^{-1} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_{s(i)}, e_i)$ , recall Section 3.4 for the definition of leading terms lt(-).

For m = 1, Eq. (5.23) simplifies to

(5.24) 
$$\operatorname{lt}(u_{[i,s^2(i)]}) = (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} \operatorname{lt}(u_{[i,s(i)]}u_{[s(i),s^2(i)]}).$$

PROOF. For a subspace W of a K-vector space V and  $v_1, v_2 \in V$ , we will write

$$v_1 \equiv v_2 \mod W \quad \text{iff} \quad v_1 - v_2 \in W.$$

Denote

$$W_m := \left( \oplus_{n_1, n_2 \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}} x_i^{n_1} y_{[s(i), s^m(i)]} R_{[i+1, s^{m+1}(i)-1]} x_{s^{m+1}(i)}^{n_2} \right) \subset R_{[i, s^{m+1}(i)]}.$$

By [24, Proposition 4.7(b)] applied to  $R_{[i+1,s^{m+1}(i)]}$ ,

$$\delta_{s^{m+1}(i)}(y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}) = \Omega_{\nu}(e_{s^{m+1}(i)},e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})(\lambda_{s^{m+1}(i)}-1)c_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)-1]},$$
 cf. also Theorem 5.1 (d). Thus,

$$\begin{split} y_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} &\equiv y_{[i,s^m(i)]}x_{s^{m+1}(i)}y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} \equiv y_{[i,s^m(i)]}\delta_{s^{m+1}(i)}\big(y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\big) \\ &= \Omega_{\nu}\big(e_{s^{m+1}(i)},e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\big)\big(\lambda_{s^{m+1}(i)}-1\big)y_{[i,s^m(i)]}c_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)-1]} \\ &\equiv \Omega_{\nu}\big(e_{s^{m+1}(i)},e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\big)\big(1-\lambda_{s^{m+1}(i)}\big)y_{[i,s^m(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \quad \text{mod } W_m. \end{split}$$

It follows from Corollary 5.11 and Proposition 5.8 that

$$u_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]} = y_{[i,s^m(i)]} y_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} -$$

$$(5.25) \qquad \qquad \Omega_{\lambda} (e_{s^{m+1}(i)}, e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})^{-1} y_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]} y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}$$

$$\equiv (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} y_{[i,s^m(i)]} y_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \quad \text{mod } W_m.$$

First, we consider the case m > 1. Using Eq. (5.25), Corollary 5.9 and the fact that  $y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}$  is a prime element of  $R_{[i+1,s^{m+1}(i)-1]}$ , which follows from Corollary 5.10, we obtain

$$\begin{split} u_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}u_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]} \\ &\equiv \left(y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[s^2(i),s^m(i)]} - \Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{s(i)},e_{[s^2(i),s^{m-1}(i)]})y_{[s^2(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\right) \\ &\quad \times (\lambda_i^*)^{-1}y_{[i,s^m(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \\ &\equiv (\lambda_i^*)^{-1}y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[s^2(i),s^m(i)]}y_{[i,s^m(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \\ &= (\lambda_i^*)^{-1}\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{[s^2(i),s^m(i)]},e_{[i,s^m(i)]})y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[i,s^m(i)]}y_{[s^2(i),s^m(i)]}y_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \\ &\equiv \theta_mu_{[i,s^m(i)]}u_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \quad \text{mod } W_m. \end{split}$$

Since the first and last products above belong to  $R_{[i+1,s^{m+1}(i)-1]}$ ,

$$(5.26) u_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}u_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]} = \theta_m u_{[i,s^m(i)]}u_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} + y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}r$$

for some  $r \in R_{[i+1,s^{m+1}(i)-1]}$ . The leading term of  $y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}r$  has the form  $\xi x^f$  where  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $f = n_{i+1}e_{i+1} + \cdots + n_{s^{m+1}(i)-1}e_{s^{m+1}(i)-1}$  are such that  $n_{s(i)}, \ldots, n_{s^m(i)} \geq 1$ . Combining this with the last statement of Corollary 5.11 implies that the exponent of the leading term of the third product in (5.26) is different from the exponents of the leading terms of the first two products. Now the the validity of (5.23) for m > 1 follows from (5.26).

To verify (5.24), we use Eq. (5.25) and the fact that  $x_{s(i)}$  is a prime element of  $R_{[i+1,s^2(i)-1]}$  to obtain

$$u_{[i,s^2(i)]} \equiv (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} y_{[i,s(i)]} y_{[s(i),s^2(i)]} \equiv (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} u_{[i,s(i)]} u_{[s(i),s^2(i)]} \quad \mod W_1.$$

Hence,

$$u_{[i,s^2(i)]} = (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} u_{[i,s(i)]} u_{[s(i),s^2(i)]} + x_{s(i)} r$$

for some  $r \in R_{[i+1,s^2(i)-1]}$ . Now (5.24) can be deduced analogously to the case of m > 1.

### CHAPTER 6

## Chains of mutations in symmetric CGL extensions

For a given CGL extension R one has the freedom of rescaling the generators  $x_j$  by elements of the base field  $\mathbb{K}$ . The prime elements  $y_j$  and  $\overline{y}_j$  from Theorem 3.6 and Eq. (4.18) obviously depend (again up to rescaling) on the choice of  $x_j$ . In this chapter we prove that for each symmetric CGL extension R its generators can be rescaled in such a way that all scalars  $\zeta$  in Theorem 4.8 become equal to one. This implies a mutation theorem, proved in Chapter 8, for toric frames for Fract(R) associated to the elements of  $\Xi_N$  via the sequences of prime elements from Theorem 5.3.

### **6.1.** The leading coefficients of $u_{[i,s^m(i)]}$

Throughout this chapter we will assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N and that there exist square roots  $\nu_{lj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$  such that the condition (4.23) is satisfied. Recall (5.17). For  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ , let

$$\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} \in \mathbb{K}^* \quad \text{and} \quad f_{[i,s^m(i)]} \in \sum_{j=i+1}^{s^m(i)-1} \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \, e_j \subset \mathbb{Z}^N$$

be given by

(6.1) 
$$\operatorname{lt}(u_{[i,s^m(i)]}) = \pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} x^{f_{[i,s^m(i)]}}.$$

Note that  $\pi_{[i,i]} = 1$  and  $f_{[i,i]} = 0$ , because  $u_{[i,i]} = 1$ .

A quick induction using (5.23) shows that

(6.2) 
$$f_{[i,s^m(i)]} = f_{[i,s(i)]} + \dots + f_{[s^{m-1}(i),s^m(i)]}$$

for m > 0, and thus

$$(6.3) x^{f_{[i,s^m(i)]}} = x^{f_{[i,s(i)]}} x^{f_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}} = x^{f_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}} x^{f_{[s^{m-1}(i),s^m(i)]}}.$$

Since all terms in (5.17) are homogeneous of the same  $X(\mathcal{H})$ -degree,

(6.4)

$$\begin{split} X(\mathcal{H})\text{-}\mathrm{deg}(x^{f_{[i,s^m(i)]}}) &= X(\mathcal{H})\text{-}\mathrm{deg}(u_{[i,s^m(i)]}) = X(\mathcal{H})\text{-}\mathrm{deg}(y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \\ &= X(\mathcal{H})\text{-}\mathrm{deg}(x^{e_i+2e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}+e_{s^m(i)}}) \end{split}$$

for m > 0. The next result describes recursively the leading coefficients  $\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ . Recall (2.7).

PROPOSITION 6.1. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension for which there exist  $\nu_{kj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{kj}} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ ,  $0 \le j < k \le N$  satisfying condition (4.23). Then the following hold:

(a) The scalars  $\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  satisfy the recursive relation

$$\pi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\pi_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}=(\lambda_i^*)^{-\delta_{m,1}}\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{s^m(i)},e_{s(i)})\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\pi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}$$

for all  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^{m+1}(i) \in [1, N]$ .

(b) If

$$\pi_{[i,s(i)]} = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s(i)]})$$

for all  $i \in [1, N]$  such that  $s(i) \neq \infty$ , then

$$\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})^{-2} \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(-e_i + f_{[i,s^m(i)]})$$

for  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  with  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ .

Before we proceed with the proof of Proposition 6.1 we derive several important properties of the form  $\Omega_{\lambda}$ .

LEMMA 6.2. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of rank N and  $i \in [1, N]$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  be such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ . Then the following hold:

(a) For all  $0 \le k < n \le m$ ,

$$\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{[i,s^m(i)]},f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]}) = \Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{[i,s^m(i)]},e_{s^k(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i),s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^n(i)}).$$

(b) If  $j \in [i, s^m(i)] \setminus \{i, s(i), \dots, s^m(i)\}$  and  $k \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  are such that p(j) < i and  $s^{k+1}(j) > s^m(i) > s^k(j)$ , then

$$\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]},e_{[j,s^k(j)]}) = \Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_i + 2e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]} + e_{s^m(i)},e_{[j,s^k(j)]}).$$

(c) For all  $0 \le k < n \le m$  and  $j \in \{i, s(i), \dots, s^m(i)\} \cup [1, s^k(i)] \cup [s^n(i), N]$ ,

$$\Omega_{\lambda}(e_{j}, f_{[s^{k}(i), s^{n}(i)]}) = (\lambda_{i}^{*})^{\delta_{j, s^{k}(i)} - \delta_{j, s^{n}(i)}} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_{j}, e_{s^{k}(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i), s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^{n}(i)}).$$

(d) For all  $0 \le k < n \le m$ ,

$$\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]},f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]})$$

$$= (\lambda_i^*)^{-\delta_{k,0} + \delta_{n,m}} \Omega_{\lambda} (e_i + 2e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]} + e_{s^m(i)}, e_{s^k(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i),s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^n(i)}).$$

PROOF. (a) By [24, Theorem 5.3]  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  is an  $\mathcal{H}$ -normal element of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  when  $\mathcal{H}$  is replaced with the universal maximal torus from Theorem 3.8. This means that there exists  $h \in \mathcal{H}$  such that  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}u = (h.u)y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  for all  $u \in R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ . In particular,  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}u = \chi_u(h)uy_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  when u is homogeneous. Taking account of Theorem 5.1(e) and the result of (6.4) applied to the interval  $[s^k(i), s^n(i)]$ , we obtain the statement of (a).

Part (b) is obtained just as in (a), since under the given conditions,  $y_{[j,s^k(j)]}$  is an  $\mathcal{H}_{\max}$ -normal element of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ .

(c) In view of (6.2), it suffices to prove that

(6.5) 
$$\Omega_{\lambda}(e_j, f_{[s^{l-1}(i), s^l(i)]}) = (\lambda_i^*)^{\delta_{j, s^{l-1}(i)} - \delta_{j, s^l(i)}} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_j, e_{s^{l-1}(i)} + e_{s^l(i)})$$

for all  $l \in [1, m]$  and  $j \in [1, s^{l-1}(i)] \cup [s^l(i), N]$ . Fix such l and j, let  $\chi$  denote the  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvalue of  $x^{f_{[s^{l-1}(i),s^l(i)]}}$ , and recall from (6.4) that  $\chi$  equals the  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvalue of  $x_{s^{l-1}(i)}x_{s^l(i)}$ .

Assume first that  $j \geq s^l(i)$ , and recall that

$$\chi_{x_{i'}}(h_j) = \begin{cases} \lambda_{ji'} & (1 \le i' < j) \\ \lambda_j & (i' = j). \end{cases}$$

Since  $x^{f_{[s^{l-1}(i),s^l(i)]}} \in R_{[1,j-1]}$ , it follows that

(6.6) 
$$\chi(h_j) = \Omega_{\lambda}(e_j, f_{[s^{l-1}(i), s^l(i)]}).$$

Since  $\chi$  is also the  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvalue of  $x_{s^{l-1}(i)}x_{s^l(i)}$ , we have

(6.7) 
$$\chi(h_j) = \begin{cases} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_j, e_{s^{l-1}(i)} + e_{s^l(i)}) & (j > s^l(i)) \\ \Omega_{\lambda}(e_j, e_{s^{l-1}(i)}) \lambda_{s^l(i)} & (j = s^l(i)) \end{cases}$$

as well. In the second case of (6.7), we invoke (5.11) and the skewsymmetry of  $\Omega_{\lambda}$  to obtain

(6.8) 
$$\chi(h_i) = (\lambda_i^*)^{-1} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_i, e_{s^{l-1}(i)} + e_{s^l(i)}) \qquad (j = s^l(i)).$$

Combining (6.6)–(6.8) yields (6.5) for  $j \in [s^{l}(i), N]$ .

We obtain (6.5) for  $j \in [1, s^{l-1}(i)]$  in the same manner, by working with  $\chi(h_i^*)$ .

(d) The case  $k=0,\ n=m$  is obvious since  $\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}$  is multiplicatively skew-symmetric.

In general, since  $\Omega_{\lambda}(f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]},f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]})=1$  and  $f_{[i,s^k(i)]}+f_{[s^n(i),s^m(i)]}$  is a  $\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ -linear combination of  $e_j$  s with  $j < s^k(i)$  or  $j > s^n(i)$ , we see from (6.2) and part (c) that

(6.9) 
$$\Omega_{\lambda}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]}, f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]}) = \Omega_{\lambda}(f_{[i,s^k(i)]} + f_{[s^n(i),s^m(i)]}, f_{s^k(i),s^n(i)]})$$
$$= \Omega_{\lambda}(f_{[i,s^k(i)]} + f_{[s^n(i),s^m(i)]}, e_{s^k(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i),s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^n(i)}).$$

We now apply part (c) again, with  $j = s^k(i), \ldots, s^n(i)$ . If 0 < k < n < m, then (6.9) yields

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]},f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]}) \\ &= \Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_i + 2e_{[s(i),s^{k-1}(i)]} + e_{s^k(i)} + e_{s^n(i)} + 2e_{[s^{n+1}(i),s^{m-1}(i)]} + e_{s^m(i)}, \\ &e_{s^k(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i),s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^n(i)}), \end{split}$$

and the desired result follows because

$$\Omega_{\lambda}(e_{s^k(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i), s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^n(i)}, e_{s^k(i)} + 2e_{[s^{k+1}(i), s^{n-1}(i)]} + e_{s^n(i)}) = 1.$$
 If  $k = 0$  and  $n < m$ , then  $f_{[i, s^k(i)]} = 0$  and (6.9) yields

$$\begin{split} &\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]},f_{[s^k(i),s^n(i)]})\\ &=(\lambda_i^*)^{-1}\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{s^n(i)}+2e_{[s^{n+1}(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}+e_{s^m(i)},e_i+2e_{[s(i),s^{n-1}(i)]}+e_{s^n(i)}), \end{split}$$

from which the desired result follows. The case  $k>0,\ n=m$  is covered in the same fashion.  $\Box$ 

Note from Lemma 6.2(c) that

$$\Omega_{\nu}(e_i, f_{[i,s(i)]} - e_{s(i)})^2 = \Omega_{\lambda}(e_i, f_{[i,s(i)]} - e_{s(i)}) = \lambda_i^*, \text{ when } i, s(i) \in [1, N],$$

and thus  $\lambda_i^*$  has a square root in the subgroup  $\langle \nu_{kj} \mid k, j \in [1, N] \rangle$  of  $\mathbb{K}^*$ . All values of  $\mathcal{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}$ ,  $\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}$ , and  $\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}$  lie in this group.

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 6.1. (a) Theorem 5.13 and Eq. (6.3) imply

$$\begin{split} \pi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\pi_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]} \operatorname{lt} & \big( x^{f_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}} x^{f_{[i,s(i)]}} x^{f_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}} \big) \\ &= \theta_m \pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\pi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \operatorname{lt} & \big( x^{f_{[i,s(i)]}} x^{f_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}} x^{f_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}} \big) \end{split}$$

for the scalar  $\theta_m \in \mathbb{K}^*$  from Theorem 5.13. It follows from Eq. (3.20), Lemma 6.2 (d) and Eq. (6.2) that

$$\begin{split} \frac{\pi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}}{\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\pi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}} &= \theta_m\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}\big(f_{[i,s(i)]},f_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\big) = \theta_m\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}\big(f_{[i,s(i)]},f_{[i,s^m(i)]}\big) \\ &= \theta_m(\lambda_i^*)^{1-\delta_{m,1}}\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}\big(e_i + e_{s(i)},e_i + 2e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]} + e_{s^m(i)}\big). \end{split}$$

Simplifying the last expression using the definition of  $\theta_m$  from Theorem 5.13 proves part (a).

(b) Denote

$$\varphi_{[i,s^m(i)]} := \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})^{-2} \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s^m(i)]}).$$

We will prove that

(6.10) 
$$\varphi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\varphi_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]} = (\lambda_i^*)^{-\delta_{m,1}}\Omega_{\lambda}(e_{s^m(i)},e_{s(i)})\varphi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\varphi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}$$

for all  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^{m+1}(i) \in [1, N]$ . Part (b) trivially holds for m = 0, 1 and follows from the identity (6.10) and part (a) by induction on m. For all  $j \in [2, N]$  and  $f \in \mathbb{Z}e_1 + \cdots + \mathbb{Z}e_j$ ,  $g \in \mathbb{Z}e_{j+1} + \cdots + \mathbb{Z}e_N$ ,

(6.11) 
$$S_{\nu}(f+g) = \Omega_{\nu}(f,g)^{-1} S_{\nu}(f) S_{\nu}(g).$$

Hence, taking also (6.2) into account,

$$\frac{\varphi_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}}{\varphi_{[i,s^m(i)]}} = \frac{\Omega_{\nu}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}, e_{s^{m+1}(i)})^2 \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(f_{[s^m(i),s^{m+1}(i)]})}{\Omega_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}, f_{[s^m(i),s^{m+1}(i)]})}.$$

Similarly,

$$\frac{\varphi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}}{\varphi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}} = \frac{\Omega_{\nu} \left( -e_{s(i)} + f_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}, f_{[s^m(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \right)}{\Omega_{\nu} \left( e_{[s^2(i),s^m(i)]}, e_{s^{m+1}(i)} \right)^2 \mathcal{S}_{\nu} \left( f_{[s^m(i),s^{m+1}(i)]} \right)}.$$

Multiplying these two identities and simplifying leads to

$$\frac{\varphi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\varphi_{[i,s^m+1(i)]}}{\varphi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\varphi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}} = \frac{\Omega_{\nu}(e_{s(i)},e_{s^{m+1}(i)})^2\Omega_{\nu}(e_i-e_{s(i)},f_{[s^m(i),s^{m+1}(i)]})}{\Omega_{\nu}(f_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}-f_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]},f_{[s^m(i),s^{m+1}(i)]})}.$$

The square of the last term in the numerator simplifies, using Lemma 6.2(c), to

$$(\lambda_i^*)^{-\delta_{m,1}}\Omega_{\lambda}(e_i - e_{s(i)}, e_{s^m(i)} + e_{s^{m+1}(i)}).$$

Using Lemma 6.2(d), the square of the denominator simplifies to

$$(\lambda_i^*)^{\delta_{m,1}} \Omega_{\lambda}(e_i + e_{s(i)}, e_{s^m(i)} + e_{s^{m+1}(i)}).$$

Consequently, after some further simplifications we find that

$$\left(\frac{\varphi_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}\varphi_{[i,s^{m+1}(i)]}}{\varphi_{[i,s^m(i)]}\varphi_{[s(i),s^{m+1}(i)]}}\right)^2 = (\lambda_i^*)^{-2\delta_{m,1}}\Omega_{\pmb{\lambda}}(e_{s^m(i)},e_{s(i)})^2.$$

Invoking condition (4.23), we obtain (6.10), as desired.

### 6.2. Rescaling of the generators of a symmetric CGL extension

For 
$$\gamma := (\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_N) \in (\mathbb{K}^*)^N$$
 and  $f := (n_1, \dots, n_N) \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  set  $\gamma^f := \gamma_1^{n_1} \dots \gamma_N^{n_N} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ .

Given a symmetric CGL extension R of length N and  $\gamma = (\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_N) \in (\mathbb{K}^*)^N$ , one can rescale the generators  $x_j$  of R,

$$(6.12) x_j \mapsto \gamma_j x_j, \quad j \in [1, N],$$

by which we mean that one can use  $\gamma_1 x_1, \ldots, \gamma_N x_N$  as a new sequence of generators of R. This obviously does not effect the  $\mathcal{H}$ -action and the matrix  $\lambda$ , but one obtains a new set of elements  $y_k$ ,  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ ,  $u_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  by applying Theorems 3.6, 5.1 and Corollary 5.11 for the new set of generators. (Note that this is not the same as substituting (6.12) in the formulas for  $y_k$  and  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ ; those other kind of transformed elements will not be even prime because (6.12) does not determine an algebra automorphism.) The uniqueness part of Theorem 5.1 implies that the effect of (6.12) on the elements  $y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  is that they are rescaled by the rule

$$y_{[i,s^m(i)]} \mapsto \gamma^{e_{[i,s^m(i)]}} y_{[i,s^m(i)]} = (\gamma_i \dots \gamma_{s^m(i)}) y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$$

for all  $i \in [1, N]$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ . Hence, the effect of (6.12) on the elements  $u_{[i, s^m(i)]}$  is that they are rescaled by

$$u_{[i,s^m(i)]} \mapsto \gamma^{e_{[i,s^m(i)]} + e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}} u_{[i,s^m(i)]} = (\gamma_i \gamma_{s(i)}^2 \dots \gamma_{s^{m-1}(i)}^2 \gamma_{s^m(i)}) u_{[i,s^m(i)]}$$

for all  $i \in [1, N]$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ . It follows from (6.1) that the effect of (6.12) on the scalars  $\pi_{[i, s^m(i)]}$  is that they are rescaled by

$$\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} \mapsto \pmb{\gamma}^{e_{[i,s^m(i)]} + e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]} - f_{[i,s^m(i)]}} \pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \\ \gamma_i \gamma_{s^m(i)} \pmb{\gamma}^{2e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]} - f_{[i,s^m(i)]}} \pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} \cdot \\$$

(Note that the rescaling (6.12) has no effect on the integer vector  $f_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ .) This implies at once the following fact.

PROPOSITION 6.3. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N and rank  $\operatorname{rk}(R)$  for which there exist  $\nu_{kj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{kj}} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ ,  $0 \leq j < k \leq N$ . Then there exist N-tuples  $\gamma \in (\mathbb{K}^*)^N$  such that after the rescaling (6.12) we have

(6.13) 
$$\pi_{[i,s(i)]} = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s(i)]}), \ \forall i \in [1,N] \ such that \ s(i) \neq +\infty.$$

The set of those N-tuples is parametrized by  $(\mathbb{K}^*)^{\mathrm{rk}(R)}$  and the entries  $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_N$  of all such N-tuples are recursively determined by

$$\gamma_i$$
 is arbitrary if  $p(i) = -\infty$ 

and

(6.14) 
$$\gamma_i = \gamma_{p(i)}^{-1} \gamma^{f_{[p(i),i]}} \pi_{[p(i),i]}^{-1} \delta_{\nu}(-e_{p(i)} + f_{[p(i),i]}), \quad \text{if } p(i) \neq -\infty,$$

where in the right hand side the  $\pi$ -scalars are the ones for the original generators  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  of R.

Note that the product of the first two terms of the right hand side of (6.14) is a product of powers of  $\gamma_{p(i)}, \ldots, \gamma_{i-1}$  since  $f_{[p(i),i]} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} e_{p(i)+1} + \cdots + \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} e_{i-1}$ .

We refer the reader to Chapter 10 for an explicit example on how the rescaling in Proposition 6.3 works for the canonical generators of the quantum Schubert cell algebras. As for quantum matrices, we have the following

EXAMPLE 6.4. In the case of  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$ , condition (6.13) is already satisfied, and so no rescaling of the generators is necessary. To see this, let  $i \in [1, N]$  with  $s(i) \neq +\infty$ . Then i = (r-1)n+c for some  $r \in [1, m-1]$  and  $c \in [1, n-1]$ , and s(i) = rn + c + 1. From (5.22), we see that  $\pi_{[i,s(i)]} = q$  and  $f_{[i,s(i)]} = e_{i+1} + e_{i+n}$ . Recalling the choice of  $\boldsymbol{\nu}$  from Example 4.7, we find that

$$\mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s(i)]}) = \nu_{i,i+1}\nu_{i,i+n}\nu_{i+1,i+n}^{-1} = (\sqrt{q})(\sqrt{q})(1) = q = \pi_{[i,s(i)]}.$$

### 6.3. Toric frames and mutations in symmetric CGL extensions

Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N for which  $\sqrt{\lambda_{kj}} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  for all  $k, j \in [1, N]$  and let  $\boldsymbol{\nu} = (\nu_{kj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  be a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix such that  $\boldsymbol{\nu}^{\cdot 2} = \boldsymbol{\lambda}$ .

The procedure from Section 4.3 defines a toric frame for  $\operatorname{Fract}(R_{[i,s^m(i)]})$  for all  $i \in [1,N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1,N]$ . We apply the construction from Section 4.3 to the CGL extension presentation of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  associated to the following order of adjoining the generators:

$$(6.15) x_{i+1}, \dots, x_{s^m(i)-1}, x_i, x_{s^m(i)}.$$

Extending (4.18), set

(6.16) 
$$\overline{y}_{[p^n(l),l]} :=$$

$$8_{\nu}(e_{[p^n(l),l]})y_{[p^n(l),l]}, \ \forall j \in [1,N], \ n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} \text{ with } p^n(j) \in [1,N].$$

Let  $1 \leq j \leq k \leq N$ , and recall the definition (5.16) of the function  $O_{-}^{j}$ . By Corollary 5.10,

$$\left\{\overline{y}_{[p^{\mathcal{O}_{-}^{j}(l)}(l),l]}\;\middle|\;l\in[j,k],\;s(l)>k\right\}$$

is a list of the the homogeneous prime elements of  $R_{[j,k]}$  up to scalar multiples. The intermediate subalgebras for the CGL extension presentation of  $R_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  associated to (6.15) are

$$R_{[i+1,i+1]},\ldots,R_{[i+1,s^m(i)-1]},R_{[i,s^m(i)-1]},R_{[i,s^m(i)]}.$$

We identify  $\mathbb{Z}^{s^m(i)-i+1} \cong \mathbb{Z}e_i + \cdots + \mathbb{Z}e_{s^m(i)} \subseteq \mathbb{Z}^N$  and enumerate the rows and columns of square matrices of size  $(s^m(i)-i+1)$  by  $i,\ldots,s^m(i)$ . Define the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]} \in M_{s^m(i)-i+1}(\mathbb{K}^*)$  by

(6.17) 
$$(\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]})_{k,j} := \Omega_{\nu}(e'_k, e'_j), \ j, k \in [i, s^m(i)],$$

where

(6.18) 
$$e'_{k} = \begin{cases} e_{[p^{O_{-}^{i+1}(k)}(k),k]}, & \text{if } k \in [i+1,s^{m}(i)-1] \\ e_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}, & \text{if } k = i \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]}, & \text{if } k = s^{m}(i). \end{cases}$$

Proposition 4.6 implies that there is a unique toric frame  $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}: \mathbb{Z}^{s^m(i)-i+1} \to \operatorname{Fract}(R_{[i,s^m(i)]})$  with matrix  $\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  satisfying

$$M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(e_k) = \begin{cases} \overline{y}_{[p^{O_-^{i+1}(k)}(k),k]}, & \text{if } k \in [i+1,s^m(i)-1] \\ \overline{y}_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}, & \text{if } k = i \\ \overline{y}_{[i,s^m(i)]}, & \text{if } k = s^m(i). \end{cases}$$

Recall the definition (6.1) of the vectors  $f_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ . It follows from Corollary 5.11 that there exists a unique vector

$$g_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \sum \{m_k e_k \mid k \in P_{[i,s^m(i)]}\}$$

such that

$$f_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \sum \Big\{ m_k e_{[p^{O^{i+1}(k)}(k),k]} \; \Big| \; k \in P_{[i,s^m(i)]} \Big\},\,$$

where the integers  $m_k$  are those from Theorems 4.3, 4.8.

Set  $t := s^m(i) - i + 1$ . As above, we identify  $\mathbb{Z}^t$  with  $\mathbb{Z}e_i \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbb{Z}e_{s^m(i)}$ , that is, with the sublattice of  $\mathbb{Z}^N$  with basis  $e_j$ ,  $j \in [i, s^m(i)]$ . Define  $\sigma \in M_t(\mathbb{Z})$  by  $\sigma(e_k) = e'_k$  for all  $k \in [i, s^m(i)]$ , where the  $e'_k$  are as in (6.18). It is easy to check that

$$\sigma$$
 is invertible and  $\sigma(\mathbb{Z}_{>0}^t) \subseteq \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^t$ .

This choice of  $\sigma$  ensures that

(6.19) 
$$\sigma(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}) = f_{[i,s^m(i)]}$$

and

(6.20) 
$$\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \left(\boldsymbol{\nu}|_{[i,s^m(i)]\times[i,s^m(i)]}\right)_{\sigma}.$$

The definition of the toric frame  $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  also implies that

(6.21) 
$$\operatorname{lt}\left(M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(e_k)\right) = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(\sigma(e_k))x^{\sigma(e_k)}, \quad \forall k \in [i,s^m(i)].$$

LEMMA 6.5. For all  $g \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^t$ ,

$$\operatorname{lt}\left(M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g)\right) = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(\sigma(g))x^{\sigma(g)}.$$

PROOF. We prove the lemma by using the inductive argument from the proof of Proposition 2.1. By Eq. (6.21), the lemma is valid for  $g = e_k$ . The validity of the lemma for g and  $g' \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^t$  implies its validity for  $g + g' \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^t$  because of Eq. (2.8) (applied to the toric frame  $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ ), Eq. (6.20) above, and the fact that

$$\operatorname{lt}\left(\mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(f)x^f\mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(f')x^{f'}\right) = \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(f,f')\mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(f+f')x^{f+f'}, \quad \forall f,f' \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N.$$

The last identity is an immediate consequence of Eqs. (3.20) and (2.8).

THEOREM 6.6. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N. Assume that the base field  $\mathbb{K}$  contains square roots  $\nu_{kj}$  of all scalars  $\lambda_{kj}$ , such that the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by  $\nu_{kj}$ ,  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$  does not contain elements of order 2. Assume also that the generators  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  of R are normalized so that the condition (6.13) is satisfied. Then for all  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ ,

$$(6.22) \quad \overline{y}_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} = \begin{cases} M_{[i,s(i)]}(e_{s(i)} - e_i) + M_{[i,s(i)]}(g_{[i,s(i)]} - e_i), & \text{if } m = 1 \\ M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(e_{s^{m-1}(i)} + e_{s^m(i)} - e_i) + \\ M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]} - e_i), & \text{if } m > 1. \end{cases}$$

PROOF. Lemma 6.5 and Eq. (6.19) imply

$$\operatorname{lt}\left(M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]})\right) = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]})x^{f_{[i,s^m(i)]}}.$$

By Eq. (5.19),  $u_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  is a scalar multiple of  $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]})$ , and so we find that

(6.23) 
$$u_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]})^{-1} M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}).$$

In case m > 1, we observe that

$$\overline{y}_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} - M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(e_{s^{m-1}(i)} + e_{s^m(i)} - e_i) = \\ \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})y_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} - \xi y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}^{-1}y_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}y_{[i,s^m(i)]}$$

where, taking account of (6.11) and (6.17) and simplifying,

$$\begin{split} \xi &= \mathbb{S}_{\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}}(e_{s^{m-1}(i)} + e_{s^m(i)} - e_i) \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]})^{-1} \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}) \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \\ &= \mathbb{S}_{\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}}(e_{s^{m-1}(i)} + e_{s^m(i)} - e_i) \times \\ &\qquad \qquad \times \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i, e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}) \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i, e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})^{-1} \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}) \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}(e_i, e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}) \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}). \end{split}$$

Thus, we have

$$(6.24) \quad \overline{y}_{[s(i),s^m(i)]} - M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(e_{s^{m-1}(i)} + e_{s^m(i)} - e_i) = \\ \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}^{-1}u_{[i,s^m(i)]}, \quad \text{if } m > 1.$$

A similar argument shows that

(6.25) 
$$\overline{y}_{[s(i),s(i)]} - M_{[i,s(i)]}(e_{s(i)} - e_i) = x_i^{-1} u_{[i,s(i)]}, \text{ if } m = 1.$$

From now until the last sentence of the proof, we combine the cases m=1 and m>1. Using the definition of  $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  together with (6.11) and simplifying, we obtain

$$\begin{split} M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]} - e_i) \\ &= \mathbb{S}_{\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]} - e_i) M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(e_i)^{-1} \times \\ & \qquad \qquad \mathbb{S}_{\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]})^{-1} M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \\ &= \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}}(e_i, g_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \mathbb{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]})^{-1} y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}^{-1} M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}). \end{split}$$

We also have

$$\begin{split} \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}}(e_i,g_{[i,s^m(i)]}) &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]},f_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i+e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]},f_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i,f_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \times \\ &\qquad \qquad \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]},e_i+2e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}+e_{s^m(i)}) \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i,f_{[i,s^m(i)]})\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]},e_i+e_{s^m(i)}), \end{split}$$

where the first equality follows from the definition of  $\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  and the third from Lemma 6.2 (c). It follows from Eq. (6.11) that

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}) &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i,e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]})^{-1} \mathcal{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]}) \\ &= \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i,e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]})^{-1} \Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^{m-1}(i)]},e_{s^m(i)}) \mathcal{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]}) \end{split}$$

and

(6.26) 
$$S_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s^m(i)]}) = \Omega_{\nu}(e_i, f_{[i,s^m(i)]}) S_{\nu}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]}).$$

Combining the first three of the previous four equations yields

(6.27) 
$$M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]} - e_i) =$$

$$\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_i, f_{[i,s^m(i)]}) \mathcal{S}_{\boldsymbol{\nu}}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})^{-1} y_{[i,s^{m-1}(i)]}^{-1} M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}).$$

Finally, applying Proposition 6.1 (b) and (6.11) to (6.23) yields

$$u_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \mathbb{S}_{\nu}(e_{[s(i),s^m(i)]})^{-2}\Omega_{\nu}(e_i,f_{[i,s^m(i)]})M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}).$$

Substituting this identity into (6.24), (6.25) and taking account of (6.27) yields (6.22) and completes the proof of the theorem.

Remark 6.7. Because of Theorem 5.1, all instances when Theorem 4.8 is applicable to a symmetric CGL extension with respect to the CGL extension presentations associated to the elements of the set  $\Xi_N$  are covered by Theorem 6.6. We refer the reader to Proposition 8.13 for details.

Excerpting several steps from the proof of Theorem 6.6 yields the following:

COROLLARY 6.8. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N. Assume that the base field  $\mathbb{K}$  contains square roots  $\nu_{kj}$  of all scalars  $\lambda_{kj}$ , such that the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by  $\nu_{kj}$ ,  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$  does not contain elements of order 2.

(a) For all  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^m(i) \in [1, N]$ , eq. (6.23) holds:

$$u_{[i,s^m(i)]} = \pi_{[i,s^m(i)]} \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(f_{[i,s^m(i)]})^{-1} M_{[i,s^m(i)]}(g_{[i,s^m(i)]}).$$

(b) Condition (6.13) is satisfied if and only if

(6.28) 
$$M_{[i,s(i)]}(g_{[i,s(i)]} - e_i) = x_i^{-1} u_{[i,s(i)]}, \ \forall i \in [1, N], \ s(i) \neq +\infty.$$

PROOF. Observe that (6.13) is not used in the proof of Theorem 6.6 until the very last paragraph, where Proposition 6.1 (b) is applied. Thus, all equations in the proof up through (6.27) hold without assuming (6.13). This gives part (a).

(b) In case (6.13) holds, we obtain (6.28) by substituting (6.25) into the case m=1 of (6.22).

Conversely, if (6.28) holds for some  $i \in [1, N]$  with  $s(i) \neq +\infty$ , then (6.27) implies

$$u_{[i,s(i)]} = \Omega_{\nu}(e_i, f_{[i,s(i)]}) M_{[i,s(i)]}(g_{[i,s(i)]}).$$

Comparing this with (6.23) yields

$$\pi_{[i,s(i)]} = \Omega_{\nu}(e_i, f_{[i,s(i)]}) \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(f_{[i,s(i)]}) = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_i + f_{[i,s(i)]}),$$

recall (6.26), and verifies (6.13).

#### CHAPTER 7

# Division properties of mutations between CGL extension presentations

#### 7.1. Main result

In this chapter we describe the intersection of the localizations of a CGL extension R by the two sets of cluster variables (y-elements) in the setting of Theorem 4.2 (b). This plays a key role in the next chapter where we prove that every symmetric CGL extension is a quantum cluster algebra which equals the corresponding upper quantum cluster algebra.

Versions of the following two lemmas are well known. We give a proof of the first for completeness.

LEMMA 7.1. Assume that R is a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra domain and E a left or right Ore set in R. Let  $p \in R$  be a prime element such that  $\mathbb{K}^*pE = \mathbb{K}^*Ep$  and  $Rp \cap E = \emptyset$ . Then p is a prime element of  $R[E^{-1}]$ . If  $s \in R$  and  $p \nmid s$  as elements of R, then  $p \nmid s$  as elements of  $R[E^{-1}]$ .

PROOF. If  $e \in E$ , then  $pe = \alpha fp$  for some  $\alpha \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $f \in E$ , whence  $pe^{-1} = \alpha^{-1}f^{-1}p$  in  $R[E^{-1}]$ . Similarly,  $e^{-1}p = \beta^{-1}pg^{-1}$  for some  $\beta \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $g \in E$ . These observations, together with the normality of p in R, imply that p is normal in  $R[E^{-1}]$ . In particular,  $R[E^{-1}]p$  is an ideal of  $R[E^{-1}]$ .

It follows from the assumption  $Rp \cap E = \emptyset$  and the complete primeness of Rp that  $R[E^{-1}]p \cap R = Rp$ . Consequently,  $R[E^{-1}]/R[E^{-1}]p$  is an Ore localization of the domain R/Rp, so it too is a domain, and thus p is a prime element of  $R[E^{-1}]$ .

The last statement of the lemma follows from the equality  $R[E^{-1}]p \cap R = Rp$ .

LEMMA 7.2. Let  $B[x; \sigma, \delta]$  be an Ore extension (recall Convention 3.2) and E a (left or right) Ore set of regular elements in B. If  $\mathbb{K}^*E$  is  $\sigma$ -stable, then E is a (left or right) Ore set of regular elements in  $B[x; \sigma, \delta]$ .

PROOF. Replace E by  $\mathbb{K}^*E$  and apply [20, Lemma 1.4].

Recall that given a (noncommutative) domain A and  $a, b \in A$ , we write  $a \mid_l b$  to denote that  $b \in aR$ .

Assume now that R is a CGL extension of length N as in (3.1). Let  $y_1, \ldots, y_N \in R$  be the sequence of elements from Theorem 3.6. Then  $y_j$  is a normal element of  $R_j$  and by Lemma 7.2,  $\{y_j^m \mid m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\}$  is an Ore set in  $R, \forall j \in [1, N]$ . It follows from (3.9) that for all  $I \subseteq [1, N]$ ,

(7.1) 
$$E_I := \mathbb{K}^* \prod_{j \in I} \{ y_j^m \mid m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \}$$

is a multiplicative set and thus is an Ore set in R. Set  $E := E_{[1,N]}$ . We will say that  $y_1^{m_1} \dots y_N^{m_N}$  is a minimal denominator of a nonzero element  $v \in R[E^{-1}]$  if

$$v = y_1^{-m_1} \dots y_N^{-m_N} s$$

for some  $s \in R$  such that  $y_j \nmid_l s$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$  with  $m_j > 0$ .

For the rest of this chapter, we assume the setting of Theorem 4.2 (b). Then for all  $I' \subseteq [1, N]$ ,

(7.2) 
$$E'_{I'} := \mathbb{K}^* \prod_{j \in I'} \{ (y'_j)^m \mid m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \}$$

is another Ore set in R. Recall from Theorem 4.2 (b) that  $y'_i$  is a scalar multiple of  $y_j$  for  $j \neq k$ . Hence,  $E'_{I'} = E_{I'}$  if  $k \notin I'$ . Denote  $E' := E'_{[1,N]}$ .

LEMMA 7.3. For all  $I, I' \subseteq [1, N]$ ,

(7.3) 
$$E_I \cap E'_{I'} = E_{(I \cap I') \setminus \{k\}} = E'_{(I \cap I') \setminus \{k\}}.$$

PROOF. Let  $e \in E_I \cap E'_{I'}$ , and write

$$e = \beta \prod_{j=1}^{N} y_j^{m_j} = \beta' \prod_{j=1}^{N} (y_j')^{m_j'}$$

for some  $\beta, \beta' \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $m_j, m_j' \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $m_j = 0$  for  $j \notin I$  and  $m_j' = 0$  for  $j \notin I'$ . We will show that

(7.4) 
$$m_k = m'_k = 0$$
 and  $m_j = m'_j, \forall j \in [1, N], j \neq k$ 

which then implies  $e \in E_{(I \cap I') \setminus \{k\}} = E'_{(I \cap I') \setminus \{k\}}$ . Since  $y_N$  and  $y'_N$  are prime elements and associates in R, and they do not divide  $y_1, \ldots, y_{N-1}$ , unique factorization implies that  $m_N = m'_N$ . Then, after replacing eby  $ey_N^{-m_N}$  and adjusting  $\beta'$ , we may reduce to the case in which  $m_N = m_N' = 0$ . Continuing in this manner, we reduce to the case in which  $m_j = m'_j = 0$  for all

If  $m_k > 0$ , we observe using Theorem 4.2 (b) that

$$ey'_k = \beta \left( \prod_{j < k} y_j^{m_j} \right) y_k^{m_k - 1} (u + \alpha_{kp(k)} y_{p(k)} y_{k+1})$$

for some  $u \in R_{k-1}$ . This implies that  $ey'_k$  is an element of  $R_{k+1}$  which has degree 1 with respect to  $x_{k+1}$ . On the other hand, the equation

$$ey'_k = \beta' \left( \prod_{j < k} (y'_j)^{m'_j} \right) (y'_k)^{m'_k + 1}$$

shows that  $ey'_k$  has degree  $m'_k + 1$  with respect to  $x_{k+1}$ , in view of (4.8). Hence,  $m'_k = 0$  and  $e \in R_{k-1}$ , contradicting our assumption that  $m_k > 0$ .

Thus  $m_k = 0$ , and similarly  $m'_k = 0$ . Proceeding as above, we conclude that  $m_j = m'_j$  for all j < k, verifying (7.4).

The next theorem contains the main result of this chapter.

Theorem 7.4. Assume the setting of Theorem 4.2 (b). Let

$$y_1^{m_1} \dots y_N^{m_N}$$
 and  $y_1^{m_1'} \dots y_{k-1}^{m_{k-1}'} (y_k')^{m_k'} y_{k+1}^{m_{k+1}'} \dots y_N^{m_N'}$ 

be two minimal denominators of a nonzero element  $v \in R[E^{-1}] \cap R[(E')^{-1}]$  (with respect to the two different localizations). Then

$$m_k = m'_k = 0$$
 and  $m_j = m'_j$ ,  $\forall j \in [1, N], j \neq k$ .

In particular,

$$R[(E_I)^{-1}] \cap R[(E'_{I'})^{-1}] = R[(E_I \cap E'_{I'})^{-1}] = R[(E_{(I \cap I') \setminus \{k\}})^{-1}]$$
  
for all  $I, I' \subseteq [1, N]$ .

Theorem 7.4 implies that each nonzero element of  $R[E^{-1}]$  has a unique minimal denominator. The theorem was inspired by [17, Theorem 4.1].

## 7.2. Proof of the main result

For  $s \in R$  and  $j \in [1, N]$ , denote

(7.5) 
$$s = \sum_{l_j, \dots, l_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}} s_{l_j, \dots, l_N} x_j^{l_j} \dots x_N^{l_N}, \quad s_{l_j, \dots, l_N} \in R_{j-1}.$$

For the proof of Theorem 7.4 we will need the following two lemmas.

LEMMA 7.5. Let R be a CGL extension of length N and  $y_1, \ldots, y_N$  the sequence of elements from Theorem 3.6. If

$$y_j \mid_l y_1^{n_1} \dots y_{j-1}^{n_{j-1}} s$$

for some  $j \in [1, N]$ ,  $s \in R$ , and  $n_1, \ldots, n_{j-1} \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ , then  $y_i \mid_l s$ .

PROOF. There exists  $s' \in R$  such that  $y_j s' = y_1^{n_1} \dots y_{j-1}^{n_{j-1}} s$ . Comparing the coefficients of  $x_{j+1}^{l_{j+1}} \dots x_N^{l_N}$  leads to

$$y_j \mid_l y_1^{n_1} \dots y_{j-1}^{n_{j-1}} s_{l_{j+1},\dots,l_N}, \quad \forall l_{j+1},\dots,l_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}.$$

By Theorem 3.6,  $y_j$  is a prime element of  $R_j$  and  $y_j \nmid y_1, \ldots, y_{j-1}$ . So  $y_j \mid s_{l_{j+1}, \ldots, l_N}$ , for all  $l_{j+1}, \ldots, l_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ , and thus  $y_j \mid_l s$ .

LEMMA 7.6. If, in the setting of Theorem 4.2 (b),  $y_k \mid_l s(y_k')^n$  for some  $s \in R_{k+1}$  and  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ , then  $y_k \mid_l s$ .

PROOF. Write  $s = \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}} s_l x_{k+1}^l$  for some  $s_l \in R_k$ . Similarly to the proof of Lemma 7.5, the conclusion of this lemma is equivalent to  $y_k \mid s_l, \forall l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ . Assuming this is not the case, we replace s with

$$s - \sum \{s_l x_{k+1}^l \mid l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}, y_k \nmid s_l\}.$$

Note that this new version of s satisfies the assumption of the lemma. Moreover, it has the form

$$s = s_L x_{k+1}^L + \sum_{l=0}^{L-1} s_l x_{k+1}^l$$

for some  $L \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $y_k \nmid s_L$ . Then

$$s(y_k')^n - \xi s_L y_{p(k)}^n x_{k+1}^{L+n} \in \bigoplus_{l=0}^{L+n-1} R_k x_{k+1}^l$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . The assumption  $y_k \mid_l s(y_k')^n$  implies that  $y_k \mid s_L y_{p(k)}^n$  which is a contradiction since  $y_k$  is a prime element of  $R_k$  which does not divide  $s_L$  or  $y_{p(k)}$ .

PROOF OF THEOREM 7.4. After multiplying v by  $\prod_{j\neq k} y_j^{\min(m_j,m_j')}$  and using (3.9) for both sets of y-elements, we can assume that

(7.6) 
$$\min(m_j, m'_j) = 0, \quad \forall j \neq k.$$

(Under this condition we have to prove that  $m_1 = m'_1 = \ldots = m_N = m'_N = 0$ .) Write

$$v = y_1^{-m_1} \dots y_N^{-m_N} s = y_1^{-m'_1} \dots y_{k-1}^{-m'_{k-1}} (y'_k)^{-m'_k} y_{k+1}^{-m'_{k+1}} \dots y_N^{-m'_N} s'$$

for some nonzero elements  $s, s' \in R$ .

First, we prove that

(7.7) 
$$m_{k+1} = m'_{k+1} = \dots = m_N = m'_N = 0.$$

Assume that this is not the case. Then

$$i = \max\{j \mid \max(m_j, m'_j) > 0\} \ge k + 1.$$

Without loss of generality, we can assume that  $m'_i > 0$ . Applying (3.9) to both sets of y-elements we obtain

$$y_i^{m_i'} \Big( \prod_{j \in [1,i-1] \setminus \{k\}} y_j^{m_j'} \Big) s = \xi \Big( \prod_{j \in [1,i-1]} y_j^{m_j} \Big) (y_k')^{-m_k'} s'$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Comparing the coefficients of  $x_{i+1}^{l_{i+1}} \dots x_N^{l_N}$  gives

$$(7.8) \quad y_i^{m_i'} \Big( \prod_{j \in [1,i-1] \setminus \{k\}} y_j^{m_j'} \Big) s_{l_{i+1},\dots,l_N} = \xi \Big( \prod_{j \in [1,i-1]} y_j^{m_j} \Big) (y_k')^{-m_k'} s_{l_{i+1},\dots,l_N}' \in R_i.$$

Since  $y_i$  is a prime element of  $R_i$ , by Lemma 7.1, it is a prime element of  $R_i[(y'_k)^{-1}]$ . Furthermore, by Theorem 3.6 and Lemma 7.1,  $y_i \nmid y_j$  in  $R_i[(y'_k)^{-1}]$  for  $j \in [1, i-1]$ . Therefore for all  $l_{i+1}, \ldots, l_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ ,  $y_i \mid s'_{l_{i+1}, \ldots, l_N}$  in  $R_i[(y'_k)^{-1}]$  and thus in  $R_i$  (by Lemma 7.1). Hence,  $y_i \mid_l s'$  which contradicts the minimality assumption on the denominators.

Next, we prove that

$$(7.9) m_k = m_k' = 0.$$

Assume the opposite, e.g.,  $m_k > 0$ . (The other case is analogous because of the symmetric nature of  $y_k$  and  $y'_k$ .) Similarly to (7.8), one obtains that there exists  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$  such that

$$\left(\prod_{j=1}^{k-1} y_j^{m_j'}\right) s_{l_{k+2},\dots,l_N} = \xi(y_k)^{m_k} \left(\prod_{j=1}^{k-1} y_j^{m_j}\right) (y_k')^{-m_k'} s_{l_{k+2},\dots,l_N}' \in R_{k+1}$$

for all  $l_{k+2}, \ldots, l_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ . Since  $\{(y_k')^m \mid m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\}$  is an Ore set in  $R_{k+1}$ ,

$$(y'_k)^{-m'_k}s'_{l_{k+2},\dots,l_N} = s''_{l_{k+2},\dots,l_N}(y'_k)^{-m''_k}$$

for some  $s''_{l_{k+2},...,l_N} \in R_{k+1}$  and  $m''_k \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  (depending on  $l_{k+2},...,l_N$ ). Therefore

$$y_k \mid_l \left(\prod_{j=1}^{k-1} y_j^{m'_j}\right) s_{l_{k+2},\dots,l_N} (y'_k)^{m''_k}.$$

It follows from Lemmas 7.5 and 7.6 that  $y_k \mid s_{l_{k+2},\dots,l_N}, \forall l_{k+2},\dots,l_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  and thus  $y_k \mid_l s$ . This contradicts the minimality assumption on denominators and proves (7.9).

Finally, analogously to (7.7) one shows that

$$m_1 = m'_1 = \ldots = m_{k-1} = m'_{k-1} = 0.$$

This completes the proof of Theorem 7.4.

#### CHAPTER 8

## Symmetric CGL extensions and quantum cluster algebras

In this chapter we prove that every symmetric CGL extension possesses a quantum cluster algebra structure under a couple of very mild additional assumptions. Those assumptions are satisfied by all known examples of symmetric CGL extensions. The quantum cluster algebra structure is constructed in an explicit fashion. We furthermore prove that each of these quantum cluster algebras equals the corresponding upper quantum cluster algebra. The proofs work for base fields of arbitrary characteristic.

## 8.1. General setting

Fix a symmetric CGL extension R of length N and rank  $\operatorname{rk}(R)$  as in Section 3.3 over a base field  $\mathbb K$  which contains the square roots of all scalars  $\lambda_{lj}$ ,  $1 \leq j < l \leq N$ . Choose  $\nu_{lj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb K^*$  and extend (as in (4.15)) to a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\boldsymbol{\nu} = (\nu_{lj}) \in M_N(\mathbb K^*)$  such that  $\boldsymbol{\nu}^{\cdot 2} = \boldsymbol{\lambda}$ . Define a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{r} \in M_N(\mathbb K^*)$  by (4.16) and a sequence of normalized homogeneous prime elements  $\overline{y}_1, \ldots, \overline{y}_N$  by (4.18). (We recall that generally each of those is a prime element of some of the subalgebras  $R_l$ , not of the full algebra  $R = R_N$ .) By Proposition 4.6 we obtain a toric frame  $M : \mathbb{Z}^N \to \operatorname{Fract}(R)$  whose matrix is  $\mathbf{r}(M) := \mathbf{r}$  and such that  $M(e_k) := \overline{y}_k$ , for all  $k \in [1, N]$ .

Next, consider an arbitrary element  $\tau \in \Xi_N \subset S_N$ , recall (3.11). We will associate to it a toric frame  $M_\tau : \mathbb{Z}^N \to \operatorname{Fract}(R)$  such that  $M_{\operatorname{id}} = M$ . By Proposition 3.14 we have the CGL extension presentation

(8.1) 
$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_{\tau(1)}][x_{\tau(2)}; \sigma''_{\tau(2)}, \delta''_{\tau(2)}] \cdots [x_{\tau(N)}; \sigma''_{\tau(N)}, \delta''_{\tau(N)}]$$
 with  $\sigma''_{\tau(k)} = (h''_{\tau(k)})$  where  $h''_{\tau(k)} \in \mathcal{H}$ ,  $\forall k \in [1, N]$  and 
$$h''_{\tau(k)} = h_{\tau(k)}, \quad \delta''_{\tau(k)} = \delta_{\tau(k)}, \quad \text{if } \tau(k) = \max \tau([1, k - 1]) + 1$$
$$h''_{\tau(k)} = h^*_{\tau(k)}, \quad \delta''_{\tau(k)} = \delta^*_{\tau(k)}, \quad \text{if } \tau(k) = \min \tau([1, k - 1]) - 1.$$

The  $\lambda$ -matrix of the presentation (8.1) is  $\lambda_{\tau} := \tau^{-1} \lambda \tau$  (where as before we use the canonical embedding  $S_N \hookrightarrow GL_N(\mathbb{Z})$  via permutation matrices). In other words, the entries of  $\lambda_{\tau}$  are given by  $(\lambda_{\tau})_{lj} := \lambda_{\tau(l)\tau(j)}$ . For this presentation we choose the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix of square roots  $\boldsymbol{\nu}_{\tau} := \tau^{-1}\boldsymbol{\nu}\tau \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  (with entries  $(\boldsymbol{\nu}_{\tau})_{lj} := \nu_{\tau(l)\tau(j)}$ ). Denote by  $\widehat{\mathbf{r}}_{\tau}$  the corresponding multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix derived from  $\boldsymbol{\nu}_{\tau}$  by applying (4.16). Let  $\overline{y}_{\tau,1}, \ldots, \overline{y}_{\tau,N}$  be the sequence of normalized prime elements given by (4.18) applied for the presentation (8.1). By Proposition 4.6 there exists a unique toric frame  $\widehat{M}_{\tau} : \mathbb{Z}^N \to \operatorname{Fract}(R)$  whose matrix is  $\mathbf{r}(\widehat{M}_{\tau}) := \widehat{\mathbf{r}}_{\tau}$  and such that  $\widehat{M}_{\tau}(e_k) := \overline{y}_{\tau,k}, \forall k \in [1, N]$ .

The toric frames  $\widehat{M}_{\tau}$  will be the main toric frames that will be used to construct a quantum cluster algebra structure on the symmetric CGL extension R. In order to connect those frames with mutations (without the need of additional permutations) we need to permute the order of the cluster variables in each frame  $\widehat{M}_{\tau}$ . This is done by applying a composition of  $\tau$  and a permutation  $\tau_{\bullet} \in \prod_{a \in \mathbb{Z}} S_{\eta^{-1}(a)}$ , where  $\eta \colon [1,N] \to \mathbb{Z}$  is a function satisfying the conditions of Theorem 3.6 for the original CGL extension presentation of R. Note that all terms in the above product are trivial except for the terms coming from the range of  $\eta$ . For a in the range of  $\eta$ , denote for brevity  $|a| := |\eta^{-1}(a)|$ . Consider the set

(8.2) 
$$\eta^{-1}(a) = \{ \tau(k_1), \dots, \tau(k_{|a|}) \mid k_1 < \dots < k_{|a|} \}$$

and order its elements in an increasing order. Define  $\tau_{\bullet} \in S_N$  by setting  $\tau_{\bullet}(\tau(k_i))$  to be equal to the *i*-th element in the list (for all choices of *a* and *i*).

EXAMPLE 8.1. Let N = 6 and  $\eta : [1, 6] \to \mathbb{Z}$  be given by

$$\eta(1) = \eta(4) = \eta(6) = 1, \quad \eta(2) = \eta(5) = 2, \quad \eta(3) = 3.$$

(This is the  $\eta$ -function for the standard CGL extension presentation of the quantum Schubert cell algebra  $\mathcal{U}^-[w_\circ] \subset \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{sl}_4)$  from Chapter 9, where  $w_\circ$  is the longest element of  $S_4$ .) Let

$$\tau := \tau_{(4,5)} = [3,4,2,5,1,6]$$

in the notation (5.4) from Section 5.2. Then

$$\eta^{-1}(1) = \{\tau(5) = 1 < \tau(2) = 4 < \tau(6) = 6\}$$

and

$$\tau_{\bullet}(4) = 1, \quad \tau_{\bullet}(1) = 4, \quad \tau_{\bullet}(6) = 6.$$

Similarly, one computes that  $\tau_{\bullet}(j) = j$  for j = 2, 3 and 5.

Define the toric frame

(8.3) 
$$M_{\tau} := \widehat{M}_{\tau}(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1} : \mathbb{Z}^{N} \to \operatorname{Fract}(R).$$

It satisfies  $M_{\tau}(e_k) = \overline{y}_{\tau,(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}(k)}, \forall k \in [1,N]$  and its matrix equals

$$\mathbf{r}_{\tau} := \mathbf{r}(M_{\tau}) = (\tau_{\bullet}\tau)\widehat{\mathbf{r}}_{\tau}(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}.$$

The point of applying  $\tau$  in this normalization is to match the indexing of the  $\overline{y}$ -elements with the one of the x-elements in (8.1). (Note that the order of the x-elements in (8.1) is  $x_{\tau(1)}, \ldots, x_{\tau(N)}$ .) The application of  $\tau_{\bullet}$  then rearranges the  $\eta$ -preimages  $\tau(k_1), \ldots, \tau(k_{|a|})$  from (8.2) in increasing order. This is needed because in the setting of Theorem 4.2 (b) the element  $y_k$  (not  $y_{k+1}$ ) gets mutated. Clearly,  $\tau_{\bullet}$  preserves the level sets of  $\eta$ .

Recall that  $P(N) = \{k \in [1, N] \mid s(k) = +\infty\}$  parametrizes the set of homogeneous prime elements of R, i.e.,

(8.4)  $\{y_k \mid k \in P(N)\}$  is a list of the homogeneous prime elements of R up to associates. Define

(8.5) 
$$\mathbf{ex} := [1, N] \setminus P(N) = \{ k \in [1, N] \mid s(k) \neq +\infty \}.$$

Since |P(N)| = rk(R), the cardinality of this set is  $|\mathbf{ex}| = N - \text{rk}(R)$ . Finally, recall that for a homogeneous element  $u \in R$ ,  $\chi_u \in X(\mathcal{H})$  denotes its  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvalue.

#### 8.2. Statement of the main result

The next theorem contains the main result of the paper. Keep M,  $\tau_{\bullet}$ ,  $M_{\tau}$ ,  $\mathbf{r}_{\tau}$ ,  $\mathbf{ex}$ , etc. as in Section 8.1.

Theorem 8.2. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N and rank  $\operatorname{rk}(R)$  as in Definition 3.12. Define  $\operatorname{ex} \subset [1,N]$  by (8.5). Assume that the base field  $\mathbb K$  contains square roots  $\nu_{lj}$  of all scalars  $\lambda_{lj}$ , such that  $\boldsymbol{\nu} := (\nu_{lj})$  is a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix and the subgroup of  $\mathbb K^*$  generated by  $\{\nu_{lj} \mid 1 \leq j < l \leq N\}$  does not contain elements of order 2. Assume also that there exist positive integers  $d_i$ ,  $i \in \operatorname{range}(\eta)$  such that

(8.6) 
$$(\lambda_l^*)^{d_{\eta(j)}} = (\lambda_i^*)^{d_{\eta(l)}}, \quad \forall j, l \in \mathbf{ex},$$

recall the equality (5.11). Let the sequence of generators  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$  of R be normalized (rescaled) so that (6.13) is satisfied (recall Proposition 6.3).

Then the following hold:

(a) For all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  (see (3.11)) and  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$ , there exists a unique vector  $b_{\tau}^l \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  such that  $\chi_{M_{\tau}(b_{\tau}^l)} = 1$  and

(8.7) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_{\tau}^{l}, e_{j}) = 1, \ \forall j \in [1, N], \ j \neq l \ and \ \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_{\tau}^{l}, e_{l})^{2} = \lambda_{l}^{*}.$$

Denote by  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau} \in M_{N \times |\mathbf{ex}|}(\mathbb{Z})$  the matrix with columns  $b_{\tau}^{l}$ ,  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Let  $\widetilde{B} := \widetilde{B}_{\mathrm{id}}$ .

- (b) For all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , the pair  $(M_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  is a quantum seed for Fract(R). The principal part of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  is skew-symmetrizable via the integers  $d_{n(k)}$ ,  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$ .
- (c) All such quantum seeds are mutation-equivalent to each other. More precisely, they are linked by the following one-step mutations. Let  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  be such that

$$\tau' = (\tau(k), \tau(k+1))\tau = \tau(k, k+1)$$

for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$ . If  $\eta(\tau(k)) \neq \eta(\tau(k+1))$ , then  $M_{\tau'} = M_{\tau}$ . If  $\eta(\tau(k)) = \eta(\tau(k+1))$ , then  $M_{\tau'} = \mu_{k_{\bullet}}(M_{\tau})$ , where  $k_{\bullet} = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k)$ .

(d) We have the following equality between the CGL extension R and the quantum cluster and upper cluster algebras associated to M,  $\widetilde{B}$ ,  $\varnothing$ :

$$R = \mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}} = \mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}.$$

In particular,  $\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$  and  $\mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$  are affine and noetherian, and more precisely  $\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$  is generated by the cluster variables in the seeds parametrized by the subset  $\Gamma_N$  of  $\Xi_N$ , recall (5.7).

(e) Let inv be any subset of the set P(N) of frozen variables, cf. (8.4). Then

$$R[y_k^{-1} \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}] = \mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_{\mathbb{K}} = \mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_{\mathbb{K}}.$$

Theorem 8.2 is proved in Section 8.6–8.9. The strategy of the proof is summarized in Section 8.5. In Section 8.3 we derive an explicit formula for the cluster variables of the quantum seeds that appear in the statement of Theorem 8.2. Proposition 2.6 (b) and Lemma 2.13 imply at once the following properties of all quantum seeds of the quantum cluster algebras in Theorem 8.2.

PROPOSITION 8.3. All quantum seeds  $(M_{\star}, \widetilde{B}_{\star})$  of the quantum cluster algebras in Theorem 8.2 have the properties that

$$\chi_{M_{\star}(b^l)} = 1$$
,  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M_{\star})}(b^l_{\star}, e_j) = 1$ ,  $\forall j \in [1, N], j \neq l$ , and  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M_{\star})}(b^l_{\star}, e_l)^2 = \lambda^*_l$   
for all  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$ , where the  $b^l_{\star}$ ,  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$  are the columns of  $\widetilde{B}_{\star}$ .

In Section 8.10, we give a ring theoretic interpretation of some columns of the initial exchange matrix  $\widetilde{B}$ , in terms of the exponent vectors  $f_{[i,s(i)]}$  for certain of the elements  $u_{[i,s(i)]}$ .

EXAMPLE 8.4. Let  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$  with the CGL extension presentation given in Example 3.4, and assume there exists a square root of q in  $\mathbb{K}^*$ . Fix a choice of  $\sqrt{q}$ . Define  $\eta$  for R as in Example 3.7 and  $\mathbf{ex}$  as in (8.5). Then

$$\mathbf{ex} = \{(r-1)n + c \mid r \in [1, m-1], \ c \in [1, n-1]\}.$$

Next, define  $\nu_{lj}$  for  $l, j \in [1, N]$  by replacing q with  $\sqrt{q}$  in (3.3). Then the matrix  $(\nu_{lj})$  is multiplicatively skew-symmetric, and the subgroup  $\langle \nu_{lj} \mid 1 \leq j < l \leq N \rangle$  of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  contains no elements of order 2. We saw in Example 3.13 that the CGL extension presentation of R is symmetric and that all  $\lambda_j^* = q^2$ . Hence, (8.6) is trivially satisfied with  $d_i := 1$  for all  $i \in \text{range}(\eta)$ . Finally, Example 6.4 shows that condition (6.13) is satisfied.

Therefore all hypotheses of Theorem 8.2 are satisfied, and the theorem provides a quantum cluster algebra structure on R. The mutation matrix  $\widetilde{B} = (b_{ij})$  for R is easily computed:

$$b_{(r-1)n+c,\,(r'-1)n+c'} = \begin{cases} \pm 1, & \text{if } r = r',\,\,c' = c \pm 1 \\ & \text{or } c = c',\,\,r' = r \pm 1 \end{cases} \quad \forall r, r' \in [1, m],$$

$$\text{or } r = r' \pm 1,\,\,c = c' \pm 1, \qquad c, c' \in [1, n].$$

$$0, \quad \text{otherwise}$$

Remark 8.5. As noted in Remark 4.5, after a field extension every symmetric CGL extension can be brought to one that satisfies  $\sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  for all  $1 \leq j < l \leq N$ . Recall that a CGL extension R is called torsionfree if the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by  $\{\lambda_{lj} \mid 1 \leq j < l \leq N\}$  is torsionfree. The torsionfree symmetric CGL extensions form the largest and most interesting class of known symmetric CGL extensions. All CGL extensions coming from the theory of quantum groups are in this class. For every torsionfree symmetric CGL extension R, one can always make a choice of the square roots  $\nu_{lj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{lj}} \in \mathbb{K}$ ,  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$  such that the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by all of them is torsionfree and thus does not contain -1 (i.e., condition (4.23) is satisfied for all of them).

Remark 8.6. All of the symmetric CGL extensions that we are aware of satisfy

$$\lambda_k^* = q^{m_k}, \ \forall k \in [1, N]$$

for some non-root of unity  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $m_1, \ldots, m_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . It follows from Proposition 5.8 that  $m_j = m_k$  for all  $j, k \in \mathbf{ex}$  with  $\eta(j) = \eta(k)$ . This implies that all such CGL extensions have the property (8.6) where the integers  $d_i$  are simply chosen as  $d_{\eta(k)} := m_k, \forall k \in \mathbf{ex}$ .

Remark 8.7. For applications, it is useful to determine the exchange matrix  $\tilde{B}$  before the generators  $x_k$  have been rescaled to satisfy (6.13). This is possible because the rescaling does not change  $\tilde{B}$ , as we next note.

Assume R is a symmetric CGL extension satisfying all the hypotheses of Theorem 8.2 except (6.13). Let the elements  $y_k$ ,  $\overline{y}_k$ , the skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{r}$ , and the toric frame M be as in Section 8.1. Now suppose that we rescale the  $x_k$  according to Proposition 6.3, say with new generators  $x'_1, \ldots, x'_N$ , to make (6.13) hold. Build the toric frame and its matrix for the new setting as in Section 8.1.

Since the scalars  $\lambda_{kj}$  and  $\nu_{kj}$  do not change, the matrix  $\mathbf{r}$  does not change. The new versions of the  $\overline{y}_k$ , call them  $\overline{y}_k'$ , are scalar multiples of the old ones, and the new toric frame, call it M', satisfies  $M'(e_k) = \overline{y}_k'$  for all k. Hence, for any vector  $b \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ , the element M'(b) is a scalar multiple of M(b), and thus  $\chi_{M'(b)} = \chi_{M(b)}$ . Finally, the same elements  $h_k, h_k^* \in \mathcal{H}$  which enter into the symmetric CGL conditions for the original generators are used with respect to the new generators, which means that the scalars  $\lambda_k$  and  $\lambda_k^*$  do not change under the rescaling.

Thus, the conditions in Theorem 8.2 (a) which uniquely determine the columns of  $\widetilde{B} = \widetilde{B}_{\rm id}$  are the same before and after rescaling. Therefore  $\widetilde{B}$  does not change under the rescaling.

Remark 8.8. Theorem 8.2 raises several questions and problems.

- (a) For a symmetric quantum nilpotent algebra R, the elements of  $\Xi_N$  give rise to seeds for the quantum cluster algebras structure on R whose cluster variables are prime elements in some subalgebras of R. Do the remaining seeds of R have any similar ring-theoretic meaning?
- (b) In general Theorem 8.2 constructs quantum cluster algebras whose quantum tori are multiparameter in the sense of Chapter 2 rather than one-parameter in the sense of [3]. However, all examples of such multiparameter quantum cluster algebras that we are aware of come from 2-cocycle twists of one-parameter CGL extensions (e.g., quantum Schubert cell algebras). Are there any families of symmetric CGL extensions that are genuinely multiparameter, in the sense that they are not obtained from each other by 2-cocycle twists?

#### 8.3. Cluster variables

The next result gives an explicit formula for the cluster variables that appear in Theorem 8.2.

Proposition 8.9. Assume the setting of Theorem 8.2. Let  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  and  $k \in [1, N]$ .

$$\begin{split} \textit{If } \tau(k) \geq \tau(1), \; \textit{then } \overline{y}_{\tau,k} &= \overline{y}_{[p^m(\tau(k)),\tau(k)]}, \; \textit{where} \\ m &= \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid p^n(\tau(k)) \in \tau([1,k])\}. \end{split}$$
 
$$\textit{If } \tau(k) \leq \tau(1), \; \textit{then } \overline{y}_{\tau,k} &= \overline{y}_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}, \; \textit{where} \\ m &= \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid s^n(\tau(k)) \in \tau([1,k])\}. \end{split}$$

Here the predecessor and successor functions are computed with respect to the original CGL extension presentation (3.1) of R.

REMARK 8.10. Theorem 8.2 (d) and Proposition 8.9 imply that the quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}} = R$  coincides with the subalgebra of Fract(R) generated by the cluster variables in the (finite!) set of toric frames  $\{M_{\tau} \mid \tau \in \Gamma_N\}$ .

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 8.9. We prove the two cases of the proposition in parallel, by induction on k. If k=1, both cases are clear because  $\overline{y}_{\tau,1}=x_{\tau(1)}=\overline{y}_{[\tau(1),\tau(1)]}$ . Assume now that k>1. For the induction step, we will restrict to the second of the two cases, i.e., the case where  $\tau(k)<\tau(1)$ . The first case is similar; it is left to the reader.

By Theorem 5.3,  $\overline{y}_{\tau,k} = \xi \overline{y}_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}$  for some  $\xi \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , so all we need to show is that the leading terms of the two prime elements are equal. From the fact

that  $\tau([1,j])$  is an interval for all  $j \leq k$  and the assumption that  $\tau(k) \leq \tau(1)$  it follows that

$$\tau([1,k]) = [\tau(k),\tau(i)] \quad \text{for some} \quad i \in [1,k].$$
 Hence,  $\tau([1,k-1]) = \tau([1,k]) \setminus \{\tau(k)\} = [\tau(k)+1,\tau(i)] \text{ and thus}$  
$$R_{\tau,k} = R_{[\tau(k),\tau(i)]} \quad \text{and} \quad R_{\tau,k-1} = R_{[\tau(k)+1,\tau(i)]}.$$

All leading terms in what follows will be computed with respect to the standard CGL extension presentation of  $R_{[\tau(k),\tau(i)]}$  obtained by adjoining  $x_{\tau(k)}, x_{\tau(k)+1}, \ldots, x_{\tau(i)-1}, x_{\tau(i)}$  in this order. By Theorem 3.6 and Corollary 5.6 (b),

$$y_{\tau,k} = y_{\tau,p_{\tau}(k)} x_{\tau(k)} - d_{k-1}$$

for some  $d_{k-1} \in R_{\tau,k-1}$ , where  $p_{\tau}$  is the predecessor function for the level sets of  $\eta_{\tau} = \eta \tau : [1, N] \to \mathbb{Z}$ .

Suppose first that  $\tau(p_{\tau}(k)) \leq \tau(1)$ , and note that  $\tau([1, p_{\tau}(k)]) = [\tau(p_{\tau}(k)), \tau(i')]$  for some  $i' \in [1, p_{\tau}(k)]$ . By definition of  $p_{\tau}(k)$ , we have  $\eta_{\tau}(j) \neq \eta_{\tau}(k)$ ,  $\forall j \in [p_{\tau}(k) + 1, k - 1]$ , and so  $\tau(p_{\tau}(k)) = s(\tau(k))$ . Hence,

$$\max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid s^n(\tau(p_{\tau}(k))) \in \tau([1, p_{\tau}(k)])\} = m - 1.$$

The induction hypothesis thus implies that  $\overline{y}_{\tau,p_{\tau}(k)} = \overline{y}_{[s(\tau(k)),s^m(\tau(k))]}$ . On the other hand, if  $\tau(p_{\tau}(k)) \geq \tau(1)$ , we find that  $\tau(p_{\tau}(k)) = s^m(\tau(k))$ , and the induction hypothesis again implies  $\overline{y}_{\tau,p_{\tau}(k)} = \overline{y}_{[s(\tau(k)),s^m(\tau(k))]}$ .

Applying Eq. (6.11) for  $S_{\nu_{\tau}}$  and  $S_{\nu}$  gives

where  $e^{\tau}_{[p^m_{\tau}(k),p^l_{\tau}(k)]} = e_{p^m_{\tau}(k)} + e_{p^{m-1}_{\tau}(k)} + \cdots + e_{p^l_{\tau}(k)}$  for  $m \geq l \geq 0$ . This completes the proof of the proposition.

COROLLARY 8.11. Assume the setting of Theorem 8.2. The cluster variables of the seeds  $(M_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  for  $\tau$  in  $\Xi_N$  or in  $\Gamma_N$  are exactly the homogeneous prime elements  $\overline{y}_{[i,j]}$ . More precisely,

$$\{M_{\tau}(e_k) \mid \tau \in \Xi_N, \ k \in [1, N]\} = \{M_{\tau}(e_k) \mid \tau \in \Gamma_N, \ k \in [1, N]\}$$
$$= \{\overline{y}_{[i,j]} \mid 1 \le i \le j \le N, \ \eta(i) = \eta(j)\}.$$

PROOF. The second of the displayed sets is contained in the first a priori, and the first is contained in the third by Proposition 8.9 and the definition of the  $M_{\tau}$ . It remains to show that the third set is contained in the second. Thus, let  $1 \leq i \leq j \leq N$  with  $\eta(i) = \eta(j)$ . Then  $i = p^m(j)$  where

$$m = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \mid p^n(j) \in [i, j]\}.$$

Set k' := j - i + 1, and choose  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$  as follows:

$$\tau = \begin{cases} id = \tau_{1,1} & (if \ i = 1) \\ \tau_{i-1,j} = [i, \dots, j, i-1, j+1, \dots, N, i-1, \dots, 1] & (if \ i > 1). \end{cases}$$

Then 
$$\tau(1) = i \le j = \tau(k')$$
 and  $\tau([1, k']) = [i, j]$ . Consequently,  

$$m = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} \mid p^n(\tau(k')) \in \tau([1, k'])\},$$

and Proposition 8.9 shows that

$$\overline{y}_{\tau,k'} = \overline{y}_{[p^m(\tau(k')),\tau(k')]} = \overline{y}_{[i,j]}.$$
Therefore  $\overline{y}_{[i,j]} = \overline{y}_{\tau,(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}(k)} = M_{\tau}(e_k)$  where  $k := \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k')$ .

EXAMPLE 8.12. Let  $R = \mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K}))$ , assume there exists  $\sqrt{q} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , and let R have the quantum cluster algebra structure coming from Theorem 8.2 as in Example 8.4. The cluster variables of the seeds  $(M_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  in Theorem 8.2 are exactly the solid quantum minors within  $[1, m] \times [1, n]$ . To see this, first recall from Example 4.7 that  $\nu_{ij} = 1$  for all  $i, j \in [1, N]$  with  $\eta(i) = \eta(j)$ . Consequently, (6.16) yields  $\overline{y}_{[i,s^l(i)]} = y_{[i,s^l(i)]}$  for all  $i \in [1, N]$  and  $l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  with  $s^l(i) \neq +\infty$ . These elements, by Corollary 8.11, are exactly the cluster variables  $M_{\tau}(e_k)$  for  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  and  $k \in [1, N]$ . On the other hand, each  $y_{[i,s^l(i)]}$  is a solid quantum minor by Example 5.2. Conversely, for any  $l \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  and  $r, r + l \in [1, m]$ ,  $c, c + l \in [1, n]$ , we have

$$\Delta_{[r,r+l],[c,c+l]} = y_{[(r-1)n+c,s^l((r-1)n+c)]}.$$

## 8.4. Auxiliary results

In this section we establish two results that will be needed for the proof of Theorem 8.2. The first one uses Theorem 6.6 and Proposition 8.9 to construct mutations between pairs of the toric frames  $M_{\tau}$  for  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . The corresponding mutations of quantum seeds (Theorem 8.2 (c)) are constructed in Section 8.6–8.7.

For 
$$g = \sum_{i} g_{i} e_{j} \in \mathbb{Z}^{N}$$
 set

$$supp(g) := \{ j \in [1, N] \mid g_j \neq 0 \}.$$

PROPOSITION 8.13. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $\nu_{kj} = \sqrt{\lambda_{kj}} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  for  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$  such that (4.23) is satisfied. Assume that the generators of R are rescaled so that the condition (6.13) is satisfied.

Let  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  be such that

$$\tau' = (\tau(k), \tau(k+1))\tau = \tau(k, k+1)$$

for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$  such that  $\tau(k) < \tau(k+1)$ .

- (a) If  $\eta(\tau(k)) \neq \eta(\tau(k+1))$ , then  $M_{\tau'} = M_{\tau}$ .
- (b) Let  $\eta(\tau(k)) = \eta(\tau(k+1))$ . Set  $k_{\bullet} := \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k)$ . Then  $k_{\bullet} = (\tau')_{\bullet}\tau'(k)$  and

(8.8) 
$$M_{\tau'}(e_j) = \begin{cases} M_{\tau}(e_j), & \text{if } j \neq k_{\bullet} \\ M_{\tau}(e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - e_{k_{\bullet}}) + M_{\tau}(g - e_{k_{\bullet}}), & \text{if } j = k_{\bullet} \end{cases}$$

for some  $g \in \mathbb{Z}^N_{\geq 0}$  such that  $\operatorname{supp}(g) \cap \eta^{-1}\eta(k_{\bullet}) = \emptyset$  and  $|\operatorname{supp}(g) \cap \eta^{-1}(a)| \leq 1$  for all  $a \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Furthermore, the vector  $e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  satisfies the identities

(8.9) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g, e_{j}) = 1, \ \forall j \neq k_{\bullet},$$

(8.10) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(e_{n(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g, e_{k_{\bullet}})^{2} = \lambda_{k_{\bullet}}^{*},$$

and

(8.11) 
$$\chi_{M_{\tau}(e_{v(k\bullet)} + e_{s(k\bullet)} - g)} = 1.$$

Note that the condition  $\tau(k) < \tau(k+1)$  is not essential since, if  $\tau(k) > \tau(k+1)$  and all other conditions are satisfied, then one can interchange the roles of  $\tau$  and  $\tau'$ .

PROOF. Part (a) follows from Theorem 4.2 (a) applied to the CGL extension presentation (8.1) of R associated to  $\tau$ .

(b) Since  $\tau([1,j])$  is an interval for all  $j \leq k+1$  and  $\tau(k) < \tau(k+1)$ , we have  $\tau'([1,k+1]) = \tau([1,k+1]) = [\tau(i),\tau(k+1)]$  and  $\tau([1,k]) = [\tau(i),\tau(k+1)-1]$  for some  $i \in [1,k]$ . On the other hand, the set

$$\tau'([1,k]) = \tau'([1,k+1]) \setminus \{\tau'(k+1)\} = \tau([1,k+1]) \setminus \{\tau(k)\}$$

must be also an interval, so  $\tau(k) = \tau(i)$  and i = k. Therefore,

(8.12) 
$$\tau'([1, k+1]) = \tau([1, k+1]) = [\tau(k), \tau(k+1)],$$
  
 $\tau([1, k]) = [\tau(k), \tau(k+1) - 1], \text{ and } \tau'([1, k]) = [\tau(k) + 1, \tau(k+1)].$ 

This implies that

$$\tau(k+1) = s^m(\tau(k))$$
 for some  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ 

and

$$(8.13) \eta^{-1}(\eta \tau(k)) \cap \tau([1, k+1]) = \{\tau(k), s(\tau(k)), \dots, \tau(k+1) = s^m(\tau(k))\}.$$

From the last identity and the fact that  $\tau(j) = \tau'(j)$  for  $j \neq k, k+1$  we infer

$$\tau^{-1}\eta^{-1}(\eta\tau(k)) = (\tau')^{-1}\eta^{-1}(\eta\tau(k)).$$

By the definition of the permutations  $\tau_{\bullet}$  and  $(\tau')_{\bullet}$ ,

$$k_{\bullet} = \tau_{\bullet} \tau(k) = (\tau')_{\bullet} \tau'(k) = s^{m-1}(\tau(k)).$$

From Theorem 4.8 (b) we have  $\widehat{M}_{\tau'}(e_l) = \widehat{M}_{\tau}(e_l)$  for  $l \neq k$ . Eq. (8.8) for  $j \neq k_{\bullet}$  follows from this.

The identities in (8.12) and Proposition 8.9 give

Recall the definition of the toric frames  $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$  from Section 6.3. We will construct an isomorphism  $\dot{w}$  from  $\mathbb{Z}^{k+1}$  to  $\mathbb{Z}e_{\tau(k)}+\cdots+\mathbb{Z}e_{s^m(\tau(k))}$  such that the frames  $M_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}\dot{w}$  and  $\widehat{M}_{\tau}$  agree on suitable  $e_j$ .

Recall the definition of the set  $P_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}$  from (5.20), set

$$\begin{split} A &:= \eta(P_{[\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]}) = \eta(\tau(1, k+1]) \setminus \{\eta(\tau(k))\} \\ Q &:= \{j \in [1, k-1] \mid \eta(\tau(j)) \neq \eta(\tau(l)), \ \forall l \in [j+1, k+1]\}, \end{split}$$

and note that  $\eta\tau$  restricts to a bijection of Q onto A. Thus,

$$(8.15) |Q| = |A| = |P_{[\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]}|.$$

The definition of Q also ensures that

$$\{t \in [\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))] \mid \eta(t) = \eta(\tau(j))\} \subseteq \tau([1, j]), \ \forall j \in Q.$$

If  $j \in Q$  and  $\tau(j) \ge \tau(1)$ , then  $\tau([1,j]) = [\tau(i_j), \tau(j)]$  for some  $i_j \in [1,j]$ , and we observe that  $\tau(j) \in P_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}$ . Moreover, the integer  $m_j$  corresponding to j in Proposition 8.9 equals  $O_{-}^{\tau(k)+1}(\tau(j))$ , and hence we obtain

$$(8.17) \ \overline{y}_{\tau,j} = \overline{y}_{[p^{m_j}(\tau(j)),\tau(j)]} = M_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}(e_{\tau(j)}), \ \forall j \in Q \text{ with } \tau(j) \ge \tau(1).$$

On the other hand, if  $\tau(j) < \tau(1)$ , then  $\tau([1,j]) = [\tau(j),\tau(i_j)]$  for some  $i_j \in [1,j-1]$ . Let  $m_j$  denote the integer corresponding to j in Proposition 8.9, and observe that  $s^{m_j}(\tau(j)) = \tau(j^-) \in P_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}$  for some  $j^- \in [1,j]$ . Moreover,  $m_j = O_-^{\tau(k)+1}(\tau(j^-))$ , and so

(8.18) 
$$\overline{y}_{\tau,j} = \overline{y}_{[p^{m_j}(\tau(j^-),\tau(j^-)]} = M_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}(e_{\tau(j^-)}),$$
  $\forall j \in Q \text{ with } \tau(j) < \tau(1).$ 

In case m > 1, we set

$$t := \max(\tau^{-1}\{s(\tau(k)), \dots, s^{m-1}(\tau(k))\}) = \max\{j \in [1, k-1] \mid \eta(\tau(j)) = \eta(\tau(k))\}$$
 (see (8.13)). Then either  $\tau(t) = s^{m-1}(\tau(k))$  or  $\tau(t) = s(\tau(k))$ , and Proposition 8.9 yields

$$(8.19) \overline{y}_{\tau,t} = \overline{y}_{[s(\tau(k)),s^{m-1}(\tau(k))]} = M_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}(e_{s^{m-1}(\tau(k))}), \text{if } m > 1.$$

Now choose a bijection  $w: [1, k+1] \to [\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]$  such that

$$w(k+1) = s^{m}(\tau(k))$$

$$w(k) = \tau(k)$$

$$w(t) = s^{m-1}(\tau(k)), \text{ if } m > 1$$

$$w(j) = \tau(j), \forall j \in Q \text{ with } \tau(j) \ge \tau(1)$$

$$w(j) = \tau(j^{-}), \forall j \in Q \text{ with } \tau(j) < \tau(1),$$

and let  $\dot{w}$  denote the isomorphism  $\mathbb{Z}^{k+1} \to \mathbb{Z}e_{\tau(k)} + \cdots + \mathbb{Z}e_{s^m(\tau(k))}$  such that  $\dot{w}(e_j) = e_{w(j)}$  for  $j \in [1, k+1]$ . In particular,  $\eta w(j) = \eta(\tau(j)), \forall j \in Q$ , so  $\eta w|_Q$  is injective. By construction,  $w(Q) \subseteq P_{[\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]}$ , and so we conclude from (8.15) that

(8.20) 
$$w|_Q: Q \longrightarrow P_{[\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]}$$
 is a bijection.

Combining Eqs. (8.14) and (8.17)–(8.19) with the definition of w, we see that

$$(8.21) \widehat{M}_{\tau}(e_j) = \overline{y}_{\tau,j} = M_{[\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]} \dot{w}(e_j), \begin{cases} \forall j \in Q \cup \{t, k, k+1\} & (m>1) \\ \forall j \in Q \cup \{k, k+1\} & (m=1). \end{cases}$$

Comparing the matrices of the toric frames  $\widehat{M}_{\tau}|_{\mathbb{Z}^{k+1}}$  and  $M_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}\dot{w}$  (recall (4.16), (6.17), and (2.11)), we find that

$$(8.22) \quad \left(\mathbf{r}(\widehat{M}_{\tau}|_{\mathbb{Z}^{k+1}})\right)_{lj} = \left(\left(\mathbf{r}_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}\right)_{\dot{w}}\right)_{lj},$$

$$\begin{cases} \forall l,j \in Q \cup \{t,k,k+1\} & (m>1) \\ \forall l,j \in Q \cup \{k,k+1\} & (m=1). \end{cases}$$

The next step is to apply Theorem 6.6. We do the case m>1 and leave the case m=1 to the reader. (In the latter case,  $p(k_{\bullet})=-\infty$  and  $e_{p(k_{\bullet})}=0$ .) Observe that (8.21) and (8.22) together imply that

$$(8.23) \widehat{M}_{\tau}(f) = M_{[\tau(k), s^m(\tau(k))]} \dot{w}(f), \quad \forall f \in \mathbb{Z}^N \text{ with } \operatorname{supp}(f) \subseteq Q \cup \{t, k, k+1\}.$$

Thus, taking account of (8.14) and (8.20), Theorem 6.6 implies that

$$\overline{y}_{\tau',k} = \widehat{M}_{\tau}(e_t + e_{k+1} - e_k) + \widehat{M}_{\tau}(g' - e_k),$$

where  $g' \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}e_1 + \cdots + \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}e_{k-1}$  is such that  $\operatorname{supp}(g') \subseteq Q$ . By the definition of  $\tau_{\bullet}$  and Eq. (8.13),

$$\tau_{\bullet}\tau(t) = p(k_{\bullet}) \text{ and } \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k+1) = s(k_{\bullet}).$$

Therefore,

$$M_{\tau'}(e_{k_{\bullet}}) = \widehat{M}_{\tau'}(e_k) = \overline{y}_{\tau',k} = M_{\tau}(e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - e_{k_{\bullet}}) + M_{\tau}(\tau_{\bullet}\tau(g') - e_{k_{\bullet}}),$$
 which implies the validity of (8.8) for  $j = k_{\bullet}$ .

Finally, the identities (8.9)–(8.10) follow from Theorem 4.9, Eq. (8.23) and the fact that  $R_{\tau,k+1} = R_{[\tau(k),s^m(\tau(k))]}$ , see (8.12). We note that  $\eta(k_{\bullet}) = \eta(\tau(k))$  and  $s(\tau(k)) \neq +\infty$ ,  $s(k_{\bullet}) \neq +\infty$ , which follow from the definition of  $\tau_{\bullet}$  and Eq. (8.13). Because of this and Proposition 5.8,  $\chi_{x_{\tau(k)}}(h_{\tau(k)}^*) = \lambda_{\tau(k)}^* = \lambda_{k_{\bullet}}^*$ . The identity (8.11) follows from the fact that  $\overline{y}_{\tau,j}$  and  $\overline{y}_{\tau',j}$  are  $\mathcal{H}$ -eigenvectors for all  $j \in [1,N]$  and Eq. (8.8).

The next lemma proves uniqueness of integral vectors satisfying bilinear identities of the form (8.9)–(8.10) from strong  $\mathcal{H}$ -rationality of CGL extensions.

LEMMA 8.14. Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N and  $(\nu_{kj}) \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  is a multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix with  $\nu_{kj}^2 = \lambda_{kj}$ ,  $\forall j, k \in [1, N]$ . Then for all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ ,  $\theta \in X(\mathcal{H})$ , and  $\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_N \in \mathbb{K}^*$ , there exists at most one vector  $b \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  such that  $\chi_{M_{\tau}(b)} = \theta$  and  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b, e_j)^2 = \xi_j$ ,  $\forall j \in [1, N]$ .

PROOF. Let  $b_1, b_2 \in \mathbb{Z}^N$  be such that  $\chi_{M_{\tau}(b_1)} = \chi_{M_{\tau}}(b_2) = \theta$  and  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_1, e_j)^2 = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_2, e_j)^2 = \xi_j, \ \forall j \in [1, N]$ . Then  $M_{\tau}(b_1)M_{\tau}(b_2)^{-1}$  commutes with  $M_{\tau}(e_j)$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$ . This implies that  $M_{\tau}(b_1)M_{\tau}(b_2)^{-1}$  belongs to the center of Fract(R), because by Proposition 3.11 Fract(R) is generated (as a division algebra) by  $M_{\tau}(e_1)^{\pm 1}, \ldots, M_{\tau}(e_N)^{\pm 1}$ . Furthermore,

$$\chi_{M_{\tau}(b_1)M_{\tau}(b_2)^{-1}} = 1.$$

By the strong  $\mathcal{H}$ -rationality of the 0 ideal of a CGL extension [4, Theorem II.6.4],

$$Z(\operatorname{Fract}(R))^{\mathcal{H}} = \mathbb{K},$$

where Z(.) stands for the center of an algebra and  $(.)^{\mathcal{H}}$  for the subalgebra fixed by  $\mathcal{H}$ . Hence,  $M_{\tau}(b_1)M_{\tau}(b_2)^{-1} \in \mathbb{K}$ , which is only possible if  $b_1 = b_2$ .

## 8.5. An overview of the proof of Theorem 8.2

In this section we give a summary of the strategy of our proof of Theorem 8.2. In Section 8.1 we constructed quantum frames  $M_{\tau}: \mathbb{Z}^N \to \operatorname{Fract}(R)$  associated to the elements of the set  $\Xi_N$ . In order to extend them to quantum seeds of  $\operatorname{Fract}(R)$ , one needs to construct a compatible matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau} \in M_{N \times |\mathbf{ex}|}(\mathbb{Z})$  for each of them. This will be first done for the subset  $\Gamma_N$  of  $\Xi_N$  in an iterative fashion with respect to the linear ordering (5.7). If  $\tau$  and  $\tau'$  are two consecutive elements of  $\Gamma_N$  in that linear ordering, then  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for some  $k \in [1, N]$  such that  $\tau(k) < \tau(k+1)$ . If  $\eta(\tau(k)) \neq \eta(\tau(k+1))$  then  $M_{\tau'} = M_{\tau}$  by Proposition 8.13 (a) and nothing happens at that step. If  $\eta(\tau(k)) = \eta(\tau(k+1))$ , then we use Proposition 8.13 (b) to construct  $b_{\tau}^{\mathbf{k}_{\bullet}}$  and  $b_{\tau'}^{\mathbf{k}_{\bullet}}$  where  $k_{\bullet} := (\tau_{\bullet}\tau)(k)$ . Up to  $\pm$  sign these vectors are equal to  $e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g$ , where  $g \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N$  is the vector from Proposition 8.13 (b). Then we use "reverse" mutation to construct  $b_{\sigma}^{\mathbf{k}_{\bullet}}$  for  $\sigma \in \Gamma_N$ ,  $\sigma \prec \tau$  in the linear order (5.7). Effectively this amounts to starting with a quantum cluster algebra

in which all variables are frozen and then recursively adding more exchangeable variables.

There are two things that could go wrong with this. Firstly, the reverse mutations from different stages might not be synchronized. Secondly, there are many pairs of consecutive elements  $\tau, \tau'$  for which  $k_{\bullet}$  is the same. So we need to prove that  $b_{\sigma}^{k_{\bullet}}$  is not overdetermined. We use strong rationality of CGL extensions to handle both via Lemma 8.14. This part of the proof (of parts (a) and (b) of Theorem 8.2) is carried out in Section 8.6.

Once  $\widetilde{B}_{id}$  is (fully) constructed then the  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  are constructed inductively by applying Proposition 8.13 and using the sequences of elements of  $\Xi_N$  from Corollary 5.6 (a). At each step Lemma 8.14 is applied to match columns of mutation matrices. This proves parts (a) and (b) of Theorem 8.2. Part (c) of the theorem is obtained in a somewhat similar manner from Proposition 8.13. This is done in Section 8.7.

The last two parts (d)–(e) of Theorem 8.2 are proved in Section 8.9. For each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  we denote by  $E_\tau$  the multiplicative subset of R generated by  $\mathbb{K}^*$  and  $M_\tau(e_j)$  for  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ . An application of Section 7.1 gives that it is an Ore subset of R. The idea of the proof of Theorem 8.2 (d) is to obtain the following chain of embeddings

$$R\subseteq \mathcal{A}(M,\widetilde{B},\varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}\subseteq \mathcal{U}(M,\widetilde{B},\varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}\subseteq \bigcap_{\tau\in\Gamma_{N}}R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]=R,$$

which clearly implies the desired result. The first inclusion follows from the fact that each generator  $x_j$  of R is a cluster variable for the toric frame  $M_{\tau}$  associated to some  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ . The hardest is the last equality. It is derived from Theorem 7.4 by using that the consecutive toric frames associated to the sequence of elements (5.7) are obtained from each other by one-step mutations and each  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$  gets mutated at least one time along the way. Part (e) of Theorem 8.2 is proved in a similar fashion.

Both parts (d) and (e) follow from results about intersections of localizations of symmetric CGL extensions. These intersection results, which do not require any rescaling of variables, are proved in Section 8.8.

## 8.6. Recursive construction of quantum seeds for $\tau \in \Gamma_N$

Recall the linear ordering (5.7) on  $\Gamma_N \subset \Xi_N$ . We start by constructing a chain of subsets  $\mathbf{ex}_{\tau} \subseteq \mathbf{ex}$  indexed by the elements of  $\Gamma_N$  such that

$$\mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\mathrm{id}} = \varnothing, \quad \mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{w_{\circ}} = \mathbf{e}\mathbf{x} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\sigma} \subseteq \mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\tau}, \ \forall \sigma, \tau \in \Gamma_{N}, \ \sigma \prec \tau.$$

This is constructed inductively by starting with  $\mathbf{ex}_{\mathrm{id}} = \varnothing$ . If  $\tau \prec \tau'$  are two consecutive elements in the linear ordering, then for some  $1 \leq i < j \leq N$ ,

$$\tau = \tau_{i,j-1}$$
 and  $\tau' = \tau_{i,j}$ 

(recall (5.6) and the equalities in (5.7)). Thus,

$$\tau' = (ij)\tau = \tau(j-i, j-i+1).$$

Assuming that  $\mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\tau}$  has been constructed, we define

$$\mathbf{ex}_{\tau'} := \begin{cases} \mathbf{ex}_{\tau} \cup \{p(j)\}, & \text{if } p(i) = -\infty, \ \eta(i) = \eta(j) \\ \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

It is clear that this process ends with  $\mathbf{ex}_{w_0} = \mathbf{ex}$ .

For a subset  $X \subseteq \mathbf{ex}$ , by an  $N \times X$  matrix we will mean a matrix of size  $N \times |X|$  whose columns are indexed by the set X. The set of such matrices with integral entries will be denoted by  $M_{N \times X}(\mathbb{Z})$ . (Recall from Section 2.3 that the columns of all of our  $N \times |\mathbf{ex}|$  matrices are indexed by  $\mathbf{ex} \subset [1, N]$ .) The following lemma provides an inductive procedure for establishing Theorem 8.2 (a), (b) for  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ .

LEMMA 8.15. Assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of length N satisfying (8.6) and  $\{\nu_{kj} \mid 1 \leq j < k \leq N\} \subset \mathbb{K}^*$  is a set of square roots of  $\lambda_{kj}$  which satisfies (4.23). Assume also that the generators of R are rescaled so that the condition (6.13) is satisfied.

Let  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ . For all  $\sigma \in \Gamma_N$ ,  $\sigma \leq \tau$ , there exists a unique matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}}(\mathbb{Z})$  whose columns  $b_{\sigma,\tau}^l \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ ,  $l \in \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}$  satisfy

(8.24) 
$$\chi_{M_{\sigma}(b_{\sigma,\tau}^{l})} = 1, \qquad \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\sigma}}(b_{\sigma,\tau}^{l}, e_{j}) = 1, \quad \forall j \in [1, N], \ j \neq l$$
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\sigma}}(b_{\sigma,\tau}^{l}, e_{l})^{2} = \lambda_{l}^{*}$$

for all  $l \in \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}$ . The principal part of the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau}$  is skew-symmetrizable via the integers  $\{d_{\eta(k)} \mid k \in \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}\}$ .

PROOF. The uniqueness statement follows at once from Lemma 8.14. If a matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau}$  with such properties exists, then its principal part is skew-symmetrizable by Lemma 2.4 and the condition (8.6), since the conditions (8.24) imply that  $(\mathbf{r}_{\sigma}, \widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau})$  is a compatible pair.

What remains to be proved is the existence statement in the lemma. It trivially holds for  $\tau = id$  since  $ex_{id} = \emptyset$ .

Let  $\tau \prec \tau'$  be two consecutive elements of  $\Gamma_N$  in the linear ordering (5.7). Assuming that the existence statement in the lemma holds for  $\tau$ , we will show that it holds for  $\tau'$ . The lemma will then follow by induction.

From our inductive assumption,  $(\mathbf{r}_{\tau}, B_{\tau,\tau})$  is a compatible pair, and consequently  $(M_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau})$  is a quantum seed.

As noted above, for some  $1 \le i < j \le N$  we have  $\tau = \tau_{i,j-1}$  and  $\tau' = \tau_{i,j}$ . In particular,  $\tau' = (ij)\tau = \tau(j-i,j-i+1)$  and  $\tau(j-i) = i < j = \tau(j-i+1)$ , so Proposition 8.13 is applicable to the pair  $(\tau,\tau')$ , with k := j-i.

If  $\eta(i) \neq \eta(j)$ , then  $\mathbf{ex}_{\tau'} = \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}$  and  $M_{\tau'} = M_{\tau}$  (by Proposition 8.13 (a)). So,  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}} = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}$ . These identities imply that the following matrices have the properties (8.24) for the element  $\tau' \in \Gamma_N$ :  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'} := \widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau}$  for  $\sigma \leq \tau$  and  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau',\tau'} := \widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau}$ .

Next, we consider the case  $\eta(i) = \eta(j)$ . This implies that  $j = s^m(i)$  for some  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . This fact and the definition of  $\tau_{\bullet}$  give that the element  $\tau_{\bullet}\tau(j-i)$  equals the m-th element of  $\eta^{-1}(\eta(i))$  when the elements in the preimage are ordered from least to greatest. Therefore this element is explicitly given by

(8.25) 
$$\tau_{\bullet}\tau(j-i) = s^{m-1}p^{O_{-}(i)}(i).$$

Now set

$$k_{\bullet} := \tau_{\bullet} \tau(j-i)$$

as in Proposition 8.13 (b). There are two subcases: (1)  $p(i) \neq -\infty$  and (2)  $p(i) = -\infty$ .

Subcase (1). In this situation  $\mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\tau'} = \mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\tau}$ , so we do not need to generate an "extra column" for each matrix. Set  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'} := \widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau}$  for  $\sigma \in \Gamma_N$ ,  $\sigma \leq \tau$ . Eq. (8.24) for the pairs  $(\sigma, \tau')$  with  $\sigma \leq \tau$  follows from the equality  $\mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\tau'} = \mathbf{e}\mathbf{x}_{\tau}$ .

Next we deal with the pair  $(\sigma = \tau', \tau')$ . Applying the inductive assumption (8.24) for  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau}$  and Proposition 8.13 (b) shows that the vector  $g \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N$  has the properties

$$\chi_{M_{\tau}(b_{\tau,\tau}^{k_{\bullet}})} = \chi_{M_{\tau}(e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g)}$$

and

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_{\tau,\tau}^{k_{\bullet}}, e_t)^2 = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g, e_t)^2, \quad \forall t \in [1, N].$$

Lemma 8.14 implies that  $e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g = b_{\tau,\tau}^{k_{\bullet}}$ . It follows from this, Corollary 2.11 (a), and Eq. (8.8) that  $\mu_{k_{\bullet}}(M_{\tau})(e_l) = M_{\tau'}(e_l)$  for all  $l \in [1, N]$ . Consequently,

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}}(e_t, e_l)^2 M_{\tau'}(e_l) M_{\tau'}(e_t) = M_{\tau'}(e_t) M_{\tau'}(e_l) = \Omega_{\mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\mathbf{r}_{\tau})}(e_t, e_l)^2 M_{\tau'}(e_l) M_{\tau'}(e_t)$$

for all  $t, l \in [1, N]$ , so  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}}(e_t, e_l)^2 = \Omega_{\mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\mathbf{r}_{\tau})}(e_t, e_l)^2$ , for all  $j, l \in [1, N]$ . This is an equality in the subgroup of  $\mathbb{K}^*$  generated by  $\{\nu_{lt} \mid 1 \leq t < l \leq N\}$  and the condition (4.23) implies that

(8.26) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(e_t, e_l) = \Omega_{\mu_{k\bullet}(\mathbf{r}_{\tau})}(e_t, e_l), \quad \forall t, l \in [1, N].$$

Therefore  $\mathbf{r}_{\tau'} = \mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\mathbf{r}_{\tau})$  and  $M_{\tau'} = \mu_{k_{\bullet}}(M_{\tau})$ . We set  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau',\tau'} := \mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau})$ . Lemma 2.13 implies that the columns of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau',\tau'}$  have the property  $\chi_{M_{\tau'}(b^l_{\tau',\tau'})} = 1$  for all  $l \in \mathbf{ex}_{\tau} = \mathbf{ex}_{\tau'}$ . Proposition 2.6 (b) implies that  $(\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau',\tau'})$  is a compatible pair and

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}}(b^l_{\tau',\tau'},e_t) = 1, \ \forall t \in [1,N], \ t \neq l \quad \text{and} \quad \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}}(b^l_{\tau',\tau'},e_l)^2 = \lambda^*_l$$

for all  $l \in \mathbf{ex}_{\tau'}$ , which completes the proof of the inductive step of the lemma in this subcase.

Subcase (2). In this case,  $\mathbf{ex}_{\tau'} = \mathbf{ex}_{\tau} \sqcup \{k_{\bullet}\}$  and  $k_{\bullet} = s^{m-1}(i) = p(j)$ . Define the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau'}$  by

$$b_{\tau,\tau'}^{l} = \begin{cases} b_{\tau,\tau}^{l}, & \text{if } l \neq k_{\bullet} \\ e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g, & \text{if } l = k_{\bullet}, \end{cases}$$

where  $g \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N$  is the vector from Proposition 8.13 (b). Applying the assumption (8.24) for  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau}$  and Proposition 8.13 (b), we obtain that the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau'}$  has the properties (8.24). We set  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau',\tau'} := \mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\widetilde{B}_{\tau,\tau'})$ . As in subcase (1), using Lemma 2.13 and Proposition 2.6 (b), one derives that  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau',\tau'}$  satisfies the properties (8.24).

We are left with constructing  $B_{\sigma,\tau'} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}_{\tau'}}(\mathbb{Z})$  for  $\sigma \in \Gamma_N$ ,  $\sigma \prec \tau$ . We do this by a downward induction on the linear ordering (5.7) in a fashion that is similar to the proof of the lemma in the subcase (1). Assume that  $\sigma \prec \sigma'$  is a pair of consecutive elements of  $\Gamma_N$  such that  $\sigma' \preceq \tau$ . As in the beginning of the section, we have that for some  $1 \leq i^{\vee} < j^{\vee} \leq N$ ,

$$\sigma = \tau_{i^{\vee}, j^{\vee} - 1}$$
 and  $\sigma' = \tau_{i^{\vee}, j^{\vee}}$ ,

so

$$\tau' = (i^{\vee}j^{\vee})\tau = \tau(j^{\vee} - i^{\vee}, j^{\vee} - i^{\vee} + 1).$$

Assume that there exists a matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma',\tau'} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}_{\tau'}}(\mathbb{Z})$  that satisfies (8.24). We define the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}_{\tau'}}(\mathbb{Z})$  by

$$\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'} := \begin{cases} \widetilde{B}_{\sigma',\tau'}, & \text{if } \eta(i^{\vee}) \neq \eta(j^{\vee}) \\ \mu_{k_{\bullet}^{\vee}}(\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'}), & \text{if } \eta(i^{\vee}) = \eta(j^{\vee}), \end{cases}$$

where

$$k_{\bullet}^{\vee} := \sigma_{\bullet} \sigma(j^{\vee} - i^{\vee}).$$

Analogously to the proof of the lemma in the subcase (1), using Propositions 2.6 (b) and 8.13 and Lemmas 2.13 and 8.14, one proves that the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'}$  has the properties (8.24). This completes the proof of the lemma.

REMARK 8.16. It follows from Lemma 8.14 that the matrices  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau}$  in Lemma 8.15 have the following restriction property:

For all triples  $\sigma \leq \tau \prec \tau'$  of elements of  $\Gamma_N$ ,

$$b_{\sigma,\tau}^l = b_{\sigma,\tau'}^l, \ \forall l \in \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}.$$

In other words,  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau}$  is obtained from  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\tau'}$  by removing all columns indexed by the set  $\mathbf{ex}_{\tau'} \setminus \mathbf{ex}_{\tau}$ .

This justifies that Lemma 8.15 gradually enlarges a matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,\sigma} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}_{\sigma}}(\mathbb{Z})$  to a matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma,w_0} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}_{\sigma}}(\mathbb{Z})$ , for all  $\sigma \in \Gamma_N$ . In the case of  $\sigma = \mathrm{id}$ , we start with an empty matrix  $(\mathbf{ex}_{\mathrm{id}} = \emptyset)$  and obtain a matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\mathrm{id},w_0} \in M_{N \times \mathbf{ex}}(\mathbb{Z})$  which will be the needed mutation matrix for the initial toric frame  $M_{\mathrm{id}}$ .

PROOF OF THEOREM 8.2 (a), (b) FOR  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ . Change  $\tau$  to  $\sigma$  in these statements. These parts of the theorem for the elements of  $\Gamma_N$  follow from Lemma 8.15 applied to  $(\sigma, \tau) = (\sigma, w_\circ)$ . For all  $\sigma \in \Gamma_N$  we set  $\widetilde{B}_{\sigma} := \widetilde{B}_{\sigma, w_\circ}$  and use that  $\mathbf{ex}_{w_\circ} = \mathbf{ex}$ .

## 8.7. Proofs of parts (a), (b) and (c) of Theorem 8.2

Next we establish Theorem 8.2 (a)–(b) in full generality. This will be done by using the result of Section 8.6 for  $\tau=\mathrm{id}$  and iteratively applying the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 8.17. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N satisfying (8.6) and  $\{\nu_{kj} \mid 1 \leq j < k \leq N\} \subset \mathbb{K}^*$  a set of square roots of  $\lambda_{kj}$  which satisfies (4.23). Assume also that the generators of R are rescaled so that the condition (6.13) is satisfied. Let  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  be such that

$$\tau' = (\tau(k), \tau(k+1))\tau = \tau(k, k+1)$$

for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$  and  $\tau'(k) < \tau'(k+1)$ ,  $\eta(\tau(k)) = \eta(\tau(k+1))$ . Set  $k_{\bullet} := \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k)$ .

Assume that there exists an  $N \times |\mathbf{ex}|$  matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  with integral entries whose columns  $b_{\tau}^{l} \in \mathbb{Z}^{N}$ ,  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$  satisfy

(8.27) 
$$\chi_{M_{\tau}(b_{\tau}^{l})} = 1, \qquad \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_{\tau}^{l}, e_{j}) = 1, \quad \forall j \in [1, N], \ j \neq l$$
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_{\tau}^{l}, e_{j})^{2} = \lambda_{i}^{*}$$

for all  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Then its principal part is skew-symmetrizable and the columns  $b_{\tau'}^j \in \mathbb{Z}^N$ ,  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$  of the matrix  $\mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\widetilde{B_{\tau}})$  satisfy

(8.28) 
$$\chi_{M_{\tau'}(b_{\tau'}^l)} = 1, \qquad \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}}(b_{\tau'}^l, e_j) = 1, \quad \forall j \in [1, N], \ j \neq l$$
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}}(b_{\tau'}^l, e_l)^2 = \lambda_l^*$$

for all  $l \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Furthermore,

$$\mathbf{r}_{\tau'} = \mu_k(\mathbf{r}_{\tau})$$

and

(8.30) 
$$b_{\tau}^{k_{\bullet}} = -b_{\tau'}^{k_{\bullet}} = e_{p(k_{\bullet})} + e_{s(k_{\bullet})} - g,$$

where  $g \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^N$  is the vector from Proposition 8.13.

The conditions (8.27)–(8.28) are stronger than saying that the pairs  $(\mathbf{r}_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  and  $(\mathbf{r}_{\tau'}, \mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\widetilde{B}_{\tau}))$  are compatible. The point is to recursively establish a stronger condition which matches the setting of Lemma 8.14 in order to use the uniqueness conclusion of the lemma.

Remark 8.18. The statements of Lemma 8.15 and Proposition 8.17 have many similarities and their proofs use similar ideas. However, we note that there is a principal difference between the two results. In the former case we have no mutation matrices to start with and we use Proposition 8.13 (b) to gradually add columns. In the latter case we already have a mutation matrix for one toric frame and construct a mutation matrix for another toric frame.

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 8.17. The fact that the principal part of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  is skew-symmetrizable follows from Lemma 2.4 and the condition (8.6). The assumptions on  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  and Proposition 8.13 (b) imply

$$\chi_{M_{\tau}(b_{\tau}^{k\bullet})} = \chi_{M_{\tau}(e_{p(k\bullet)} + e_{s(k\bullet)} - g)}$$

and

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(b_{\tau}^{k\bullet}, e_j)^2 = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{\tau}}(e_{p(k\bullet)} + e_{s(k\bullet)} - g, e_j)^2, \ \forall j \in [1, N].$$

By Lemma 8.14,  $b_{\tau}^{k_{\bullet}}=e_{p(k_{\bullet})}+e_{s(k_{\bullet})}-g$ . The mutation formula for  $\mu_{k_{\bullet}}(\widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  also gives that  $b_{\tau'}^{k_{\bullet}}=-b_{\tau}^{k_{\bullet}}$ , so we obtain (8.30). Analogously to the proof of (8.26), one shows that

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}_{-l}}(e_i, e_l) = \Omega_{\mu_{l-1}}(\mathbf{r}_{-l})(e_i, e_l), \ \forall i, l \in [1, N],$$

which is equivalent to (8.29). Finally, all identities in (8.28) follow from the general mutation facts in Proposition 2.6 (b) and Lemma 2.13.

PROOF OF THEOREM 8.2 (a), (b) FOR ALL  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . Similarly to the proof of Lemma 8.15, the uniqueness statement in part (a) follows from Lemma 8.14. We will prove the existence statement in part (a) by an inductive argument on  $\tau$ . Once the existence of the matrix  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  with the stated properties is established, the fact that the principal part of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau}$  is skew-symmetrizable follows from Lemma 2.4 and the condition (8.6). Hence,  $(M_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  is a quantum seed and this yields part (b) of the theorem for the given  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ .

For the existence statement in part (a) we fix  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . By Corollary 5.6 (a), there exists a sequence  $\tau_0 = \mathrm{id}, \tau_1, \ldots, \tau_n = \tau$  in  $\Xi_N$  with the property that for all  $l \in [1, n]$ ,

$$\tau_l = (\tau_{l-1}(k_l), \tau_{l-1}(k_l+1))\tau_{l-1} = \tau_{l-1}(k_l, k_l+1)$$

for some  $k_l \in [1, N-1]$  such that  $\tau_{l-1}(k_l) < \tau_{l-1}(k_l+1)$ . In Section 8.6 we established the validity of Theorem 8.2 (a) for the identity element of  $S_N$ . By induction on l we prove the validity of Theorem 8.2 (a) for  $\tau_l$ . If  $\eta(\tau_{l-1}(k_l)) \neq \eta(\tau_l(k_l))$ , then Proposition 8.13 (a) implies that  $M_{\tau_l} = M_{\tau_{l-1}}$  and we can choose  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_l} = \widetilde{B}_{\tau_{l-1}}$ . If  $\eta(\tau_{l-1}(k_l)) = \eta(\tau_l(k_l))$ , then Proposition 8.17 proves that the validity of Theorem 8.2 (a) for  $\tau_{l-1}$  implies the validity of Theorem 8.2 (a) for  $\tau_l$ .

In this case  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_l} := \mu_{(k_l)_{\bullet}}(\widetilde{B}_{\tau_{l-1}})$ , where  $(k_l)_{\bullet} = ((\tau_{k_l})_{\bullet}\tau_{k_l})(k_l)$ . This completes the proof of Theorem 8.2 (a) and (b).

PROOF OF THEOREM 8.2 (c). The one-step mutation statement in part (c) of Theorem 8.2 and Corollary 5.6 (a) imply that all quantum seeds associated to the elements of  $\Xi_N$  are mutation-equivalent to each other.

In the rest we prove the one-step mutation statement in part (c) of the theorem. If  $\eta(\tau(k)) \neq \eta(\tau(k+1))$ , then the statement follows from Proposition 8.13 (a).

Now let  $\eta(\tau(k)) = \eta(\tau(k+1))$ . We have that either  $\tau(k) < \tau(k+1)$  or  $\tau'(k) =$  $\tau(k+1) < \tau'(k+1) = \tau(k)$ . In the first case we apply Proposition 8.17 to the pair  $(\tau, \tau')$  and in the second case to the pair  $(\tau', \tau)$ . The one-step mutation statement in Theorem 8.2 (c) follows from this, the uniqueness statement in part (a) of the theorem and the involutivity of mutations of quantum seeds (Corollary 2.11 (b)).

## 8.8. Intersections of localizations

Parts (d) and (e) of Theorem 8.2 involve showing that R and  $R[y_k^{-1} \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}]$ are equal to intersections of appropriate localizations. Proving this does not require either the existence of square roots of the  $\lambda_{kj}$  in  $\mathbb{K}^*$  or the condition (6.13), and leads to a general result of independent interest, showing that all symmetric CGL extensions are intersections of partially localized quantum affine space algebras.

Throughout this section, we will assume that R is a symmetric CGL extension of rank N as in Definition 3.3, and we fix a function  $\eta:[1,N]\to\mathbb{Z}$  satisfying the conditions of Theorem 3.6. For each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , there is a CGL presentation

$$R = \mathbb{K}[x_{\tau(1)}][x_{\tau(2)}; \sigma''_{\tau(2)}, \delta''_{\tau(2)}] \cdots [x_{\tau(N)}; \sigma''_{\tau(N)}, \delta''_{\tau(N)}]$$

as in (3.12). Let  $p_{\tau}$  and  $s_{\tau}$  denote the predecessor and successor functions for the level sets of  $\eta_{\tau} := \eta \tau$ , which by Corollary 5.6 (b) can be chosen as the  $\eta$ -function for the presentation (3.12). Let  $y_{\tau,1}, \ldots, y_{\tau,N}$  be the corresponding sequence of homogeneous prime elements of R from Theorem 3.6, and denote

 $\mathcal{A}_{\tau} := \text{the } \mathbb{K}\text{-subalgebra of } R \text{ generated by } \{y_{\tau,k} \mid k \in [1,N]\}$ 

 $\mathcal{T}_{\tau} := \text{the } \mathbb{K}\text{-subalgebra of } \operatorname{Fract}(R) \text{ generated by } \{y_{\tau,k}^{\pm 1} \mid k \in [1,N]\}$ 

 $E_{\tau} := \text{the multiplicative subset of } \mathcal{A}_{\tau} \text{ generated by}$ 

$$\mathbb{K}^* \sqcup \{ y_{\tau,k} \mid k \in [1, N], \ s_{\tau}(k) \neq +\infty \}.$$

By Proposition 3.11,  $\mathcal{T}_{\tau}$  is a quantum torus with corresponding quantum affine space algebra  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}$ . In particular,  $E_{\tau}$  consists of normal elements of  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}$ , so it is an Ore set in  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}$ .

Theorem 8.19. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N.

- (a)  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau} \subseteq R \subseteq \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}] \subseteq \mathcal{T}_{\tau} \subseteq \operatorname{Fract}(R)$ , for all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ .
- (b) R is generated as a  $\mathbb{K}$ -algebra by  $\{y_{\tau,k} \mid \tau \in \Gamma_N, k \in [1, N]\}$ . (c) Each  $E_{\tau}$  is an Ore set in R, and  $R[E_{\tau}^{-1}] = \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$ .

- (d)  $R = \bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_N} R[E_{\tau}^{-1}] = \bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_N} \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}].$ (e) Let **inv** be any subset of  $\{k \in [1, N] \mid s(k) = +\infty\}$ . Then

$$R[y_k^{-1}\mid k\in\mathbf{inv}]=\bigcap_{\tau\in\Gamma_N}R[E_\tau^{-1}][y_k^{-1}\mid k\in\mathbf{inv}].$$

PROOF OF PARTS (a), (b), (c), (e). For part (a), the first, third, and fourth inclusions are clear. For the second, it suffices to show that  $x_{\tau(k)} \in \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$  for all  $k \in [1, N]$ , which we do by induction on k. The case k = 1 is immediate from the fact that  $x_{\tau(1)} = y_{\tau,1}$ .

Now let  $k \in [2, N]$ . If  $p_{\tau}(k) = -\infty$ , then  $x_{\tau(k)} = y_{\tau,k} \in \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$ . If  $p_{\tau}(k) =$  $l \neq -\infty$ , then l < k and  $y_{\tau,k} = y_{\tau,l} x_{\tau(k)} - c_{\tau,k}$  for some element  $c_{\tau,k}$  in the Ksubalgebra of R generated by  $x_{\tau(1)}, \ldots, x_{\tau(k-1)}$ . By induction,  $c_{\tau,k} \in \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$ . Further,  $y_{\tau,l} \in E_{\tau}$  because  $s_{\tau}(l) = k \neq +\infty$ , and thus

$$x_{\tau(k)} = y_{\tau,l}^{-1} (y_{\tau,k} + c_{\tau,k}) \in \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$$

in this case also.

- (b) For each  $j \in [1, N]$ , we have  $\tau_{j,j} \in \Gamma_N$  with  $\tau_{j,j}(1) = j$ . Theorem 5.3 implies that  $y_{\tau,1}$  is a scalar multiple of  $y_{[j,j]} = x_j$ . Thus, in fact, R is generated by  $\{y_{\tau,1} \mid \tau \in \Gamma_N\}.$
- (c) By (7.1), for each  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  the set  $E_\tau$  is an Ore set in R. It is clear from
- part (a) that  $R[E_{\tau}^{-1}] = \mathcal{A}_{\tau}[E_{\tau}^{-1}].$  (e) Let  $v \in \bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_N} R[E_{\tau}^{-1}][y_k^{-1} \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}].$  For each  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ , we can write vas a fraction with numerator from  $R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$  and right-hand denominator from the multiplicative set Y generated by  $\{y_k \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}\}$ . (Note that Y is generated by normal elements of R, so it is an Ore set in R and in  $R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$ .) Hence, choosing a common denominator, we obtain  $y \in Y$  such that  $vy \in R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$  for all  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ . Once part (d) is proved, we can conclude that  $vy \in R$ , and thus  $v \in R[y_k^{-1} \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}]$ , as required.

In proving Theorem 8.19 (d), we need to compare fraction expressions for an element v of  $\bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_N} R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$  across the given localizations, which is done via the reenumerations  $\tau_{\bullet}\tau$  from Section 8.1. Some properties of these permutations are given next. We keep the notation  $\mathbf{ex} := \{j \in [1, N] \mid s(j) \neq +\infty\}.$ 

LEMMA 8.20. (a) For any  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , the permutation  $(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}$  maps **ex** bijectively onto the set  $\{k \in [1, N] \mid s_{\tau}(k) \neq +\infty\}$ .

- (b) Suppose that  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  and  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$ . If  $\eta \tau(k) = \eta \tau(k+1)$ , then  $\tau'_{\bullet} \tau' = \tau_{\bullet} \tau$ .
- (c) Suppose that  $\tau, \tau' \in \Xi_N$  and  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$ . If  $\eta \tau(k) \neq \eta \tau(k+1)$ , then

$$\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(k) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k+1)$$
 and  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(k+1) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k)$ ,

while  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(l) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(l)$  for all  $l \in [1, N] \setminus \{k, k+1\}$ .

(d) Let  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ . Then there exist  $\tau, \tau' \in \Gamma_N$  such that  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$  with  $\eta \tau(k) = \eta \tau(k+1)$  and  $\tau_{\bullet} \tau(k) = j$ .

PROOF. (a) Let  $j \in [1, N]$  and  $k = (\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}(j)$ , and note that  $\eta(j) = \eta \tau(k)$ . Then  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$  if and only if j is not the largest element of the set  $\eta^{-1}(\eta(j))$ , if and only if k is not the largest element of  $\tau^{-1}\eta^{-1}(\eta(j)) = \eta_{\tau}^{-1}(\eta_{\tau}(k))$ , if and only if

(b) This follows from the observation that  $\tau^{-1}(L) = (\tau')^{-1}(L)$  for all level sets L of  $\eta$ .

(c) If L is a level set of  $\eta$  not containing k or k+1, then  $\tau^{-1}(L)=(\tau')^{-1}(L)$  and so  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(l)=\tau_{\bullet}\tau(l)$  for all  $l\in L$ . For the case  $L=\eta^{-1}(\eta\tau(k))$ , we have

$$L = \{ \tau(i_1) = \tau'(i_1), \dots, \tau(i_{r-1}) = \tau'(i_{r-1}), \ \tau(k) = \tau'(k+1),$$
  
$$\tau(i_{r+1}) = \tau'(i_{r+1}), \dots, \tau(i_t) = \tau'(i_t) \}$$

for some  $1 \leq i_1 < \dots < i_{r_1} < k < k+1 < i_{r+1} < \dots < i_t \leq N$ , from which it is clear that  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(k+1) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k)$  and  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(l) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(l)$  for all  $l \in \{i_1, \dots, i_{r-1}, i_{r+1}, \dots, i_t\}$ . Similarly, we see that  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(k) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(k+1)$  and  $\tau'_{\bullet}\tau'(l) = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(l)$  for all  $l \in \tau^{-1}\eta^{-1}(\tau(k+1)) \setminus \{k+1\}$ .

(d) Set  $m = O_{-}(j) \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  and  $i = p^m(j) \in [1, N]$ , so that  $p(i) = -\infty$  and  $s^m(i) = j$ . Since  $s(j) \in [i+1, N]$ , we may take  $\tau := \tau_{i,s(j)-1}$  and  $\tau' := \tau_{i,s(j)}$  in  $\Gamma_N$ . Then  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  where k = s(j) - i, and  $\eta \tau(k) = \eta(i) = \eta(s(j)) = \eta \tau(k+1)$ . Moreover, the level set  $L := \eta^{-1}(\eta \tau(k)) = \eta^{-1}(\eta(i))$  equals  $\eta^{-1}(\eta(j))$  and  $\tau$  maps the elements of  $[1, k] \cap \tau^{-1}(L)$  to  $s(i), \ldots, s^m(i), i$  in that order. Hence,  $\tau_{\bullet} \tau(k)$  equals the (m+1)-st element of L when L is written in ascending order. That element is j.

PROOF OF THEOREM 8.19 (d). The second equality follows from part (c), and one inclusion of the first equality is obvious.

Let  $v \in \bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_N} R[E_\tau^{-1}]$  be a nonzero element. For each  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ , let

$$\prod_{l \in [1,N]} y_{\tau,l}^{m_{\tau,l}}$$

be a minimal denominator of v with respect to the localization  $R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]$ , where all  $m_{\tau,l} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  and  $m_{\tau,l} = 0$  when  $s_{\tau}(l) = +\infty$ . We first verify the following

Claim. Let  $\tau, \tau' \in \Gamma_N$  such that  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$ .

- (1)  $m_{\tau,(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}(j)} = m_{\tau',(\tau'_{\bullet}\tau')^{-1}(j)}$ , for all  $j \in [1,N]$ .
- (2) If  $\eta \tau(k) = \eta \tau(k+1)$ , then  $m_{\tau,k} = 0$ .

If  $\eta\tau(k) = \eta\tau(k+1)$ , then (1) and (2) follow from Lemma 8.20 (b), Theorem 7.4, and Theorem 4.2 (b). If  $\eta\tau(k) \neq \eta\tau(k+1)$ , we obtain from Theorem 4.2 (a) that  $y_{\tau',k} = y_{\tau,k+1}$  and  $y_{\tau',k+1} = y_{\tau,k}$ , while  $y_{\tau',l} = y_{\tau,l}$  for all  $l \neq k, k+1$ . As a result,  $E_{\tau'} = E_{\tau}$  and we see that  $m_{\tau',k} = m_{\tau,k+1}$  and  $m_{\tau',k+1} = m_{\tau,k}$ , while  $m_{\tau',l} = m_{\tau,l}$  for all  $l \neq k, k+1$ . In this case, (1) follows from Lemma 8.20 (c).

Since all the permutations in  $\Gamma_N$  appear in the chain (5.7), part (1) of the claim implies that

$$(8.31) m_{\sigma,(\sigma_{\bullet}\sigma)^{-1}(j)} = m_{\tau,(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}(j)}, \ \forall \sigma,\tau \in \Gamma_N, \ j \in [1,N].$$

For any  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ , Lemma 8.20 (d) shows that there exist  $\tau, \tau' \in \Gamma_N$  such that  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for some  $k \in [1, N-1]$  with  $\eta \tau(k) = \eta \tau(k+1)$  and  $\tau_{\bullet} \tau(k) = j$ . Part (2) of the claim above then implies that  $m_{\tau,(\tau_{\bullet}\tau)^{-1}}(j) = 0$ . From (8.31), we thus get

$$m_{\sigma,(\sigma_{\bullet}\sigma)^{-1}(j)} = 0, \ \forall \sigma \in \Gamma_N, \ j \in \mathbf{ex}.$$

In particular,  $m_{\mathrm{id},j} = 0$  for all  $j \in \mathbf{ex}$ , whence  $m_{\mathrm{id},j} = 0$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$  and therefore  $v \in R$ , which completes the proof of Theorem 8.19 (d).

## 8.9. Completion of the proof of Theorem 8.2

We finally prove the last and most important part of Theorem 8.2 which establishes an equality between the CGL extension R, the quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$  and the corresponding upper quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$ .

Recall the setting of Section 7.1. For all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ , define the multiplicative subsets

$$E_{\tau} := \mathbb{K}^* \Big\{ M_{\tau}(f) \mid f \in \sum_{j \in \mathbf{ex}} \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} e_j \Big\}.$$

By (7.1),  $E_{\tau}$  is an Ore subset of R for all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ . In view of Lemma 8.20 (a) and the definition of  $M_{\tau}$ , we see that  $E_{\tau}$  is generated (as a multiplicative set) by

$$\mathbb{K}^* \sqcup \{ y_{\tau,k} \mid k \in [1, N], \ s_{\tau}(k) \neq +\infty \},$$

matching the definition used in Section 8.8.

PROOF OF THEOREM 8.2 (d)–(e). By Theorem 8.2 (c), for all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$  the quantum seeds  $(M_{\tau}, \widetilde{B}_{\tau})$  of  $\operatorname{Fract}(R)$  are mutation-equivalent to each other. For each  $j \in [1, N]$ , we have  $\tau_{j,j} \in \Gamma_N$  with  $\tau_{j,j}(1) = j$ , and so  $\overline{y}_{\tau_{j,j},1} = \overline{y}_{[j,j]} = x_j$  by Proposition 8.9. Thus, each generator  $x_j$  of R is a cluster variable for a quantum seed associated to some  $\tau \in \Gamma_N$ . Hence,

$$(8.32) R \subseteq \mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}.$$

The quantum Laurent phenomenon (Theorem 2.15) implies that

$$(8.33) \mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}} \subseteq \mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}.$$

Since  $M_{\tau}(e_j) \in R$  for all  $\tau \in \Xi_N$ ,  $j \in [1, N]$ ,

(8.34) 
$$\mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}} \subseteq \bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_{Y}} R[E_{\tau}^{-1}].$$

Combining the embeddings (8.32), (8.33), (8.34) and Theorem 8.19 (d) leads to

$$R\subseteq \mathcal{A}(M,\widetilde{B},\varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}\subseteq \mathcal{U}(M,\widetilde{B},\varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}\subseteq \bigcap_{\tau\in\Gamma_{N}}R[E_{\tau}^{-1}]=R,$$

which establishes all equalities in Theorem 8.2 (d).

For part (e) we have the embeddings

$$(8.35) \quad R[y_k^{-1} \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}] \subseteq \mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_{\mathbb{K}} \subseteq \\ \subseteq \mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_{\mathbb{K}} \subseteq \bigcap_{\tau \in \Gamma_N} R[y_k^{-1} \mid k \in \mathbf{inv}][E_\tau^{-1}],$$

which follow from the quantum Laurent phenomenon and the fact that each generator of R is a cluster variable in one of the seeds indexed by  $\Gamma_N$ . Theorem 8.19 (e) and the chain of embeddings (8.35) imply the validity of part (e) of the theorem.  $\square$ 

The chain of embeddings (8.35) and Theorem 8.19 (e) also imply the following description of the upper quantum cluster algebra in Theorem 8.2 as a finite intersection of mixed quantum tori–quantum affine space algebras of the form (2.28).

COROLLARY 8.21. In the setting of Theorem 8.2,

$$\mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_{\mathbb{K}} = \bigcap_{\tau \in \Delta} \mathcal{TA}_{\tau}(\mathbf{inv})$$

for every subset  $\Delta$  of  $\Gamma_N$  which is an interval with respect to the linear ordering (5.7) and has the property that for each  $k \in \mathbf{ex}$  there exist two consecutive elements  $\tau = \tau_{i,j-1} \prec \tau' = \tau_{i,j}$  of  $\Delta$  such that  $\eta(i) = \eta(j)$  and  $k = \tau_{\bullet}\tau(j-i)$ , recall Section 8.6. Here  $\mathcal{T}\mathcal{A}_{\tau}(\mathbf{inv})$  denotes the mixed quantum torus-quantum affine space algebra from (2.28) associated to the permutation  $\tau$ ,  $D = \mathbb{K}$ , and the set of inverted frozen variables  $\mathbf{inv}$ .

In particular, this property holds for  $\Delta = \Gamma_N$ .

## 8.10. Some vectors $f_{[i,s(i)]}$

The normalization condition (6.13) in Theorem 8.2 depends on the leading terms of the elements  $u_{[i,s(i)]}$  for  $i \in [1,N]$  with  $s(i) \neq +\infty$ , and thus on the exponent vectors  $f_{[i,s(i)]}$ . The entries of these vectors actually arise from the exchange matrix  $\widetilde{B} = (b_{lk})$ , as we now show in the case when [i,s(i)] = [1,N]. This will be used in Chapter 10.

PROPOSITION 8.22. Let R be a symmetric CGL extension of length N which satisfies the hypotheses of Theorem 8.2. Assume that  $N \geq 3$  and s(1) = N, and recall from (5.20) that  $P_{[1,N]} = \{l \in [2,N-1] \mid s(l) = +\infty\}$  in this case. Then

(8.36) 
$$f_{[1,N]} = -\sum_{l \in P_{[1,N]}} b_{l1} e_{[p^{O_{-}(l)}(l),l]}.$$

PROOF. We will apply Proposition 8.13 using the permutations

$$\tau := \tau_{1,N-1} = [2, \dots, N-1, 1, N]$$
 and  $\tau' := \tau_{1,N} = [2, \dots, N, 1]$ 

from the subset  $\Gamma_N$  of  $\Xi_N$ . In this case,  $\tau' = \tau(k, k+1)$  for k = N-1 and  $\tau_{\bullet}\tau = \tau$ , so that  $k_{\bullet} = 1$ . We first show that

(8.37) 
$$M_{\tau} = M_{\text{id}} = M \quad \text{and} \quad \widetilde{B}_{\tau} = \widetilde{B}_{\text{id}} = \widetilde{B}.$$

We have  $\tau_{1,1} = \operatorname{id} \prec \tau_{1,2} \prec \cdots \prec \tau_{1,N-2} \prec \tau$  in the linear ordering (5.7). Note that  $\tau_{1,j+1} = \tau_{1,j}(j,j+1)$  for all  $j \in [1,N-2]$ , and that  $\eta(\tau_{1,j}(j)) = \eta(1) \neq \eta(j+1) = \eta(\tau_{1,j}(j+1))$  for such j. Theorem 8.2 (c) implies that  $M_{\tau_{1,j+1}} = M_{\tau_{1,j}}$ , and hence also  $\mathbf{r}_{\tau_{1,j+1}} = \mathbf{r}_{\tau_{1,j}}$ , for all  $j \in [1,N-2]$ . It follows that the conditions determining the columns of  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_{1,j}}$  and  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_{1,j+1}}$  in Theorem 8.2 (a) coincide, and thus  $\widetilde{B}_{\tau_{1,j+1}} = \widetilde{B}_{\tau_{1,j}}$  by uniqueness. This verifies (8.37).

Recall the toric frame  $M_{[1,N]}$  from Section 6.3, and apply Proposition 8.9 to see that

$$M_{[1,N]}(e_l) = \overline{y}_{\tau,\tau^{-1}(l)} = \widehat{M}_{\tau}\tau^{-1}(e_l) = M_{\tau}(e_l), \ \forall l \in [1,N].$$

Thus,  $M_{[1,N]}=M_{\tau}=M$ . From Section 6.3 we also recall the vector  $g_{[1,N]}=\sum_{l\in P_{[1,N]}}m_le_l$  and the relation

$$f_{[1,N]} = \sum_{l \in P_{[1,N]}} m_l e_{[p^{O^2_-(l)}(l),l]} = \sum_{l \in P_{[1,N]}} m_l e_{[p^{O_-(l)}(l),l]},$$

with the last equality following from the fact that  $\eta(l) \neq \eta(1)$  for all  $l \in P_{[1,N]}$ . Corollary 6.8 (a) implies that

(8.38) 
$$u_{[1,N]}$$
 is a scalar multiple of  $M_{[1,N]}(g_{[1,N]}) = M(g_{[1,N]})$ .

Set  $g' := \sum_{l \in P_{[1,N]}} m_l e_{l-1}$ , and observe from the proof of Proposition 8.13 that the vector g appearing in the statement of the proposition is  $\tau_{\bullet} \tau(g') = g_{[1,N]}$ . Thus, equations (8.9)–(8.11) imply, recalling (8.37), that

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_N - g_{[1,N]}, e_j) = 1, \quad \forall j \neq 1, 
\Omega_{\mathbf{r}}(e_N - g_{[1,N]}, e_1)^2 = \lambda_1^*,$$

and

$$\chi_{M(e_N - g_{[1,N]})} = 1.$$

Theorem 8.2 (a) now implies that  $e_N - g_{[1,N]} = b^1$ . From this we obtain  $b_{N1} = 1$  and

$$b_{l1} = \begin{cases} -m_l, & l \in P_{[1,N]} \\ 0 & l \in [1, N-1] \setminus P_{[1,N]}. \end{cases}$$

Consequently,

$$M(g_{[1,N]}) = \prod_{l \in P_{[1,N]}} \overline{y}_l^{-b_{l1}}.$$

Eq. (8.36) follows from this and (8.38).

#### CHAPTER 9

## Quantum groups and quantum Schubert cell algebras

In this chapter we first set up notation and review material on quantum groups and quantum Schubert cell algebras. Then we derive an explicit description of the sequences of prime elements of the latter algebras constructed in the previous chapters.

## 9.1. Quantized universal enveloping algebras

Fix a finite dimensional complex simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  of rank r with Weyl group W and set of simple roots  $\Pi = \{\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_r\}$ . Let  $\langle ., . \rangle$  be the invariant bilinear form on  $\mathbb{R}\Pi$  normalized by  $\langle \alpha_i, \alpha_i \rangle = 2$  for short roots  $\alpha_i$ . For  $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}\Pi$ , set

$$\|\gamma\|^2 = \langle \gamma, \gamma \rangle.$$

Denote by  $\{s_i\}$ ,  $\{\alpha_i^{\vee}\}$  and  $\{\varpi_i\}$  the corresponding sets of simple reflections, coroots and fundamental weights. Let  $\mathcal{Q}$  and  $\mathcal{P}$  be the root and weight lattices of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , and  $\mathcal{P}^+ = \sum_i \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \varpi_i$  the set of dominant integral weights of  $\mathfrak{g}$ . Denote the Cartan matrix of  $\mathfrak{g}$  by

$$(9.1) (c_{ij}) := (\langle \alpha_i^{\vee}, \alpha_j \rangle) \in M_r(\mathbb{Z}).$$

As in the previous chapters, we will work over a base field  $\mathbb{K}$  of arbitrary characteristic. Choose a non-root of unity  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and denote by  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  the quantized universal enveloping algebra of  $\mathfrak{g}$  over  $\mathbb{K}$  with deformation parameter q. We will mostly follow the notation of Jantzen [28], except for denoting the standard generators of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  by  $K_i^{\pm 1}$ ,  $E_i$ ,  $F_i$  instead of  $K_{\pm \alpha_i}$ ,  $E_{\alpha_i}$ ,  $F_{\alpha_i}$  which better fits with the combinatorial notation from Chapters 3–8. We will use the form of the Hopf algebra  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  with relations listed in [28, §4.3], and comultiplication, counit, and antipode given by

$$\Delta(K_i) = K_i \otimes K_i, \qquad \epsilon(K_i) = 1, \qquad S(K_i) = K_i^{-1},$$
  

$$\Delta(E_i) = E_i \otimes 1 + K_i \otimes E_i, \qquad \epsilon(E_i) = 0, \qquad S(E_i) = -K_i^{-1} E_i,$$
  

$$\Delta(F_i) = F_i \otimes K_i^{-1} + 1 \otimes F_i, \qquad \epsilon(F_i) = 0, \qquad S(F_i) = -F_i K_i,$$

for all  $i \in [1, r]$  [28, Proposition 4.11].

The algebra  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  is  $\mathcal{Q}$ -graded with deg  $K_i = 0$ , deg  $E_i = \alpha_i$ , and deg  $F_i = -\alpha_i$  for all  $i \in [1, r]$  [28, §4.7]. The corresponding graded components will be denoted by  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{\gamma}$ ,  $\gamma \in \mathcal{Q}$ . Define the torus

$$\mathcal{H} := (\mathbb{K}^*)^r.$$

Its rational character lattice is isomorphic to Q, where the simple root  $\alpha_j$  is mapped to the character

$$(9.3) h \mapsto h^{\alpha_j} := t_j, \ \forall h = (t_1, \dots, t_r) \in \mathcal{H}.$$

The Q-grading of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  gives rise to the rational  $\mathcal{H}$ -action on  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  by algebra automorphisms such that

$$(9.4) h \cdot u = h^{\gamma} u, \ \forall \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}, \ u \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{\gamma}.$$

## 9.2. Quantum Schubert cell algebras

Let  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  denote the braid group of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\{T_i\}_{i=1}^r$  its standard generating set. We will use Lusztig's action of  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  on  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  by algebra automorphisms in the version given in [28, §8.14, Eqs. 8.14 (2), (3), (7), (8)]. The canonical section  $W \to \mathcal{B}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  will be denoted by  $w \mapsto T_w$ . It follows from [28, §4.7, Eq. (1) and §8.14, Eq. (2)] that

$$(9.5) T_i(\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{\gamma}) = \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{s_i\gamma}, \ \forall i \in [1, r], \ \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}.$$

The quantum Schubert cell algebras  $\mathcal{U}^{\pm}[w]$ ,  $w \in W$  were defined by De Concini, Kac, and Procesi [8], and Lusztig [34, §40.2] as follows. Fix a reduced expression

$$(9.6) w = s_{i_1} \dots s_{i_N}$$

and denote

$$w_{\leq k} := s_{i_1} \dots s_{i_k}, \quad w_{\leq 0} := 1$$

$$w_{[j,k]} := \begin{cases} s_{i_j} \dots s_{i_k}, & \text{if } j \leq k \\ 1, & \text{if } j > k \end{cases}$$

for all  $j, k \in [1, N]$ . (The above notation depends on the choice of reduced expression, but this dependence will not be displayed explicitly for simplicity of the notation.) Define the roots

$$\beta_k := w_{\leq (k-1)} \alpha_{i_k}, \ \forall k \in [1, N]$$

of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and the Lusztig root vectors

(9.8) 
$$E_{\beta_k} := T_{w_{\leq k-1}}(E_{i_k}) = T_{i_1} \dots T_{i_{k-1}}(E_{i_k}),$$
  
 $F_{\beta_k} := T_{w_{\leq k-1}}(F_{i_k}) = T_{i_1} \dots T_{i_{k-1}}(F_{i_k}) \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}), \ \forall k \in [1, N],$ 

see [34, §39.3]. Note from (9.5) that  $E_{\beta_k} \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{\beta_k}$  and  $F_{\beta_k} \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{-\beta_k}$ .

By [8, Proposition 2.2] and [34, Proposition 40.2.1], the subalgebras  $\mathcal{U}^{\pm}[w]$  of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  generated by  $E_{\beta_k}$ ,  $k \in [1, N]$  and  $F_{\beta_k}$ ,  $k \in [1, N]$ , respectively, do not depend on the choice of a reduced expression for w and have the  $\mathbb{K}$ -bases

$$\{(E_{\beta_N})^{m_N} \dots (E_{\beta_1})^{m_1} \mid m_N, \dots, m_1 \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\} \text{ and}$$

$$\{(F_{\beta_N})^{m_N} \dots (F_{\beta_1})^{m_1} \mid m_1, \dots, m_N \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}\}.$$

The algebras  $\mathcal{U}^{\pm}[w]$  are  $\mathcal{Q}$ -graded subalgebras of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  and are thus stable under the action (9.4).

There is a unique algebra automorphism  $\omega$  of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  such that

$$\omega(E_i) = F_i, \quad \omega(F_i) = E_i, \quad \omega(K_i) = K_i^{-1}, \quad \forall i \in [1, r].$$

By [28, eq. 8.14(9)],  $\omega(T_i(u)) = (-1)^{\langle \alpha_i^{\vee}, \gamma \rangle} q^{\langle \alpha_i, \gamma \rangle} T_i(\omega(u))$  for all  $i \in [1, r], \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}$ , and  $u \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{\gamma}$ . This implies that the restrictions of  $\omega$  induce isomorphisms

$$\omega: \mathcal{U}^+[w] \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{U}^-[w], \quad \omega(E_{\beta_k}) = (-1)^{\langle \beta_k - \alpha_{i_k}, \rho^\vee \rangle} q^{-\langle \beta_k - \alpha_{i_k}, \rho \rangle} F_{\beta_k}, \quad \forall k \in [1, N],$$

where  $\rho$  and  $\rho^{\vee}$  are the half sums of the positive roots and coroots of  $\mathfrak{g}$ , respectively.

We will restrict ourselves to  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  since these algebras are naturally realized in terms of highest weight vectors for  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ -modules (see Section 9.3 for details), while the  $\mathcal{U}^+[w]$  are realized in terms of lowest weight vectors [41, Theorem 2.6]. The above isomorphisms can be used to translate all results to  $\mathcal{U}^+[w]$ .

The Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law is the following commutation relation in  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ :

$$(9.10) \quad F_{\beta_k} F_{\beta_j} - q^{-\langle \beta_k, \beta_j \rangle} F_{\beta_j} F_{\beta_k}$$

$$= \sum_{\mathbf{m} = (m_{j+1}, \dots, m_{k-1}) \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}^{k-j-1}} \xi_{\mathbf{m}} (F_{\beta_{k-1}})^{m_{k-1}} \dots (F_{\beta_{j+1}})^{m_{j+1}}, \quad \xi_{\mathbf{m}} \in \mathbb{K},$$

for all  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$  (see e.g. [4, Proposition I.6.10] and apply  $\omega$ ). This identity and (9.9) easily imply, as recorded in the following lemma, that  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  is a symmetric CGL extension for the obvious order of its canonical generators:

$$(9.11) x_1 := F_{\beta_1}, \dots, x_N := F_{\beta_N}.$$

Note that the unital subalgebra of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  generated by  $F_{\beta_1}, \ldots, F_{\beta_k}$  is equal to  $\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq k}]$ . It follows from (9.3) that for all  $k \in [1, N]$  there exist  $h_k, h_k^* \in \mathcal{H}$  such that

$$(9.12) h_k^{\beta_j} = q^{\langle \beta_k, \beta_j \rangle}, \ \forall j \in [1, k] \text{ and } (h_k^*)^{\beta_l} = q^{-\langle \beta_k, \beta_l \rangle}, \ \forall l \in [k, N].$$

For  $i \in [1, r]$ , set  $q_i := q^{\|\alpha_i\|^2/2} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Recall that  $\|\alpha_i\|^2/2 \in \{1, 2, 3\}$  for all  $i \in [1, r]$ .

LEMMA 9.1. For all Weyl group elements  $w \in W$  of length N and reduced expressions (9.6) of w we have:

(a) For all  $k \in [1, N]$ , the algebra  $\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq k}]$  is an Ore extension of the form  $\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq (k-1)}][F_{\beta_k}; \sigma_k, \delta_k]$ , where  $\sigma_k = (h_k \cdot) \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq (k-1)}])$  and  $\delta_k$  is the locally nilpotent  $\sigma_k$ -derivation of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq (k-1)}]$  given by

$$\delta_k(u) := F_{\beta_k} u - q^{\langle \beta_k, \gamma \rangle} u F_{\beta_k}, \ \forall u \in (\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq (k-1)}])_{\gamma}, \ \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}.$$

The  $h_k$ -eigenvalue of  $F_{\beta_k}$  is  $q_{i_k}^{-2}$  and is not a root of unity.

(b) The algebra

(9.13) 
$$\mathcal{U}^{-}[w] = \mathbb{K}[F_{\beta_1}][F_{\beta_2}; \sigma_2, \delta_2] \cdots [F_{\beta_N}; \sigma_N, \delta_N]$$

is a symmetric CGL extension for the choice of generators (9.11) and the choice of elements  $h_k, h_k^* \in \mathcal{H}$ .

(c) The corresponding "interval" subalgebras are given by

$$\mathcal{U}^{-}[w]_{[j,k]} = T_{w_{\leq j-1}} (\mathcal{U}^{-}[w_{[j,k]}]).$$

For parts (a)-(b) of the lemma see e.g. [13, Lemma 2.1]. Part (c) of the lemma follows at once from the definition of the root vectors  $F_{\beta_k}$ . The multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\lambda \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  associated to the above CGL extension presentation of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  is given by

(9.14) 
$$\lambda_{kj} = q^{-\langle \beta_k, \beta_j \rangle}, \ \forall 1 \le j < k \le N.$$

Furthermore,

(9.15) 
$$\lambda_k = q_{i_k}^{-2} \text{ and } \lambda_k^* = q_{i_k}^2, \ \forall k \in [1, N],$$

because  $\|\beta_k\|^2 = \|\alpha_{i_k}\|^2$ .

## 9.3. Quantum function algebras and homomorphisms

Recall that a  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ -module V is a type one module if it is a direct sum of its weight spaces defined by

$$V_{\mu} := \{ v \in V \mid K_i v = q^{\langle \mu, \alpha_i \rangle} v, \ \forall i \in [1, r] \}, \ \mu \in \mathcal{P}.$$

The category of finite dimensional type one (left)  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ -modules is semisimple (see [28, Theorem 5.17] and the remark on p. 85 of [28]), and is closed under taking tensor products and duals. The irreducible modules in this category are classified by the dominant integral weights of  $\mathfrak{g}$  ([28, Theorem 5.10]). For each  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$ , denote by  $V(\mu)$  the corresponding irreducible module. Let  $v_{\mu}$  be a highest weight vector of  $V(\mu)$ .

Let G denote the connected, simply connected, complex simple algebraic group with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ . The quantum function algebra  $R_q[G]$  is the Hopf subalgebra of the restricted dual  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})^{\circ}$  spanned by the matrix coefficients  $c_{\xi,v}^{\mu}$  of the modules  $V(\mu)$ ,  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$ , defined by

(9.16) 
$$c_{\xi,v}^{\mu}(u) := \xi(uv), \quad \forall v \in V(\mu), \ \xi \in V(\mu)^*, \ u \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}).$$

Set for brevity

$$c_{\xi}^{\mu} := c_{\xi, v_{\mu}}^{\mu}, \ \forall \mu \in \mathcal{P}^{+}, \ \xi \in V(\mu)^{*}.$$

The space

$$R^+ := \operatorname{Span}\{c_{\xi}^{\mu} \mid \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+, \ \xi \in V(\mu)^*\}$$

is a subalgebra of  $R_q[G]$  [30, §9.1.6]. The braid group  $\mathcal{B}_{\mathfrak{g}}$  acts on the finite dimensional type one  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ -modules V (see [28, §8.6]) in a compatible way with its action on  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$ :

$$T_w(u.v) := (T_w u).(T_w v), \ \forall w \in W, \ u \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}), \ v \in V$$

(cf. [28, eq. 8.14 (1)]). Given  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$  and  $w \in W$ , there exists a unique vector  $\xi_{w,\mu} \in (V(\mu)^*)_{-w\mu}$  such that

(9.17) 
$$\langle \xi_{w,\mu}, T_{w^{-1}}^{-1} v_{\mu} \rangle = 1.$$

For  $y, w \in W$  and  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$  define the (generalized) quantum minors

(9.18) 
$$\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu} := c^{\mu}_{\xi_{y,\mu},T^{-1}_{w^{-1}}v_{\mu}} \in R_q[G] \text{ and } \Delta_{w\mu} := \Delta_{w\mu,\mu} = c^{\mu}_{\xi_{w,\mu}} \in R^+.$$

For all  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$  and  $y, w \in W$ , the quantum minor  $\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu}$  above equals the quantum minor  $\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu}$  of Berenstein–Zelevinsky from [3, Eq. (9.10)]. One shows this by a repetitive application of the formulas

$$T_i^{-1} v_{m\varpi_i} = \frac{1}{[m]_{q_i}!} F_i^m v_{m\varpi_i} \text{ and } E_i^m F_i^m v_{m\varpi_i} = ([m]_{q_i}!)^2 v_{m\varpi_i}$$

for  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ ,  $i \in [1, r]$ . (Here and below we use the notation of [4, 28] for q-integers and factorials.) This is why everywhere in this and the next chapter we use  $T_{w^{-1}}^{-1}$  instead of  $T_w$ . Using the latter would bring some unwanted extra scalars coming from the formula

$$T_i v_{m\varpi_i} = \frac{(-q_i)^m}{[m]_{q_i}!} F_i^m v_{m\varpi_i}.$$

For  $w \in W$ , the set  $E_w := \{\Delta_{w\mu} \mid \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+\} \subset R^+$  is a multiplicative subset of  $R^+$  because  $\Delta_{w\mu_1}\Delta_{w\mu_2} = \Delta_{w\mu_1+w\mu_2}$  for all  $\mu_1, \mu_2 \in \mathcal{P}^+$ ,  $w \in W$ . Joseph proved that it is an Ore set [30, Lemma 9.1.10] for char  $\mathbb{K} = 0$  and q transcendental. His

proof works for all base fields  $\mathbb{K}$ ,  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$  not a root of unity, [40, §2.2]. Following [30, §10.4.8], define the algebras

$$R^w := R^+[E_w^{-1}]$$
 and  $R_0^w := \{c_{\varepsilon}^{\mu} \Delta_{w\mu}^{-1} \mid \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+, \xi \in V(\mu)^*\}.$ 

One does not need to take a span in the definition of the second algebra, but note that the elements of  $R_0^w$  do not have unique presentations in the form  $c_{\xi}^{\mu} \Delta_{w\mu}^{-1}$ . The algebra  $R_0^w$  is  $\mathcal{Q}$ -graded by

$$(R_0^w)_{\gamma} := \{ c_{\xi}^{\mu} \Delta_{w\mu}^{-1} \mid \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+, \ \xi \in (V(\mu)^*)_{\gamma - w\mu} \}, \ \forall \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}.$$

In particular.

$$\Delta_{y\mu}\Delta_{w\mu}^{-1} = c_{\mathcal{E}_{u,u}}^{\mu}\Delta_{w\mu}^{-1} \in (R_0^w)_{(w-y)\mu}, \ \forall \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+, \ y, w \in W.$$

The algebra  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  is realized as a quotient of  $R_0^w$  as follows. Denote  $\mathcal{Q}^+ := \sum_i \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \alpha_i$ . For  $\gamma \in \mathcal{Q}^+$ , set  $m_w(\gamma) := \dim(\mathcal{U}^+[w])_{\gamma} = \dim(\mathcal{U}^-[w])_{-\gamma}$ . Let  $\{u_{\gamma,n}\}_{n=1}^{m_w(\gamma)}$  and  $\{u_{-\gamma,n}\}_{n=1}^{m_w(\gamma)}$  be dual bases of  $(\mathcal{U}^+[w])_{\gamma}$  and  $(\mathcal{U}^-[w])_{-\gamma}$  with respect to the Rosso-Tanisaki form, see [28, Ch. 6]. The quantum R-matrix corresponding to w is the element

$$\mathcal{R}^w := 1 \otimes 1 + \sum_{\gamma \in \mathcal{Q}^+, \, \gamma \neq 0} \sum_{n=1}^{m_w(\gamma)} u_{\gamma,n} \otimes u_{-\gamma,n}$$

of the completion  $\mathcal{U}^+\widehat{\otimes}\mathcal{U}^-$  of  $\mathcal{U}^+\otimes\mathcal{U}^-$  with respect to the descending filtration [34, §4.1.1].

There is a unique graded algebra antiautomorphism  $\tau$  of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  given by

(9.19) 
$$\tau(E_i) = E_i, \ \tau(F_i) = F_i, \ \tau(K_i) = K_i^{-1}, \ \forall i \in [1, r],$$

see [28, Lemma 4.6(b)] for details. It is compatible with the braid group action:

(9.20) 
$$\tau(T_w u) = T_{w^{-1}}^{-1}(\tau(u)), \quad \forall u \in \mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}), \ w \in W,$$

see [28, Eq. 8.18(6)].

THEOREM 9.2. [41, Theorem 2.6] For all Weyl group elements  $w \in W$ , the map  $\varphi_w : R_0^w \to \mathcal{U}^-[w]$  given by

$$\varphi_w \left( c_\xi^\mu \Delta_{w\mu}^{-1} \right) := \left( c_{\xi, T_{-1} v_\mu}^\mu \otimes \mathrm{id} \right) (\tau \otimes \mathrm{id}) \mathcal{R}^w, \ \forall \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+, \ \xi \in V(\mu)^*$$

is a well defined surjective Q-graded algebra antihomomorphism.

The kernel of  $\varphi_w$  has an explicit description in terms of Demazure modules, [41, Theorem 2.6]. Later we will need the following explicit formula for  $\varphi_w$  which follows at once from the standard formula for the inner product of pairs of monomials with respect to the Rosso–Tanisaki form [28, Eqs. 8.30 (1) and (2)]:

$$(9.21) \quad \varphi_{w}(c_{\xi}^{\mu}\Delta_{w\mu}^{-1}) = \sum_{m_{1},\dots,m_{N} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}} \left( \prod_{j=1}^{N} \frac{(q_{i_{j}}^{-1} - q_{i_{j}})^{m_{j}}}{q_{i_{j}}^{m_{j}(m_{j}-1)/2}[m_{j}]q_{i_{j}}!} \right) \times \langle \xi, (\tau E_{\beta_{1}})^{m_{1}} \dots (\tau E_{\beta_{N}})^{m_{N}} T_{w^{-1}}^{-1} v_{\mu} \rangle F_{\beta_{N}}^{m_{N}} \dots F_{\beta_{1}}^{m_{1}},$$

for all  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$ ,  $\xi \in V(\mu)^*$ .

## 9.4. Quantum minors and sequences of prime elements

For  $y, w \in W$  and  $i \in [1, r]$ , set

$$(9.22) \quad \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_i, w\varpi_i} := \varphi_w(\Delta_{y\varpi_i}\Delta_{w\varpi_i}^{-1}) = (\Delta_{y\varpi_i, w\varpi_i}\tau \otimes \mathrm{id})\mathcal{R}^w \in \mathcal{U}^-[w]_{(w-y)\varpi_i}.$$

The elements  $\Delta_{\mu}\Delta_{w\mu}^{-1} \in R_0^w$  are normal modulo  $\ker \varphi_w$  for all  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$ , which implies that  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i, w\varpi_i}$  are (nonzero) normal elements of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  for all  $i \in [1, r]$ . More precisely,

(9.23) 
$$\widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i, w\varpi_i} u = q^{-\langle (1+w)\varpi_i, \gamma \rangle} u \widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i, w\varpi_i}, \quad \forall i \in [1, r], \ u \in \mathcal{U}^-[w]_{\gamma}, \ \gamma \in \mathcal{Q},$$
 see [41, Eq. (3.30)].

Denote the support of  $w \in W$  by

$$S(w) := \{ i \in [1, r] \mid s_i \le w \} = \{ i_1, \dots, i_N \},\$$

where  $\leq$  refers to the Bruhat order on W. The homogeneous prime elements of the algebras  $\mathcal{U}^{-}[w]$  are given by the following theorem.

THEOREM 9.3. [41, Theorem 6.2] For all  $w \in W$ ,

$$\{\widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i, w\varpi_i} \mid i \in \mathcal{S}(w)\}$$

is a list of the homogeneous prime elements of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  up to scalar multiples.

COROLLARY 9.4. In the above setting,

$$rk(\mathcal{U}^{-}[w]) = |\mathcal{S}(w)|.$$

Lemma 9.1 (c) and Theorem 9.3 imply that all prime elements  $y_{[j,s^m(j)]}$  are scalar multiples of elements of the form  $T_{w'}(\widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i,w''\varpi_i})$  where w' and w'' are subwords of (9.6),  $i \in \mathcal{S}(w)$ . In the remaining part of this chapter we obtain a more explicit form of this fact.

From now on we fix a reduced expression (9.6) of  $w \in W$ . Consider the function

(9.24) 
$$\eta: [1, N] \to [1, r], \ \eta(k) = i_k.$$

The associated functions  $p:[1,N]\to [1,N]\sqcup \{-\infty\}$  and  $s:[1,N]\to [1,N]\sqcup \{+\infty\}$  are the functions  $k\mapsto k^-$  and  $k\mapsto k^+$  from [1]:

(9.25) 
$$p(k) = \begin{cases} \max\{j < k \mid i_j = i_k\}, & \text{if such } j \text{ exists} \\ -\infty, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and

$$(9.26) s(k) = \begin{cases} \min\{j > k \mid i_j = i_k\}, & \text{if such } j \text{ exists} \\ +\infty, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

(One should note that [11] uses integers instead of  $\pm \infty$ .) Recall from (3.14) that  $w_{\circ}$  denotes the longest element of  $S_N$ . The CGL extension presentation of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  corresponding to this permutation has the form

(9.27) 
$$\mathcal{U}^{-}[w] = \mathbb{K}[F_{\beta_{N}}][F_{\beta_{N-1}}; \sigma_{N-1}^{*}, \delta_{N-1}^{*}] \cdots [F_{\beta_{1}}; \sigma_{1}^{*}, \delta_{1}^{*}].$$

We write  $y_{w_0,1},\ldots,y_{w_0,N}$  for the sequence of y-elements given by Theorem 3.6 for the above presentation.

THEOREM 9.5. For all Weyl group elements  $w \in W$  of length N, reduced expressions (9.6) of w, and  $k \in [1, N]$ , we have

$$(9.28) y_{w_{\circ},k} = \left(q_{i_{N-k+1}}^{-1} - q_{i_{N-k+1}}\right)^{-O_{+}(N-k+1)-1} \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq N-k}\varpi_{i_{N-k+1}}, w\varpi_{i_{N-k+1}}}.$$

The function  $\eta$  from (9.24) satisfies the conditions of Theorem 3.6 for the CGL extension presentation (9.13) of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ , and the corresponding functions p and s are given by the formulas (9.25) and (9.26).

Furthermore, for all  $1 \le j < k \le N$ ,

$$\begin{split} (9.29) \quad \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}} \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k}, w\varpi_{i_k}} = \\ &= q^{\langle (w_{\leq j-1}+w)\varpi_{i_j}, (w_{\leq k-1}-w)\varpi_{i_k} \rangle} \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k}, w\varpi_{i_k}} \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}}. \end{split}$$

Using the definition of the braid group action, one easily sees that

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i, w\varpi_i} = \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}}, \ \text{ for } j = \min\{k \in [1, N] \mid i_k = i\}.$$

PROOF. First we prove (9.29). Applying [3, Eq. (10.2)], we obtain

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k},\varpi_{i_k}} \Delta_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},\varpi_{i_j}} = \\ q^{\langle w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k},w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j}\rangle - \langle \varpi_{i_k},\varpi_{i_j}\rangle} \Delta_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},\varpi_{i_j}} \Delta_{w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k},\varpi_{i_k}} \end{split}$$

for all  $1 \leq j < k \leq N$ . Eq. (10.2) in [3] was stated for  $\mathbb{K} = \mathbb{Q}(q)$ , but its proof works for all fields  $\mathbb{K}$  since it only uses the standard left and right actions of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  on  $R_q[G]$ . In addition, we have

$$\Delta_{w\mu,\mu}u = q^{-\langle w\mu,\gamma\rangle}u\Delta_{w\mu,\mu} \mod R^+[E_w^{-1}] \ker \varphi_w, \ \forall u \in (R_0^w)_{\gamma}, \ \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}, \ \mu \in \mathcal{P}^+.$$
 see [41, Eq. (2.22) and Theorem 2.6]. Eq. (9.29) follows from these two identities using that  $\varphi_w : R_0^w \to \mathcal{U}^-[w]$  is a graded antihomomorphism by Theorem 9.2.

Proposition 3.3 from [13] implies that  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq j-1\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}} \in \mathcal{U}^-[w]_{[j,N]}$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$  and that  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]_{[j,N]}$  sits inside the subalgebra of  $\operatorname{Fract}(\mathcal{U}^-[w])$  generated by the elements  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq l-1\varpi_{i_l}, w\varpi_{i_l}}^{\pm 1}$ ,  $l \in [j, N]$ . Since  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq k-1\varpi_{i_k}, w\varpi_{i_k}}$  belongs to  $(\mathcal{U}^-[w])_{-(w \leq k-1-w)\varpi_{i_k}}$ , it follows from (9.29) that  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq j-1\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}}$  is a normal element of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]_{[j,N]}$ :

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq j-1\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}} u = q^{-\langle (w \leq j-1+w)\varpi_{i_j}, \gamma \rangle} u \widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq j-1\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}}$$

for all  $u \in (\mathcal{U}^-[w]_{[j,N]})_{\gamma}, \gamma \in \mathcal{Q}$ .

Invoking again [13, Proposition 3.3], we have

$$(9.30) \quad \widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq j-1\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}} \equiv (q_{i_j}^{-1} - q_{i_j}) \widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq s(j)-1\varpi_{i_s(j)}, w\varpi_{i_s(j)}} F_{\beta_j}$$

$$\mod \mathcal{U}^-[w]_{[j+1,N]}, \text{ if } s(j) \neq +\infty$$

and

$$(9.31) \quad \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j}, w\varpi_{i_j}} \equiv (q_{i_j}^{-1} - q_{i_j})F_{\beta_j} \quad \text{mod } \mathcal{U}^-[w]_{[j+1,N]}, \text{ if } s(j) = +\infty.$$

We apply Proposition 3.10 for the presentation (9.27) of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ . The previous arguments verify conditions (i)–(iii) of the proposition, where  $y_k'$  is the element on the right hand side of (9.28) for  $k \in [1, N]$  and  $c_1', \ldots, c_N'$  are obtained from (9.30) and (9.31). We are left with showing that condition (iv) is satisfied. Denote by  $\tilde{s}$ :  $[1, N] \to [1, N] \sqcup \{+\infty\}$  the successor function from Theorem 3.6 for the presentation

(9.27) of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ . We need to prove that, if  $\widetilde{s}(j) = +\infty$ , then  $s(j) = +\infty$ , i.e we are in the case of Eq. (9.31). If  $\widetilde{s}(j) = +\infty$ , then  $\operatorname{rk} \mathcal{U}^-[w_{[j,N]}] = \operatorname{rk} \mathcal{U}^-[w_{[j+1,N]}] + 1$ . Applying Corollary 9.4, we obtain that  $|\mathcal{S}(w_{[j,N]})| = |\mathcal{S}(w_{[j+1,N]})| + 1$ , and thus  $s(j) = +\infty$ . Eq. (9.28) and the statements for  $\eta$ , p and s now follow from Proposition 3.10.

Combining Theorem 9.5 (applied to  $\mathcal{U}^-[w_{\leq s^m(j)}]$ ) and Proposition 8.9 (applied to the case when  $\tau$  equals the longest element of  $S_{s^m(j)}$ ) leads to the first part of the following:

COROLLARY 9.6. In the setting of Theorem 9.5, assume there exists  $\sqrt{q} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Then for all  $j \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $s^m(j) \in [1, N]$ ,

$$(9.32)\ \ y_{[j,s^m(j)]} = \left(q_{i_j}^{-1} - q_{i_j}\right)^{-m-1} \left(\prod_{0 \leq l < n \leq m} q^{\langle \beta_{s^l(j)}, \beta_{s^n(j)} \rangle}\right) \widetilde{\Delta}_{w \leq j-1\varpi_{i_j}, w_{\leq s^m(j)}\varpi_{i_j}}.$$

and

(9.33) 
$$\beta_j + \beta_{s(j)} + \dots + \beta_{s^m(j)} = (w_{\leq j-1} - w_{\leq s^m(j)}) \varpi_{i_j}.$$

Eq. (9.33) follows from (9.32) by inspecting degrees with respect to the Q-grading. On one hand,  $\widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},w_{\leq s^m(j)}\varpi_{i_j}}$  has degree  $(w_{s^m(j)}-w_{\leq j-1})\varpi_{i_j}$  by (9.22). On the other hand,

$$\deg(y_{[j,s^m(j)]}) = \sum_{l=0}^m \deg(F_{\beta_{s^l(j)}}) = -\sum_{l=0}^m \beta_{s^l(j)}.$$

#### CHAPTER 10

## Quantum cluster algebra structures on quantum Schubert cell algebras

As an application of the results of Chapter 8, we prove that for all finite dimensional simple Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$ , the quantum Schubert cell algebras  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  have canonical structures of quantum cluster algebras. Previously this was known for symmetric Kac–Moody algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$  due to Geiß, Leclerc and Schröer [15]. Our proof works under very general assumptions on the base field  $\mathbb{K}$  and the deformation parameter  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . The field can have arbitrary characteristic, it does not need to be algebraically closed, and q is only assumed to be a non-root of unity.

The existence of *some* quantum cluster algebra structure on  $U^-[w]$  is guaranteed by Theorem 8.2, once we enlarge the base field to include a square root of q and rescale the generators  $F_{\beta_1}, \ldots, F_{\beta_N}$  to satisfy condition (6.13). We actually put these generators in reverse order,  $F_{\beta_N}, \ldots, F_{\beta_1}$ , before arranging to apply Theorem 8.2. What then remains is to identify the initial quantum seed and the cluster variables of this structure.

#### 10.1. Statement of the main result

Fix a finite dimensional complex simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ , a Weyl group element  $w \in W$ , and a reduced expression (9.6) of w. Throughout this chapter, the predecessor and successor functions p and s will refer to the ones given by (9.25)–(9.26). Recall that the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\lambda \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  associated to the CGL extension presentation of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  for the sequence of generators (9.11) is given by

$$\lambda_{jk} = q^{\langle \beta_j, \beta_k \rangle}, \ \forall 1 \le j < k \le N.$$

From now on we will assume that the base field  $\mathbb{K}$  contains a square root of q and fix such a root  $\sqrt{q} \in \mathbb{K}^*$ . Let  $\nu \in M_N(\mathbb{K}^*)$  be the unique multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix given by

$$\nu_{jk} = \sqrt{q}^{\langle \beta_j, \beta_k \rangle}, \ \forall 1 \le j < k \le N.$$

The results of Chapters 4–8 will be applied to the algebra  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  for this choice of the matrix  $\boldsymbol{\nu}$ .

Theorem 9.5 implies that there is a unique toric frame  $M^w\colon\mathbb{Z}^N\to\operatorname{Fract}(\mathcal{U}^-[w])$  such that

$$M^{w}(e_{k}) = \sqrt{q}^{\|(w - w_{\leq k-1})\varpi_{i_{k}}\|^{2}/2} \widetilde{\Delta}_{w < k-1\varpi_{i_{k}}, w\varpi_{i_{k}}}, \ \forall k \in [1, N]$$

whose matrix is given by

(10.1) 
$$\mathbf{r}(M^w)_{jk} = \sqrt{q}^{\langle (w_{\leq j-1} + w)\varpi_{i_j}, (w_{\leq k-1} - w)\varpi_{i_k} \rangle}, \quad \forall 1 \leq j < k \leq N.$$

The cluster variables  $M^w(e_k)$  are also given by the expressions

$$\begin{split} M^w(e_k) &= \sqrt{q}^{\,\parallel(w_{\leq O_+(k)} - w_{\leq k-1})\varpi_{i_k}\parallel^2/2} \, \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k}, w\varpi_{i_k}} \\ &= \sqrt{q}^{\,\parallel(w_{[k,N]} - 1)\varpi_{i_k}\parallel^2/2} \, \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq k-1}\varpi_{i_k}, w\varpi_{i_k}}. \end{split}$$

The frozen variables of the quantum cluster algebra structure that we will define will be indexed by

$$\{k \in [1, N] \mid p(k) = -\infty\}.$$

Note that this set has the same cardinality as S(w). We will use the convention that

(10.3) the columns of all 
$$n \times (N - |\mathcal{S}(w)|)$$
 matrices are indexed by  $\{k \in [1, N] \mid p(k) \neq -\infty\}$ .

Under this convention, define the  $N \times (N - |\mathcal{S}(w)|)$ -matrix  $\widetilde{B}^w$  with entries

$$b_{jk} = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } j = p(k) \\ -1, & \text{if } j = s(k) \\ c_{i_j i_k}, & \text{if } p(j) < p(k) < j < k \\ -c_{i_j i_k}, & \text{if } p(k) < p(j) < k < j \\ 0, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

THEOREM 10.1. Consider an arbitrary finite dimensional complex simple Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ , a Weyl group element  $w \in W$ , a reduced expression (9.6) of w, an arbitrary base field  $\mathbb{K}$  and a non-root of unity  $q \in \mathbb{K}^*$  such that  $\sqrt{q} \in \mathbb{K}$ . Then  $(M^w, \widetilde{B}^w)$  is a quantum seed and the quantum Schubert cell algebra  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  equals the quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{A}(M^w, \widetilde{B}^w, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$  with set of frozen variables indexed by (10.2). Furthermore, this quantum cluster algebra equals the upper quantum cluster algebra  $\mathcal{U}(M^w, \widetilde{B}^w, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}}$ . For all  $j \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $s^m(j) \in [1, N]$ , the elements

(10.4) 
$$\overline{y}_{[j,s^m(j)]} = \sqrt{q}^{\|(w_{\leq s^m(j)} - w_{\leq j-1})\varpi_{i_j}\|^2/2} \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},w_{\leq s^m(j)}\varpi_{i_j}}$$
are cluster variables of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ .

As mentioned, Geiß, Leclerc and Schröer [15] constructed quantum cluster algebra structures on the algebras  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  in the case of symmetric Kac–Moody algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$ . We note that the normalization scalars for the cluster variables in Theorem 10.1 match the ones used in [15]. In the case when w is the square of a Coxeter element and  $\mathfrak{g}$  is an arbitrary Kac–Moody algebra, a quantum cluster algebra structure on  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  was constructed by Berenstein and Rupel [2] simultaneously to our work.

Because of the invariance of the bilinear form  $\langle .,. \rangle$  with respect to the Weyl group W, the scalar in (10.4) equals

$$\sqrt{q}^{\|(w_{[j,s^m(j)]}-1)\varpi_{i_j}\|^2/2}$$
.

Theorem 10.1 is proved in Section 10.3. In Section 10.2 we prove that the toric frame  $M^w$  and the matrix  $\widetilde{B}^w$  are compatible. Most of the conditions needed to apply Theorem 8.2 are straightforward to verify for the algebra  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ , except for the condition (6.13). Set for brevity

$$\sqrt{q_i} := \sqrt{q}^{\|\alpha_i\|^2/2}, \ \forall i \in [1, r].$$

We prove in Section 10.3 that the condition (6.13) is satisfied after the rescaling

$$x_k \mapsto \sqrt{q_{i_k}} (q_{i_k}^{-1} - q_{i_k}) F_{\beta_k}, \ \forall k \in [1, N]$$

of the standard generators (9.11) of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  and the reversal of the order of these generators.

By setting m=0 in the last statement of Theorem 10.1, one obtains that the rescaled generators

$$\sqrt{q_{i_k}}(q_{i_k}^{-1}-q_{i_k})F_{\beta_k}$$

of  $\mathcal{U}^{-}[w]$  are cluster variables for all  $k \in [1, N]$ .

REMARK 10.2. The quantum seed of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  in Theorem 10.1 comes from the one in Theorem 8.2 associated to the longest element  $w_o \in \Xi_N$ . More precisely,  $M^w = M_{w_o}(w_o)_{\bullet}$  if the generators are rescaled appropriately. Using (10.4) and Proposition 8.9 it is straightforward to write down explicitly the toric frames of the quantum seeds of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  associated to all elements of  $\Xi_N$  via the construction of Theorem 8.2. To compute the matrices for all those other seeds one needs to solve explicitly the system of linear equations (8.7).

There is one additional difference between Theorems 8.2 and 10.1. In the first case the cluster variables for the seed corresponding to  $w_o \in \Xi_N$  (and as a matter of fact for all clusters corresponding to elements of  $\Xi_N$ ) are reenumerated according to the rule of Section 8.1. This is needed in order to match the combinatorics for the different seeds. In the case of Theorem 10.1, we do not perform this reenumeration, in order to match our results to the conventions in the existing literature. Because of this difference, the roles of the predecessor and successor functions in Theorems 8.2 and 10.1 are interchanged. Details are given next.

For the remainder of Chapter 10, we fix the following choice of generators of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ :

(10.5) 
$$x_k = \sqrt{q_{i_k}} (q_{i_k}^{-1} - q_{i_k}) F_{\beta_k}, \ \forall k \in [1, N],$$

which as previously noted are rescalings of the canonical generators (9.11). Since  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$  is a symmetric CGL extension with respect to these generators, it is also a symmetric CGL extension with respect to the presentation with the order of generators reversed:

(10.6) 
$$\mathcal{U}^{-}[w] = \mathbb{K}[x_N][x_{N-1}; \sigma_{N-1}^*, \delta_{N-1}^*] \cdots [x_1; \sigma_1^*, \delta_1^*].$$

We will apply Theorem 8.2 to this presentation as the *starting* presentation of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ . To do so, we must verify that conditions (8.6) and (6.13) hold for the presentation (10.6).

We will need to identify the data involved when Theorem 8.2 is applied as above. (These data are not the same as those appearing at the stage  $\tau = w_0$  when the starting presentation is the one with the generators in the usual order  $x_1, \ldots, x_N$ .) First, we label the generators of (10.6) in ascending order in the form  $x_{w_0,k} = x_{w_0(k)}$ . By Corollary 5.6, we can use  $\eta_{w_0} := \eta w_0$  for the  $\eta$ -function going with this indexing. The corresponding predecessor and successor functions are given by  $p_{w_0} = w_0 s w_0$  and  $s_{w_0} = w_0 p w_0$ . The multiplicatively skew-symmetric  $\lambda$ -matrix associated to (10.6) is  $w_0 \lambda w_0$ , where  $\lambda$  is the one associated to the presentation (9.13), recall (9.14). Given the choice of  $\nu$  above, we choose  $w_0 \nu w_0$  as the  $\nu$ -matrix associated to (10.6).

We have already labelled the sequence of normalized prime elements for the presentation (10.6) coming from Theorem 3.6 as  $\overline{y}_{w_{\circ},k}$ ,  $k \in [1, N]$ , and we will show later that  $M^w(e_k) = \overline{y}_{w_{\circ},w_{\circ}(k)}$  for all  $k \in [1, N]$ .

Proposition 3.14 shows that the elements of  $\mathcal{H}$  needed for the CGL conditions on (10.6) can be chosen to be  $h_N^*, \ldots, h_1^*$ . Since  $h_j^*.x_j = \lambda_j^*x_j$  for all  $j \in [1, N]$ , the singly-indexed  $\lambda$ -elements for (10.6), which we denote  $\lambda_{w_{\circ},k}$ , have the form

$$\lambda_{w_{\circ},k} = \lambda_{w_{\circ}(k)}^* = q_{i_{w_{\circ}(k)}}^2, \ \forall k \in [1, N],$$

recall (9.15). The set of exchangeable indices for the presentation (10.6) is

$$\mathbf{ex}_{\circ} := \{ k \in [1, N] \mid s_{w_{\circ}}(k) \neq +\infty \} = \{ k \in [1, N] \mid pw_{\circ}(k) \neq -\infty \}$$

$$= \{ k \in [1, N] \mid s(w_{\circ})_{\bullet}w_{\circ}(k) \neq +\infty \} = ((w_{\circ})_{\bullet}w_{\circ})^{-1}(\mathbf{ex}).$$

In the third equality, we have used the observation that  $(w_{\circ})_{\bullet}$  acts by reversing the order of the elements in each level set of  $\eta$ . Taking account of Proposition 5.8, we see that

(10.7) 
$$\lambda_{w_0,k}^* := (\lambda_{w_0,k})^* = \lambda_{w_0,w_0,pw_0(k)}^{-1} = q_{i_{pw_0(k)}}^{-2} = q_{i_{w_0(k)}}^{-2}, \ \forall k \in \mathbf{ex}_{\circ}.$$

In particular, it follows that

$$\left(\lambda_{w_{\circ},l}^{*}\right)^{\|\alpha_{i_{w_{\circ}(j)}}\|^{2}} = q^{-\|\alpha_{i_{w_{\circ}(j)}}\|^{2}\|\alpha_{i_{w_{\circ}(l)}}\|^{2}} = \left(\lambda_{w_{\circ},j}^{*}\right)^{\|\alpha_{i_{w_{\circ}(l)}}\|^{2}}, \ \forall j,l \in \mathbf{ex}_{\circ},$$

which verifies (8.6) for the presentation (10.6).

LEMMA 10.3. Let  $j \in [1, N]$ .

(a) If  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  such that  $s^m(j) \in [1, N]$ , then (10.4) holds:

$$\overline{y}_{[j,s^m(j)]} = \sqrt{q}^{\,\|(w_{\leq s^m(j)} - w_{\leq j-1})\varpi_{i_j}\|^2/2}\,\widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},w_{\leq s^m(j)}\varpi_{i_j}}.$$

(b) If  $k = w_{\circ}(j)$ , then

$$\overline{y}_{w_{\diamond},k} = \sqrt{q}^{\,\parallel (w-w_{\leq j-1})\varpi_{i_j}\parallel^2/2}\,\widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},w\varpi_{i_j}}.$$

(c) If the presentation (10.6) satisfies condition (6.13), then

$$M^w = M_{w_0}(w_0)_{\bullet}$$
.

PROOF. (a) Using Corollary 9.6, the form of the rescaling, and the equality  $\sqrt{q_{i_k}} = \sqrt{q}^{\|\alpha_{i_k}\|^2/2} = \sqrt{q}^{\|\beta_k\|^2/2}$ , we obtain  $\overline{y}_{[j,s^m(j)]} = \Theta \widetilde{\Delta}_{w_{\leq j-1}\varpi_{i_j},w_{\leq s^m(j)}\varpi_{i_j}}$  where

$$\begin{split} \Theta &= \bigg(\prod_{0 \leq l < n \leq m} \sqrt{q}^{-\langle \beta_{s^l(j)}, \beta_{s^n(j)} \rangle} \bigg) \sqrt{q_{i_j}}^{m+1} \bigg(\prod_{0 \leq l < n \leq m} q^{\langle \beta_{s^l(j)}, \beta_{s^n(j)} \rangle} \bigg) \\ &= \sqrt{q}^{(m+1)\|\beta_j\|^2/2} \bigg(\prod_{0 \leq l < n \leq m} \sqrt{q}^{\langle \beta_{s^l(j)}, \beta_{s^n(j)} \rangle} \bigg) = \sqrt{q}^{\|\beta_j + \beta_{s(j)} + \dots + \beta_{s^m(j)}\|^2/2} \\ &= \sqrt{q}^{\|(w_{\leq s^m(j)} - w_{\leq j-1})\varpi_{i_j}\|^2/2}. \end{split}$$

(b) Proposition 8.9 shows that  $\overline{y}_{w_0,k} = \overline{y}_{[j,s^m(j)]}$  where

$$m = \max\{n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} \mid s^n(j) \in [j, N]\} = O_+(j).$$

Thus  $w_{\langle s^m(i)}\varpi_{i_i}=w\varpi_{i_i}$ , so the desired equation follows from part (a).

(c) Under the given assumptions, it follows from part (b) and the definition of  $M^w$  that

$$(10.8) M^{w}(e_{k}) = \overline{y}_{w_{\circ},w_{\circ}(k)} = \widehat{M}_{w_{\circ}}(e_{w_{\circ}(k)}) = M_{w_{\circ}}(w_{\circ})_{\bullet}(e_{k}), \ \forall k \in [1,N].$$

## 10.2. Compatibility of the toric frame $M^w$ and the matrix $\widetilde{B}^w$

Recall that the rational character lattice  $X(\mathcal{H})$  of the torus  $\mathcal{H} = (\mathbb{K}^*)^r$  can be identified with  $\mathcal{Q}$  via (9.3). Thus, we now view  $X(\mathcal{H})$  as an additive group with identity 0.

PROPOSITION 10.4. In the setting of Theorem 9.5, the multiplicatively skew-symmetric matrix  $\mathbf{r}(M^w)$  and the matrix  $\widetilde{B}^w$  are compatible, and more precisely

(10.9) 
$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M^w)}(b^k, e_l) = q_{i_k}^{-\delta_{kl}}, \ \forall k, l \in [1, N], \ p(k) \neq -\infty.$$

Moreover, the columns  $b^k$  of the matrix  $\widetilde{B}^w$  satisfy

(10.10) 
$$\chi_{M^w(b^k)} = 0, \ \forall k \in [1, N], \ p(k) \neq -\infty.$$

PROOF. We derive the proposition from results of [1, 3]. This appears to be the shortest way to prove the proposition, although some constructions that match our setting to the setting of [1, 3] might appear to be a bit artificial. To avoid this, one could prove the proposition directly following the idea of [1, 3]. We leave this to the interested reader.

Define the function  $\eta^{\vee}: [1, N+r] \to [1, r]$  by

$$\eta^{\vee}(j) = i_j, \ \forall j \in [1, N] \text{ and } \eta^{\vee}(N+i) = i, \ \forall i \in [1, r].$$

The predecessor map  $p^{\vee}:[1,N+r]\to [1,N+r]\sqcup \{-\infty\}$  for the level sets of  $\eta^{\vee}$  coincides with p on [1,N] and satisfies

$$p^{\vee}(N+i) := \begin{cases} \max\{j \in [1,N] \mid i_j = i\}, & \text{if such exists} \\ -\infty, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

for  $i \in [1, r]$ . Similarly, the successor map  $s^{\vee}$  for the level sets of  $\eta^{\vee}$  is given by

$$s^{\vee}(j) = \begin{cases} s(j), & \text{if } s(j) \neq +\infty \\ N + i_j, & \text{if } s(j) = +\infty \end{cases}$$

for  $j \in [1, N]$  and  $s^{\vee}(N+i) = +\infty$  for  $i \in [1, r]$ . Our setting differs from  $[\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{3}]$  in that we place additional indices at the end of a word for a Weyl group element, not at the beginning. The reason for this is that the results of  $[\mathbf{1}, \mathbf{3}]$  will be applied to the inverse of a certain reduced expression.

We extend  $B^w$  to an  $(N+r)\times (N-|\mathcal{S}(w)|)$ -matrix by setting

$$b_{N+i,k} := \begin{cases} -1, & \text{if } s^{\vee}(k) = N+i \\ -c_{i,i_k}, & \text{if } p(k) < p^{\vee}(N+i) < k \\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

for all  $i \in [1, r]$  and  $k \in [1, N]$ ,  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ , using the convention (10.3). Applying [3, Theorem 8.3] for the Weyl group elements u := 1,  $v := w^{-1}$  and the double word

corresponding to the reduced expression  $s_N \dots s_1$  which is reverse to (9.6) leads to

$$(10.11) \sum_{j=1}^{N} b_{jk} \operatorname{sign}(j-l) \left( \langle \varpi_{i_{j}}, \varpi_{i_{l}} \rangle - \langle w_{\leq j-1} \varpi_{i_{j}}, w_{\leq l-1} \varpi_{i_{l}} \rangle \right)$$
$$- \sum_{i=1}^{r} b_{N+i,k} \langle w \varpi_{i}, (w_{\leq l-1} - w) \varpi_{i_{l}} \rangle = -\delta_{kl} \langle \alpha_{i_{l}}, \alpha_{i_{l}} \rangle$$

for  $k, l \in [1, N], p(k) \neq -\infty$ .

Using the fact that the one-step mutations in [3] are eigenfunctions of both the left and right regular actions of the maximal torus of the connected, simply connected complex algebraic group with Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$ , we obtain that

(10.12) 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} b_{jk} \varpi_{i_j} + \sum_{i=1}^{r} b_{N+i,k} \varpi_i = 0$$

(10.13) 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} b_{jk} w_{\leq j-1} \varpi_{i_j} + \sum_{i=1}^{r} b_{N+i,k} w \varpi_i = 0$$

for all  $k \in [1, N]$ ,  $p(k) \neq -\infty$ .

Acting by w on (10.12) and subtracting (10.13) gives

$$\chi_{M(b^k)} = \sum_{j=1}^{N} b_{jk} (w - w_{\leq j-1}) \varpi_{i_j} = 0, \ \forall k \in [1, N], \ p(k) \neq -\infty,$$

which proves (10.10). Similarly, (10.12) and (10.13) imply

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} b_{jk} \langle (w_{\leq j-1} - w) \varpi_{i_j}, w \varpi_{i_l} \rangle = 0 \quad \text{and}$$

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} b_{jk} \langle w \varpi_{i_j}, (w_{\leq l-1} - w) \varpi_{i_l} \rangle + \sum_{i=1}^{r} b_{N+i,k} \langle w \varpi_i, (w_{\leq l-1} - w) \varpi_{i_l} \rangle = 0$$

for the same values of k and all  $l \in [1, N]$ . Combining these two identities, (10.11), and the fact that  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M^w)}(e_j, e_l) = \sqrt{q}^{m_{jl}}$  where

$$m_{jl} := \operatorname{sign}(j-l) (\langle \varpi_{i_j}, \varpi_{i_l} \rangle - \langle w_{\leq j-1} \varpi_{i_j}, w_{\leq l-1} \varpi_{i_l} \rangle) - \langle (w_{\leq j-1} - w) \varpi_{i_i}, w \varpi_{i_j} \rangle + \langle w \varpi_{i_i}, (w_{\leq l-1} - w) \varpi_{i_l} \rangle, \ \forall j, l \in [1, N]$$

(which follows from (10.1)), we obtain  $\Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M^w)}(b^k, e_l) = \sqrt{q}^{-\delta_{kl} \|\alpha_{i_k}\|^2}$  and thus (10.9).

Up to a possible additional rescaling, Theorem 8.2 applied to (10.6) produces an initial quantum seed that we will label  $(M_{\circ}, \widetilde{B}_{\circ})$ . For  $k \in [1, N]$ , the toric frame  $M_{\circ}$  sends  $e_k$  to  $\overline{y}_{w_{\circ},k}$  (possibly rescaled), so we see from Lemma 10.3 (b) and the definition of  $M^w$  that up to rescaling,  $M_{\circ}$  agrees with  $M^w w_{\circ}$ . Since  $\widetilde{B}_{\circ}$  is not affected by any rescaling, recall Remark 8.7, we may use  $M^w w_{\circ}$  in place of  $M_{\circ}$  to determine  $\widetilde{B}_{\circ}$ , as follows.

Corollary 10.5. 
$$\widetilde{B}_{\circ} = w_{\circ} \widetilde{B}^{w} (w_{\circ}|_{\mathbf{ex}_{\circ}}).$$

PROOF. Recalling (2.11), we have

$$\mathbf{r}(M^w w_\circ) = {}^{w_\circ^T} \mathbf{r}(M^w)^{w_\circ} = w_\circ \mathbf{r}(M^w) w_\circ.$$

Hence, Proposition 10.4 implies that

$$\Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M^{w}w_{\circ})}(w_{\circ}b^{w_{\circ}(k)}, e_{l}) = \Omega_{\mathbf{r}(M^{w})}(b^{w_{\circ}(k)}, e_{w_{\circ}(l)}) = q_{i_{w_{\circ}(k)}}^{-\delta_{kl}} = \sqrt{\lambda_{w_{\circ},k}^{*}}^{\delta_{kl}},$$

$$\forall k \in \mathbf{ex}_{\circ}, \ l \in [1, N],$$

and also

$$\chi_{(M^w w_\circ)(w_\circ b^{w_\circ(k)})} = 0, \ \forall k \in \mathbf{ex}_\circ.$$

Recall from Remark 8.7 that neither  $\mathbf{r}(M_{\circ})$  nor  $\chi_{M_{\circ}(b)}$ , for  $b \in \mathbb{Z}^{N}$ , changes under a rescaling of the generators  $x_{w_{\circ},k}$ . Consequently, the two previous equations also hold when  $M^{w}w_{\circ}$  is replaced by  $M_{\circ}$ . Theorem 8.2 (a) thus implies that  $w_{\circ}b^{w_{\circ}(k)}$  equals the k-th column of  $\widetilde{B}_{\circ}$ , for all  $k \in \mathbf{ex}_{\circ}$ , as desired.

### 10.3. Proof of Theorem 10.1

Let us write  $y_{w_{\circ},[i,s^m(i)]}$  and  $u_{w_{\circ},[i,s^m(i)]}$  for the "interval prime elements" and corresponding u-elements obtained from Theorem 5.1 and Corollary 5.11 applied to the CGL extension (10.6). In particular,

$$u_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]} = x_{w_{\circ},i}x_{w_{\circ},s(i)} - y_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]}, \ \forall i \in [1,N], \ s(i) \neq +\infty.$$

As in eq. (6.1), write

$$\operatorname{lt}(u_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]}) = \pi_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]}(x_{w_{\circ}})^{f_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]}}, \ \forall i \in [1,N], \ s(i) \neq +\infty,$$

for some  $\pi_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]} \in \mathbb{K}^*$  and  $f_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]} \in \sum_{j=i+1}^{s(i)-1} \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} e_j$ , where the leading term and the monomial  $(x_{w_{\circ}})^{f_{w_{\circ},[i,s(i)]}}$  are computed with respect to the order of generators  $x_N,\ldots,x_1$ .

LEMMA 10.6. Assume that in the setting of Theorem 10.1,

$$w = s_{i_1} \dots s_{i_N}$$

is a reduced expression such that  $i_1 = i_N = i$  and  $i_k \neq i$ ,  $\forall k \in [2, N-1]$ , for some  $i \in [1, r]$ . Then

$$f_{w_{\diamond},[1,N]} = -\sum_{j=2}^{N-1} c_{i_{w_{\diamond}(j)}i} e_{j},$$

so that

(10.14) 
$$\operatorname{lt}(u_{w_{\circ},[1,N]}) = \pi_{w_{\circ},[1,N]} x_{N-1}^{-c_{i_{N-1}i}} \cdots x_{2}^{-c_{i_{2}i}}.$$

Proof. In view of Corollary 10.5, the entries in the first column of  $\widetilde{B}_{\diamond}$  satisfy

$$(\widetilde{B}_{\circ})_{i1} = (\widetilde{B}^w)_{w_{\circ}(i),N} = c_{i_{w_{\circ}(j)}i}, \ \forall j \in [2,N-1].$$

Since the vector  $f_{w_{\circ},[1,N]}$  does not change under a rescaling of the generators  $x_{w_{\circ},k}$ , we obtain the desired conclusion by applying Proposition 8.22 to the (possibly rescaled) presentation (10.6).

Note that in the setting of Lemma 10.6, we have  $\beta_1 = \alpha_i$ ,  $\beta_N = -w\alpha_i$  and

$$y_{w_{\circ},N} = q_i \widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i, w\varpi_i}$$

because of Theorem 9.5 and the effect of the rescaling of the generators (10.5). Hence,

$$(10.15) u_{w_{\circ},[1,N]} = x_N x_1 - q_i \widetilde{\Delta}_{\varpi_i,w\varpi_i}.$$

For use in the next proof, we note the following identities for the braid group action in the case of  $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{sl}_2$ :

$$(10.16) \quad E_1^m T_1^{-1} v_{m\varpi_1} = [m]_q! \, v_{m\varpi_1} \quad \text{and} \quad T_1^2 v_{m\varpi_1} = \frac{(-q)^m}{([m]_q!)^2} v_{m\varpi_1}, \quad \forall m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}.$$

They are easily deduced from the standard facts ([28, §8.6 and Lemma 1.7]) for the  $\mathcal{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{sl}_{2})$ -braid group action. We leave this to the reader.

LEMMA 10.7. Under the assumptions of Lemma 10.6,

$$\pi_{w_{\circ},[1,N]} = \mathbb{S}_{w_{\circ}\nu w_{\circ}}(-e_1 + f_{w_{\circ},[1,N]}).$$

PROOF. Using (6.11), we see that

$$S_{w_{\circ}\nu w_{\circ}}(-e_{1} + f_{w_{\circ},[1,N]}) = \Omega_{w_{\circ}\nu w_{\circ}}(e_{1}, f_{w_{\circ},[1,N]})S_{w_{\circ}\nu w_{\circ}}(f_{w_{\circ},[1,N]})$$

$$= \Omega_{\nu}(e_{N}, f)S_{\nu}(f)^{-1} = \Omega_{\nu}(f, -e_{N})S_{\nu}(f)^{-1}$$

$$= S_{\nu}(-e_{N} + f)^{-1},$$

where

$$f:=w_{\circ}f_{w_{\circ},[1,N]}=-\sum_{j=2}^{N-1}c_{i_{j}i}e_{j}.$$

Hence, what must be proved is that

(10.17) 
$$\pi_{w_0,[1,N]} = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_N + f)^{-1}.$$

Since  $x_N x_1$ ,  $y_{w_0,N}$ , and  $u_{w_0,[1,N]}$  are homogeneous of the same degree with respect to the  $\mathcal{Q}$ -grading of  $\mathcal{U}^-[w]$ ,

(10.18) 
$$-\beta_N - \beta_1 = (w-1)\varpi_i = (-c_{i_{N-1}i})(-\beta_{N-1}) + \dots + (-c_{i_2i})(-\beta_2),$$
 recall (9.22). Therefore,

$$S_{\nu}(-e_N + f)^{-1} = \sqrt{q}^{\langle \beta_N, c_{i_2i}\beta_2 + \dots + c_{i_{N-1}i}\beta_{N-1} \rangle} \prod_{1 < j < k < N} \sqrt{q}^{c_{i_ji}c_{i_ki}\langle \beta_j, \beta_k \rangle}$$
$$= \sqrt{q}^{\langle \alpha_i, (w-1)\alpha_i \rangle} \prod_{1 < j < k < N} \sqrt{q}^{c_{i_ji}c_{i_ki}\langle \beta_j, \beta_k \rangle},$$

because  $\langle -w\alpha_i, (w-1)\alpha_i \rangle = \langle \alpha_i, (w-1)\alpha_i \rangle$ . Taking the square length of the vector in (10.18) and using that  $\|\beta_k\|^2 = \|\alpha_{i_k}\|^2$  leads to

$$\sum_{k=2}^{N-1} c_{i_k i}^2 \|\alpha_{i_k}\|^2 + 2 \sum_{1 < j < k < N} c_{i_j i} c_{i_k i} \langle \beta_j, \beta_k \rangle = \langle (1-w)\alpha_i, (1-w)\alpha_i \rangle$$
$$= 2 \langle \alpha_i, (1-w)\alpha_i \rangle.$$

Hence,

(10.19) 
$$S_{\nu}(-e_N + f)^{-1} = \prod_{k=2}^{N-1} \sqrt{q_{i_k}} - c_{i_k i}^2$$

because  $\sqrt{q_{i_k}} = \sqrt{q^{\|\alpha_{i_k}\|^2/2}}$  for all  $k \in [1, N]$ .

Denote for brevity  $\xi_{\mu} := \xi_{1,\mu}$  for  $\mu \in \mathcal{P}^+$  (i.e.,  $\xi_{\mu} \in (V(\mu)^*)_{-\mu}$  is the unique vector such that  $\langle \xi_{\mu}, v_{\mu} \rangle = 1$ ). The explicit form (9.21) of the antihomomorphism  $\varphi_w$  and the rescaling of the generators (10.5) imply

(10.20) 
$$\pi_{w_{\circ},[1,N]} = -q_{i} \frac{\langle \xi_{\varpi_{i}}, (\tau E_{\beta_{2}})^{-c_{i_{2}i}} \dots (\tau E_{\beta_{N-1}})^{-c_{i_{N-1}i}} T_{w^{-1}}^{-1} v_{\varpi_{i}} \rangle}{\prod_{j=2}^{N-1} \sqrt{q_{i_{j}}} c_{i_{j}i}^{2} [-c_{i_{j}i}]_{q_{i_{j}}}!}.$$

For all  $i' \in [1, N]$  with  $i' \neq i$ , the element  $T_i^{-1}v_{\varpi_i}$  is a highest weight vector for the  $\mathcal{U}_{q_{i'}}(\mathfrak{sl}_2)$ -subalgebra of  $\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})$  generated by  $\{E_{i'}, F_{i'}, K_{i'}^{-1}\}$  with highest weight

$$\langle s_i \varpi_i, \alpha_{i'}^{\vee} \rangle \varpi_{i'} = \langle \varpi_i - \alpha_i, \alpha_{i'}^{\vee} \rangle \varpi_{i'} = -c_{i'i} \varpi_{i'},$$

because  $E_{i'}F_i^m v_{\varpi_i} = F_i^m E_{i'}v_{\varpi_i} = 0$  for all  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . Applying (10.16), we obtain

$$E_{i_j}^{-c_{i_ji}}T_{i_j}^{-1}(T_i^{-1}v_{\varpi_i}) = [-c_{i_ji}]_{q_{i_j}}!T_i^{-1}v_{\varpi_i}, \ \forall j \in [2, N-1].$$

Using that  $\tau(E_{\beta_j}) = T_{i_1}^{-1} \dots T_{i_{j-1}}^{-1}(E_{i_j})$  and repeatedly applying the above identity gives

$$\begin{split} \langle \xi_{\varpi_i}, (\tau E_{\beta_2})^{-c_{i_2i}} \dots (\tau E_{\beta_{N-1}})^{-c_{i_{N-1}i}} T_{w^{-1}}^{-1} v_{\varpi_i} \rangle = \\ &= \langle \xi_{\varpi_i}, T_i^{-2} v_{\varpi_i} \rangle \prod_{j=2}^{N-1} [-c_{i_ji}]_{q_{i_j}}! = -q_i^{-1} \prod_{j=2}^{N-1} [-c_{i_ji}]_{q_{i_j}}!. \end{split}$$

For the last equality we use the second identity in (10.16) for m = 1. Hence,

$$\pi_{w_{\circ},[1,N]} = \prod_{j=2}^{N-1} \sqrt{q_{i_{j}}}^{-c_{i_{j}i}^{2}} = \mathcal{S}_{\nu}(-e_{N} + f)^{-1},$$

which verifies (10.17) and completes the proof of the proposition.

PROOF OF THEOREM 10.1. Applying Lemma 10.7 to each of the interval subalgebras

$$\mathbb{K}[x_{w_{\diamond},i}][x_{w_{\diamond},i+1};\sigma_{w_{\diamond}(i+1)}^{*},\delta_{w_{\diamond}(i+1)}^{*}]\cdots[x_{w_{\diamond},s_{w_{\diamond}}(i)};\sigma_{w_{\diamond}s_{w_{\diamond}}(i)}^{*},\delta_{w_{\diamond}s_{w_{\diamond}}(i)}^{*}],$$

for  $i \in [1, N]$  such that  $s_{w_{\circ}}(i) \neq +\infty$ , we conclude that the symmetric CGL extension (10.6) satisfies condition (6.13). Thus, the hypotheses of Theorem 8.2 hold for (10.6). Eq. (10.4) has been verified in Lemma 10.3 (b).

By Theorem 8.2,  $(M_{\circ}, \widetilde{B}_{\circ})$  is a quantum seed and

$$\mathcal{U}^{-}[w] = \mathcal{A}(M_{\circ}, \widetilde{B}_{\circ}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}} = \mathcal{U}(M_{\circ}, \widetilde{B}_{\circ}, \varnothing)_{\mathbb{K}},$$

with set of frozen variables indexed by  $\mathbf{ex}_{\circ}$ . Applying this result to  $\mathcal{U}^{-}[w_{\leq s^{m}(j)}]$ , for  $j \in [1, N]$  and  $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  such that  $s^{m}(j) \in [1, N]$ , we see that  $\overline{y}_{[j, s^{m}(j)]}$  is a cluster variable of  $\mathcal{U}^{-}[w_{\leq s^{m}(j)}]$  and hence a cluster variable of  $\mathcal{U}^{-}[w]$ .

Since  $M_{\circ}(e_k) = \overline{y}_{w_{\circ},k} = M^w(e_{w_{\circ}(k)})$  for all  $k \in [1, N]$ , we have  $M_{\circ} = M^w w_{\circ}$ . Taking Corollary 10.5 into account, we therefore obtain Theorem 10.1.

## **Bibliography**

- [1] A. Berenstein, S. Fomin, and A. Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras. III. Upper bounds and double Bruhat cells, Duke Math. J. 126 (2005), 1–52.
- [2] A. Berenstein and D. Rupel, Quantum cluster characters of Hall algebras, Selecta Math. (to appear); arXiv:1308.2992.
- [3] A. Berenstein and A. Zelevinsky, Quantum cluster algebras, Adv. Math. 195 (2005), 405–455.
- [4] K. A. Brown and K. R. Goodearl, *Lectures on Algebraic Quantum Groups*, Advanced Courses in Mathematics, CRM Barcelona, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2002.
- [5] G. Cauchon, Effacement des dérivations et spectres premiers d'algébres quantiques, J. Algebra 260 (2003), no.2, 476-518.
- [6] A. W. Chatters, Non-commutative unique factorisation domains, Math. Proc. Cambridge Phil. Soc. 95 (1984), 49–54.
- [7] A. W. Chatters and D. A. Jordan, Non-commutative unique factorisation rings, J. London Math. Soc. (2) 33 (1986), 22–32.
- [8] C. De Concini, V. Kac, and C. Procesi, Some quantum analogues of solvable Lie groups, In: Geometry and analysis (Bombay, 1992), pp. 41–65, Tata Inst. Fund. Res., Bombay, 1995.
- [9] V. G. Drinfeld, Quantum groups, In: Proc. Int. Cong. Math., Berkeley, 1986, pp. 798–820, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1987.
- [10] S. Fomin, Total positivity and cluster algebras, In: Proc. Int. Cong. Math., Vol. II, pp. 125–145, Hindustan Book Agency, New Delhi, 2010.
- [11] S. Fomin and A. Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras. I. Foundations, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 15 (2002), 497–529.
- [12] S. Fomin and A. Zelevinsky, The Laurent phenomenon, Adv. in Appl. Math. 28 (2002), 119–144.
- [13] J. Geiger and M. Yakimov, Quantum Schubert cells via representation theory and ring theory, Michigan Math. J. 63 (2014), 125–157.
- [14] C. Geiß, B. Leclerc, and J. Schröer, Kac-Moody groups and cluster algebras, Adv. Math. 228 (2011), 329–433.
- [15] C. Geiß, B. Leclerc, and J. Schröer, Cluster structures on quantum coordinate rings, Selecta Math. 19 (2013), 337–397.
- [16] C. Geiß, B. Leclerc, and J. Schröer, Cluster algebras in algebraic Lie theory, Transf. Groups 18 (2013), 149–178.
- [17] C. Geiß, B. Leclerc, and J. Schröer, Factorial cluster algebras, Documenta Math. 18 (2013), 249–274.
- [18] M. Gekhtman, M. Shapiro and A. Vainshtein, Cluster Algebras and Poisson Geometry, Math. Surveys and Monographs, 167, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2010.
- [19] M. Gekhtman, M. Shapiro and A. Vainshtein, Generalized Bäcklund-Darboux transformations for Coxeter-Toda flows from a cluster algebra perspective Acta Math. 206 (2011), no. 2, 245-310.
- [20] K. R. Goodearl, Prime ideals in skew polynomial rings and quantized Weyl algebras, J. Algebra 150 (1992), 324–377.
- [21] K. R. Goodearl and T. H. Lenagan, Catenarity in quantum algebras, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 111 (1996), 123–142.
- [22] K. R. Goodearl and E. S. Letzter, The Dixmier-Moeglin equivalence in quantum coordinate rings and quantized Weyl algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 352 (2000), 1381–1403.

- [23] K. R. Goodearl and M. T. Yakimov, Quantum cluster algebras and quantum nilpotent algebras, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. USA 111 (2014) 9696–9703.
- [24] K. R. Goodearl and M. T. Yakimov, From quantum Ore extensions to quantum tori via noncommutative UFDs, Adv. Math. (in press); posted at arXiv:1208.6267.
- [25] K. R. Goodearl and M. T. Yakimov, The Berenstein–Zelevinsky quantum cluster algebra conjecture, in preparation.
- [26] T. J. Hodges and T. Levasseur, Primitive ideals of  $C_q[SL(3)]$ , Comm. Math. Phys. 156 (1993), 581–605.
- [27] T. J. Hodges and T. Levasseur, Primitive ideals of  $C_q[SL(n)]$ , J. Algebra 168 (1994), 455–468.
- [28] J. C. Jantzen, Lectures on Quantum Groups, Grad. Studies in Math., 6. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1996.
- [29] A. Joseph, On the prime and primitive spectra of the algebra of functions on a quantum group, J. Algebra 169 (1994), no. 2, 441–511.
- [30] A. Joseph, Quantum Groups and Their Primitive Ideals, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete (3), Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1995.
- [31] B. Keller, Cluster algebras and derived categories, preprint arXiv:1202.4161.
- [32] A. Kelly, T. H. Lenagan, and L. Rigal, Ring-theoretic properties of quantum Grassmannians, J. Alg. Appl. 3 (2004), 9–30; Corrigenda, J. Alg. Appl. 3 (2004), 219.
- [33] S. Launois, T. H. Lenagan, and L. Rigal, Quantum unique factorisation domains, J. London Math. Soc. (2) 74 (2006), 321–340.
- [34] G. Lusztig, Introduction to Quantum Groups, Progr. Math. 110, Birkhäuser, 1993.
- [35] J. C. McConnell and J. C. Robson, Noncommutative Noetherian Rings, Chichester (1987) Wiley.
- [36] I. Reiten, Cluster categories, In: Proc. Int. Cong. Math., Hyderabad, 2010, Vol. I, pp. 558–594, Hindustan Book Agency, New Delhi, 2010.
- [37] L. Richard, Equivalence rationnelle et homologie de Hochschild pour certaines algèbres polynomiales classiques et quantiques, Thése de doctorat, Université Blaise Pascal (Clermont 2). (2002).
- [38] L. K. Williams, Cluster algebras: an introduction, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N.S.) 51 (2014), 1–26.
- [39] M. Yakimov, A proof of the Goodearl-Lenagan polynormality conjecture, Int. Math. Res. Notices 2013, no. 9, 2097–2132.
- [40] M. Yakimov, Spectra and catenarity of multiparameter quantum Schubert cells, Glasgow Math. Jour. 55 (2013), 169–194
- [41] M. Yakimov, On the spectra of quantum groups, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 229 (2014), no. 1078, vi+91 pp.

# $\mathbf{Index}$

$^{A}B^{C}$ , 12	$F_{\epsilon}$ , 19
$\alpha_i^{\vee}$ , 97	$F_i$ , 97
$\alpha_{kj}$ , 37	
	$f_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , 59
$\mathcal{A}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_D, 23$	frozen indices, 17
$\mathcal{A}_{\mathbf{q}}$ , 15	frozen variables, 20
$A_1^q(\mathbb{K}), 31$	D FO
$A_{\tau}$ , 90	$\Gamma_N$ , 52
	generalized quantum minor, 100
based quantum torus, 16	$g_{[i,s^m(i)]}, 65$
$B_{\circ}, 110$	
$\mathcal{B}_{\mathfrak{g}}, 98$	$\mathcal{H}, 3, 29, 97$
$\widetilde{B}_{ au},8,77$	$h_k, 3, 30$
$\widetilde{B}^w$ , 106	$\mathcal{H}_{\max}(R), 32$
<i>B</i> , 100	$\mathcal{H}$ -prime ideal, 29
Cauchon–Goodearl–Letzter extension, 3	H-UFD, 29
CGL extension, 3, 29	,
$\chi_u$ , 30	inv, 23
$(c_{ij}), 97$	,
	[j,k], 3
cluster variables, 20	
$c^{\mu}_{\xi,v},100$	$\mathbb{K}$ , 3
compatible pair, 17	$K_i$ , 97
$C_{\tau}$ , 8	• ,
	• 0.00
A 00	$\lambda$ , 6, 30
$\Delta_{I,J}$ , 32	$\lambda$ , 6, 30 $\lambda_k$ , 3, 30
$\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu}$ , 100	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30
7-	$\lambda_k, 3, 30$ $\lambda_j^*, 34$
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},  100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_i,w\varpi_i},  102 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k, 3, 30  \lambda_j^*, 34  \lambda_{\tau}, 75$
$\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu}$ , 100	$\lambda_k, 3, 30$ $\lambda_j^*, 34$ $\lambda_\tau, 75$ $\lambda_{w_0,k}, 108$
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},  100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_i,w\varpi_i},  102 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100\\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_i,w\varpi_i},\ 102\\ E_{\beta_k},\ 98 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_\circ,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100\\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_i,w\varpi_i},\ 102\\ E_{\beta_k},\ 98\\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36
$\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu}$ , 100 $\widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}}$ , 102 $E_{\beta_{k}}$ , 98 $E_{\epsilon}$ , 19 $E_{I}$ , 69 $E_{i}$ , 97	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_\circ,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30
$\Delta_{y\mu,w\mu}$ , 100 $\widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}}$ , 102 $E_{\beta_{k}}$ , 98 $E_{\epsilon}$ , 19 $E_{I}$ , 69 $E_{i}$ , 97 $e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]}$ , 49	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law,
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_\circ,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_\circ,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_0$ , 110
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable indices},\ 17 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_{\odot}$ , 110 minimal denominator, 70
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_0$ , 110 minimal denominator, 70 $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , 64
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable indices},\ 17 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_{\circ}$ , 110 minimal denominator, 70 $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , 64 $M_{m,n}(D)$ , 12
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable indices},\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable variables},\ 20 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_0$ , 110 minimal denominator, 70 $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , 64 $M_{m,n}(D)$ , 12 $M_{N\times X}(\mathbb{Z})$ , 7, 86
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable indices,}\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable variables,}\ 20 \\ \mathbf{ex}_{o},\ 108 \\ \mathbf{ex}_{\tau},\ 85 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_{\circ}$ , 110 minimal denominator, 70 $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , 64 $M_{m,n}(D)$ , 12 $M_{N\times X}(\mathbb{Z})$ , 7, 86 $M_{\tau}$ , 76
$\begin{array}{l} \Delta_{y\mu,w\mu},\ 100 \\ \widetilde{\Delta}_{y\varpi_{i},w\varpi_{i}},\ 102 \\ \\ E_{\beta_{k}},\ 98 \\ E_{\epsilon},\ 19 \\ E_{I},\ 69 \\ E_{i},\ 97 \\ e_{[i,s^{m}(i)]},\ 49 \\ e_{k},\ 12 \\ \overline{e}_{k},\ 6,\ 36 \\ \eta,\ 31 \\ \eta_{\tau},\ 51 \\ E_{\tau},\ 11,\ 90,\ 93 \\ E_{w},\ 100 \\ \mathbf{ex},\ 7,\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable indices,}\ 17 \\ \text{exchangeable variables,}\ 20 \\ \mathbf{ex}_{\circ},\ 108 \\ \end{array}$	$\lambda_k$ , 3, 30 $\lambda_j^*$ , 34 $\lambda_\tau$ , 75 $\lambda_{w_0,k}$ , 108 leading term, 36 length of a CGL extension, 30 Levendorskii–Soibelman straightening law, 99 $\ell(\tau)$ , 32 lt(b), 36 Lusztig root vector, 98 matrix coefficient, 100 matrix of a toric frame, 17 $M_0$ , 110 minimal denominator, 70 $M_{[i,s^m(i)]}$ , 64 $M_{m,n}(D)$ , 12 $M_{N\times X}(\mathbb{Z})$ , 7, 86

118 INDEX

$\mu_k(\widetilde{B}), 18$	$ \rho_{g,\epsilon}^{\mathbf{r}}, 20 $
$\mu_k(M)$ , 21	$\mathbf{r}_{[i,s^m(i)]}, 64$
$\mu_k(\mathbf{r}), 19$	$R_{[j,k]}, 34$
multiplicatively skew-symmetric, 6, 15	$R_k, 3, 30$
	- / /
mutation of a compatible pair, 19	rk(R), 30
mutation of a quantum seed, 21	$R^+, 100$
mutation-equivalent quantum seeds, 22	$R_q[G], 100$
$M^{w}, 105$	$\mathbf{r}_{\sigma}, 16$
$m_w(\gamma), 101$	$\mathbf{r}_{\tau}, 76$
	$\widehat{\mathbf{r}}_{ au}, 75$
normal element, 29	$R_{ au,k},8$
$\nu$ , 43	$R^w$ , 101
$ u_{\tau}$ , 75	
1,7	$\mathcal{R}_w$ , 101
$O_{-}^{j},55$	$R_0^w, 101$
$\Omega$ , 6	
	$s_{\eta}, 31$
$\omega$ , 98	$s_i, 97$
$\Omega_{\lambda}$ , 6, 30	skew polynomial ring, 29
$\Omega_{\mathbf{q}}, 15$	skew-symmetrizable, 17
$O_{-}, 36$	solid quantum minor, 32
one-line notation for permutations, 35	$S_{\mathbf{r}}$ , 16
$O_{+}, 36$	
$\mathcal{O}_q(M_{m,n}(\mathbb{K})), 30$	successor function, 31
order function, 36	$\operatorname{supp}(g), 81$
Ore extension, 29	support, 102
OTE extension, 29	$\mathcal{S}(w), 102$
$\mathcal{P}, 97$	$S[x;\sigma,\delta], 29$
	symmetric CGL extension, 34
$p_{\eta}, 31$	
$\varphi_w$ , 101	$\widetilde{\mathbf{t}}$ , 17
$\Pi$ , 97	$\mathcal{TA}_{(M',\widetilde{B}'),D}, 23$
$\varpi_i, 97$	$\tau$ ,
$\pi_{[i,s^m(i)]}, 59$	
P(k), 37	$\tau_{ullet}$ , 76
$\mathcal{P}^+, 97$	$ au_{i,j},52$
predecessor function, 31	$\tau_{(j_k,,j_1)}, 51$
prime element, 29	$T_i, 98$
	toric frame, 17
principal part, 17	torsionfree CGL extension, 30
$\psi_{\sigma}$ , 16	$\mathcal{T}_{\mathbf{q}},6,15$
0.07	$\mathcal{T}_{ au}$ , 90
Q, 97	
$Q^+, 101$	$T_w$ , 98
$\sqrt{q_i}$ , 107	type one module, 100
$q_{kj}, 7, 37$	
quantized Weyl algebra, 31	$u_{[i,s^m(i)]}, 55$
quantum affine space algebra, 15	$\mathcal{U}(M, \widetilde{B}, \mathbf{inv})_D, 23$
quantum cluster algebra, 23	$\mathcal{U}^{\pm}[w], 98$
quantum function algebra, 100	upper quantum cluster algebra, 23
quantum matrix algebra, 30	$\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g}), 97$
	* ****
quantum minor, 32	$\mathcal{U}_q(\mathfrak{g})_{\gamma}, 97$
quantum nilpotent algebra, 4	V() 100
quantum Schubert cell algebra, 98	$V(\mu), 100$
quantum seed, 20	$V_{\mu}$ , 100
quantum torus, 6, 15	$v_{\mu}, 100$
quasi-commuting elements, 34	
-	W, 97
r, 43	$w_{\circ}, 35$
rank of a CGL extension, 30	weight space, 100
${\bf r}(M), 17$	$w_{[j,k]}, 98$
$\mathbf{r}^{2}$ , 16	$w_{\leq k}$ , 98
, ~	~ <u>``</u> ,

INDEX 119

```
\begin{array}{l} X(\mathcal{H}),\,30\\ \Xi_N,\,8,\,35\\ Y^{(f)},\,16\\ Y^f,\,15\\ Y^{(f)}_\sigma,\,16\\ \overline{y}_j,\,43\\ y_k,\,6,\,32\\ \overline{y}_{[p^n(l),l]},\,64\\ Y_{\sigma,k},\,16\\ \overline{y}_{\tau,j},\,75\\ y_{w_{\phi},k},\,102\\ Z(.),\,10,\,84\\ []\pm,\,12\\ \prec,\,36,\,52\\ |_l,\,25,\,69\\ \langle.\,,\,\rangle,\,97\\ ||\gamma||,\,97 \end{array}
```